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OVERSIGHT OF FEDERAL PROGRAMS
FOR EQUIPPING STATE AND LOCAL LAW

ENFORCEMENT

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 9, 2014

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY

AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:31 a.m., in room
SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Thomas R. Carper,
Chairman of the Committee, presiding.

Present: Senators Carper, Landrieu, McCaskill, Baldwin,
Coburn, Johnson, Paul, and Ayotte.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CARPER
Chairman CARPER. The hearing will come to order. We want to

welcome all of our guests this morning. We especially want to wel-
come our witnesses, the first panel and our second panel.

One month ago today, an unarmed young man named Michael
Brown was shot and killed by a local policeman in the town of Fer-
guson, Missouri. It has been stated that the officer was acting in
self-defense. While the incident remains under investigation, this
much is known. It has caused very real pain for Mr. Brown's fam-
ily, as well as for many residents of Ferguson and for others across
our country. The events that unfolded in Ferguson have sparked a
much needed national discussion on a range of issues, including po-
lice strategy, law enforcement response to civil protest and unrest,
and race relations. The purpose of today's hearing, though, is not
to explore what happened in Ferguson on that fateful day or to as-
sign blame. That is the responsibility of our judicial system.

Rather, the purpose of today's hearing is to examine the effec-
tiveness of Federal programs that provide State and local police
with surplus military equipment and grant funding for equipment,
exercises, planning, and training. The issues we will be discussing
today are not just about Ferguson. They affect communities across
our Nation. As we take a deep dive into the Federal programs that
help equip State and local law enforcement agencies, we want to
explore the value of these programs to police, the communities they
serve, and especially to taxpayers.

I want to just start off by thanking Senator McCaskill and her
staff for all of their efforts in organizing this hearing and for co-
chairing it with me. Our colleague from Missouri has spent a great
deal of time in Ferguson this past month examining these issues,



and we look forward to learning from her firsthand experiences.
Claire, I want to thank you for your leadership during this difficult
time and, for all that you have done to help our country move for-
ward and learn from what you and your fellow Missourians have
been grappling with.

During the weeks that followed the shooting of Michael Brown,
national media attention focused on the protests, including the re-
sponse by local law enforcement. Many questions rightfully have
been posed by local leaders, by civil rights organizations, by police
associations, law enforcement experts, and others on whether the
police response was correct, measured, and appropriate.

In thinking about these issues we will be discussing today, I can-
not help but think about how, in my own home State of Delaware,
we are learning all over again the value of our police spending
more time outside of their police cars, working and talking every
day with people in the community and engaging them in positive
ways. As you might imagine, this helps build the bonds of trust
that strengthen communities in ways that armored personnel vehi-
cles and assault weapons never can.

We have convened today to examine the Federal Government's
role in helping State and local police do their important work.
Since 1997, Federal agencies have supplied over $5 billion in sur-
plus Department of Defense (DOD) supplies and equipment to law
enforcement. In addition, both the Departments of Justice (DOJ)
and Homeland Security (DHS) administer grant programs that also
can pay for military-style gear such as armored vests and vehicles.

In light of the events in Ferguson, our Committee has reviewed
the role of Federal agencies in providing equipment, supplies, and
weapons to State and local law enforcement. Our staff has received
briefings from the agencies and has reviewed key documents. This
review by Congress is long overdue. The Federal witnesses with us
today will describe the programs that can supply tactical and mili-
tary-style equipment and weapons to law enforcement and the cur-
rent oversight requirements and procedures. We will hear from a
second panel of witnesses with critical knowledge and opinions on
these programs, including some with law enforcement backgrounds.

We will explore the proper roles and techniques for using this
equipment. We will also examine whether Congress should do more
to monitor and hold accountable the police departments that obtain
sophisticated equipment. These programs were established with a
very good intention: to provide equipment that would help law en-
forcement perform their duties. The question is whether what our
police receive matches what they truly need to uphold the law.

We need to acknowledge that there have been instances where
police have been outgunned by heavily armed criminals, including
organized crime and gangs. In addition, we all remember well how
helpful some of these programs were to enable police to perform ex-
traordinarily well in the aftermath of the Boston Marathon bomb-
ing. But for these programs, the response would not have been as
fast or as effective.

Of course, the job of law enforcement is to protect the lives and
the well-being of the people of our Nation. Equally important, the
job of law enforcement is the protection of our civil rights. So we



will also hear from witnesses with expertise on the civil rights
issues that arise as a result of these programs.

It is my hope that we in Congress and other government leaders
learn from what is discussed during today's hearing and from the
ongoing developments in Ferguson and in similar situations across
the country. In closing, we are here today because we have respon-
sibility to ensure accountability of funds and equipment provided
by the Federal Government to State and local police. It is our job
to ensure that these programs provide value to police, to the com-
munities they serve, and to taxpayers.

Dr. Coburn.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COBURN
Senator COBURN. Good morning, and thank you to our witnesses

for appearing, both this panel and the second one. And thank you
to the Chairman for convening this hearing.

As I look at my short time left remaining in Congress, and hav-
ing traveled for 2 weeks in Oklahoma in August, I am brought con-
stantly and frequently back to the position of our Founders-and
not only their vision but their wisdom.

Protect and Serve. Our Founders saw no role for the Federal
Government in State and local police forces. None. And yet what
we have seen is, on the basis of what we saw on 9/11, what seems
to be an overreaction and a progress toward the Federal Govern-
ment and law enforcement is doing the same thing it has done in
every other area when it comes to the General Welfare Clause and
the Commerce Clause. And we are on dangerous ground of under-
mining the very principles that built the country.

It is hard to see a difference between the militarized and increas-
ingly federalized police force we see in towns across America today
and the force that Madison had in mind when he said, "a standing
military force with an overgrown executive will not long be a safe
companion to liberty."

I have some real heartburn with not just the 1033 program, with
the Urban Area Security Initiative (UASI) grants, with some of the
Justice Department grants, and with a lot of the homeland security
grants in terms of how they have been utilized, what they have
been utilized for. And so I look forward to hearing from our wit-
nesses. I have some significant questions. The 1033 program has
been around a long time. It was not just in response to 9/11. But
I think we need to have a good airing. We need to re-center where
we are.

There is no role for the Federal Government in the local and
State police forces in our country. And I hope we can winnow that
out today to see where we have stepped across the line and actu-
ally have created some problems that would not have been there
otherwise.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman CARPER. Thank you, Dr. Coburn.
Once she has given her opening statement, I am going to ask

Senator McCaskill to introduce our witnesses, and we will look for-
ward to that. I will lead off the questioning. I am going to have to
leave just a little before 11:15 for a meeting in the Capitol. I am



going to try to get back. But in the meantime, you are chairing.
Thanks very much.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MCCASKILL
Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Chairman Carper. I want to

thank both you and Dr. Coburn for the interest you have shown in
today's hearing. I know your decision to elevate this hearing to the
full Committee level is a sign of your commitment to oversight in
these very important areas, and I am very appreciative of the fact
that it has been elevated to the full Committee.

I first approached Chairman Carper to hold this hearing because
of the shock and sadness I felt as I saw events unfolding in Fer-
guson, Missouri, in the weeks following the death of Michael
Brown. I heard reports and saw firsthand about aggressive police
actions being used against protesters under the umbrella of "crowd
control" and not in response to violence. Like many of you, I saw
armored vehicles with a sniper pointing a rifle at an unarmed pro-
tester on a warm summer afternoon.

I think most Americans were uncomfortable watching a subur-
ban street in St. Louis being transformed with vivid images, power-
ful images, across this country into a war zone, complete with cam-
ouflage, tear gas, rubber bullets, armored vehicles, and laser sights
on assault weapons.

While this hearing may reveal many strong arguments why some
of this equipment may be helpful for the safety of police officers in
certain situations, I am confident that militarized policing tactics
are not consistent with the peaceful exercise of First Amendment
rights of free speech and free assembly. Those lawful, peaceful pro-
testers on that Wednesday afternoon in Ferguson, Missouri, did not
deserve to be treated like enemy combatants. I am hoping that
what happened in Ferguson and what we learn at this hearing
today will inform a better public policy that will protect our con-
stitutional freedoms and also provide adequate public safety for the
brave men and women who put on a uniform every day to protect
the people of this great Nation through our very admirable rule of
law.

The Federal Government has played a significant role in ena-
bling police departments across the country to acquire the military
weapons, vehicles, and other types of equipment we saw used in
Ferguson. The Department of Defense's 1033 program, which was
authorized in its current form in 1997, gives away DOD surplus
equipment for free to State and local law enforcement. Much of the
equipment from the program is as mundane as office furniture and
microwaves. But the Department of Defense is also giving local law
enforcement million dollar tactical vehicles, including its mine-re-
sistant ambush protected vehicles (MRAPs). They are heavily ar-
mored vehicles built to withstand roadside bombs and improved ex-
plosive devices (IEDs). These are vehicles so heavy that they can
tear up roads, and the Department of Defense knows this. Yet it
continues to provide these vehicles to local law enforcement agen-
cies across the Nation.

According to information provided by the Department of Defense,
in just the last 3 years, the Department of Defense has given 624
MRAPs to State and local law enforcement agencies, seemingly



without regard to need or size of the agency that has received
them. At least 13 law enforcement agencies with fewer than 10
full-time sworn officers received an MRAP in the last 3 years. The
number of MRAPs in the possession of local police and sheriff de-
partments is now far higher than the MRAPs in possession of our
country's National Guard.

In Texas, for example, local law enforcement agencies have 73
MRAPs. The National Guard has only six. In Florida, local law en-
forcement agencies have 45 MRAPs. The National Guard has zero.
I would like to ask unanimous consent that the information pro-
vided me from the Defense Department be included in the hearing
record today.1

Chairman CARPER. Without objection.
Senator MCCASKILL. And also, the Department of Justice infor-

mation received about consent decrees into the record. 2

Chairman CARPER. Without objection.
Senator MCCASKILL. I question whether State and local law en-

forcement agencies need this kind of equipment and certainly
whether they need it more than our States' National Guards. One
of the key lessons learned throughout the Iraq and Afghanistan
wars was the idea that we had to win hearts and minds, and one
of the ways the military tried to do that was by acting more like
a police force, working with communities, helping to repair broken
windows and damaged property, and trying to appear less mili-
taristic with their presence in the communities. I, therefore, find it
ironic that at the same time we are embracing those tactics as
strong evidence of progress against a counterinsurgency, we are, in
fact, underlining the militarization of our domestic police depart-
ments.

I also have questions about why the Defense Department is giv-
ing away some of this material. According to the Defense Logistics
Agency (DLA)-and we will have a witness from that agency testify
momentarily-approximately 36 percent of the equipment that is
given away to law enforcement is brand new.

Now, we will give you a chance to counter that. That was in the
information we received from DLA.

Even if it is not 36 percent, if any of it is brand new, then there
is a real question about what are we doing. Why are we buying
things in the Department of Defense merely to turn around and
give them away?

All of it-weapons, tactical equipment, office supplies-is still us-
able, and identical or similar items will be needed and bought new
by the Defense Department again. It does not appear that buying
new equipment to give it away and then spending money to replace
it is an effective use of the Defense Department's resources.

Local law enforcement agencies are also requiring military-type
equipment using grants from the Department of Justice and the
Department of Homeland Security. In fiscal year (FY) 2014, the
Department of Homeland Security made available over $400 mil-
lion under its State Homeland Security Program and another $587

1The information provided by the Department of Defense appears in the Appendix on page
224.

2The information from the Department of Justice and submitted by Senator McCaskill ap-
pears in the Appendix on page 230.



million under its Urban Area Security Initiative Grant Program.
Although these grants cannot be used to buy weapons, they can
and do fund the purchase of armored vehicles and tactical equip-
ment. And the Department of Justice Byrne Justice Assistance
Grant (JAG) Program, which received $376 million in appropria-
tions in fiscal year 2014, gives State and local law enforcement
agencies funding that can be used from everything from mobile
data terminals, lethal and non-lethal weapons, to office supplies
and uniforms, and to provide the maintenance funds to maintain
the expensive vehicles that have been given them by the Depart-
ment of Defense.

These grant programs provide important assistance to State and
local law enforcement agencies. However, it is impossible to tell
how these Federal funds are being spent because Department of
Homeland Security and Department of Justice do not track the
purchases or keep adequate data. So we just cannot know from
asking these agencies how much military equipment or anything
else that local law enforcement agencies are actually buying. In
fact, it is possible that either or both of these programs are funding
police departments to, in fact, as I mentioned previously, maintain
and sustain the same equipment they are getting for free from an-
other Federal agency.

I am confident that many police departments are creating poli-
cies and providing training to ensure that any use of force is nec-
essary and appropriate, and we must do everything we can to make
sure that our law enforcement officers-those brave men and
women who have sworn to protect us-have the equipment they
need to maximize their own safety. But we also have to acknowl-
edge that giving military-grade vehicles and weapons to every po-
lice officer and police force in America comes with costs, both in
ways officers are perceived and the way this equipment is used.

Officers dressed in military fatigues will not be viewed as part-
ners in any community. Armored military vehicles, even if they are
painted black and used with the utmost discretion, are, by defini-
tion, intimidating. And supplying communities with the capacity to
acquire military equipment with no requirement that the officers
are trained on the proper use of the equipment, little visibility in
he actually needs or capabilities of local forces, and inadequate
guidelines directing their use may just be asking for the kind of
overmilitarization that we saw on some days and evenings in Fer-
guson.

I was happy to hear that the White House has launched its own
review of the programs and policies that have driven police mili-
tarization in this country, and I look forward to the results of that
review. However, I understand that many of these issues may only
be solved by legislation. I plan to build on what I learn today, to-
gether with my colleagues on this Committee, and to work with my
fellow Senators in the coming weeks on legislation that will ad-
dress the many public policy concerns that I am confident will arise
in today's hearing.

I thank the witnesses for being here today. I certainly thank the
Chairman and Ranking Member for their calling of this full Com-
mittee hearing, and we look forward to the testimony of the wit-
nesses.



Chairman CARPER. Senator McCaskill, thank you again for your
efforts in this whole incident and everything that flows from it.

If you would go ahead and just briefly introduce the witnesses,
they all can testify, and then I will ask the first question, yield to
Dr. Coburn, and then Senator McCaskill will be on her way. Thank
you.

Senator MCCASKILL. Our first witness is Alan Estevez. He is the
Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Tech-
nology, and Logistics at the U.S. Department of Defense. Mr.
Estevez has managed military logistics, acquisitions, and supplies
for the Department of Defense in various capabilities since 2002
and has overseen military acquisitions worth more than $170 bil-
lion. Mr. Estevez has worked with the Office of the Secretary of De-
fense since 1981.

Brian Kamoie is the Assistant Administrator for Grant Programs
for the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). Mr.
Kamoie oversees more than $17 billion in grant programs to build,
sustain, and improve our national capability to prepare for, protect
against, respond to, recover from, and mitigate all hazards. Mr.
Kamoie previously served on the White House National Security
staff and with the Department of Health and Human Services
(HHS) on hazard preparation.

Karol Mason is the Assistant Attorney General, Office of Justice
Programs (OJP). Ms. Mason oversees an annual budget of more
than $2 billion dedicated to supporting State, local, and tribal
criminal justice agencies, an array of juvenile justice programs, a
wide range of research, evaluation, and statistical efforts, and com-
prehensive services for crime victims. Ms. Mason previously
oversaw the Office of Justice Grant Programs as Deputy Associate
Attorney General.

We would like to thank you for appearing today, and we look for-
ward to your testimony. Mr. Estevez, you may begin.

Senator LANDRIEU. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman CARPER. Senator Landrieu.
Senator LANDRIEU. Because I have a conflict later this morning,

can I submit a statement for the record,1 please?
Chairman CARPER. Certainly.
Senator LANDRIEU. Thank you. And I want to associate myself

with the remarks of Senator McCaskill and thank her for her lead-
ership.

Chairman CARPER. You bet.
All right. Mr. Estevez, please proceed. Your entire statement will

be made part of the record. Just feel free to summarize. If you go
much over 5 minutes, we will have to rein you in. Thank you. We
are glad you are here.

1
The prepared statement of Senator Landrieu appears in the Appendix on page 62.
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TESTIMONY OF THE HON. ALAN F. ESTEVEZ, 1 PRINCIPAL DEP-
UTY UNDER SECRETARY OF DEFENSE FOR ACQUISITION,
LOGISTICS AND TECHNOLOGY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF DE-
FENSE
Mr. ESTEVEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Coburn, Sen-

ator McCaskill, and Members of the Committee. Thank you for the
opportunity to appear before the Committee and discuss the De-
partment's transfer of excess military property to law enforcement
agencies. I appreciate the Committee's support of the Department
and your continued interest in ensuring the success of our mission.

Following the events in Ferguson, Missouri, I believe it is appro-
priate that we address the issues regarding the equipping of police
forces. As you note, my written testimony has more detail, and I
submit it to the record.

The transfer of excess property to law enforcement agencies is a
congressionally authorized program designed to ensure good stew-
ardship over taxpayer resources. The program has provided prop-
erty that ranges from office equipment and supplies to equipment
that augments local law enforcement capabilities and enhances
first responders during natural disasters.

More than 8,000 Federal and State law enforcement agencies ac-
tively participate in the program across 49 States and three U.S.
territories. More than $5.1 billion of property has been provided
since 1990.

A key element in both the structure and execution of the pro-
gram is the State Coordinator, who is appointed by their respective
State Governor. State Coordinators approve law enforcement agen-
cies within their State to participate in the program and review all
requests for property submitted by those agencies along with a
statement of intended use. Working through State Coordinators,
law enforcement agencies determine their need for different types
of equipment, and they determine how it is used. The Department
of Defense does not have the expertise in police force functions and
cannot assess how equipment is used in the mission of individual
law enforcement agencies.

Within the past 12 months, law enforcement agencies received
approximately 1.9 million pieces of excess equipment: 1.8 million
pieces of non-controlled or general property-that would be office-
type equipment-and 78,000 pieces of controlled property. That is
property that is more tactical in nature. Non-controlled items range
from file cabinets to medical kits, generators to tool sets. Law en-
forcement agencies currently posses 460,000 pieces of controlled
property that they have received over time. Examples of controlled
property include over 92,000 small arms, 44,000 night vision de-
vices, 5,200 high mobility, multi-purpose wheeled vehicles
(HMMWVs), and 617 mine-resistant ambush protected vehicles.
The Department does not provide tanks, grenade launchers, sniper
rifles, crew-served weapons, or uniforms.

DOD has provided two HMMWV, one generator, and one cargo
trailer to the Ferguson Police Department. Additionally, DOD has
provided to St. Louis County Police Departments 6 pistols, 12 ri-

1The prepared statement of Mr. Estevez appears in the Appendix on page 66.



fles, 15 weapons sights, 1 explosive ordnance disposal robot, 3 heli-
copters, 7 HMMWVs, and 2 night vision devices.

Property obtained through this program has been used exten-
sively in both protection of law enforcement officers and the public
as well as for first responder disaster relief support. For example,
during the height of Superstorm Sandy, New Jersey police drove
two cargo trucks and three HMMWVs through water too deep for
commercial vehicles to save 64 people. In Wisconsin, Green Bay po-
lice used donated computers for forensic investigations. During a
2013 flood in Louisiana, Livingston Parish police used six
HMMWVs to rescue 137 people. In Texas, armored vehicles re-
ceived through the program protected police officers during a
standoff and shootout with gang members.

The Department is participating in the administration's Inter-
agency Review of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local
Law Enforcement Agencies to ensure that equipment provided is
appropriate to their needs, while enhancing the safety of law en-
forcement personnel and their communities. We will alter our pro-
cedures and propose any legislative changes we believe necessary
that come as a result of that review.

In summary, the congressionally authorized 1033 program pro-
vides property that is excess to the needs of the Department of De-
fense for use by agencies in law enforcement, counter-drug, and
counterterrorism activities. It enables first responders and others
to ensure the public's safety and save lives. The Department of De-
fense does not push equipment on any police force. State and local
law enforcement agencies decide what they need and access our ex-
cess equipment through their respective State Coordinators.

Thank you again for the opportunity to discuss the Department's
transfer of excess military property. The Department is ready to
work with Congress to review the program scope and mission. I
look forward to answering your questions.

Chairman CARPER. Thank you, Mr. Estevez. Mr. Kamoie.

TESTIMONY OF BRIAN E. KAMOIE, 1 ASSISTANT ADMINIS-
TRATOR FOR GRANT PROGRAMS, FEDERAL EMERGENCY
MANAGEMENT AGENCY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND
SECURITY
Mr. KAMOIE. Good morning, Chairman Carper, Chairman

McCaskill, Ranking Member Coburn, and Members of the Com-
mittee. I am Brian Kamoie, Assistant Administrator of the Federal
Emergency Management Agency, the Department of Homeland Se-
curity. On behalf of Secretary Johnson and Administrator Fugate,
it is my pleasure to appear before you today to discuss the Depart-
ment's Homeland Security preparedness grant programs.

Recent events in Ferguson, Missouri, have raised questions re-
garding the use of Federal grant funds by State and local authori-
ties, especially the use of funds by law enforcement agencies. These
events have also raised questions regarding the Department's over-
sight of these funds. I hope that my appearance before you today
will help answer those questions.

1
The prepared statement of Mr. Kamoie appears in the Appendix on page 73.



As you know, the Department's preparedness grant programs as-
sist communities across the Nation to build and sustain critical ca-
pabilities to prevent, protect, mitigate, respond to, and recover from
acts of terrorism and other catastrophic events. As a result of your
support and investments and the work of our partners throughout
our country, our national preparedness capabilities have matured,
which is a key finding of the Department's third annual National
Preparedness Report released last month.

The response to the 2013 Boston Marathon bombing dem-
onstrated how preparedness grant investments have improved ca-
pabilities. The activities supported by grant funding-the planning,
organization, equipment, training, and exercises-all came together
to enable the emergency response. Grant funded equipment such as
the forward-looking infrared camera on a Massachusetts State Po-
lice helicopter enabled the apprehension of Dzhokhar Tsarnaev,
while enhancing the personal safety of law enforcement officers and
protecting public safety.

What happened in Ferguson, Missouri, has prompted a national
dialogue that goes well beyond the Department and its grant pro-
grams. In mid-August, President Obama ordered a review of Fed-
eral programs that support State, local, and tribal law enforcement
agencies. We at the Department of Homeland Security look forward
to contributing to this effort and to the insights it will provide.

The Homeland Security Grant Program, including the State
Homeland Security Grant Program and Urban Area Security Ini-
tiative, is the primary Homeland Security Grant Program that sup-
ports State, local, and tribal communities, including the law en-
forcement community. Funds under these programs are awarded
directly to States or tribes, which in turn manage, distribute, and
track the funding. Thus, we work closely with and rely upon States
and tribes to conduct oversight of the programs, and we monitor
compliance with reporting and other program requirements. These
programs are also audited by the Department's Inspector General
(IG) and by States for the State and Urban Areas programs.

Under the Homeland Security Act, States are required to dis-
tribute 80 percent of the funds awarded under the State program
to local communities within their State. The act also requires the
Department to ensure that at least 25 percent of the combined
funds allocated under the State and Urban Areas programs are
used for law enforcement terrorism prevention activities. These ac-
tivities include the purchase of equipment. Grant recipients must
purchase equipment listed on the Department's Authorized Equip-
ment List, which outlines 21 categories of allowable equipment.
The Department prohibits the use of grant funds for the purchase
of lethal or non-lethal weapons and ammunition. These equipment
categories are not on the Authorized Equipment List.

Homeland Security grant funds may be used to purchase equip-
ment that can be classified as personal protective equipment, such
as ballistics protection equipment, helmets, body armor, and ear
and eye protection. Response vehicles, such as Bearcats, are also
allowed. The Homeland Security Act allows equipment purchased
with grant funds, including personal protective equipment, to be
used for purposes unrelated to terrorism so long as one purpose of
the equipment is to build and sustain terrorism-based capabilities.



The Authorized Equipment List also notes that ballistic personal
protective equipment purchased with grant funds is not for riot
suppression.

The Department has worked with Missouri officials and searched
our own data to identify equipment purchased with preparedness
grant funds. We will continue our discussions with Missouri offi-
cials to determine which specific items may have been deployed to
Ferguson.

In reviewing the use of those grant funds, the Department will
make every effort to evaluate whether the use was appropriate
under grant program rules. This includes the requirement and as-
surance that Federal grant funds not be used to engage in any con-
duct that is contrary to any Federal, State, or local law.

The Department considers oversight of grant programs a priority
and takes this responsibility very seriously. The Department's fi-
nancial and programmatic grant monitoring provides a systematic
means of ensuring oversight, accountability, and proper manage-
ment of preparedness funds. We strive continually to improve the
Department's oversight of these funds.

Chairman Carper, Chairman McCaskill, Ranking Member
Coburn, and Members of the Committee, this concludes my state-
ment. I appreciate the opportunity to discuss these important
issues with you, and I look forward to responding to any questions
you may have.

Chairman CARPER. Mr. Kamoie, thanks so much for that testi-
mony.

Ms. Mason, please proceed. Make sure that your mic is on,
please.

TESTIMONY OF KAROL V. MASON, 1 ASSISTANT ATTORNEY
GENERAL, OFFICE OF JUSTICE PROGRAMS, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF JUSTICE
Ms. MASON. Good morning. Chairman Carper, Ranking Member

Coburn, Senator McCaskill, and distinguished Members of the
Committee, thank you for inviting me to speak with you today
about the Department of Justice's role in supporting State and
local law enforcement agencies.

Recent events in Ferguson, Missouri, have raised concerns about
whether State and local law enforcement's use of military-type
equipment and tactical training should be more closely examined.
As President Obama has said, the laws of the United States man-
date a clear distinction between our national armed forces and ci-
vilian State and local law enforcement. To help maintain that dis-
tinction while ensuring that civilian law enforcement departments
have access to state-of-the-art equipment and training, Congress
has authorized the Department of Justice to administer programs
and funding to help State, local, and tribal law enforcement agen-
cies safeguard their communities, while also protecting the civil lib-
erties of their citizens.

As Assistant Attorney General of the Office of Justice Programs,
I am responsible for overseeing a range of activities designed to
support law enforcement. Our work with law enforcement agencies

1The prepared statement of Ms. Mason appears in the Appendix on page 86.



is part of our overall mission to provide leadership, information,
and other assistance to strengthen community safety and ensure
the fair administration of justice.

One of our largest programs and the leading source of Federal
funding for law enforcement is the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice
Assistance Grant (JAG) program. JAG, a formula grant program,
supports a wide range of activities intended to improve the effec-
tiveness and efficiency of the criminal justice system.

Due to its importance in community crime prevention and reduc-
tion, we take great pains to see that funds are used appropriately
and administered in the most transparent way possible.

Our Bureau of Justice Assistance (BJA), the office responsible for
managing the JAG program, takes a number of steps to ensure
compliance with program stipulations and prevent misuse of funds,
including the requirement of quarterly financial and activity re-
ports and an annual desk review of each of its active grants. These
measures allow us to maximize our oversight of JAG grants and
minimize the potential for inappropriate use of Federal funds.

As we provide critical funding to State and local law enforcement
agencies, our research and development standards and testing pro-
grams managed by the National Institute of Justice enable us to
deploy state-of-the-art equipment and technology to aid them in
their work. Much of the equipment and technology used in public
safety is adapted from the military. A notable example is the police
body armor, which has saved the lives of more than 3,100 officers.

Our partnership with the Department of Defense and the De-
partment of Homeland Security has allowed us to collaborate on
the research and development of these technologies and to help
make them available to public safety agencies. We accomplish this
by providing technical assistance to State and local agencies
through the National Law Enforcement and Corrections Tech-
nology Center.

I wish to also add that through the Police-Public Contact Survey,
our Bureau of Justice Statistics collects data on citizen-law enforce-
ment interactions such as driver stops and requests for assistance.
We are actively working to improve our understanding of the na-
ture of these interactions and to bolster our collections of data on
the excessive use of force by law enforcement.

Mr. Chairman, the Department of Justice and my office, the Of-
fice of Justice Programs, are committed to using our resources to
help America's law enforcement agencies protect their communities
while earning the trust and respect of the citizens they serve. We
will continue to bring the latest knowledge and the best tools to
this task. I want to thank you for the opportunity to speak with
you today, and I look forward to working with this Committee to
ensure that we are able to meet our collective goals of public safety
and public trust.

Thank you.
Chairman CARPER. Ms. Mason, thank you for that testimony, and

again, to each of you, for what you have had to say.
Dr. Coburn and I and the Members of this Committee spend a

lot of time trying to figure out how do we make sure that the
amount of resources that we are applying to a particular problem
or challenge, particularly something that poses a risk to our Na-



tion, to our homeland, how do we make sure that the resources
that we apply are commensurate with the risk that exists. With
that as a metric, with that as background, speak with us about
each of these three programs. How well are we doing in terms of
enabling law enforcement to have the resources, some of the re-
sources that they need, to meet the level of risk that they face in
their communities, public safety risks? Mr. Estevez, please.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. From a taxpayer perspective, we have bought
equipment that is no longer needed by the Department of Defense
for a variety of reasons, and I will say, Senator McCaskill, it is not
that some of it is not new, "brand new" is the term that I was
shaking my head at. And there is a variety of reasons why stuff
would become excess. But when it is no longer needed, we make
it available across the Department of Defense first, and law en-
forcement by congressional authorization has dibs early in that
process, before it goes out to State agencies. And not all of the
equipment that is provided to law enforcement is available to ev-
eryone else.

I think we are providing equipment that is useful to law enforce-
ment, both from a disaster relief and from a public protection utili-
zation, and it is not for the Department to really judge how law en-
forcement-that is not our expertise. We rely on the State Coordi-
nators appointed by the Governor of each of those States who vet
incoming requests from their local law enforcement agencies. We do
due diligence about numbers, if it is an agency requests, 100 rifles
and there are only 10 law enforcement officers, they do not get 100,
they get 10. But we rely on the State Coordinator.

So I think we are buying down risk out there for our law enforce-
ment agencies and the protection of the public and providing public
safety and also, of course, disaster relief.

Chairman CARPER. Excuse me. Mr. Kamoie, same question. How
do we make sure that we are aligning risk with the resources that
are being offered by these three agencies within the Federal Gov-
ernment?

Mr. KAmOIE. Thank you, Chairman Carper. I think it is appro-
priate to start the discussion with risk. As you know, the Home-
land Security Grant Program, both the State program and the
Urban Area Security Initiative, are risk-informed allocation deci-
sions, meaning the Secretary of Homeland Security factors risk into
the allocation of those funds, and the statute directs in the Urban
Area Security Initiative program, for example, that he put the re-
sources in the highest-risk urban areas in the United States. In
this year, fiscal year 2014, the Secretary designated 39 high-risk
urban areas to receive funding.

The risk assessment is done in partnership with our colleagues
at the Department's Intelligence and Analysis Division, working
with the Department of Justice and the Federal Bureau of Inves-
tigation (FBI) and the intelligence community (IC). So we provide
the Secretary with the best picture of risk we can. We recommend
to him allocations based on those risk profiles. We communicate
with the jurisdictions about their risk profiles, invite them to sub-
mit information to us that they believe we might not have or we
might not have take into account. And then the Secretary makes
those allocation decisions.



As to how well we are doing, what I would point to is the re-
quirement vis-a-vis law enforcement that 25 percent of the annual
appropriations for the State and Urban Areas programs go to law
enforcement. For the 5-year period of fiscal year 2008 to fiscal year
2012, States

Chairman CARPER. Go ahead and wrap it up, and I want to leave
some time for Ms. Mason, please.

Mr. KAMOIE. Absolutely. States exceeded that 25-percent require-
ment by nearly $1 billion, and they spent 36 percent of the fund-
ing. So the funding is getting to the law enforcement as the statute
intends.

Chairman CARPER. Good. Ms. Mason, same question. Risk, re-
sources, how are they aligned?

Ms. MASON. Thank you, Senator. The JAG Program is a formula
program and money is allocated to State and local jurisdictions
based on a formula, based on the violent crime rates and popu-
lation data. And the Office of Justice Programs has very little dis-
cretion over the use of that money by State and local jurisdictions.

But what we do is provide them with training about various
criminal justice issues, and we are in the process of pulling to-
gether a toolkit that will enable law enforcement to know how to,
for example, control crowds while also protecting civil liberties.

So one of our primary responsibilities is to make sure that we
equip local law enforcement with the training that they need and
that they request in order to use our best practices to protect their
communities.

Chairman CARPER. All right. Thank you.
The second question deals with coordination or the appeared lack

thereof. In some cases you are directed to coordinate. You are di-
rected by law to be coordinating from agency to agency. Give us
some examples of maybe where you are coordinating well and,
frankly, some areas where you need to coordinate better, please.
Really succinct and right to the point, please.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. We need to do a better job in coordination. Let me
start off there. There is probably a failure in coordination across
the interagency regarding what we are providing. The Department
is coordinating with the State Coordinators, coordinating with our
colleagues, my fellow witnesses. We do, when, there is missing
equipment, coordinate and let them know that kind of issue. But
coordinating on what police forces could use, that could be better.

Chairman CARPER. Mr. Kamoie.
Mr. KAMOIE. Mr. Chairman, I think we are coordinating well in

the risk assessment that I mentioned that informs the allocation of
the programs. But I think through our discussion today and the
White House review, I think we will have a lot of opportunity to
improve how we coordinate on the downstream use of the equip-
ment, perhaps discussion of training and what else we might do.
So I think there is a lot of opportunity for improvement.

Chairman CARPER. Thank you. Ms. Mason.
Ms. MASON. I concur with my colleagues, and we look forward to

the results of the President's review and information about how we
can better coordinate our resources together.

Chairman CARPER. Just give us, very briefly, some idea of how
the review is going. Give us some idea of what the timeline is for



completion of the review, when we will have an opportunity to hear
about it.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. It is in its preliminary stages, Senator. I am not
sure what the outcome timeline is.

Chairman CARPER. Are we talking this quarter? This year?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. I am going to defer to Brian, who is actually sitting

on that.
Mr. KAMOIE. Sorry, Chairman. I do not know the timeline. What

I can tell you is it is a comprehensive review that is looking at the
very same kinds of data that you have requested, looking at how
these programs operate and what the opportunity space might be
for improvement.

Chairman CARPER. If you would just answer that question for the
record, think about it a little further and answer that question.

Chairman CARPER. You do not have anything, Ms. Mason?
Ms. MASON. No, I do not have any more information about the

timeline, but I
Chairman CARPER. We want a good, thoughtful, comprehensive

review, but we want it sooner rather than later.
The last thing I want to say before I turn the gavel over to Sen-

ator McCaskill and leave, my colleagues have heard me say more
than a few times, one of the adages that my father often gave to
my sister and me when we were kids growing up, we would do
some bone-headed stunt, he was always saying, "Just use some
common sense." I would just hope, in addition to all the rules and
regulations and oversight and laws we have in place dealing with
these issues, I just hope we are using some common sense. I hope
we are using it within certainly this Committee. I hope we are
using it within the agencies that oversee these three programs.
And I hope they are using it at the State and local level.

I am going to run off to this meeting at the Capitol. If I can get
back, I will. And if not, Senator McCaskill, you have it. Thank you
all. Dr. Coburn.

Senator COBURN. Thank you.
Mr. Estevez, when was the last time that you can recall that the

equipment from a 1033 transfer program was used in counterter-
rorism?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Senator, we do not have the capability of moni-
toring how the equipment that we have provided is

Senator COBURN. I understand that, but do you have any recol-
lection-other than Boston and the Tsarnaev and he is in the boat
and maybe some equipment was used there, when

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I do not, Senator.
Senator COBURN. Does anybody know when the last time in

terms of true counterterrorism that equipment was used?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. I am sure we could pulse the system for anecdotes

on that, but I really would have to do that, sir.
Senator COBURN. All right. I am not going to go through the

audit and the lack of response or timely response by your organiza-
tion to the audit, but how do you all determine what Federal sup-
ply classes are available to be transferred?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. That is done basically by our item managers who
manage



Senator COBURN. I know, but tell me, how do they decide an
MRAP is appropriate for a community of my hometown, 35,000
people?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. That is done by the State Coordinator.
Senator COBURN. I understand that, but how did you ever decide

that an MRAP is an appropriate vehicle for local police forces?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. An MRAP is a truck, Senator, with
Senator COBURN. No, it is not a truck. It is a 48,000-pound offen-

sive weapon.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. It is not an offensive weapon, Senator. It
Senator COBURN. It can be used as an offensive weapon.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. When we give an MRAP, it is stripped of all its

electronic warfare capability. It does not have a .50-caliber weapon
on it. It is not an offensive weapon. It is a protective vehicle.

Senator COBURN. OK. I will just make a point. You all give out
.30-caliber weapons. It is on your list. A .30 caliber is a 3-centi-
meter weapon. That is this big. That is the size of the shell. I just
want to know how you come about to say that Muskogee, Okla-
homa-and I know who makes the decision on whether equip-
ment-but you make it available, and then a State through the
Law Enforcement Support Office (LESO) and the State Coordinator
determines that they get one of those. There are six of them in
Oklahoma, all right? How did we ever get to the point where we
think States need MRAPs? How did that process come about?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. This is one of the areas that we are obviously going
to look at, Senator, on how we decided what equipment is avail-
able. I mean, obviously we have made some big decisions. Fighter
aircraft, tanks, Strykers, those types of things are not available.
Sniper rifles, not available. Grenade launchers, not available.

Senator COBURN. Drones are available.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. No.
Senator COBURN. Airplanes are available.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. Airplanes are available.
Senator COBURN. Helicopters are
Mr. ESTEVEZ. Cargo helicopters, helicopters, not Apaches.
Senator COBURN. OK. But, you cannot tell us today how we make

those decisions of what goes on the list and off the list.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. It is basically a common-sense decision inside the

Department, and then we do, as I keep saying, go back to the
States.

Senator COBURN. When something is removed from the list-and
I do not know if you have any recent experience with this-are
agencies required to return the restricted equipment?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. That is why we retain title for what we call con-
trolled equipment, so that we can pull that equipment.

Senator COBURN. So is a .30-caliber gun
Mr. ESTEVEZ. A 7.62 weapon is available on the-7.62mm is

available.
Senator COBURN. I am talking 30-OK.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. No crew-served weapons, nothing that requires a

belt for feeding ammunition.
Senator COBURN. All right. Are you aware of any that have been

previously authorized that are now restricted?



Mr. ESTEVEZ. The type of stuff that we have ended up further re-
stricting, body armor. We used to provide body armor. We no
longer do that. Part of that is for safety reasons. Once body armor
becomes excess, we cannot guarantee its safety. Major equipment,
I am not aware of any, Senator.

Senator COBURN. OK. Thank you.
Mr. Kamoie, according to FEMA's Authorized Equipment List,

battle dress uniforms are an authorized purchase under prepared-
ness grant programs, right?

Mr. KAMOIE. I believe that is correct, Senator.
Senator COBURN. Why?
Mr. KAMOIE. The Authorized Equipment List is reviewed bian-

nually, and we consult with State and local responders and stake-
holders and the grantees who advise us on what it is they need to
build the capabilities to support the national preparedness goals.
Responders

Senator COBURN. Let us get right down to the point
Mr. KAmOIE. So responders have told us that
Senator COBURN. So we need to have in the States, funded by the

Federal Government, a militarized police force? I mean, that is a
component of it.

Mr. KAMOIE. Well, I think a lot more
Senator COBURN. And that fits in with our goals?
Mr. KAmOIE. We certainly can review the types of uniforms that

our responders are requesting, but they have advised us, in the
building of capabilities to fight terrorism, that this type of dress
would be useful.

Senator COBURN. OK. Let me ask you the same question I asked
Mr. Estevez. When was the last time that you are aware, in terms
of the grant money that is being given out, either the UASI grants
or the Homeland Security grants-and, by the way, the Homeland
Security grants are not based on risk. The UASI grants are. The
others are based on a mandate that came through this Committee
that said X State will get X percent, rather than doing it on risk
like we should have. When was the last time we have seen what
you have given being used, other than the response to the
Tsarnaev brothers, used against counterterrorism?

Mr. KAmOIE. That was the last time, the Tsarnaev
Senator COBURN. When was another time?
Mr. KAmOIE. I am quite sure that New York used its Domain

Awareness System in the Times Square bombing attempt. That is
a funded asset with these grant funds.

Senator COBURN. OK.
Mr. KAMOIE. So within the last
Senator COBURN. With the Homeland Security grants, with the

1033 program, with the Department of Justice grants, over the last
5 years, we have put out $41 billion worth of money, and we know
of really two times.

The point I am getting to is that we will never have enough
money to be totally prepared for everything, and so the question is,
it is common sense, much like the Chairman said, and judgement,
and I see I am about to run out of time. We need a reassessment,
both of the 1033 and both the grant programs at Homeland Secu-



rity as well as the Byrne Justice program. I will submit the rest
of my questions for the record.

And, Ms. Mason, I just want to extend, if I may, just for a mo-
ment. I did a complete oversight of the grant programs 312 years
ago at the Justice Department, and what we saw was not pretty.
And your testimony kind of inferred that you guys are really on top
of all your grants right now. Would you kind of restate what you
said in your opening testimony in terms of your grant manage-
ment?

Ms. MASON. Thank you for the question, Senator. What I would
say is that we have done a very good job of implementing the
things you suggested in your assessment of our grant programs,
primarily through the creation of the Office of the Audit Assess-
ment and Management, where we do a lot of internal self-assess-
ment and looking at our programs. We have implemented risk as-
sessment tools to determine which of our grants should get more
in-depth monitoring. So we have also implemented that every sin-
gle one of our grants gets a desk review every year. So we believe
that we are doing a much better job in overseeing our grant pro-
grams.

Senator COBURN. All right. Thank you very much. Thank you,
Madam Chairman.

Senator MCCASKILL. [Presiding.] I want to clear up and make
sure that the record is clear. In response to a question from Con-
gress to the Defense Logistics Agency, they responded that of the
1033 programs, 36 percent of the property issued is new and not
used. In other words, almost 40 percent of what you are giving
away has never been used by the military.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. And I apologize for shaking my head when you
said that earlier. What they said is that it is Condition Code A.
Condition Code A is like new.

Senator MCCASKILL. OK. Well, so we can argue about brand new,
new, or like new. What in the world are we doing buying things
that we are not using? And isn't that a fundamental problem that
you need to get at? Before we even talk about whether all this stuff
is being used appropriately or being used with training or being
used in a way that makes common sense, how in the world are we
buying that-and, by the way, we are going to-I guarantee you
when I get this list-and I will, because this will not be the last
hearing we have on this. I guarantee you the stuff you are giving
away, you are continuing to buy. I guarantee it. So tell me how
that happens.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Well, first of all, we will have to look at the type
of stuff that is provided in new condition.

Senator MCCASKILL. Well, give me an example of something that
is provided in new condition.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Senator, I will have to go through
Senator MCCASKILL. But 36 percent of what you are giving away,

you have no idea what it is you are giving away that is new?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. I will have to go through the list, Senator, and I

will be happy to take your question for the record on that. So as
force structure changes, as our budget changes, things that we
thought we would need were no longer needed, or things that we
bought for the war-and I am not talking about tactical rifles and



the like. I am talking about basic medical kits, that type of stuff-
may no longer be needed as we draw down force structure based
on changing environment on the ground.

The Budget Control Act (BCA) changes our force structure.
Things that we required will no longer be needed as that force
structure changes. That is the basic reason.

Senator MCCASKILL. Well, this is actually totally in your wheel-
house because you have acquisitions. So if we are buying so much
stuff-and what is going to drive me crazy is when I figure out that
what you gave away last year, you bought this year. That is going
to drive me crazy. So just be ready. It is going to drive me crazy.

Let me look at how much you are giving away. I know that this
is the State Coordinator, but I want to make sure that we are clear
about how out of control some of this is.

In Dr. Coburn's State, the Payne City sheriffs office has one full-
time sworn officer. One. They have gotten two MRAPs since 2011.
Now, you gave the impression in your testimony that you all are
at least doing the minimum about making sure what you give is
somehow proportional to the size of a force.

Before you answer that, let me give you this fact. In the Lake
Angelus Police Department, in Michigan, you gave them 13 mili-
tary assault weapons since 2011. They have one full-time sworn of-
ficer. So, one officer now has 13 military-grade assault weapons in
their police department.

How in the world can anyone say that this program has one lick
of oversight if those two things are in existence?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I will have to look into the details on each of those.
The rule of thumb is one MRAP validated by the State Coordinator
for a police department that requests an MRAP, no more than one.
So I would have to look at the incident in Senator Coburn's State.
And the same thing with rifles, weapons.

Senator MCCASKILL. I will make part of the record the list.1 We
have a long list of law enforcement agencies that received 3 times
as many 5.56 and 7.62 military-grade weapons per full-time officer,
and this is a long list. This is not a short list. So, I think we need
to get to the bottom of that.

The risk allocation you talked about, Mr. Kamoie, there is a for-
mula that every State gets money, regardless of risk, right? It does
not matter if you have zero risk in your State. Everyone gets
money.

Mr. KAMOIE. There are State minimums prescribed by the Home-
land Security

Senator MCCASKILL. Which has nothing to do with risk.
Mr. KAMOIE. Correct.
Senator MCCASKILL. OK. I want to make sure we are clear on

that. And isn't it true now that rather than these communities
coming and saying, "This is what we have figured out we need,"
now you tell them how much money they get, and they give you
a list of what they want to buy with it?

Mr. KAMOIE. Well, we have actually moved more toward project-
based applications where we are asking grantees up front to iden-
tify the types of projects and the investment, really with an eye to-

1
The information provided by Senator McCaskill appears in the Appendix on page 224.



ward tighter fiscal management and oversight of the programs. We
want to know more of this. I think the evolution of the program
has gone from, at a time when they were pretty generic homeland
security strategies at the State level, where we are trying to tight-
en the investment justifications and then telling us in advance.

Senator MCCASKILL. MRAPs can be very dangerous, correct, Mr.
Estevez? They flip?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. They are very heavy vehicles.
Senator MCCASKILL. And yet there is no requirement for training

for any of these departments that are getting these vehicles.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. We cannot provide training to police departments,

Senator.
Senator MCCASKILL. So, are you comfortable with the fact that

Texas has received 73 MRAPs in 3 years while the entire National
Guard of Texas only has six? How can you explain that?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Again, for excess material-and an MRAP was put
on the list of available-we provided-and the States and State Co-
ordinators are responsible for ensuring training. The military force
is retaining about 12,000 MRAPs across the Army and the Marine
Corps, a smattering in the Air Force and the Navy, and they are
going to allocate those across the entire force structure. So I am not
sure how they will be allocated across the Guard.

Senator MCCASKILL. Could it be that the Guard does not want
them because they know that they tear up the roads and they flip
easily and have limited applicability?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. The Guard will-if the Guard requires an MRAP
for deployment, they will be issued an MRAP.

Senator MCCASKILL. Does it make you uncomfortable that there
are States where the National Guard has no MRAPs, but police de-
partments have them everywhere? Does that fact make you uncom-
fortable in any way?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I believe the Guard will be allocated the force
structure that they are needed for their Federal role. So as I said,
there are 12,000 MRAPs that will be allocated across the force
structure as they come back from

Senator MCCASKILL. Why are we giving them away to police de-
partments before we give them to the Guard?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Because we bought 24,000 MRAPs, so we have
more MRAPs than we will need. And we bought

Senator MCCASKILL. I understand. But why would the police de-
partments be in line to get these before the National Guard?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. The ones that we are excessing are the older, they
are not the best MRAPs. We have retained the best MRAPs in the
force structure.

Senator MCCASKILL. Is there any reason that any of the three of
you can give me why we would not, if we are going to continue
funding State and local-and, by the way, I have seen a lot of good
during my career from Federal funding to State and local law en-
forcement. And, by the way, I want to be clear. I saw a vehicle ex-
tricate some police officers in a pretty dangerous situation in Fer-
guson once some of the outsiders started coming in from other
States that wanted a confrontation with the police.

Having said all that, has there been a discussion about perhaps
saying the first thing that we would fund before we begin to fund



anything else, not a Federal mandate but, rather, the first on your
list must be body cams? Has that been discussed either at DOJ or
at Homeland Security? That these officers that are going to be
using some of this equipment, that the best way to check whether
or not it is being used appropriately is for every officer to wear a
camera?

Ms. MASON. Senator, the Office of Justice Programs, our JAG
funds are available for law enforcement agencies to use to purchase
body cameras, and we do see value in body cameras. But as you
know, our National Institute of Justice is studying the effectiveness
of body cameras and the appropriate use of body cameras.

Senator MCCASKILL. But they can buy them now?
Ms. MASON. Yes, ma'am.
Senator MCCASKILL. So it would not be hard if we decided, before

you get anything else, we are going to insist you use our money for
body cams before you buy other things, like full-blown battle gear
or camouflage uniforms or grenade launchers that attach to rifles?

Ms. MASON. The JAG money is formula money, and we do not
control how State and local jurisdictions use that money. But it is
a permissible use to buy body cameras.

Mr. KAMOIE. Chairman McCaskill, video cameras are on the Au-
thorized Equipment List, and if a grantee came forward and said
to us that they believe that body cameras for law enforcement
would serve purposes for which the program is authorized in terms
of preparing capabilities for terrorism, operational coordination, sit-
uational awareness, we would consider that an allowable expense.

Senator MCCASKILL. OK. Senator Johnson.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHNSON
Senator JOHNSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Secretary Estevez, are you aware of any local police department

that has purchased an MRAP with their own funds?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. I am not, and I do not know how they would.
Senator JOHNSON. Or a .30-caliber weapon?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. I could not answer that question on what a local

police department buys with their own funds, but MRAPs are not
available, so that is why I know that.

Senator JOHNSON. Again, I was not around here, but according
to my briefing here, the first program was authorized in a defense
authorization bill primarily about the drug wars. Is that correct?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. That is correct.
Senator JOHNSON. So what were local police departments missing

that they needed to be funded or given from the Defense Depart-
ment to combat the War on Drugs?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. First, let me be clear. We, the Department, we do
this because we are asked to do this.

Senator JOHNSON. I understand. Again, I am just asking for the
history. What equipment were local

Mr. ESTEVEZ. The police departments were outgunned by drug
gangs, so they were looking for protection, and they were looking
for fire power.

Senator JOHNSON. OK. Then apparently this was expanded in
1997, my note says, "based on lobbying from police organizations."



Mr. ESTEVEZ. Again, I cannot answer why the authorization was
expanded. At the time it was for counterterrorism, but if it was lob-
bying from police organizations, OK.

Senator JOHNSON. Of course, there is always a great desire to get
free things from the Federal Government, correct?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Of course.
Senator JOHNSON. This program, which has apparently provided

about $5.1 billion of free equipment since 1997-it has all been
free, correct?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Yes. It is not free to the taxpayer. We bought it,
used it, and

Senator JOHNSON. I understand, but free to the local govern-
ments, correct?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. That is correct.
Senator JOHNSON. Free to local police departments.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. Yes, sir.
Senator JOHNSON. Do you know of too many police departments

that turn free things down?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. Again, I am not in the position of a local police de-

partment, but if something was available and they thought they
needed it-because they have to sustain this equipment. If they
thought they needed it and it was useful to them, why not?

Senator JOHNSON. Mr. Kamoie, the $41 billion that DHS has
granted under your program since 2002, has there been any-that
is grant money, correct?

Mr. KAMOIE. Yes, Senator.
Senator JOHNSON. Is there any cost sharing associated with that?
Mr. KAMOJE. In several of our programs, the Port Security Grant

Program, for example, in some years there is a cost-sharing re-
quirement in the

Senator JOHNSON. How much? Of the $41 billion, how much is
that multiplied by local budgets?

Mr. KAMOJE. Given that the cost share requirement was imposed
in some years and not, we will have to followup with you on that,
but I can tell you the Emergency Management Performance Grant
Program, about $350 million a year, is a 50-percent cost share in
that every year.

Senator JOHNSON. Do you think if we multiply that by another
$40 billion, has there been a 50-percent cost share, we have basi-
cally granted $41 billion worth of funds for the purchase of this
type of equipment, and local governments have maybe contributed
$1 billion?

Mr. KAMOIE. Well, we will have to followup with you on num-
bers.

Senator JOHNSON. OK.
Mr. KAMOIE. But just to be clear, Senator, the over $40 billion

is not just for law enforcement. I mean, there are a lot of other pur-
poses for these programs: port security, transit security. That num-
ber includes our firefighter programs, staffing for emergency man-
agers and firefighters.

Senator JOHNSON. When people get things for free, when you get
a lot of money, one of the first things my wife as an IRS agent
learned, the first government phrase was, "Use it or lose it." And
that is just a concern in terms of how you put money to work.



Ms. Mason, the $4.4 billion granted by the Department of Justice
since 2005, has that had any kind of cost-sharing requirement as-
sociate with it?

Ms. MASON. The JAG money is formula money that does not re-
quire cost sharing from local governments. But, for example, this
year we awarded $280 million in grants. Those are spread between
the 56 U.S. States and territories as well as local governments. So
for 80 percent of our grants, JAG grants, the average award size
is only $30,000.

Senator JOHNSON. So, all three of the witnesses, are you aware
of any piece of equipment that is either given away or allowed to
be purchased-I am really talking about the Defense Department.
Are any of those pieces of equipment that have been given away
that would not be available for purchase by a local police depart-
ment? Or are they all available on the open market?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. An MRAP is not available on the open market be-
cause it is out of production. It was only made for the Department.

Senator JOHNSON. But when it was in production, were there any
restrictions in terms of people being able to buy that?

Mr. ESTEVEz. I would have to go back and look at that. It was
probably the restriction it was unavailable.

Senator JOHNSON. OK. I think my point being is if-we are mak-
ing the decision at the wrong level here. If local police departments
actually needed this equipment, if they felt it was necessary, isn't
the proper way of doing this to have them go through their city
councils, go through their States, make the political case for armor-
ing up to protect themselves, whether it is against drug lords or
whether it is against counterterrorism? I can understand the Fed-
eral role in terms of information sharing and potentially commu-
nication devices so we can provide that information. But, I mean,
hasn't this gone out of control simply because the Federal Govern-
ment is there, we are just granting money, and people are going
to use it?

Mr. ESTEVEz. I guess from my perspective, Senator, we have
bought this stuff for the Department of Defense. It is no longer
needed. The States need to make that decision on whether they
need this type of equipment. And, in fact, they do, and that is the
funnel. So the State Coordinator, appointed by a Governor, makes
the decision on whether a local police force, after a request by a
local police force, needs it or not, not the Department of Defense.

Senator JOHNSON. So, again, prior to these programs in place,
did any police department have any type of this equipment? Did
they ever use their own funds and purchase this type of equip-
ment? Or is it only because it is available, it is given to them for
free-"Yes, I will take some of that," "That would be kind of a neat
thing to have parked in our garage."

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I am not an expert in local policing, but police
forces certainly had armored vehicles, police forces certainly had
weapons.

Mr. KAMOIE. Senator, in our Port Security Grant Program, we do
fund a lot of police boats that patrol the waterways of our Nation's
over 100 ports. The cost-share requirement for that has varied over
year by year, but in many years it has been 25 percent. And so,
yes, a local jurisdiction has to make a decision about those invest-



ments, and I do not have the entire history, but I would imagine
that in our port cities, before the Port Security Grant Program was
created, that many of them likely did acquire police vessels to se-
cure the port.

Senator JOHNSON. OK. So, again, I really would like that infor-
mation in terms of how much cost sharing, and if we are looking
for a solution, I think that would be it right there. I think people
need to have skin in the game. These decisions in terms of what
type of equipment is going to be purchased need to be made at the
local level. They have to show their citizens that we really do need
that type of protection.

And, by the way, I am all for protection of the police department.
Senator Baldwin and I and her representative attended a congres-
sional Badge of Courage ceremony, Badge of Bravery for Lieuten-
ant Brian Murphy and Officer Sam Lenda in the Oak Creek Sikh
massacre, and we saw a video of these brave, courageous public
servants, public safety individuals, just walking straight into dan-
ger. So we are all about making sure that these officials are pro-
tected. But the decision needs to be made at the local level, not
here in the Federal Government. Otherwise, this is exactly the
problem we have when we make the decision at the wrong level of
government.

Mr. KAMOIE. Senator, we will provide you that information.
Senator JOHNSON. OK. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Senator MCCASKILL. Senator Baldwin.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BALDWIN
Senator BALDWIN. Thank you.
I was pleased and somewhat relieved to see Attorney General

Holder and the Justice Department announce that they will inde-
pendently investigate not only the shooting of Michael Brown but
also the policing practices of the Ferguson and St. Louis County po-
lice forces. I think that Department of Justice investigations like
these serve a critical role in maintaining and in some cases rebuild-
ing public confidence in law enforcement.

I would like to know from our panelists then if the grant pro-
grams administered by each agency look at whether a State or
local law enforcement agency is under active investigation for civil
rights or civil liberties violations or has a history of those viola-
tions.

Mr. Estevez, the statute that authorizes the 1033 program re-
quires the Secretary of Defense to carry out the program in con-
sultation with the Attorney General. So I wonder: What is the na-
ture of the consultation between the Department of Defense and
the Department of Justice on this program? And is there a discus-
sion of whether a law enforcement agency is under investigation for
the possible deprivation of constitutional rights?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Senator Baldwin, the consultation with the Depart-
ment of Justice is one of the areas that we are frankly lacking, that
we need to do a better job of, that we will look at under the admin-
istration's review and we will discuss with this Committee. So we
need to do a better job there.

I will say that



Senator BALDWIN. Well, I accept your statement at face value
that you can do better. But currently in that consultation is the
matter of an open or closed investigation into civil rights or civil
liberties deprivation a part of your discussion or consultation?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. No.
Senator BALDWIN. And is there any reason why it could not be

in the future?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. Of course it could be.
Senator BALDWIN. OK. Mr. Kamoie, is there coordination be-

tween the Department of Homeland Security and the Department
of Justice in the programs that you administer on these same ques-
tions?

Mr. KAMOIE. Thank you, Senator Baldwin. We certainly coordi-
nate on the risk elements of the allocation decisions and rec-
ommendations for the Secretary. The risk formula is prescribed by
statute. It is a combination of threat, vulnerability, and con-
sequence, and the elements of each of those are laid out in statute.
But to answer your specific question, no, we do not take into ac-
count whether a law enforcement organization is under investiga-
tion for potential deprivation of civil rights and civil liberties.

Senator BALDWIN. Ms. Mason, in administering the Byrne JAG
program-it is obviously a within-Department consultation discus-
sion-do those issues get discussed?

Ms. MASON. Thank you for the question, Senator. The Byrne
JAG grants are formula money, and we have very little discretion
over how that money is used. But the Civil Rights Division does
coordinate with our office when they are doing investigations and
as they develop their consent decrees, and we work closely with
them in designing the content of the consent decrees.

Senator BALDWIN. I understand what you said about the formula
and the lack of discretion, but tell me a little bit more about the
nature of that consultation and how that can come into play in de-
cisions that you are entertaining.

Ms. MASON. Well, there are two factors in that. The Office of Jus-
tice Programs has its own Office of Civil Rights that makes sure
that all of the grant programs for the Department comply with civil
rights laws. If the Civil Rights Division is investigating one of our
grantees, they typically will coordinate with our Office of Civil
Rights. We will monitor things and, as the process proceeds, have
input into whatever agreement is reached between the Department
with that agency.

Senator BALDWIN. Thank you. I want to move to the issue of
training, especially in the 1033 program. We have heard in testi-
mony that billions of dollars' worth of surplus military equipment
has been transferred to State and local law enforcement agencies,
including some significantly sophisticated materials previously op-
erated by trained military personnel, primarily in combat situa-
tions for some of that equipment. This includes, as we have talked
about, MRAPs, armored vehicles, grenade launchers, assault rifles.

We certainly have great confidence in the skills of our first re-
sponders, but these pieces of equipment are not traditional police
equipment and may be very unfamiliar to many police officers and
sheriffs deputies in communities across this country.



So I understand that the Defense Logistics Agency conducts a bi-
ennial inventory review of the States that participate in the 1033
program. But this effort appears to be focused simply on corrobo-
rating that the transferred equipment is accounted for.

Can you tell me if the DLA review, Mr. Estevez, or even the
original application process makes any inquiry at all as to whether
the agency has the appropriate training or access to the appro-
priate training to use and maintain this equipment or if after the
fact the equipment is being properly used?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Defense Logistics Agency, which facilitates this
program, does not have that capability, and neither does the De-
partment of Defense as a whole. We cannot manage local police
forces. Even equipment that we are trained to use is trained to use
for combat operations, not for local policing operations. And let me
also say we do not provide grenade launchers, to be clear.

So the training, the State Coordinator certifies that a local police
force that is going to receive an item has the ability to train them-
selves to use it, so if they are going to get a helicopter, they have
a pilot. And the State Coordinator certifies that the local police
force has the ability to sustain the equipment that they are going
to be provided.

Senator BALDWIN. And what confidence do you have that that
level of inquiry is happening at the State Coordinator level if it is
not happening under your supervision?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I think that, frankly, varies by State Coordinator,
but I think State Coordinators in the last number of years have ac-
tually put more attention and due diligence on that process. And
we found that as we did a full-out review of the whole program
with the State Coordinators, suspended all the States because of
accountability issues, and during that process we found that State
Coordinators are focusing their attention on those issues, Senator.

Senator BALDWIN. Mr. Kamoie, are there similar requirements in
either the application process or the audit process for training, for
proper maintenance of equipment? What accountability can you
share with this Committee in the Department of Homeland Secu-
rity?

Mr. KAMOIE. We encourage training for grantees. It is an allow-
able expense under our programs. We do not require training, but
we do offer training through the Department's Center for Domestic
Preparedness for responders and the Department's Federal Law
Enforcement Training Center. So we do offer it, we encourage it,
but we do not require training.

Senator BALDWIN. And, Ms. Mason, I believe you already testi-
fied that training is one of the things that can be funded through
grants. But can you talk about the training opportunities available
in Byrne JAG?

Ms. MASON. Yes. The training opportunities, Byrne JAG funds
may be used for training, but separate and apart from our JAG
funding, the Office of Justice Programs provides a full range of
training opportunities for law enforcement. Over the last 3 years,
we have put together approximately 100 online training courses.
We also have many webinars on various issues. We survey the law
enforcement to find out what training classes and things they
would need. But it is part of our mission to make sure that we pro-



vide a range of training opportunities for State and local govern-
ments.

Senator BALDWIN. Thank you.
Senator MCCASKILL. Senator Paul.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PAUL
Senator PAUL. I think many of us were horrified by some of the

images that came out of Ferguson. We were horrified by seeing an
unarmed man with his hands over his head being confronted by an
armored personnel carrier. We were horrified by seeing an un-
armed man with his hands over his head being confronted by a
man with a draw on an assault weapon. We were horrified by im-
ages of tear gas being shot into the yards of people's personal
homes who were protesting.

One of the fundamental things about America is dissent and the
ability to have dissent, and it needs to be peaceful. There needs to
be repercussions for people who do not act in a peaceful way. But
confronting protesters with armored personnel carriers is thor-
oughly un-American, and for 150 years, we have had rules sepa-
rating the military, keeping the military out of policing affairs. But
you obscure that separation if you allow the police to become the
military.

In FEMA's Authorized Equipment List, there is actually written
descriptions for how the equipment should be used, and it says it
is specifically not supposed to be used for riot suppression. Mr.
Kamoie, is that true, that it is not supposed to be used for riot sup-
pression? And how do you plan on policing that since the images
show us clearly large pieces of equipment that were bought with
your grants being used in that riot suppression?

Mr. KAMOIE. Senator Paul, that is
Senator PAUL. Or protest suppression, rather?
Mr. KAMOIE. That is accurate. The categories of personal protec-

tive equipment that include helmets, ear and eye protection, ballis-
tics, personal protective equipment, there is a prohibition in the
Authorized Equipment List that it is not to be used for riot sup-
pression.

Senator PAUL. And what will you do about it?
Mr. KAMOIE. We are going to follow the lead of the Department

of Justice's investigation about the facts. We are going to work with
the State of Missouri to determine what pieces of equipment were
grant funded. And then we have a range of remedies available to
us should there be any finding of noncompliance with those re-
quirements. Those include everything from corrective action plans
to ensure it does not happen again, recoupment of funds. So we will
look very closely at the facts, but we are going to allow the inves-
tigation to run its course and determine what the appropriate rem-
edy is.

Senator PAUL. But it gets back to that whole question. If you are
a police force anywhere in the country, from Dundee, Michigan, of
3,900, which has an MRAP, to 25 other cities under 25,000 have
MRAPs, they think these are for riot suppression-well, I do not
know what they think they are for in a city of 3,900 people. But
many of the police forces actually think that this is what the equip-
ment would be good from, is riot suppression in a big city, in an
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urban area. And you are specifically instructed that it is not for
that. And we have talked about and we have had maybe two in-
stances of terrorism. There has been billions and billions of dollars
and maybe two instances of terrorism. So I think really by sup-
plying all of this free equipment, much of which is just, frankly, in-
appropriate and really should not be on anybody's list of authorized
equipment.

Mr. Estevez, in the NPR investigation of the 1033 program, they
list that 12,000 bayonets have been given out. What purpose are
bayonets being given out for?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Senator, bayonets are available under the program.
I cannot answer what a local police force would need a bayonet

Senator PAUL. I can give you an answer: None.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. OK.
Senator PAUL. So what is President Obama's Administration's

position on handing out bayonets to the police force? It is on your
list. You guys create the list. Are you going to take it off the list
or are we going to keep doing it?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. We are going to look at what we are providing
under the Administration's review of all these programs.

Senator PAUL. So it is unclear at this point whether President
Obama approves of 12,000 bayonets being given out? I would think
you could make that decision last week.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I think we need to review all the equipment that
we are providing, Senator, and as I said, we, the Department of
Defense, do not push any of this equipment on any police force. The
States decide what they need.

Senator PAUL. My understanding is that you have the ability to
decide what equipment is given out and what equipment is not
given out. If you decided tomorrow, if President Obama decided to-
morrow that mine-resistant ambush protection 20-ton vehicles are
not appropriate for cities in the United States, he could decide to-
morrow to take it off a list; you could decide this tomorrow. My
question is: What is the Administration's opinion on giving out
mine-resistant ambush protection 20-ton vehicles to towns across
America? Are you for it or against it?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Obviously, we do it, Senator. We are going to look
at that. I will also say that-I can give you anecdotes where mine-
resistant ambush protection vehicles have protected police forces in
shootouts.

Senator PAUL. But we have already been told they are only sup-
posed to be used for terrorism, right? Isn't that what the rule is?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. Our rule is for counter-drug, which could have
been the shootout-I would have to look at the incident-counter-
narcotics, counterterrorism.

Senator PAUL. I guess the point I wish to make is that these are
fairly simple problems, and common sense applied years ago, we
could have fixed these. We are going to maybe fix them, although
I have my doubts, because I have seen rarely anything ever fixed
in government. But I would say that we are now responding to a
tragic circumstance in Ferguson to do this. But I find these deci-
sions to be very easy to make. You just should not be giving out
mine-resistant vehicles. Bayonets-there is no excuse. I do not un-
derstand why we have to get together and have a study for months



to decide bayonets are inappropriate to be giving out. I cannot
imagine any use for a bayonet in an urban setting.

So, really, this has gotten out of control, and this has largely
been something that-the militarization of police is something that
has gotten so far out of control, and we have allowed it to descend,
along with not a great protection of our civil liberties as well. So,
we say we are going to do this. It is OK if it is for drugs. Well,
look at the instances of what has happened in recent times, the in-
stance in Georgia just a couple of months ago of an infant in a crib
getting a percussion grenade thrown in through a window in a no-
knock raid. It turns out the infant obviously was not involved in
the drug trade, but neither was even the infant's family. Happened
to be in the wrong place at the wrong time. No one has even been
indicted on this.

So, really, this is crazy out of control, and giving military equip-
ment, and with the breakdown of the whole idea of due process, of
no-knock raids and not having judges issue warrants anymore, you
can see how this gets out of control, and people are very concerned
with what is going on here. And I see the response so far to be
lackluster, and I hope you will do a more complete job in trying to
fix this.

Thank you.
Senator MCCASKILL. Senator Ayotte.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR AYOTTE
Senator AYOTTE. Hi. I want to thank all the witnesses for being

here, and certainly thank Senator McCaskill, the Chairman, and
the Ranking Member for having this hearing.

What I wanted to understand in particular, Mr. Estevez, I think
as you have described the 1033 program, it is-you have a State
Coordinator, and then DOD does not decide what equipment is
needed. You are just relying on that State Coordinator for those de-
cisions.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. That is correct, and I should point out that the
Governor of the State has the State Coordinator, not us, and we
rely on the State to filter those decisions.

Senator AYOTTE. So is there any followup in terms of what the
equipment is being used for and what type of training the police
departments that are receiving it have obtained when the equip-
ment is transferred?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. State Coordinators, in certifying that the local
agency needs that, certify that they are going to have the available
training and train themselves on that equipment.

Senator AYOTTE. Do you do any types of followup other than re-
ceiving the certification? Is there any kind of audit of what is hap-
pening and how the equipment is being used?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. There is no followup on how the equipment is
being used. Our audits-for the controlled equipment, because we
provide-96 percent of what we provide is non-controlled benign
equipment. We followup on

Senator AYOTTE. Yes, when I am referring to this, I should have
been specific on the controlled equipment. Obviously, office fur-
niture you would not generally have a followup on.



Mr. ESTEVEZ. We followup on accountability of the equipment.
We retain title to that equipment, but we do not followup on its
use, Senator.

Senator AYOTTE. OK. So do you think, with this process that is
being reviewed right now, not only the President but the congres-
sional oversight that will be had here, that the way the system is
working right now, DOD has some responsibility to not just to have
a follow-up in terms of what is being done with this equipment?

Mr. ESTEVEZ. I think that that has to be part of the look at what
we are doing, the review. I think, speaking from the Department
of Defense's standpoint, it is very hard for us because we do not
have expertise in police forcing-it is not what we do-on whether
it is an appropriate use or not appropriate use. Now, I can look at
the pictures of Ferguson and wince like everybody else in this
room, but I think that has to be part of the dialogue and discussion
of what we are going to do and how we are going to assess the use
of equipment.

Senator AYOTTE. Mr. Kamoie, I wanted to ask the Homeland Se-
curity role. I do not know if you are the appropriate person to ask
this question, but on the Homeland Security front, what type of
oversight is there in terms of the 1033 equipment? Does Homeland
have any oversight over the receipt of that?

Mr. KAMVOIE. We do not, Senator.
Senator AYOTTE. Is there any coordination between the grants

that Homeland is giving in light of what the departments are re-
ceiving on the 1033 front?

Mr. KAMOIE. We do not coordinate in the decisionmaking about
local law enforcement requests. The process that Mr. Estevez has
laid out, we do not coordinate that at all.

Senator AYOTTE. So you would not necessarily even know on
issuing a homeland grant what the DOD has done in terms of
issuance of equipment to local agencies?

Mr. KAMOIE. Correct.
Senator AYOTTE. OK. So how do you then know, in terms of the

use of the homeland grants for this, that there should not be some
followup?

Mr. KAMOIE. So that is an entirely different story. I will say I
know the Defense Department's equipment under the 1033 pro-
gram is free. Grantees have paid for, I believe, transportation costs
using grant funding. But it is a very small percentage of use of
grant funds.

So in terms of how grantees use equipment that has been ac-
quired with our programs, for the State program, even the Urban
Area program, the grants pass through the State; 80 percent of the
State program funding has to go to local jurisdictions within that
State. So we work with the State in oversight. In their applications
they tell us more and more detail now about the projects they in-
tend, and certainly we have the ability to drill down in, as we are
doing with the State of Missouri and follow up on use of the equip-
ment to ensure that it meets program requirements. So we have
visibility.

We do not have real-time visibility on all acquisitions made at
the local level, but working with our State partners, we can get
pretty good visibility.



Senator AYOTTE. I would like an opinion from all of you, if you
are able to answer. We have focused a lot, understandably so, on
these programs and the military-style equipment to agencies in a
Ferguson-type situation. What I would like to know is the use of
the equipment, whether it is from Homeland Security, how have we
evaluated the needs in a Boston Marathon bombing situation or a
situation like that, which seems to me quite different than obvi-
ously a Ferguson situation?

Mr. KAMOIE. Thanks for the question, Senator. So we work with
grantees and provide them tools to assess the risks that they face
and the hazards in their community. We try and provide them
guidance on how to estimate their capabilities for addressing the
threats that they have identified. They certainly have discretion in
terms of the kinds of equipment that they think would best meet
those needs. But as we did see in Boston, the equipment that was
purchased, including the law enforcement equipment, certainly fa-
cilitated the response, certainly facilitated the pursuit and appre-
hension of Tsarnaev. And so we do work with communities in
terms of their assessments of their risk, and they are building to
capabilities to address them.

Senator AYOTTE. Ms. Mason, I wanted to ask you about on the
Justice end with regard to the Byrne JAG grants. Do we know how
much of those grants are used for this type of equipment? Because
having been Attorney General of my State, a fair amount of those
grants have gone to other things, I know, as well, for example,
whether it is protecting children from online predators or whether
it is providing assistance to victims of crime, even though there is
obviously Victims of Crime Act (VOCA) and Violence Against
Women Act (VAWA) funds. But there is all kinds of variety in
terms of how those funds would be used. Do you have a sense of
how much is used for this in terms of the equipment purchasing?

Ms. MASON. Yes, thank you for the question. As you mentioned,
the JAG money is available to address the full range of criminal
justice issues in a State, and what we have seen is that of the
money that is allocated for the law enforcement category-because
there are courts categories, victim categories. But of the law en-
forcement category, about 40 percent of the money allocated in that
category goes to equipment, but most of the equipment that we are
seeing people buy are computers, technology, and things like that.
And for vehicles, the JAG money can only be used for cars, boats,
helicopters, without coming back to the Director for specific ap-
proval, and we have only since 2005, we went back and did an in-
vestigation. We have approved only seven armored vehicles since
2005.

Senator AYOTTE. Thank you. My time is up.
Senator MCCASKILL. I think Senator Coburn has a few more

questions, and then we will get to the second panel.
Senator COBURN. I just want to introduce to the record an article

from October 16, 2013, the Boston Globe,1 which sets the record
straight. Tsarnaev was found because a guy went out to check his
boat because he saw the end of it up. It did not have anything to
do with money that we spent. It did not have anything to do with

1The Boston Globe article appears in the Appendix on page 218.



anything other than he noticed it and he was surprised by the fact
that he found this guy in the fetal position in his boat and called
911. So this needs to be in the record to set the record straight
about what that is.

Senator MCCASKILL. Without objection.
Senator COBURN. I have one question for the three of you, and

then we will go to the next panel. What have you heard directly
from the Administration in terms of review at your level about the
review that the Administration announced based on what hap-
pened in Ferguson? What information have you received at the
Justice Department, at Homeland Security and FEMA, and at the
Department of Defense? What have you heard directly from the
White House?

Ms. MASON. We have already had meetings about the review,
and we have already been supplying information. So the review is
an active process at this time.

Senator COBURN. As far as the Justice Department is concerned.
Ms. MASON. All of us are involved.
Senator COBURN. Well, let me get them to answer specifically.

What have you heard, Brian?
Mr. KAMOIE. Senator Coburn, I have participated in the first

meeting of the review panel. It is a comprehensive review of the
programs, their operation, the very same kinds of questions we
have talked about here, training, our oversight, auditing, compli-
ance. Senator, I look forward to reading that article. Information
that was provided to me by the Massachusetts Homeland Security
Agency and the State Police indicate that

Senator COBURN. Infrared camera.
Mr. KAMOIE. The infrared camera was instrumental in locating

him. So I look forward to reading that article.
Senator COBURN. Here is the direct quote from the guy that

called 911 to tell them, "There is somebody in my boat, and he has
been injured. I think he is Tsarnaev."

Mr. KAMOIE. I understand, Senator. I look forward to reading it.
Mr. ESTEVEZ. My direct staff at the Assistant Secretary level is

participating in the review. My fellow colleague has been over at
the White House. We have been providing information to the White
House and are fully engaged. The only reason I was not over there
was because I was out of town at the time.

Senator COBURN. Thank you. That is great to hear. That is called
appropriate response. Thank you.

Senator MCCASKILL. We have a second panel with four wit-
nesses. Does anybody else have one or two questions that they real-
ly want to ask these three witnesses before we move to our second
panel?

[No response.]
I have two simple questions. Before Ferguson, had the three of

you ever met?
Mr. ESTEVEZ. No.
Mr. KAMOIE. No.
Ms. MASON. No.
Senator MCCASKILL. Not good.



Second question, do any of you now have any policy that requires
you to track any kind of usage data for the equipment you are pro-
viding that is considered military grade? Yes or no.

Mr. ESTEVEZ. No.
Mr. KAMOIE. No.
Ms. MASON. We do have activity reports that we require on a

quarterly basis from our grantees about how they use our JAG
funds.

Senator MCCASKILL. Well, I would like to see and put in the
record,1 since you are the only one that says-you claim you have
usage data, I would like all the usage data that would show what
military weaponry, camouflage, uniforms, helmets, all the things
we saw in Ferguson, and the data you have about how that has ac-
tually been utilized by the recipients of your funds.

Thank you. Thank you all very much for being here.
[Pause.]
Thank you all for being here. I do not want to hurry you, but I

want to make sure-this is a large panel, and we have people that
want to ask questions. And time is ticking so I want to get started.
Let me introduce this panel.

Jim Bueermann is the president of the Washington, DC-based
Police Foundation. The foundation, established in 1970, has a mis-
sion to advance policing through innovation and science. Mr.
Bueermann previously worked for the Redlands Police Department
for 33 years, serving in every unit within the department. He
served as its chief for 13 years from 1998 to 2011.

Dr. Peter Kraska is a professor and chair of graduate studies and
research within the School of Justice Studies at Eastern Kentucky
University. Dr. Kraska researches the changing role of police in so-
ciety, including the relationship between the police and the mili-
tary, as well as the special equipment, tactics, and training used
by police over the last several decades.

Mark Lomax is executive director for the National Tactical Offi-
cers Association (NTOA). Mr. Lomax previously served as a pro-
gram manager for the United Nations in Liberia, West Africa,
where he oversaw their police Special Weapons and Tactics Team
(SWAT) and crowd control units. Mr. Lomax served 27 years with
the Pennsylvania State Police, with a majority of his career in spe-
cial operations assignments. Mr. Lomax was invited to participate
in this hearing at the request of Chief Belmar of the St. Louis
County Police Department. Mr. Lomax is accompanied by Major Ed
Allen of the Seminole County Sheriffs Office.

Wiley Price is a photojournalist, award-winning, I might add,
photojournalist for the St. Louis American newspaper. Mr. Price is
a native St. Louis resident who covered the police presence in Fer-
guson firsthand.

And Hilary Shelton is the Washington Bureau Director and Sen-
ior Vice President for advocacy for the National Association for the
Advancement of Colored People (NAACP), where he has worked on
a wide variety of legislative and policy issues of national impor-
tance. Mr. Shelton, while being an important person with the

1
The report appears in the Appendix on page 493.



NAACP, is also a St. Louis native. Welcome, Hilary. We are glad
you are here.

I would like to thank all of you for appearing today, and we will
begin with your testimony, Mr. Bueermann.

TESTIMONY OF JIM BUEERMANN, 1 CHIEF (RET.), REDLANDS,
CALIFORNIA, AND PRESIDENT, POLICE FOUNDATION

Mr. BUEERMANN. Distinguished Members of the Committee,
thank you for this opportunity to appear before you to discuss this
very important topic of Federal programs that provide equipment
to our civilian police forces.

As the Senator just mentioned, the Police Foundation's mission
is to advance democratic policing through innovation and science.
We conduct rigorous scientific research, provide technical assist-
ance, and conduct critical incident reviews that help the police
across the country become more effective.

Like many Americans, I have been closely following the events
in Missouri and the national discussion about the militarization of
American civilian police forces. Central to this issue is the use of
military-like equipment and tactics by the police.

To many people, the use of armored vehicles, assault rifles, or
SWAT teams is unwarranted and highly inappropriate. Conversely,
to police officers, their use simply represents safer, more effective
ways of handling the dangerous situations they are paid to resolve.
I think both perspectives have merit.

The police use of military-like equipment and tactics can either
be appropriate or not depending entirely on the context of their
use. The antidote to militarizing our police is community policing,
transparency, accountability, and paying close attention to the cul-
ture of policing.

While the Committee reviews these programs, I urge you to con-
sider their benefits along with needed programmatic changes.
There has been substantial positive impact on the public and offi-
cer safety from the programs that provide equipment to law en-
forcement.

For example, 2 weeks ago, in Illinois, the Cook County Sheriffs
Department used armored vehicles to get officers to the scene and
extract six children and two adults being held hostage after a home
invasion robbery. Two officers were shot during the 20-hour stand-
off, but the equipment prevented further injury to officers and
helped with the safe recovery of the hostages.

In West Bloomfield, Michigan, a suspect barricaded himself in a
residential neighborhood, engaged in a firefight with the police,
and killed a police officer. During the standoff, the police used their
armored vehicle to safely evacuate the neighborhood.

And, finally, this summer, the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police De-
partment used rescue helicopters obtained through the 1033 pro-
gram 11 times during search and rescue missions in mountainous
terrain. They also used boats obtained through the program six
times for rescue missions on Lake Mead.

Based on my experience in local policing and familiarity with the
Federal programs that provide or fund local law enforcement equip-

1
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ment, I offer the following suggestion that I believe will strike a
balance between the needs of the police and compelling community
interests.

Every policing agency that desires access to Federal surplus
property via DOD's 1033 program should be required, as part of
the application process, to provide proof that it has received public
input and local governing body approval of the department's acqui-
sition of the property; and that it has adequate, publicly reviewable
training, transparency, and accountability policies in place.

I believe it is important that the 1033 program be retained with
appropriate transparency, accountability, and oversight guidelines
incorporated. Completely eliminating them could have substantial
impact on public safety, and doing so would make taxpayers poten-
tially pay again for the same equipment they paid for while it was
used by the military.

I also recommend that Congress appropriate funds to adequately
study this issue. There is a paucity of research into the militariza-
tion of the police and the impact of the Federal Government pro-
viding assistance to acquiring the equipment that may encourage
this.

In conclusion, I urge the Committee and Congress to examine
and consider the Federal implications for advancing the following
five guiding principles of sustaining democratic policing.

First, the police and the community must constantly focus on
community policing framed around a set of organizational values
developed in concert with the community.

Second, police organizations should reflect the communities they
serve. When diverse communities see the police as not reflecting
their members, they can lose faith in the police to understand their
needs in meaningful ways.

Third, policing agencies must provide their officers with appro-
priate and effective value-based training, accountability technology
like body-worn cameras, and less lethal tools.

Fourth, the police should utilize the best available scientific evi-
dence about what works to control crime and disorder.

And, finally, critical incident reviews should be conducted after
every critical incident involving the police to capture lessons
learned and translate them to lessons applied so events like those
occurring in Ferguson do not happen again.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you.
Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Mr. Bueermann. Dr. Kraska.

TESTIMONY OF PETER B. KRASKA, PH.D., 1 PROFESSOR,
SCHOOL OF JUSTICE STUDIES, UNIVERSITY OF EASTERN
KENTUCKY
Mr. KRASKA. Senator McCaskill, Senator Coburn, Members of the

Committee, and wonderful staffers, thank you for inviting me.
Let me begin today's comments with two examples of police mili-

tarization, one old-in fact, it predates 9/11-and one new, this year
in May.

In September 2000, Federal law enforcement conducted a joint
drug investigation with the Modesto, California, police department.

1
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Employing the Military Special Operations model, the Modesto
P.D.'s SWAT team conducted a predawn dynamic entry into a fam-
ily's home-suspecting the father, it turned out incorrectly, of being
involved in low-level drug dealing. One of the children in the
home-Alberto-was 11 years old and complied with all of the offi-
cers' screams to get into the prone position on his bedroom floor.
A paramilitary police officer, standing over him with a 12-gauge
shotgun, then accidentally discharged his weapon into Alberto's
back, killing him.

Now move forward to May of this year. A Georgia police depart-
ment's SWAT team conducted a no-knock drug raid on a family's
private residence. The officers threw a percussion grenade into the
home, the device landed in an infant's crib next to his face, and
then it detonated. Despite being comatose for a number of days and
receiving severe lacerations and burns, the baby did survive. Not
that it should matter, but the family was not involved in drug deal-
ing.

Some might dismiss these cases as mere anecdotes, but the facts,
based on extensive national level scientific research, are clear.
These examples are emblematic of an historic-yet up until re-
cently little publicly noticed-shift in American democratic govern-
ance. The clear distinction between our civilian police and our mili-
tary is blurring in significant and consequential ways.

The research I have been conducting since 1989 has documented
quantitatively and qualitatively the steady and certain march of
U.S. civilian policing down the militarization continuum, culturally,
materially, operationally, and organizationally-despite massive ef-
forts at democratizing police under the guise of community policing
reforms.

The growth in militarized policing has been steep and deep. In
the mid-1980s, a mere 30 percent of police agencies had a SWAT
team. Today well over 80 percent of departments, large and small,
have one. In the early 1980s, these agencies conducted approxi-
mately 3,000 deployments a year nationwide. Today I estimate a
very conservative figure of 60,000 per year. And it is critical to rec-
ognize that these 60,000 deployments are mostly for conducting
drug searches on people's private residences.

This is not to imply that all police, nearly 20,000 unique depart-
ments across our great land, are heading in this direction. But the
research evidence along with militarized tragedies in Modesto,
Georgia, Ferguson, and tens of thousands of other locations dem-
onstrates a troubling and highly consequential overall trend.

What we saw played out in the Ferguson protests was the appli-
cation of a very common mind-set: style of uniform and appearance
and weaponry used every day in the homes of private residences
during SWAT raids. Some departments conduct as many as 500
SWAT team raids a year, and just as in the two examples above,
and in the Ferguson situation, it is the poor and communities of
color that are most impacted.

It is hard to imagine that anyone intended for the wars on crime,
drugs, and terrorism to devolve into widespread police militariza-
tion. At the same time, it is also hard not to see that by declaring
war, we have opened the door for outfitting our police to be soldiers
with a warrior mind-set.



To conclude, I mentioned that police militarization predates 9/11.
This is not just an interesting historical fact. It is critical because
it illuminates the most important reason or causal factor in this
unfortunate term in American policing and American democracy. It
is the following: Our long-running and intensely punitive self-pro-
claimed war on crime and drugs.

It is no coincidence that the skyrocketing number of police para-
military deployments on American citizens since the early 1980s
coincides perfectly with the skyrocketing imprisonment numbers.
We now have 2.4 million people incarcerated in this country, and
almost 4 percent of the American public is now under direct correc-
tional supervision. These wars have been devastating to minority
communities and the marginalized and have resulted in a self-per-
petuating growth complex.

Cutting off the supply of military weaponry to our civilian police
is the least we could do to begin the process of reining in police
militarization, and attempting to make clear the increasingly
blurred distinction between the military and police. Please do not
underestimate the gravity of this development. This is highly dis-
turbing to most Americans, on the left and the right.

Thank you.
Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Dr. Kraska. Mr. Lomax.

TESTIMONY OF MARK LOMAX, 1 EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL TACTICAL OFFICERS ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED
BY MAJOR ED ALLEN, SEMINOLE COUNTY SHERIFF'S OF-
FICE
Mr. LOMAx. Good afternoon. I would like to thank Chairman

Carper, Ranking Member Coburn, Senator McCaskill, and Mem-
bers of this Committee to have the opportunity to speak with you
today.

Since its inception in 1983, the NTOA has served as a not-for-
profit association representing law enforcement professionals in
special operations assignments in local, State, and Federal law en-
forcement agencies. The mission of the NTOA is to enhance the
performance and professional status of law enforcement personnel
by providing a credible and proven training resource as well as a
forum for the development of tactics and information exchange.

The American law enforcement officer recognizes, probably more
accurately than most, that they are not in conflict with the citizens
they serve. To the contrary, the brave men and women of this pro-
fession willingly place themselves between danger and the public
every day at personal sacrifice to themselves and their families.
This is evident by the Law Enforcement Memorial, walking dis-
tance from where we sit today.

Law enforcement agencies in the United States have taken ad-
vantage of the 1033 program from its inception, but certainly at a
greater frequency after the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001.
DHS/DOJ grants, and the DOD 1033 program allow agencies to ac-
quire the necessary equipment rapidly and at considerable cost
savings to the local taxpaying public. The 1033 program has al-
lowed local agencies to acquire heavy-duty high-wheeled vehicles,
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forklifts, generators, and vehicles that improve operational capa-
bilities and responder safety.

The threat that firearms pose to law enforcement officers and the
public during violent critical incidents has proven that armored
rescue vehicles have become as essential as individually worn body
armor or helmets in saving lives. Moreover, in the DHS, FEMA
type resource definitions, law enforcement and security resource
document, it is recommended that SWAT teams have tactical
equipment, including armored rescue vehicles, in the event of a dis-
aster. Most tactical commanders utilize these resources judiciously
and are sensitive to both their real and perceived appearance.

However, it is not uncommon for agencies to take receipt of such
equipment and receive little or no training on how to utilize it,
when to deploy it, and equally as important, when not to deploy it.
Prior to obtaining equipment from the 1033 program or purchasing
commercially utilizing DHS grant money, agencies are not man-
dated to demonstrate training levels for the use of that equipment.
It is incumbent upon that agency to obtain the necessary training
based upon regulatory or voluntary compliance standards associ-
ated with such equipment. Such training could take place at the re-
questing agency location.

Another challenge is that there are not enough of the specialized
law enforcement teams developed, specifically Mobile Field Force
Teams, in every jurisdiction around the country. Consequently,
when a law enforcement administrator is faced with a civil disorder
event, they often deploy the only resource they have immediate ac-
cess to-the local SWAT team. It is important to note that approxi-
mately 87 percent of law enforcement agencies in the United States
have fewer than 50 officers. With the exception of large metropoli-
tan cities or jurisdictions that have had prior civil disorder events,
most agencies have not invested in a mobile field force capability.
There is also a general lack of training, regarding civil disorder
events, for tactical commanders, planners, public information offi-
cers, and first-line supervisors. This must change.

The NTOA published the NTOA SWAT Standards in 2011, which
outlines the most basic requirements for tactical teams in terms of
operational capabilities, training management, policy development,
operational planning, and multi-jurisdictional response. The stand-
ard, however, is a voluntary compliance standard. Subsequently,
many law enforcement leaders view them as "unfunded mandates."
The NTOA's position, though, is that when an agency makes the
decision to develop a SWAT capability, it should also make the in-
vestment in the training, equipment, and best practices that are re-
quired to support such an effort.

Again, on behalf of the 40,000 law enforcement professionals that
the NTOA represents, I thank you for this opportunity to speak to
you today on these current issues and challenges and look forward
to answering any questions the Committee may have.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you. Mr. Price.
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TESTIMONY OF WILEY PRICE,1 PHOTOJOURNALIST, THE ST.
LOUIS AMERICAN NEWSPAPER

Mr. PRICE. Good afternoon. My name is Wiley Price, I am the
staff photojournalist at the St. Louis American newspaper in St.
Louis, Missouri. I would like to first thank Senator McCaskill for
inviting me here to this hearing today.

The shooting death of Michael Brown, an unarmed teenager, by
a Ferguson, Missouri, police officer on Saturday, August 9, 2014,
may very well become the turning point in moving forward in
changing the way policing is conducted in this country, especially
in neighborhoods of people of color.

First, mandatory body cameras for officers patrolling our streets
to ensure accountability for the way citizens are addressed during
routine stops. This policy would allow us to examine the methods
police use during these stops. There are special challenges to polic-
ing in urban areas where there are strong feelings, often negative,
about the conduct and role of the police.

The uprisings in Ferguson are an example of inept and insensi-
tive police behavior at the highest decisionmaking level. It raises
the question of how much force is appropriate to control a group
of angry protesters armed initially with rocks, bottles, and, later,
Molotov cocktails.

What police used to defend themselves at the early stage of the
confrontation was a high level of military weaponry not often seen
on the streets in the United Sates. What we saw were large mili-
tary-style weapons including armored vehicles normally seen on
the national news during conflicts concerning the Middle East war
zones. Most Americans would not be so shocked if this were a re-
sponse to an overt terrorist attack on an American city, but not
during a spontaneous protest over the shooting of a young African
American male by a white police officer while walking in the street
in the middle of the day. Most believe that if we can spend this
kind of money on weapons, why not use those same resources to
better train the police in community policing and train them also
on the best way to resolve conflict?

If heavy military weapons are to be deployed, they should be in
the hands of trained officers subject to competent high-level police
command. This show of military might in Ferguson by the police
only escalated the understandably strong feelings felt by the very
people that the police are sworn to serve and protect. The days of
unrest were followed by growing protest from people who already
felt disrespected and frustrated by the local law enforcement on a
daily basis.

That concludes my statement.
Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Mr. Price. Mr. Shelton.

1The prepared statement of Mr. Price appears in the Appendix on page 209.
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TESTIMONY OF HILARY O. SHELTON,1 WASHINGTON BUREAU
DIRECTOR AND SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT FOR POLICY AND
ADVOCACY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE ADVANCE-
MENT OF COLORED PEOPLE
Mr. SHELTON. Thank you very much, Senator McCaskill. I want

to thank Senator Carper and Senator Coburn and all the others
that are gathered here today. I want to thank you so much for in-
viting me here to testify and for soliciting the input of the NAACP
on this very important topic.

As you mentioned, my name is Hilary Shelton, and I am the Di-
rector of the NAACP's Washington Bureau and serve as Senior
Vice President for policy and advocacy.

The NAACP deeply appreciates the needs of local governments,
including law enforcement agencies, to secure equipment as cost-ef-
fectively as possible. We have supported increased resources and
personnel for local police departments since the founding of the as-
sociation 105 years ago. Over the last couple of decades, given the
shrinking State and Federal budgets and the oftentimes increasing
demands, the communities represented and served by the NAACP
seem to have suffered disproportionately from reduced State and
local funding.

Our concerns are when military equipment, weapons of war
which are commonly used to fight an avowed enemy of our country,
are transferred to local domestic law enforcement agencies with lit-
tle or no oversight, training, or specific and clear integration when
and how they are used in civilian circumstances.

The tragic killing of Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri, the
ensuing protests, and the resulting demonstrations of force by local
law enforcement attracted the attention of many to a heretofore lit-
tle known program, the Defense Department's 1033 program, by
which the Federal Government transfers excess military equipment
to State and local law enforcement agencies. While many Ameri-
cans were rightfully upset by the apparent militarization of com-
munity-based law enforcement agencies, it is a sad commentary on
race in America that this is not a new phenomenon to most Ameri-
cans of color.

The war on drugs and the war on crime have been predomi-
nantly waged in racial and ethnic minority communities, and too
often against African Americans. Since 1989, military equipment
has been used by law enforcement agencies to fight the war on
drugs. Thus, it should be no surprise that racial and ethnic minori-
ties have grown accustomed to seeing weapons of war in our com-
munities, on our streets, and even entering our homes.

On Saturday, August 9, 2014, an unarmed, 18-year-old, college-
bound African American teenager named Michael Brown was shot
to death by a police officer in Ferguson, Missouri. According to
nearly every report, the ensuing protests began peacefully. The
people were angry, admittedly and understandably outraged, but
initially peaceful. Their protests were met by local law enforcement
agents in warfare type mine-resistant ambush protected vehicles,
or with military-style assault weapons aimed at them.
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The resulting impression on the people of Ferguson and on peo-
ple throughout our country and the world who were watching these
events is that these Americans were being marginalized, that their
concerns, their anger, and their protests were not being valued or
respected by local law enforcement.

One CNN reporter, as a matter of fact, even said it looked more
like Belfast or the Middle East than the heartland of America.

Thus, the fact that the population of Ferguson is over 67 percent
African American has not been lost on many of the protesters, nor
on the United States or international observers. As a matter of
fact, I was at the United Nations when all this broke loose, and
they were asking me questions about Ferguson. Even people who
could not speak English knew the word "Ferguson."

So what steps does the NAACP recommend to solve the problems
associated with the overmilitarization of law enforcement agencies
and to build trust and security within these communities?

First, we must change the paradigm which drives our criminal
justice system. We need to move away from the failed war on drugs
and war on crime scenarios, and law enforcement needs to be
trained to stop stereotyping people based on what they look like,
the clothes they wear, and the neighborhoods in which they live.

If the Department of Defense's 1033 program is allowed to con-
tinue, it should be restructured to emphasize non-lethal equipment
and that the equipment be used not to pursue the flawed war on
drugs or civilian protests and demonstrations, but rather that it be
used to promote the idea that law enforcement is designed to pro-
tect and serve the citizens who are within their jurisdiction.

Included in the requirements necessary to receive such equip-
ment must also be policies, training, and oversight which includes
the End Racial Profiling Act, which is pending in the House and
the Senate, and the Law Enforcement Trust and Integrity Act,
which is being prepared for reintroduction by Congressman John
Conyers.

Second, all domestic law enforcement agencies should also de-
velop their own internal policies calling for thoughtful restraint,
and proof of these policies should be a requirement before any
equipment transfer or funding occurs.

And, third, we need full transparency and disclosure. Not only
should the Department of Defense be required to disclose what
equipment they have distributed and to whom, but State and local
law enforcement agencies must also be required to publicly report
on the equipment they have requested and received and the in-
tended purpose.

And, finally, the NAACP would like to strongly advocate for more
programs such as the Department of Justice Community Oriented
Policing (COPS), program and for an increase in the funding of
COPS programs. The COPS program is intended to incentivize bet-
ter law enforcement practices through community engagement. It
remains the primary vehicle by which the Federal Government re-
wards innovation and research on police transparency and account-
ability.

In summation, American policing has become increasingly milita-
rized through the acquisition and use of weapons and tactics de-
signed for war. The lines between Federal military force and civil



law enforcement are becoming increasingly blurred. Sadly, commu-
nities of color have historically borne the brunt of this obfuscation.
We need to correct this problem, not just check it. We need to con-
tinue to strive for a democracy under which all Americans can live.
And we should not allow any American community or government
entity to be considered at war with any other.

I thank you again, Chairman Carper, Senators Coburn and
McCaskill, and all the others that are here today, and I certainly
look forward to your questions.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you so much.
I am going to go ahead and defer my questions and allow the

other Senators who are here to go first. Senator Coburn.
Senator COBURN. Yes, thank you, and thanks for your testimony.
Mr. Bueermann, at what point do you think the Federal Govern-

ment's obligation to local law enforcement begins?
Mr. BUEERMANN. Well, that is a great question. I think that one

of the benefits of the Federal Government is trying to create a na-
tional coherence around what policing should look like all across
the United States, and that is a difficult place for the Federal Gov-
ernment to be. There are leadership training programs like the Na-
tional Academy that the FBI puts on at the FBI Academy that
helps police leaders across the United States better understand
these kinds of issues that we are talking about today. So certainly
that would be an appropriate role for the Federal Government.

As somebody who used to be a police chief, I really appreciated
the ability to acquire equipment. In my department we used it pri-
marily for vehicles and office equipment for our community policing
stations and our recreation programs that we could not have af-
forded if the 1033 program had not existed.

So from a local perspective, I thought that was a wonderful way
for us to get a return on our Federal tax investment. But I cer-
tainly understand the issues that are at play in this discussion.

Senator COBURN. Dr. Kraska, I appreciate you coming, and I ap-
preciate you working with us.

Tell me what the difference is between a militarized and increas-
ingly Federalized police force and a standing army.

Mr. KRASKA. It is actually a bit of a complicated history that I
will not get into too much, but we have to remember that the Posse
Comitatus Act of 1878 had been in place untouched for quite a long
time until the 1980s drug war. And it was not until the 1980s drug
war-it was actually the Reagan Administration that wanted to
completely repeal Posse Comitatus, but what instead happened is
they just amended it significantly to allow for cross-training and
weapons transference.

Just as an aside-I do not want to make too much of an aside,
but we also have to remember that the Department of Defense has
been very actively involved in training local police departments as
well, not just providing them equipment but providing them train-
ing. I have a great quote-I am not going to read it now, but if you
ask me to read it, I will-that talks about even having Navy
SEALs and Army Rangers come to a local police department and
teach them things. So it is not just weapons transference.

The Federal Government has increasingly since 9/11 played a
significant role in accelerating these trends toward militarization,



and, the extent to which the 1033 program, the Department of
Homeland Security funds, et cetera, have contributed to it, I would
certainly call it significant. But I think we have to remember that
the militarized culture of a component of policing-and it is just a
component of policing. This is not a unified phenomenon in all the
police of the United States of America. We have a police depart-
ment right next to us, the Lexington P.D., very smart, very wise.
They do not do this kind of thing at all, and they would never do
it.

So the policing community is a bit split over this, and I do not
want anybody to get the impression because of the experts we have
heard that policing is all for this stuff, because it is just not true.
There are lots of folks that are not.

Anyway, back to Federalization. So I think the Federal Govern-
ment has played a significant role in probably the last 10 to 14
years.

Senator COBURN. All right. The rest of my questions I will sub-
mit for the record so we can move on in our time.

Senator MCCASKILL. Senator Johnson.
Senator JOHNSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Dr. Kraska, in

your testimony, what I have written down in my notes is equip-
ment versus procedures versus operations. How much of it is really
about procedures, responding to just events in society versus the
actual equipment? I mean, what is causing what?

Mr. KRASKA. Great question and, of course, difficult to answer.
I do know that the militarization trend began as part of the drug
war. It has not had anything to do with terrorism. It has not had
anything to do with threats to national security. It has had every-
thing to do with prosecuting the drug war.

That is when we saw the precipitous rise in not only the number
of SWAT units, but their amount of activity. That is when we saw
departments doing 750 to 1,000 drug raids per year on people's pri-
vate residences. That is when we saw police departments all over
the country in small little localities sending off two or three officers
to a for-profit training camp, like Smith & Wesson or Heckler &
Koch, getting training and coming back to the department and
starting a 15-officer police paramilitary unit with no clue what they
were doing whatsoever.

That all happened as a part of the drug war. So I have a hard
time making any sort of credible analysis that what we are seeing
is just a reaction to an increasing insecure homeland situation.
This stuff has been well in place and it is still absolutely hap-
pening today in the same way it was in the 1990s and the 2000s.

Senator JOHNSON. So again, I am coming from a manufacturing
background trying to solve problems going to the root cause. What
I am hearing, because again, in my briefing, this equipment for
transfer really first started from a Defense authorization bill tar-
geted at the drug war.

Mr. KRASKA. Absolutely.
Senator JOHNSON. So I know in these last 3 years because of an-

other hearing, we spent $75 billion fighting the war on drugs. We
are not conquering it, are we? So what do we need to do? And I
will ask Mr. Lomax. What do we need to do procedurally? What is
the solution here?



Mr. LOMAX. Thank you, Senator. The solution relative to equip-
ment and procedures

Senator JOHNSON. If this was all really caused initially by the
drug war, the militarization buildup of this, is in reaction to the
drug war, these no-knock raids are about drugs, what is the solu-
tion?

Mr. LOMAX. I think the solution starts at the top, leadership. The
solution comes from decisionmaking, policy, procedures. Getting
back to what your initial question was to Dr. Kraska, the nexus be-
tween equipment and procedures, I think procedures come first,
policy, documentation, transparency, decisionmaking.

So again, it is not the equipment per se. It is who is making
those decisions on how to use it, how to deploy, or when not to de-
ploy it.

Senator JOHNSON. I mean, are we making any progress on the
war on drugs at all? We have been engaged in this for decades now.

Mr. LOMAX. Again, that is a question that needs to be taken up
by the legislators and Congress and the policymakers as far as how
we are doing on the war on drugs.

Senator JOHNSON. And I realize these questions are somewhat
removed from militarization of the police force, but again, I am
looking, based on the testimony, this is the reason this militariza-
tion began. Mr. Shelton, what is your solution? I mean, obviously,
drugs have devastated communities. Crime has devastated commu-
nities.

Mr. SHELTON. It has to change. The paradigm that we are uti-
lizing now, criminalizing in the way that we are and actually put-
ting people in prison along these lines is outrageous. Quite frankly,
as mentioned by Dr. Kraska, we have 2.4 million Americans in jail,
about 50 percent of those for drug-related offenses. They are non-
violent offenses.

You talk about a health care approach to problems of the drug
problem in the United States and get away from much of the crimi-
nal, now military, approach to our drug problem in this country. I
should talk about problems with the police officers and the over-
aggression and even practices of racial profiling. We have some
strategies for that as well.

Senator Cardin here, one of your colleagues, has a bill that is
now pending before the U.S. Senate called the End Racial Profiling
Act that goes a long way to help restore the trust and integrity nec-
essary for law enforcement to be effective. We know that will go
many miles toward the direction of fixing the crime problem in our
society.

As we talk about these issues, it makes no sense to me that we
have 79,288 assault rifles that were actually given by the Depart-
ment of Defense to local police departments, 205 grenade launch-
ers, 11,959 bayonets. And I am trying to figure out what they are
going to do with 3,972 combat knives. But indeed, that is what
with local policy departments now. It makes no sense.

Senator JOHNSON. So again, war on drugs, but also war on crime.
Mr. Shelton, a recent article written by Walter Williams, he lists
the statistic from 1976 to 2011, there has been 279,389 African-
Americans murdered. It is a rate of about 7,000 per year. Ninety-



four percent of those murders are black on black. I mean, that is
a real crime problem that you have to be concerned about.

And by the way, I would think local police departments are also
concerned about it.

Mr. SHELTON. Well, absolutely. As a matter of fact, the issue
dealing with crime in the African-American community goes back
to our founder 105 years ago, or one of our founders, W.E.B. Du
Bois. Clearly, the crime problem in the African-American commu-
nity has to be addressed, but it cannot be addressed successfully
if we have the distrust in police officers that we are seeing because
of programs like this one.

We are going to have to establish a new trust pattern in our
country. Also, I was very happy to hear Dr. Kraska mention the
issue of those who are most affected in addressing the issues of
crime in any community throughout this country are those that are
reflective of those communities in which they are there to serve. All
that has to be part of the paradigm.

The only time things begin to cool off, in Ferguson, Missouri,
quite frankly, is when the first African-American Attorney General
of the United States went to Ferguson to show that the top law en-
forcement officer in our country was there and that their concerns
be taken very seriously. That works across the board.

Senator JOHNSON. OK. My time is running out. Thank you,
Madam Chairman.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you. Senator Ayotte.
Senator AYOTTE. Thank you. One of the things that I am trying

to understand is everything depends on the situation-would you
agree with that-in terms of what is appropriate to deploy, what
is appropriate in terms of a response, and also I think it all comes
down to appropriate training as to how to respond to a situation.
Because would you all agree with me that we are going to respond
differently to a situation like the Marathon bombing versus a situa-
tion like Ferguson and part of that is training and what we need
to respond to those situations may be different.

Mr. SHELTON. If I might begin? Just before training comes policy.
What we need is a clear policy on how to respond to circumstances
like that we experienced in Ferguson and other places. Policy, then
training, and then accountability. Those are the triumvirate, I be-
lieve, that moves this issue along.

Senator AYOTTE. So one of the things I wanted to followup on
this idea of, for example, SWAT teams, because having worked
with the police in my State in a number of settings, they have had
to respond to some pretty dangerous situations that did involve, for
example, a drug crime where you had, you know, high level indi-
viduals who were quite dangerous, quite armed, and that it was
the most appropriate that a SWAT team respond because they had
the most training of how to deal with a situation like that versus
sending, you know, one patrol officer or a handful of patrol officers
that are not oriented toward dealing with a situation where you
have, for example, an armed drug dealer, not necessarily a user,
but someone who is profiting off the situation.

Then I have been to situations where we had a hostage situation
and we had a SWAT team situation there where, truthfully, I was
glad that the SWAT team was there because they had the training



and they trained particularly for hostage situations that would
allow the police to have the right training and to know how to ne-
gotiate, No. 1, to know how to handle a situation, not to have by-
standers harmed.

So what I am trying to understand is to make a broad brush of
saying, 60,000 SWAT operations. I think that is a pretty broad
brush. So I am trying to get at from maybe all three of you and
the first who have commented on this, it seems like it is appro-
priate for us to have some individuals who have this type of train-
ing because I have been there at these scenes with them where I
would have wanted the right SWAT team trained to deal with the
situation, and we successfully ended situations because the people
there had the right training and trained for this specifically, were
not just taking the patrol officer off the street to address it.

So how do we distinguish from that and this situation where, the
public is-it is a protest situation where it is people exercising
their First Amendment rights? This is not an easy question to an-
swer, but I think this is what we are grappling with here, particu-
larly, particularly I think we have asked a lot more of the police
post-9/11 in terms of what response we have asked of them as first
responders, and maybe we have sent mixed messages.

So I would like to get your comment. I know that is more of a
statement, but I would like to hear your comment on some of those
thoughts.

Mr. BUEERMANN. So, Senator, if I can start this off? What you
have just articulated, it is a great question that, ultimately, I think
is the crux of this discussion because anybody who thinks that we
are not going to have tactical teams or high-powered weaponry in
policing in the United States just has not been paying attention to
the realities of police officers.

As Mr. Lomax said, the memorial not far from here has 20,000
names on it of heroic Americans who gave their life trying to pro-
tect their own communities. So there is a time and a place for any
one of these particular tools. I made reference to the FBI's national
academy. One of the problems we have in this country is there is
not a national coherent about when we should use these particular
tools.

You can find out the hard way. This is the rationale for doing
critical incident reviews, to understand those learning opportuni-
ties. But at the end of the day, it comes down to leadership, wheth-
er that leadership is expressed by the local city council that selects
the police chief, by the police chief himself or herself, that decides
whether they should or should not have a tactical team and under
what circumstances they should use that.

If you leave it to the police officers, like any of us, they have a
burning desire every day to go home to their families. And so,
much of their world is framed around the perception that what I
am about to do, the service of a search warrant, could be dan-
gerous. I have personally served lots of search warrants and I un-
derstand

Senator AYOTTE. Well, not to interrupt you, but my own State in
the last few years, we lost one officer exercising a search warrant
in a drug situation and we lost another one in a domestic violence,
executing an arrest warrant.



Mr. BUEERMANN. And I do not know any police officer that does
not recognize that nobody made them become a cop, that that is
a voluntary occupation and they know the inherent risk in that.
The question comes in the balancing of this, and I think many of
the members of the panel have touched on this, that ultimately,
this leadership issue is a function of the relationship that the police
department has with the community.

Professor Kraska talked about the police department next door
to him that has a great relationship and they would not do certain
things. At the same time, if they needed a tactical team, I have no
doubt, to protect their citizens or their officers they would employ
that. It is when you use it and that common sense and that wisdom
that comes from leadership and the proper training. That is where,
I think, the Federal Government should spend a lot of its attention
on, how do you stimulate that ability to do the right thing.

Mr. KRASKA. Oftentimes these kind of conversations devolve into
an either/or type of argument and it is really critical to recognize
that there are absolutely lots of situations, Columbine, for example,
where you have to have a competent, professional response. A use
of force specialist, military special operations folks, police special-
ists, whatever you want to call them, you have to have that, no
doubt.

What I was talking about was 60,000 deployments. I was not
talking about 60,000 deployments for those situations. Those situa-
tions are incredibly rare. Thank goodness they are incredibly rare.
Those situations absolutely require a competent response, active
shooter, terrorist, whatever kind of situation.

Our research demonstrated conclusively that 85 percent of SWAT
team operations today are proactive, choice-driven raids on people's
private residences, 85 percent. What that means is that the origi-
nal function of SWAT in the 1970s

Senator AYOTTE. Right.
Mr. KRASKA [continuing]. Was the idea that SWAT teams were

to save lives. They were to respond in a laudable way to very dan-
gerous circumstances, to handle those circumstances well. What
happened during the 1980s and early 1990s drug war is that func-
tion flipped on its head. We went from these teams predominantly
doing reactive deployments, maybe one to two of these in an entire
municipality, one to two a year. Smaller jurisdictions, probably
something like that would not happen in a hundred years, but they
were there to handle it.

This has devolved now into what I am talking about, widespread
misapplication of the paramilitary model, misapplication. Unjusti-
fied growth, having many smaller police departments. Most of
these departments are small. Our research showed that 50 percent
of these small police departments, 50 percent of them, are receiving
less than 50 hours of training per year for their SWAT team. The
recommended amount from the NTOA used to be 250. I think they
have reduced it to 200, 250 hours versus 50 hours.

These are not well-trained teams. These are a localized, 18,000
police departments all doing their own thing with no oversight and
no accountability. And that is why we are seeing and we have seen
hundreds of these kinds of tragedies that I have mentioned, but



also lots of terrorized families that have been caught up in these
drug operations and drug raids. Thank you.

Senator AYOTrE. Thank you. Anybody else?
Mr. LOMAX. Senator, just a couple of comments relative to the

SWAT that you saw. There is a need, like the panelists have dis-
cussed in the last couple of minutes. The No. 1 priority of SWAT
is to preserve life, No. 1, and we think of a SWAT team-most peo-
ple just think of a tactical entry team. That is part of a SWAT
team. You have intelligence, you have negotiators, you have secu-
rity and so forth.

So again, the No. 1 goal of a SWAT team is to preserve life,
whether it is the hostages, civilians, even the suspect. So again,
like what Dr. Kraska said, over the many years, the use of SWAT
has been-outreached its main purpose. But going back to the rea-
son for a SWAT is those small particular situations that you have
personally observed where the training, the equipment, the exper-
tise saved lives.

Senator MCCASKILL. Thank you, Senator Ayotte. For Mr.
Bueermann and Mr. Lomax, I am very sensitive to the cry that
goes up about unfunded Federal mandates, but this is a little bit
of a different situation. We are pushing, in wholesale fashion, mili-
tary equipment to local police departments. Do you sense that the
police community would be offended if we put a few more rules of
the road on their ability to receive these resources from the Federal
Government?

Why would we not require that if you are going to get Federal
funding in this space, that you would have to have 200 hours worth
of training and that the size of your police department would be
relevant to the decisions as to what you would receive, and that a
SWAT team on a very small community, particularly one that is a
suburb where there could be regional access to specialists in the
rare but very, very important situation where that kind of training
is absolutely essential to protect lives of innocent people, and most
importantly, the lives of the police officers.

Why can we not begin to do more with-if we are going to give
you money, we are going to make you jump through a few hoops.
Is that something that you think the police community would not
accept and understand, that this has gone too far?

Mr. BUEERMANN. I have had this conversation with several police
chiefs since Ferguson erupted and I do not think that they would
be alarmed by this. I think there is an expectation that there is
going to be an adjustment in the program, and the thoughtful po-
lice chiefs and sheriffs that I have spoken to about this would agree
with what you just said, that there needs to be some governing ef-
fect on the transfer of some of this equipment.

I do not think you have an objection, other than the one you had
earlier about if you are giving away equipment, you are buying-
how does that make sense about office equipment, but certainly
tactical equipment, whether that be armored vehicles or guns,
should be connected. I have made some suggestions.

With a local public input capacity, a public hearing about this,
and some guidance from the government relative to accountability
measures like that body-worn cameras or training issues, because
many of those arguments local police chiefs would be making to



their local city councils, and some of those arguments fall on deaf
ears. They cannot get the councils to pay attention to it because
there is a price tag attached to that. I think you actually might be
helping many police chiefs in this country elevate the level of train-
ing that they would like to see their people receive.

Senator MCCASKILL. Mr. Lomax, and then I will ask Dr. Kraska.
Mr. LOMAX. Yes, I agree with my colleague here that, No. 1, for

the vast majority of chiefs and sheriffs out there adding extra steps
as far as documentation, policy, and accountability would not be a
problem. I think in light of the fact that this program has done tre-
mendous contribution to police departments in the last 20-plus
years, that right now there definitely needs to be a paradigm shift,
a way of thinking differently, because perception is reality.

Right now the perception is there is a militarization of policing,
which becomes reality to a lot of people. The added steps, whatever
they may be, for this 1033 program, I think, would be a welcome
sign, because also it would kind of ensure training. And again, as
Jim mentioned, it will give them more power to say, we need more
training in order to procure this equipment.

And also, there needs to be local input. I believe Senator Johnson
mentioned it earlier, that this should be a local issue, too. From the
State to the locals, they should have input into their police depart-
ments and how they are properly equipped.

Senator MCCASKILL. Dr. Kraska.
Mr. KRASKA. Excuse me for being a professor and talking on and

on, so I will actually read a thing that I had written before, hope-
fully pretty quickly. If it were possible to provide funds and pro-
grams that allowed a small, tightly regulated component of U.S.
police to obtain military grade equipment for the extremely rare
terrorist or active shooter situation, perhaps these programs might
be of some benefit.

However, the myriad and unavoidable unintended consequences
of such programs render them not just dubious, but dangerous.
Military gear and garb changes and reinforces a war fighting men-
tality among civilian police where marginalized populations become
the enemy and the police perceive of themselves as a thin blue line
between order and chaos that can only be controlled through mili-
tary model power.

The ethic, the massive community policing reform programs in-
tended to instill in American policing, that is an ethic of commu-
nity empowerment, developing authentic trust between the commu-
nity and police, democratic accountability, all those types of things,
have been smoothly displaced by a military paradigm.

A recent edition in COPS Magazine by the Director of COPS,
said very clearly. He said, We are seeing the growing militarization
of American policing lead to the destruction of community policing.
So it is a cultural problem. It is not just a regulation, let us put
a few tweaks and bumps here.

When you hand these departments this level of weaponry and
these goods, it changes their mindset. Remember, most of these de-
partments have 25, 30, 50 officers. Fifteen of them serve on a
SWAT team. Now they have an MRAP, an armored personnel car-
rier, a $325,000 armored personnel carrier paid for by Homeland
Security. What do they say to themselves? Here is an example.



"We have racial tensions at the basketball game. We are going
to bring the MRAP to the basketball game on Friday night." That
is a quote. Changes their mindset. So I cannot see a way that the
transference of military goods from wartime to our civilian police
agencies is ever a good idea.

Senator MCCASKILL. It is interesting you say that because in pre-
paring for this hearing, we took a look at a search on Amazon for
"police officer toys." And what came up, and it is in the packet of
pictures,1 the next picture, 2 the one with the-yes. This is the first
thing that came up. And this is a military helmet. It is a hand gre-
nade. Obviously, the kind of weaponry that we have not tradition-
ally thought of police officers.

Now, these are what parents are buying for their children who
say they want to grow up and be police officers. So this is some-
thing that has gotten, I think, into our culture that is very dam-
aging. Speaking of community policing, I have watched as commu-
nity policing has gone down and down and down-and by the way,
the Homeland Security grants have not gone down-in fact, the
Homeland Security grants are bigger now than community polic-
ing.

So why is it that I do not hear as much from my police commu-
nities and the lobbying organizations about the cuts to community
policing like I do when there is any talk about UASI or the Home-
land Security grants. Why is it that there does not appear to be
the hue and cry? We need the voices of the police community lob-
bying for community policing money.

I watched community policing work as a prosecutor. I watched it
work with the drug problem, a serious drug problem. That and
drug court were two things that really were working in Kansas
City. So what do you attribute the fact that the policing community
does not seem to be as worried about the funding for community
policing as they are for some of these streams of funding that are
buying all of this weaponry?

Mr. BUEERMANN. This is a cultural aspect of policing. But it also
is the responsibility of every American, quite frankly, to say to
their locally elected people that this is what we expect from our po-
lice department. We expect our police department to be one that is
fair and equitable, that treats everybody with dignity and respect.
At the same time, they grapple with very difficult and challenging
situations.

The best counter terrorism strategy in the United States that the
local police can do is community policing. There is an absolute
need, and you have heard it from everybody that is up here today
in front of you, to co-produce public safety between the police and
the community, and that will never happen if there is distress, if
the police departments do not reflect the community they serve, if
we do not have a constant discussion.

If there is any silver lining that comes out of the events in Fer-
guson, it is that we will begin this discussion that should have hap-
pened probably in 1997, not in 2014, about how we use this equip-
ment, whether it comes from a Federal program or out of a city's

1
The pictures submitted by Senator McCaskill appear in the Appendix on page 233.

2The picture submitted by Senator McCaskill appears in the Appendix on page 258.



general fund, in an appropriate way that does not damage the rela-
tionship the police have with the community.

If we do not do that, then we should not be surprised when that
becomes the norm sometime in the future.

Senator MCCASKILL. What about the idea that if this were an ac-
tive shooter situation or hostage situation or terrorism situation,
that some of this equipment be housed on a regional basis under
the control of the State National Guards to then act as an access
point that would provide more accountability as to when it is uti-
lized and would require that it would not utilized by anyone who
had not had appropriate training and it would only be utilized in
those circumstances where it really would save lives and protect
police officers, as opposed to the incredible change we have seen
that these are now, OK, we have this thing in the shed, let us fig-
ure out some way to get out and use it.

Mr. BUEERMANN. I think you have just articulated the reason we
should study this particular phenomenon more at the same time
we are trying to work on solutions, because we do not know enough
about how this equipment is used. We heard that from the earlier
panel.

Senator MCCASKILL. They have no idea. And by the way, Justice
Department said they do. They just know what they are buying
with it. They do not know how it is being utilized. None of them
know how it is being utilized.

Mr. BUEERMANN. We should spend more time and money re-
searching this. I think you make a great point about regionalizing
certain kinds of assets and there are lessons that we could learn
from other fields that do this. This could easily be one of the guide-
lines that is attached to this kind of program, that you have to
demonstrate what the regional approach is to using these kinds of
equipment. And we see that already in some other Federal pro-
grams. But this should be a regional asset and not necessarily a
localized asset.

The problem is there are 17,000 police departments in this
United States. Each one has a slightly different challenge in front
of them, and so there needs to be a thoughtful approach to this
that ties this stuff together. I think that ensuring that the locally
elected body weighs in on this, that local communities have an op-
portunity to voice their opinion, whether this makes sense or it
does not make sense for us to have this particular piece of equip-
ment, means that there is a much greater likelihood that you are
going to see a regional approach to these things and not necessarily
an individual department where a one-officer department has an
MRAP. I mean, there is a story there that we should know more
about.

Senator MCCASKILL. Or 13 assault grade rifles
Mr. BUEERMANN. We should know more about that.
Senator MCCASKILL [continuing]. For one sworn officer. I mean,

that, obviously, is almost comical it is so out of bounds. One of the
things that I witnessed in Ferguson, and I would like you to weigh
in on this, Mr. Price, was the chicken and egg situation that really
occurred, where you had a spontaneous demonstration, you had-
the vast majority of which was very peaceful beginning on Satur-
day.



We did have some looting on Sunday night. But aside from the
looting on Sunday night, the vast majority of it was peaceful up
until the following weekend when you began to see a whole lot of
people, embedded among the peaceful protesters, that were there
for a confrontation. There is no question in my mind that the idea
that all of this equipment was brought out early in the week con-
tributed to a mentality among the peaceful protesters that they
were being treated as the enemy.

Mr. PRICE. That is correct.
Senator MCCASKILL. That they were the enemy.
Mr. PRICE. Yes.
Senator MCCASKILL. That this was a military force and they

were facing down an enemy. These were peaceful protesters that,
in America, we are supposed to be celebrating as part of our con-
stitutional heritage. Talk about, Mr. Price, how the freedom of the
press worked in here. What were the challenges you faced as you
were there with your camera, day in and day out, from being able
to cover what was going on because of that mentality that was al-
most a siege mentality that began really on Monday following the
shooting on Saturday.

Mr. PRICE. Well, Senator, one of the big problems I had with the
police was that sometimes they lumped the media in with the pro-
testers, particularly during the daylight hours when they took on
a policy of no standing protester or media could be found sta-
tionary. And the problem I had with that was, you already have
us locked into a 2-point mile radius so we are right here in front
of you. But yet, they wanted us to keep in motion. And I was think-
ing to myself, would it not be easier if once they do slow down, you
have them corralled in one location, here we are, and there is 80
to 100 people standing here. Why should we continue to move?

And particularly when you are also asking the photographers to
move with them. There was some tussle from time to time. I even
saw a couple of the CNN correspondents while they were live on
the air being forced, 20 or 30 feet down a certain area. I felt like
they were aggravating a peaceful stance. Well, now they are tired
of walking up and down the street. Now they are going to stand
and chant. But no, you want to keep them in motion and you want
the media to go with them.

I felt like they were aggravating the situation as opposed to
keeping it peaceful.

Senator MCCASKILL. I am assuming tactical officers receive
training about when putting in this kind of military presence dur-
ing daylight hours when you have lots of children and elderly? I
mean, this crowd. Yes, there were some young people in the crowd,
but it was the middle of the afternoon and you had a mounted
sniper weapon pointing at people that never ever envisioned having
someone point a sniper weapon.

This happened on Wednesday afternoon. It was about three
o'clock in the afternoon that that occurred. So is there somewhere
in the training that that would be appropriate under those cir-
cumstances?

Mr. LOMAX. Senator, I am not sure of the particulars of what was
going on at that time. Hopefully, the DOJ investigation and other
investigations will determine what was going on, because a lot of



times there may be intelligence out there that something is going
on that maybe we do not know what is happening.

Senator MCCASKILL. Well, believe it or not, I was told that the
reason that happened is that he was using his scope in order to ob-
serve the crowd. Well, have they heard of binoculars? It seems to
me there is a better way to monitor a crowd that is peacefully pro-
testing than pointing mounted sniper weapons at them under those
circumstances.

I mean, it seems common sense would tell you that is going to
make the situation much worse, not make it better.

Mr. LoMAx. Yes, you are right.
Senator MCCASKILL. I was told that he was up there in order to

observe the crowd.
Mr. LoMAx. Correct.
Mr. KRASKA. Most police departments that handle civil protests

correctly know that the last thing you want to do is instigate.
There was just a wonderful article written in the Washington Post
that interviewed a whole bunch of chiefs of police that understand
this and how you sit back and you do not antagonize and you cer-
tainly do not display this level of weaponry.

If I might, I will just throw out a one quick speculation, and I
am willing to speculate before the DOJ report comes out. I think
what you saw was a high level of fear of victimization among the
police, and it is a huge cultural issue right now in policing where
so many for-profit training groups and training academies are
teaching this survivalist warrior mentality.

You never know whether the next person is going to kill you and
you have to go home at night, so you take every possible precaution
you can. Well, all of that sounds wonderful, but it does lead to an
intense fear of the other, of those people, of the community you are
serving, and I think

Senator MCCASKILL. And there had been looting on Sunday night
and they burned down a store. I mean, let us be fair here. It was
not like that this activity was completely lawful. There was a lot
of unlawful activity that I think really-it shook the bones of the
law enforcement community in this area, that they would have that
kind of lawlessness. So that is something that we have-to be very
fair, we have to factor that into their response.

Mr. KRASKA. Absolutely, but I would have to say you have to look
at the situation. Look at Hurricane Katrina where the initial re-
sponse from FEMA was not what has been traditionally done in
this great country, which is humanitarian aid. The initial response
from FEMA, under the Department of Homeland Security, was,
this is a security threat, and they spent three, almost four full days
supposedly securing the area, later of which we found out was
false, that there was not an area to secure.

People were in dire need of help. Securing the area before they
gave humanitarian aid. That is the kind of mentality I am talking
about. It is a security first, aid second mindset, which is also what
our good friend said down the table.

Senator MCCASKILL. Right Did you have something you wanted
to add, Mr. Price?



Mr. PRICE. Yes. In the picture that you just showed, the distance
between the police and the protesters was probably a hundred
feet.1

Senator MCCASKILL. Very small.
Mr. PRICE. Very small. So, I mean, when they were standing

there, even when the police were shouting, it was like in that
photo, you could clearly hear what everyone was saying from the
police department as far as moving back, dispersing. So the use of
a scope, even when that truck rolled up, all the photographers were
looking around like, OK, what is this for? We began to think that
there was something else going on behind the scenes that we did
not know about. None of that took place.

Senator MCCASKILL. You just assumed it was not for you?
Mr. PRICE. Yes, exactly. And we were wondering, why the truck

was there because, again, it brought up suspect that there was
something going on that we did not know. Other photographers
were questioning each other about what was going on. And this
went on for 3 or 4 days.

And again, the police aggravated peaceful marchers when they
were just standing there chanting. Instead of just letting them
chant, and you have them in a stationary environment, they moved
them around, which irritated them. That is all they did.

Senator MCCASKILL. Right. Well, I want to thank all of you for
being here. We will follow up with another Subcommittee hearing,
I am sure, on this subject as we-and I would certainly ask Mr.
Bueermann and Mr. Lomax for you to begin working on what you
think, based on your knowledge of the police community in this
country, what would be reasonable changes in policy that would
begin to get us back to a place where we have not done-where
somebody, a young man who wants to grow up to be a police offi-
cer, thinks what he needs to get as part of his uniform is a hand
grenade.

Obviously, that is a problem. And I would like us to work on that
together. We will continue to work with all of you who have come
today. Certainly, the NAACP is part of this national discussion and
obviously I am on the ground in Ferguson a lot trying to figure out
how we navigate through a still very difficult road ahead as we fig-
ure out how to regain trust in that community with that police de-
partment.

The great people of Ferguson deserve to have a police depart-
ment that they feel comfortable with, and so, there is a lot of work
yet to do.

The hearing record will remain open for 15 days until September
24 at 5 p.m. for the submission of any other statements and any
other questions for the record. If there is any information that you
all would like to provide to the record, be sure and get it to us be-
fore then. We will remain in contact with you as we work on this
problem. Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 1:20 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

1
The pictures submitted by Senator McCaskill appear in the Appendix on page 233.
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Opening Statement of Chairman Thomas R. Carper
"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement Agencies"

September 9.2014

As prepnredfor deliver'

One month ago today, an unarmed young man named Michael Brown, was shot and killed by a local policeman in the town
of Ferguson, Missouri. It has been stated that the officer was acting in self-defense While the incident remains under
inestigain, this much is known. It has caused very real pain for Mr Brown's family, as well as for many residents of
Ferguson and for others across the country. The events that unfolded in Ferguson have sparked a much needed national
discussion on a range of issues, including police strategy, lav enforcement response to civil protest and unrest, and race
rel actions. The purpose of today's hearing, though, is not to explore what happened in Ferguson on that fateful day or to
assign blame. That is the responsibility of ourjudicial system.

Rather, the purpose of today's hearing is to examine the effectiveness of federal programs that provide State and local
police with surplus military equipment and grant funding for equipment, exercises, planning, and training.'The issues we
will be discussing today are not ust about Ferguson. They affect communities across our nation. As we take a deep dive
into the federal programs that help equip state and local law enforcement agencies, we want to explore the value of these
programs to police, the communities they serve, and the taxpayers.

I want to thank Senator McCaskill and her staff for their efforts in organizing this hearing and for co-chairing it with
me. Our colleague from Missouri has spent a great deal of time in Ferguson this past month examining these issues, and we
all look forward to learning from her fIrst hand experiences. Claire, thankjyou for your leadership during this difficult time
and. for all you have done to help our country move forward and learn from what you and your fellow Missourians have
beer grappling with.

During the wee ks that followed the shooting of Michael Brown, rational media attention focused on the protests, including
the response by local law enforcement Many questions rightfully have been posed by local leaders, civil ri ghts
organizations, police associations, law enforcement experts and others on whether the police response was correct,
measured and appropriate.

In thinking about these issues we'll be discussing today, I cant help but think about how, in my home state of Delaware, we
learning again the value of our police spending more time outside their police cars, working every day with the

community in positive ways. This helps build the bonds of trust that strengthen communities in ways that armored
personnel vehicles and assault weapons never can.

We've convened today to examine the federal government's role in helping state and local police do their important
work, Since 1997, federal agencies have supplied over $5 billion in surplus Department of Defense supplies and equipment
to law enforcement. In addition, both the Departments of Jisce and Homeland Security administer grant programs that
also can pay for military-style gear such erred vests and vehicles

In light of the events in Ferguson, our committee has reviewed the role of federal agencies in providing equipment, supplies
and weapons to state and local law enforcement. Our staff has received briefings from the agencies and has reviewed key
documcats. This review by Congress is long overdue. The federal witnesses with us today will describe the programs that
can supply tactical and military-style equipment and weapons to law enforcement, and the current oversight requirements
and pmeedures We will also hear fm-m a second panel of witnesses with erical knowledge and opinions on the programs -
including some with lanenforcement backgrounds.

We c will explore the proper roles and techniques for using this equipment We will also examine whher Congress should
do more to monitor and hold accountable the police departmens that obtain sophisticated equipment. These programs were
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established with a very good intention: to provide equipment that would help law enforcement perform their duties. The
question is whether what our police receive matches what they truly need to uphold the law.

We need to acknowledge that there have been instances where police have been outgunned by heavily armed criminals,
including organized crime and gangs. In addition, we all remember well how helpful some of these programs were to enable
police to perform extraordinarily well in the aftermath of the Boston Marathon bombing. But for these programs, the
response would not have been as fast or effective. Of course, the job of law enforcement is to protect the lives and the
wellbeing of the people of our nation. Equally important, the job of law enforcement is the protection of our civil rights. So
we will also hear from witnesses with expertise on the civil rights issues that arise as a result of these programs.

It is my hope that we in Congress and other government leaders learn from what is discussed during today's hearing and
from the ongoing developments in Ferguson and in similar situations across the country. In closing, we are here today
because we have responsibility to ensure accountability of funds and equipment provided by the federal government to state
and local police, It is ourjob to ensure that these programs provide value to police, the communities they serve, and the
taxpayer.



Opening Statement of Sen. Coburn

Sept. 6, 2014

Hearing, "Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law
Enforcement Agencies"

Good morning, and thank you to our witnesses for appearing, both this panel and the
second. And thank you to the Chairman for convening this hearing.

As I look at my short time left remaining in Congress, and having traveled for two weeks
in Oklahoma in August, I am brought constantly and frequently back to the position of
our Founders. Not only to their vision, but to their wisdom.

Protect and Serve. Our founders saw no role for the federal government in state and
local polices forces. None. And yet what we have seen done, on the basis of what we
saw on 9/11, seems to be an over-reaction: Progress toward what the federal
government and law enforcement doing the same thing it's done in every other area
when it comes to the General Welfare clause and the Commerce Clause. We're on
dangerous ground, undermining the very principles that built the country.

It's hard to see a difference between the militarized and increasingly federalized police
force we see in towns across America today, and the force that Madison had in mind
when he said, "a standing military force with an overgrown executive will not long be a
safe companion to liberty."

I have some real heartburn with not just the 1033 program and the UASI grants, but with
some of the Justice Department Grants, and other homeland security grants, both how
they're utilized, what they've been utilized for. And so I look forward to hearing from our
witnesses. I have some significant questions. The 1033 program has been around a
long time, not just in response to 9/11. But I think we need to have a good airing. We
need to re-center where we are.

There is no role for the federal government in the local and state police forces in our
country. And I hope we can winnow that out today to see where we've stepped across
the line and actually created some problems that wouldn't have been there otherwise.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

September 9, 2014

Senator Claire McCaskill

Opening Statement

Thank you Chairman Carper. I want to thank you for the interest that you and Dr.

Coburn have shown in the topic of today's hearing. I know that your decision to elevate this

hearing from my Subcommittee to the full Committee level is a token of your commitment to

oversight of these very important issues.

I first approached Chairman Carper to hold this hearing because of the shock I felt as I

saw events unfolding in Ferguson, Missouri , in the weeks following the death of Michael

Brown. I heard reports from my constituents about aggressive police actions being used against

protesters, well before any violence occurred. Like many of you, I saw armored vehicles with a

sniper pointing a rifle at unarmed protesters in the middle of the day. I was shocked to see the

way that the police were deploying this military equipment against residents of Missouri who

were exercising their first amendment rights.

The federal government has played a significant role in enabling police departments

across the country to acquire the military weapons, vehicles, and other types of equipment we

saw used in Ferguson.

The Department of Defense's 1033 program, which was authorized in its current form in

1997, gives away DOD's surplus equipment, for free, to state and local law enforcement. Much

of the equipment from the program is as mundane as office furniture and microwaves, but DOD

is also giving local law enforcement million dollar tactical vehicles, including its Mine-Resistant,

Ambush-Protected vehicle, or M-RAP. M-RAPs are heavy armored vehicles built to withstand



59

roadside bombs and improvised explosive devices. These are vehicles so heavy that they can

tear up roads, and DOD knows this. Yet it continues to provide these vehicles to local law

enforcement agencies here.

According to information provided by DOD, in just the last three years, DOD has given

624 M-RAPs to state and local law enforcement agencies, seemingly without regard to need or

the size of the agency. At least 13 law enforcement agencies with fewer than ten full-time sworn

officers received an M-RAP in the last three years.

The number of M-RAPs in the possession of local police and sheriffs' departments is

now far higher than the M-RAPs in the possession of the National Guard. In Texas, for example,

local law enforcement agencies have 73 M-RAPs; the National Guard has 6. In Florida, local

law enforcement agencies have 45 M-RAPs and the National Guard has 0. I would like to ask

for unanimous consent that the information provided to me from the Defense Department be

included in the hearing record.

I question whether state and local law enforcement agencies need this kind of equipment.

One of the key lessons learned throughout the Iraq and Afghanistan wars was the idea that we

had to win hearts and minds, and one of the ways the military tried to do that was by acting more

like a police force - working with communities, helping to repair broken windows and damaged

property and trying to appear less militaristic with their presence in the communities. It is ironic

that the Defense Department's policies are now fostering the opposite mentality at home.

I also have questions about why the Defense Department is giving it away. According to

the Defense Logistics Agency ("DLA"), approximately 36% of the equipment that is given away

to law enforcement agencies is brand new. All of it - the weapons, tactical equipment, and
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office supplies - is still usable, and identical or similar items will be needed and bought new by

the Defense Department again. It doesn't appear that buying new equipment to give away - and

then spending money to replace it- is an effective use of the Department's resources.

Local law enforcement agencies are also acquiring military-type equipment using grants

from the Department of Justice and the Department of Homeland Security. In FY 2014, DHS

made available over $400 million under its State Homeland Security Program and another $587

million under its Urban Area Security Initiative Grant Program. Although these grants can't be

used to buy weapons, they can and do fund the purchase of armored vehicles and tactical

equipment. And the Department of Justice's Byrne JAG Program, which received $376 million

in appropriations in FYI4, gives state and local law enforcement agencies funding that can be

used for everything from mobile data terminals and lethal and non-lethal weapons, to office

supplies and uniforms.

These grant programs provide important assistance to state and local law enforcement

agencies. However, it is impossible to tell how these federal funds are being spent because DHS

and DOJ don't track the purchases or keep adequate data. So we can't know, just from asking

these agencies, how much military equipment - or anything else- local law enforcement

agencies are buying. In fact, it is possible that either or both of these programs are funding

police departments to maintain and sustain the same equipment they're getting free from the

Defense Department.

I am confident that many police departments are creating policies and providing training

to ensure that any use of force is necessary and appropriate. And we must do everything we can
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to make sure that our law enforcement officers - those brave men and women who have sworn to

protect us - have the equipment they need to maximize their own safety.

But we also have to acknowledge that giving military-grade vehicles and weapons to

every police officer and police force in America also comes with costs, both in the way officers

are perceived and in the way this equipment is used. Officers dressed in military fatigues will

not be viewed as partners in any community. Armored military vehicles, even if they are painted

black and used with the utmost discretion are, by definition, intimidating.

And supplying communities with the capacity to acquire military equipment with no

requirements that officers are trained on the proper use of the equipment, little visibility into the

actual needs or capabilities of local forces, and inadequate guidelines directing their use, may

just be asking for the kind of over-militarization that we saw in Ferguson.

I was happy to hear that the White House has launched its own review of the programs

and policies that have driven police militarization, and I look forward to the results of that

review. However, I understand that many of these issues many only be solved by legislation. I

plan to build on what I learn today and work with my fellow senators in the coming weeks on

legislation that will address the concerns raised today.

I thank the witnesses for being here today and I look forward to their testimony.
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Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Enforcement
September 9, 2014

Senator Mary Landrieu

Statement for the Record

Thank you Chairman Carper and Ranking Member Coburn for convening this

hearing. And thank you Senator McCaskill for your leadership in your home state of

Missouri during this difficult time and for taking the lead on this issue in the United

States Senate. Last month, the world watched the events in Ferguson, Missouri in

disbelief and I hope this hearing will bring us closer to addressing some of the issues that

emerged from those events.

Since 1997, over $5.1 billion dollars in military equipment has been transferred to

local law enforcement agencies through the Department of Defense 1033 Program.

Similarly, the Department of Homeland Security and the Department of Justice have

awarded grants to local law enforcement agencies that have been used to purchase

military equipment. This equipment has been valuable to the State of Louisiana

following hurricanes, when high water vehicles are used to evacuate many residents,

saving countless lives. In Plaquemines Parish, deuce and a half trucks have been refitted

to remove debris from roads following storms.

Despite the utility of military surplus equipment in jurisdictions across the

country, the chaos we witnessed in the streets of Ferguson raises serious questions about

the use of equipment transferred via the 1033 program. I question whether the law
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enforcement agencies in Ferguson were trained on how to properly use such heavy

military equipment and if so, whether these agencies adhered to the appropriate protocols.

I also question the current structure of the 1033 program. As a member of the

Defense Appropriations Committee, I understand the importance of fully equipping the

National Guard. In my home state of Louisiana, the National Guard is always looking to

modernize equipment such as UH-60 Blackhawks. As we transfer equipment to law

enforcement agencies, we must ensure that we are properly prioritizing the National

Guard when determining where to transfer surplus equipment.

As I mentioned, the Department of Homeland Security and the Department of

Justice have awarded grants to local and state police departments used to purchase

military equipment. I think it is important that Congress understand the level of

cooperation between these agencies, the decision making process and the long term

oversight of the funding and equipment provided.

Today, we are focusing on equipment transferred from the United States military

to local law enforcement agencies in Ferguson. Although I understand that this hearing

focuses on specifically on military equipment, there are a number of cultural issues that

contributed to the events we witnessed in Ferguson, last month that must be addressed.

For instance, the city of Ferguson has a population of 16,000, 69% of which are

African American. Yet, there is only one African American serving on its city council

out of 6 members. Also, its police department employs only 3 African American officers

out of 53.



64

Opelousas, Louisiana, with a population of 21,000, is demographically similar to

Ferguson. Yet Opelousas has an African American mayor, African American police

chief and 5 of 6 of its city council members are African American. I raise this point to

highlight the importance of representation through civil engagement by all members of a

community.

Based on a cursory review of the employment rosters in the largest law

enforcement agencies in Louisiana, our prosecutors and local law enforcement agencies

strive to be representative of the populations that they serve. Of the 3 United States

Attorneys in Louisiana, 2 of the 3 are African American.

This is also not to imply that my home state is not without its challenges. In the

Western District of Louisiana, the U.S. Attorney and the Louisiana State Police are

currently investigating the circumstances surrounding the death of a man arrested in

March of this year; an investigation I firmly support and which has been welcomed by

the local Sheriff.

Again, we cannot have a discussion about military equipment without having a

candid discussion the underlying issues in specific individual jurisdictions. This includes

evaluating the resources available to train officers how to properly engage and utilize

equipment in demonstration situations. More importantly, we should evaluate the

availability of training focused on fostering good relationships between local law

enforcement and the communities that they serve.
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We have programs through the Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS)

Office that provide ftnding to hire police officers, with additional consideration for the

hiring of police officers to focus on selected community policing issues. The COPS

Office also provides funding to advance the practice of community policing in law

enforcement agencies through the development of innovative community policing

strategies and best practices.

I understand that the Director of the COPS program, Ronald Davis, was one of the

first federal officials to arrive in Ferguson. I would note that in FY14, the House

Commerce Justice Science Appropriations (CJS) bill zeroed out the program but it was

ultimately funded at $224 million as a result of the Senate CJS bill. This year, the House

CJS bill funded COPS at $206 million and the Senate at $224 million. The events in

Ferguson highlight the importance of the COPS Office and the associated training it

provides.

As we move forward, I hope that this hearing will help us determine the

appropriate improvements to the 1033 program as well as the associated grant programs

in the Department of Homeland Security and the Department of Justice. I thank the

witnesses for joining us today and I look forward to working with my Senate colleagues

on this very important issue.
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Mr. Chairman, Senator Coburn, Members of the Committee, thank you for

the opportunity to appear before the Committee and discuss the Department's

transfer of excess military property to law enforcement agencies. I appreciate the

Committee's support of the Department and your continued interest in ensuring the

success of our mission.

Introduction

The transfer of excess military property to law enforcement agencies is a

Congressionally authorized program designed to ensure good stewardship over

taxpayer resources. The program to transfer excess military property to law

enforcement agencies has provided property that ranges from office equipment and

supplies to equipment that augments local law enforcement capabilities and

enhances first responder support during natural disasters.

Authorization for the Program

The Fiscal Year 1991 National Defense Authorization Act initially

authorized DoD to transfer excess property to federal and state law enforcement

agencies. The program provides property that is excess to the needs of the

Department of Defense for use by agencies in law enforcement, counter-drug, and

counter-terrorism activities. The Fiscal Year 1997 National Defense Authorization

Act reauthorized this program in Section 1033, from which it gets its common

name.

Following the tragic events of 9/11, there was increased Congressional

emphasis on the transfer of equipment to Federal, State, and local first responders

in support of homeland security.

How the Program Works



Once a DoD Component no longer has a need for a piece of equipment or

property, it is turned in to the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) for disposition,

which includes reutilization, transfer, donation, or sale. If the property is no longer

needed inside the Department of Defense, as a Congressionally authorized special

program, law enforcement agencies are entitled to review excess property for what

they believe is required to augment their ability to accomplish their mission to aid

and protect the public.

A key element in both the structure and execution of the program is the

State coordinator, who is appointed by their respective State Governor. State

coordinators approve law enforcement agencies within their state to participate in

the program. Once approved, law enforcement agencies can review excess

property that is turned in for disposal. Law enforcement agencies submit

automated requests for specific property along with a description of intended use

for each requested item to their State Coordinator for review. The State

Coordinator screens the request and subsequently submits electronically the

approved requests to DLA. DLA conducts a basic review of requests based on the

size of the requesting law enforcement agency (e.g. a requesting law enforcement

agency of 10 officers would not receive a transfer of 20 M-16 rifles.)

Approximately 25% of law enforcement agency requests are denied either by

DLA or the State Coordinator based on the size of the law enforcement agency or

the justification for the request, or the State Coordinator's confidence in the

requesting law enforcement agency. DLA notifies the respective State

Coordinator of any denials to law enforcement requests. Approved requests are

visible to the State Coordinator and the requesting law enforcement agency via the

automated information system. For approved requests, the law enforcement

agency is responsible for all transportation, maintenance, and sustainment costs,



as well as training its personnel in the proper use, maintenance, and repair of

excess DoD property.

Types of Property Available

Greater awareness of the program by law enforcement has resulted in an

increase of property transfers in recent years. More than 8,000 federal and state

law enforcement agencies actively participate in the program across 49 states (all

but Hawaii) and three U.S. territories. More than $5.1 billion (acquisition value)

worth of property has been provided since 1990.

There are two types of property made available through this program: non-

controlled and controlled property.

Overall, approximately 96% of the property provided to law enforcement

agencies has been non-controlled property. This is property without military

attributes, such as commercial vehicles, office furniture and supplies, generators,

tents, tarps, tool kits, first aid kits, blankets, safety glasses, hand-tools, vehicle

maintenance equipment, storage containers, lockers, shelving, and forklifts.

Approximately 4% of the property provided has been controlled, i.e.,

military designed equipment on the Department of State Munitions Control List or

Department of Commerce Control List, such as weapons, aircraft, watercraft, and

tactical vehicles. Controlled property is conditionally loaned to ensure recipients

return this property to DoD for demilitarization at the end of its useful life. DLA

maintains accountability over all conditionally loaned equipment and may recall

this property at any time.

Certain types of property are restricted from transfer outside the DoD due to

national security concerns (e.g. tanks, fighter aircraft, Strykers, tracked vehicles,

weapons greater than 7.62mm, Military Services uniforms) or for safety reasons



(e.g. used Kevlar helmets and ballistic vests whose ballistic protective ability can

no longer be guaranteed). These items are not provided to law enforcement

agencies.

Law enforcement agencies determine their need for types of equipment and

they determine how it is used. The Department of Defense does not have

expertise in police force functions and cannot assess how equipment is used in the

mission of an individual law enforcement agency. Property obtained through this

program has been used extensively in both the protection of law enforcement

officers and the public, as well as for first responder disaster relief support. For

example, life-saving equipment obtained through this program was used by police

departments in Rye N.Y., during Hurricane Sandy in October 2012 and in

southern Illinois after a tornado hit on November 18, 2013. During the height of

Superstorm Sandy, Jersey Shore police drove two cargo trucks and three

HMMWVs through water too deep for commercial vehicles to save 64 people.

Also during Sandy, police in New York used aircraft received through the

program to fly rescue personnel and first responder supplies to remote areas.

Indiana police used an excess Coast Guard watercraft in its operations to interdict

a major drug trafficking ring along Lake Michigan. In Wisconsin, Green Bay

police use donated computers for forensic investigations. During a 2013 flood in

Louisiana, Livingston Parish police used six HMMWVs to rescue 137 people. In

Texas, armored vehicles received through the program protected police officers

during a standoff and shootout with a gang member.

Within the past 12 months, law enforcement agencies received

approximately 1.9 million pieces of excess equipment: 1.8 million pieces of non-

controlled property and 78,000 pieces of controlled property. The total number of

pieces of controlled property currently in the possession of law enforcement



agencies that have not been returned for demilitarization since the 1990s is

approximately 460,000. Examples of controlled property provided include:

92,442 small arms (representing 4% of items currently in possession of law

enforcement agencies), 44,275 night vision devices (1.9% of items), 5,235 high

mobility, multi-purpose wheeled vehicles (HMMWVs) (0.2% of items), 617 mine

resistant ambush protected vehicles (0.03% of items), and 616 aircraft (0.03% of

items). DLA has provided to the Ferguson Police Department, two HMMWVs,

one generator, and one cargo trailer. Additionally, DLA has provided to other St.

Louis County Police Departments: 6 pistols, 12 rifles, 15 weapons sights, 1

explosive ordnance disposal robot, 3 helicopters, 7 HMMWVs, and 2 night vision

devices.

Program Compliance

DLA conducts bi-annual program compliance reviews of the controlled

property provided to each state. These reviews include inventory accountability

and reconciliation, and spot checks on randomly selected law enforcement

agencies. Non-compliant states are suspended for a minimum of 30 days, and

may be terminated from the program. In Fiscal Year 2013, 21 states were

temporarily suspended for inventory accountability and management control

issues. In Fiscal Year 2014, six states were temporarily suspended for inventory

accountability issues. Three states (Minnesota, New Jersey, Alabama) remain

suspended for inventory accountability issues.

White House Review of Federal Programs

The Department is participating in the Administration's Interagency Review

of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement Agencies to

ensure that equipment provided is appropriate to their needs, while enhancing the

safety of law enforcement personnel and their communities. We will alter our



procedures and propose any legislative changes we believe necessary that come as

a result of that review.

Conclusion

In summary, the Congressionally authorized 1033 program provides

property that is excess to the needs of the Department of Defense for use by

agencies in law enforcement, counter-drug, and counter-terrorism activities. It

enables first responders and others to ensure the public's safety and save lives. It is

also worth noting that we are not "pushing" equipment on any police force. Local

law enforcement decides what it needs and accesses our excess equipment through

their respective State Coordinator.

Thank you again for this opportunity to discuss the Department's transfer of

excess military property to law enforcement agencies. The Department is ready to

work with Congress to review the program scope and mission. I look forward to

answering your questions.
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Good morning Chairman Carper, Ranking Member Coburn, and Members of the Committee. I

am Brian Kamoie, the Assistant Administrator for Grant Programs at the Department of

Homeland Security's (DHS) Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). On behalf of

Secretary Johnson and FEMA Administrator Fugate, it is my pleasure to appear before you today

to discuss the Department's homeland security preparedness grant programs.

The Department's preparedness grant programs are administered by FEMA through the Grant

Programs Directorate (GPD). Many of the Department's preparedness grant programs are

authorized by the Homeland Security Act of2002 (Pub. L. No. 107-296), as amended, and by the

Implementing Recommendations of the 9/11 Commission Act of 2007 (Pub. L. No. 110-53) (911

Act). These programs assist states, local communities and tribal nations, and thus the Nation, to

build and sustain critical capabilities to enhance their abilities to prevent, protect, mitigate,

respond to, and recover from acts of terrorism and other catastrophic events.

From the attacks of September 1 Vh to the Boston Marathon in 2013, as well as the response to

and recovery from Hurricane Sandy in 2012, we, as a Nation, are more aware of the threats and

vulnerabilities we face, as well as the capabilities we have built to address these hazards. As a

Nation, we established a national preparedness goal, identified the capabilities necessary to

achieve that goal, established five national planning frameworks and exercised the system at all

levels of government. As a result of your support and investments, and the work of our partners

throughout the country, our national capabilities have matured.

This maturation of the Nation's preparedness is a clear theme and finding of the Department's

third annual National Preparedness Report released on August 6, 2014. Required annually by

the Post-Katrina Emergency Management Reform Act of 2006 (Pub. L. No. 109-295) and

Presidential Policy Directive 8. National Preparedness, the National Preparedness Report

summarizes progress in building, sustaining, and delivering the core capabilities described in the

National Preparedness Goal.

In its conclusions, the Report discusses numerous real world incidents, including the response

following the April 2013 Boston Marathon bombing, to highlight the maturation of the Nation's



preparedness. Many ofthe capabilities demonstrated in Boston were built, enhanced, or

sustained with funds made available through the Department's preparedness grant programs.

This includes funding from the Homeland Security Grant Program (HSGP), which includes the

State Homeland Security Program and the Urban Areas Security Initiative (UASI).

We believe that the preparedness grant funds provided to Massachusetts and to Boston saved

lives and restored and ensured public safety in the aftermath of the Boston Marathon bombing.

Since 2002, Massachusetts has received more than $990 million in preparedness grant funds.

Since 2003, Boston has received more than $415 million through the various preparedness grant

programs, including $210 million through UA SI grants.

This funding was put to good use, including those funds used to purchase equipment. Much of

the equipment purchased with preparedness grant funds, including the equipment purchased for

State and local law enforcement agencies, enhanced the personal safety of law enforcement

officers involved in the pursuit of the Tsarnaev brothers, expedited and facilitated the successful

conclusion of that pursuit, and helped ensure the safety of the public.

Much of that equipment directly contributed to the apprehension of the surviving bombing

suspect. During the pursuit, Massachusetts State Police used a Forward Looking Infrared (FLIR)

camera purchased with preparedness grant funds to search for, locate, and apprehend Dzhokhar

Tsarnaev. Further, the FLIR's ability to locate the suspect from a safe distance reduced the direct

risk to law enforcement officers.

Personal protective equipment, such as ballistic vests worn by law enforcement officers,

further contributed to their safety as did preparedness funds used to build specialized skills

and tactics. Boston used UASI funds to train SWAT teams to better integrate bomb

technicians into tactical operations, a crucial capability that was demonstrated in the

aftermath of the bombings. UASI investments helped the Boston Regional Intelligence

Center support bombing-related operations, analysis, and investigations. The Boston Urban

Area also utilized UAS1 funds to support its Operational Communications capabilities



through a variety of enhancements, including: the acquisition of radio caches, the

establishment of a mutual aid radio network, and the development of a radio channel plan.

In Boston, the activities supported by preparedness grant funds -the planning, organization,

training, equipment, and exercises - all came together to prove the need and value of

preparedness grant dollars. Events in Boston focused a spotlight on the violent nature of

terrorism and the connection between specialized equipment and the ability of law

enforcement agencies to respond quickly and effectively to a terrorist event while

simultaneously providing for the safety and welfare of their officers and the public.

More broadly, beyond Boston, we believe that the preparedness grant programs have enhanced

the Nation's overall security and preparedness. Since the beginning of these programs, we have

strived to improve how these grant funds have been used and how these grant funds have been

administered. Throughout the history of these programs, we have analyzed how these programs

were being administered and how preparedness grant dollars have been used and measured,

which I had the opportunity to discuss with you during this Committee's hearing on the Port

Security Grant Program in June.

What happened in Ferguson, Missouri has resulted in tough questions and the beginning of a

national discussion on these serious and complex issues. Preeminent among these is the response

by law enforcement agencies to public demonstrations and protests, including the tactics and

equipment employed in those responses. Policing in America's communities post-Ferguson is

clearly under scrutiny. Also under scrutiny is the equipment used by law enforcement officers,

particularly equipment perceived as having more of a military rather than law enforcement

application in interactions with American citizens in their neighborhoods. This discussion will

require that all of us, including the law enforcement community, address questions of police

tactics and equipment, and by extension the civil rights and liberties of our citizens and the

parameters surrounding assemblies, protests, and demonstrations by those citizens. A critical part

of this discussion, particularly as we as a Nation look at the tactics and equipment employed by

law enforcement, is the important concern for maintaining the safety of both community

members as well as the law enforcement sworn to protect them.



This discussion, as evidenced by today's hearing, including the several federal agencies

represented here, goes well beyond DHS and its preparedness grant programs. To facilitate this

discussion, and particularly to take a critical look at federal funding for law enforcement and the

oversight of those funds, President Obama ordered a review of federal programs that fund and

support State, local and tribal law enforcement agencies. This review, which the President

announced in mid-August, will take an especially close look at federal programs that fund or

supply equipment to law enforcement agencies, in particular equipment that may be

characterized as more military than civilian in nature. In announcing this review, the President

made it clear that we as a government, as a Nation, needed to know if these programs, including

the activities and equipment funded by these programs, are appropriate; whether law

enforcement agencies receiving equipment under these programs also receive adequate training

and guidance in the use of that equipment; and whether the federal agencies providing such

assistance maintain proper oversight over the activities and actions these federal monies

supported. This White House-led effort involves the participation of several federal agencies,

including the Departments of Homeland Security, Defense, Justice, and Treasury. It will also

require coordination with the Congress and with State, local and tribal officials. We at the

Department of Homeland Security look forward to contributing to this effort and to the insights it

will provide.

The primary grant program administered by the Department of Homeland Security that supports

State, local and tribal communities, including the law enforcement community, and the grant

program most relevant to events in Missouri, is the HSGP. The HSGP includes two

interconnected grant programs: the State Homeland Security Program and the UASI. These two

preparedness grant programs provide support to state and local law enforcement, and are the two

grant programs that can be linked to supporting recent law enforcement activities within

Ferguson.

Funds under the State Homeland Security Program are awarded directly to States, which in turn

manage, distribute, and track the funding for their State. Per the requirements of the Homeland



Security Act of2002, as amended, States are required to distribute (pass-through) 80 percent of

these funds to local communities within the State.

Although funds under the State Homeland Security Program and the Urban Areas Security

Initiative grant program fund a broad range of recipients, including emergency management

agencies, public health and medical agencies, public works agencies, educational institutions,

and fire departments, Section 2006 of the Homeland Security Act of2002, as amended, requires

the Department to ensure that at least 25 percent of the combined funds allocated under the State

Homeland Security Program and the Urban Areas Security Initiative are used for law

enforcement terrorism prevention activities (or LETPA). The Department ensures that this

statutory requirement is met by requiring each State that receives a grant under the State

Homeland Security Program or Urban Areas Security Initiative, or both, to dedicate at least

25 percent of the total funds they receive towards law enforcement terrorism prevention

activities. The States have historically exceeded that minimum. Between Fiscal Year 2008 and

Fiscal Year 2012, 36 percent of the funds allocated under the State Homeland Security Program

and the Urban Areas Security Initiative were provided to support law enforcement terrorism

prevention activities.

Eligible law enforcement terrorism prevention activities are set forth in Section 2006 of the

Homeland Security Act of2002, as amended, and outlined in the National Prevention

Framework. Activities such as information sharing and analysis, forensics activities, screening,

search and detection efforts as well as the interdiction and disruption of potential terrorist events

are eligible expenses. Funds allocated to support law enforcement terrorism prevention activities

also must be linked to one or more core capabilities within the National Preparedness Goal. More

specific examples of these activities include:

* Maturation and enhancement of designated State and major Urban Area fusion centers,

including information sharing and analysis, threat recognition, terrorist interdiction, and

training/ hiring of intelligence analysts;



" Implementation and maintenance of the Nationwide Suspicious Activity Reporting

Initiative, including training for front line personnel on identifying and reporting

suspicious activities;

" Implementation of the If You See Something, Say Something campaign to raise public

awareness of indicators of terrorism and terrorism-related crime and associated efforts to

increase the sharing of information with public and private sector partners, including

nonprofit organizations;

" Training for countering violent extremism; development, implementation, and/or

expansion of programs to engage communities that may be targeted by violent extremist

radicalization; and the development and implementation of projects to partner with local

communities to prevent radicalization to violence, in accordance with the Strategic

Implementation Plan (SIP) to the National Strategy on Empowering Local Partners to

Prevent Violent Extremism in the United States; and

" Increased physical security, through law enforcement personnel and other protective

measures, by implementing preventive and protective measures at critical infrastructure

sites or other at-risk nonprofit organizations.

Supporting law enforcement terrorism prevention activities includes the purchase of equipment

to support and enable those activities. Historically, across all of the homeland security

preparedness grant programs, the purchase of equipment has represented the largest use of

homeland security preparedness grant dollars. Looking at homeland security preparedness grant

funding from Fiscal Year 2004 through Fiscal Year 2013, the Department's Integrated Financial

Management Information System (or IFMIS) shows that 59.94 percent of preparedness grant

program funds have been used for the purchase of equipment. This is followed by planning at

21.50 percent, training at 6.45 percent, organization support at 7.56 percent, management and

administration at 2.55 percent, and exercises at 2.00 percent.

In general, recipients of preparedness grant program funds who purchase equipment must

purchase equipment listed within the 21 allowable prevention, protection, mitigation, response,

and recovery equipment standards listed in the Authorized Equipment List (AEL). The AEL,

published by Department, identifies equipment allowable for purchase with homeland security



preparedness grant dollars. The AEL was developed, and is maintained and updated, by the

Department in consultation with other Federal, State, local and tribal agencies in order to identify

equipment needed by emergency responders to better prevent, protect against, respond to, and

recover from terrorist events. The AEL is reviewed bi-annually to assess its contents in light of

changing technologies, the changing needs of the various first responder communities, or based

on specific requests from grantees.

The Department prohibits the use of homeland security preparedness grant funds for the

purchase of weapons, including lethal and non-lethal weapons, ammunition, and weapon-related

accessories such as weapon belts. These equipment categories are not included in the AEL.

Homeland security preparedness grant funds may be used to purchase equipment that can be

classified as personal protective equipment, such as ballistic protection equipment and explosive-

resistant personnel carriers (commonly referred to as Bearcats). Section 2008 of the Homeland

Security Act of 2002, as amended, allows equipment purchased with State Homeland Security

Program and Urban Areas Security Initiative funds - including personal protective equipment-

to be used for acts unrelated to terrorism, as long as that equipment is purchased to build and

sustain terrorism-based capabilities.

The AEL notes that certain equipment purchased with DHS grant funds (e.g. ballistic personal

protective equipment, such as helmets, body armor, and eye/ear protection) is not for riot

suppression. As a point of reference, the 21 allowable categories under the AEL are:

1. Personal Protective Equipment

2. Explosive Device Mitigation and Remediation Equipment

3. Chemical, Biological, Radioactive, Nuclear, and Explosive (CBRNE) Operational and

Search and Rescue Equipment

4. Information Technology

5. Cyber Security Enhancement Equipment

6. Interoperable Communications Equipment

7. Detection

8. Decontamination



9. Medical

10. Power

11. CBRNE Reference Materials

12. CBRNE Incident Response Vehicles

13. Terrorism Incident Prevention Equipment

14. Physical Security Enhancement Equipment

15. Inspection and Screening Systems

16. Animal and Plants

17. CBRNE Prevention and Response Watercraft

18. CBRNE Aviation Equipment

19. CBRNE Logistical Support Equipment

20. Intervention Equipment

21. Other Authorized Equipment

Given that homeland security preparedness grant program funds under the State Homeland

Security Program and the Urban Areas Security Initiative are awarded directly to the State, the

Department relies on and works with the State to provide oversight of these funds. The

Department does conduct direct oversight of the State to ensure that the State complies with all

monitoring and oversight requirements. Since 2002, Missouri has been awarded $173,434,570 in

State Homeland Security Program funding. The St. Louis Urban Area has been a designated as a

high-risk urban area since 2003 and has received $87,001,590 in Urban Areas Security Initiative

funds. The St. Louis Urban Area is comprised of the City of St. Louis and the counties of St.

Charles, Franklin, Jefferson, and St. Louis, as well as several counties in Illinois, specifically St.

Clair, Madison, and Monroe counties.

The Department has worked with Missouri officials and searched our own data to identify

equipment purchased with preparedness grant dollars, specifically funding from the State

Homeland Security Program and the Urban Areas Security Initiative that may have been used in

the law enforcement response to demonstrations in Ferguson. Missouri officials have provided us

a very detailed inventory of equipment purchased with preparedness grant funds. This is a

lengthy document which we are now analyzing to understand what equipment was purchased, by



who and for what purpose. That said, based on our discussions with State officials, we have

identified major pieces of equipment and broad categories of grant-funded equipment used in

Ferguson.

From these discussions, we have identified that St. Louis County, St. Louis City, and St. Charles

County had tactical teams and line officers in Ferguson at various times as part of the law

enforcement response. Additionally, the Missouri Highway Patrol had teams and equipment

present as well, again supported by preparedness grant funds.

Missouri officials have also identified that the St. Louis Urban Area used preparedness grant

dollars to supply various items for the law enforcement agencies in the region, which include

response vehicles, helicopters, interoperable communications equipment (headsets and radios),

personal protective equipment (suits and ballistic protection), night vision, and explosive

detection and remediation equipment. The equipment identified by Missouri and purchased for

use by the State and local communities, such as the St. Louis urban area, addressed objectives

identified by the State in its 2011 homeland security strategy and in its funding applications for

fiscal years 2010 through 2012. In its strategy as well as in its grant applications, Missouri

identified resources and capabilities it would require to prevent, protect from, respond to, and

recover from acts of terrorism.

Missouri has documented that from 2003 to the present, St. Louis County received

approximately $9.6 million in preparedness grant funds. Of that $9.6 million, $9.4 million was

spent on equipment and $200,000 for training. The equipment includes two helicopters, mapping

systems, forward looking infrared FLIR camera systems and searchlights, a Bearcat explosive

response / ordinance vehicle (purchased with $350,000 in Fiscal Year 2012 UASI funds),

explosive response and remediation equipment (X-ray systems, bomb disabling tools),

communication equipment (radios, headsets), night vision equipment, and tactical response

equipment (tools, personal protective equipment). However, because several of the tactical teams

share equipment, as well as multiple pieces of similar equipment involved, it is difficult for the

State to assess at this time which of these specific items purchased may or may not have been

used in the Ferguson response.



We are still in discussions with Missouri officials to determine which specific items may have

been deployed to Ferguson, and we will continue to work with State officials to more precisely

identify preparedness grant dollars used to support the law enforcement response in Ferguson.

State officials have identified a preparedness grant-funded transport truck that was deployed to

Ferguson to transport law enforcement officers and evacuate citizens requesting assistance.

Additional personal protective masks and protective vests used in the Ferguson response from St.

Charles County and partially funded with preparedness grant dollars were also identified.

In reviewing the use of those preparedness grant dollars, the Department will make every effort

to evaluate whether the use was appropriate and in keeping with the requirements governing the

preparedness grant programs. This includes the requirement and assurance that federal grant

dollars not be used to engage in any conduct that is contrary to any federal, State, or local law.

The Department considers oversight of preparedness grant programs a priority, and takes this

responsibility very seriously. The Department's grant monitoring provides a systematic means of

ensuring oversight, accountability and proper management of preparedness grants. Monitoring

ensures that:

- Funds are used in accordance with Federal law, regulations and administrative

procedures;

- Funds are utilized to meet the objectives of the grant program as determined by law and

grant guidance;

= Waste, fraud and abuse of grant funding is identified where it may exist and is

eliminated; and

Grantees are practicing sound grant management practices and making progress toward

program goals.

To achieve these goals, the Department has maintained a rigorous system of both programmatic

and financial monitoring. Each recipient of grant funds has been monitored to ensure that funds

have been used in ways consistent with program and financial requirement. Over the history of



these programs the Department has continually reviewed its program and financial monitoring

practices to determine how these practices might be improved. In Fiscal Year 2013, FEMA

developed and implemented an integrated monitoring plan that seeks to gain efficiencies and

improved information sharing between the financial and programmatic monitoring staff. The

Department's preliminary reviews of integrated monitoring indicate that it is providing a more

detailed understanding of the use of preparedness grant dollars. The Department will continue to

assess the use of integrated monitoring as well as continue to consider additional areas for

improved monitoring.

While financial and programmatic monitoring work hand-in-hand, they are not duplicative and

therefore entail separate methodologies and processes.

1. Financial Monitoring: Assurance of compliance with statutory, regulatory, and

FEMA grant administration requirements; and

2. Programmatic Monitoring: Identification of administrative or performance issues

that threaten the success of grant objectives, and targeting assistance for issue

resolution.

Integrated analysis of financial and programmatic monitoring data will also lead to an increased

ability to proactively target assistance to grantees. Also in Fiscal Year 2014, in an effort to

further increase insight into grantee activities, the Department began the implementation of

project-level grant applications, as recommended by the U.S. Government Accountability Office

for all the preparedness grant programs. Project-level grant applications provide an

unprecedented level of information about how grantees are intending to utilize preparedness

grant funds. This level of information will improve the Department's ability to ensure that grant

spending is not duplicative, will better enable the Department to document the progress grantees

are making towards filling capability gaps, and provide a clearer understanding of the actual use

of preparedness grant dollars, which I know has been a longstanding interest of the Committee.

Enhanced insight into the use of preparedness grant dollars will enable us to better understand

and monitor a grantee's use of preparedness grant funds. Better monitoring will enable better



oversight and enhance us to hold grantees accountable. And better accountability will enable us

to work with grantees on remedies, whether such remedies would be to require grantees to

provide corrective action plans, adopt improved grant management practices, or return misused

funds.

Improvement of the Department's oversight of preparedness grant dollars is part of the path

forward. The Department looks forward to contributing to those discussions and to the scrutiny

that discussion will give the preparedness grant programs. In that discussion all equities and

interests, those of citizens and those of law enforcement, must be addressed and balanced. There

are a number of actions that can be considered, including better oversight of federal grant

programs, increased scrutiny and changes to funded activities and allowable use of funds,

enhanced training for law enforcement officers and possible changes in police tactics.

Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Coburn, Members of the Committee, this concludes my

statement. I am happy to have had this opportunity to discuss these important issues before the

Committee and I am happy to respond to any questions the Committee may have.
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Chairman Carper, Ranking Member Coburn, and distinguished members of the Committee,
thank you for inviting me to speak with you today. I am pleased to have this opportunity to
discuss the role of the Department of Justice (DOJ) in supporting state and local law enforcement
agencies through the administration of federal funds.

Recent events in Ferguson, Missouri have raised concerns about whether state and local law
enforcement's use of military type equipment and tactical training should be more closely
examined. As President Obama stated, the laws of the United States have always mandated a
clear distinction between our national armed forces and civilian state and local law enforcement.
To help maintain that distinction while ensuring that civilian law enforcement departments have
access to state-of-the-art equipment and training to maintain public safety, Congress has
authorized the Justice Department to administer programs and funding to help state and local law
enforcement agencies protect the communities they serve, while also protecting the civil rights
and civil liberties of their citizens.

The mission of the Office of Justice Programs (OJP) is to provide innovative leadership, critical
research and information, and essential funding to help communities implement effective
criminal and juvenile justice programs and strategies. To that end, our six program offices -
supported by our business offices -work in close partnership with state, local, and tribal justice
systems to provide comprehensive and cohesive support for the nation's public safety needs. As
OJP's Assistant Attorney General, I oversee an annual budget of more than $2 billion dedicated
to supporting state, local, and tribal criminal justice agencies; an array of juvenile justice
programs; a wide range of research, evaluation, and statistical efforts; and comprehensive
services for crime victims. OJP is committed to improving the effectiveness and efficiency of
criminal justice systems by administering relevant funding, while ensuring we remain a good
steward of federal funds by managing grants that achieve our goal of a fair and effective system
of justice and by avoiding waste, fraud, and abuse.

A leading source of federal justice funding for law enforcement agencies is the Edward Byrne
Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) program, commonly known as JAG, which is
administered by the Department's Bureau of Justice Assistance (BJA) within OJP. The JAG
Program was created as part of the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2005, which merged the
Edward Byrne Memorial Formula Grant Program with the Local Law Enforcement Block Grant



program. The JAG program provides states, tribes, and local governments with critical funding
necessary to support a range of program areas, including law enforcement, prosecution and
courts; prevention and education; corrections and community corrections; drug treatment and
enforcement; planning, evaluation, and technology improvement; and crime victim and witness
initiatives. JAG-funded projects may address crime by providing services directly to individuals
and communities, or by improving the effectiveness and efficiency of criminal justice systems,
processes, and procedures.

To effectively administer the JAG program, as established by the statute, the Department uses an
allocation formula when making awards to jurisdictions. The allocation formula is calculated by
BJA each year for states, territories, local jurisdictions, and tribes to determine the amount of
JAG funding for which those jurisdictions are eligible. Once allocations have been determined
and applications received, grants are made available to agencies at the beginning of each fiscal
year. Agencies then have up to four years to use the funds awarded to them. OJP ensures that
funds are being used efficiently and appropriately, meaning there is a criminal justice nexus and
use is allowable within the seven program areas, which are law enforcement; prosecution; crime
prevention and education; corrections and community corrections; drug treatment and
prevention; planning, evaluation, and technology improvement; and crime victim and witness
initiatives. Common JAG purchases include, but are not limited to, computer equipment and
software, equipment for police cars, camera systems, firearms, and less-lethal weapons. Certain
items, including armored vehicles, are considered "prohibited items" unless the BJA Director
certifies that there are exigent and extraordinary circumstances that should allow the purchase of
those items. JAG awardees are required to submit quarterly activity reports, quarterly federal
financial status reports, and annual progress reports.

Each fiscal year, OJP has a statutory requirement, as required by Public Law 109-162, "Violence
Against Women and Department of Justice Reauthorization Act of 2005," to conduct in-depth
monitoring (on-site visits and Enhanced Programmatic Desk Reviews (EPDR)) on at least 10
percent of the total open, active award amount. In addition, OJP must provide in-depth
monitoring for 10 percent of the total number of open, active grants. Monitoring activities also
include annual Desk Reviews on all active grants which facilitate grant monitoring throughout
the grant award period and helps grant managers prepare for site visits and EPDRs. Desk
reviews include a comprehensive review of materials available in the grant file to determine
administrative, financial, and programmatic compliance, as well as grantee performance. When
conducting a site visit, grant managers must meet with the grantee to discuss specific issues
related to implementation plan progress, observe grant activity, and assess planned versus actual
progress.

BJA conducts an annual desk review of each of its active grants. The desk reviews allow grant
managers to check for progress towards goals and objectives and compliance with programmatic,
financial, and administrative requirements. Program managers also use these desk reviews to



determine if more training, technical assistance, or oversight is needed. The use of these reports
and reviews helps BJA monitor federal grants, measure the programs' effectiveness, and promote
transparency in the use of JAG and other program funds.

Quarterly, OJP assesses each grant to determine the degree of risk an award presents using the
OJP Grant Assessment Tool. Based on the results of the risk assessment, awards deemed to be
of the highest risk, including awards to JAG awardees, are subjected to an enhanced
programmatic review that includes in-depth monitoring which allows grant managers to follow
up on any issues identified during the annual desk review, verify grantee activities, validate
reported information, and assess the status of project implementation. We believe that our risk-
based monitoring approach allows us to maximize oversight within available resources and
effectively select grantees for site visits each year, while our desk review process allows us to
look at every grantee annually for compliance with established terms and conditions.

While the JAG program is the largest federal source of funding for state, local, and tribal
criminal justice agencies, OJP supports law enforcement agencies through a wide range of
research, development, and standards and testing activities. OJP's National Institute of Justice
(NIJ) continues its long-standing efforts to adapt military technology and technological expertise
for use by civilian law enforcement agencies to better ensure public safety and the fair and
impartial administration of justice. NIJ has funded such activities since the establishment of its
predecessor agency, the National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice (NILECJ),
in 1968. Modern police body armor was introduced in the mid-1970s as the result of an
NILECJ-funded research project that prominently involved U.S. Army researchers. It is
important to understand that police body armor is not the same as the tactical armor worn by
military forces in combat. Rather, it comprises the protective vests worn on a routine basis by
officers across the United States today. It is this body armor that is credited with having saved
over 3,100 officers' lives since its introduction.

These research activities to adapt military technology and technological expertise continue today
through an agreement with the Department of Defense (DOD) and the Department of Homeland
Security (DHS). The purpose of this partnership is to enhance public safety and improve
homeland security through research such as NIJ is conducting and by making excess DOD
equipment - computers and hardware, as well as tactical gear- available to public safety
agencies, including state and local law enforcement.

In addition to its research and development projects, NIJ also provides technical assistance
through the National Law Enforcement and Corrections Technology Center System (NLECTC)
to law enforcement and other criminal justice agencies by helping them identify and access
military equipment through the DOD's 1033 Program. NIJ does not administer a separate
program to provide federal financial assistance to state or local governments for purchases of
military equipment to criminal justice agencies.



OJP remains committed to providing support to state and local law enforcement agencies
through collaboration with our federal partners, as well as through internal projects. For
example, BJA is preparing a tool kit of all our existing resources for online training and
publications which focus on protecting civil rights and civil liberties, as well as maintaining
appropriate crowd control. We will continue to provide funding and relevant, up-to-date
research and best practices to ensure that state and local law enforcement agencies are able to
appropriately and effectively enforce our nation's laws while protecting our citizens' civil rights
and civil liberties.

The recent events in Ferguson show us that, as a nation, we still have more work to do. The
Attorney General's quick and decisive response to those events offers proof of the Department's
firm resolve to ensure public safety and the fair administration of justice are in proper alignment.
OJP will continue to support these aims by providing America's law enforcement community
with the tools and resources it needs to uphold the law and earn the trust and respect of the
citizens it serves.

Mr. Chairman, my colleagues and I at OJP - and throughout the Department of Justice - are
committed to deploying our resources in a manner that helps secure order while gaining and
retaining the public's trust in the institutions that guide our democracy, law enforcement
agencies chief among them. We will continue to bring the latest knowledge and devote the best
tools to this task. I look forward to working with the Committee to ensure that these efforts meet
the high standards expected of us by you and by the American people.



POLICE
FOUNDATION

Testimony of Chief Jim Bueermann (Ret.), Redlands, CA
President, Police Foundation, Washington, D.C.

U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
Hearing on the Oversight of Federal Programs for

Equipping Local Law Enforcement Agencies

Tuesday, September 9, 2014

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the Committee, thank you for this opportunity to appear before
you to discuss the very important topic of federal programs that provide equipment to our civilian police
forces.

My name is Jim Bueermann and I am the president of the Police Foundation and the former Chief of
Police of the Redlands, CA Police Department. The Police Foundation, established in 1970 by the Ford
Foundation, is America's oldest non-membership, non-partisan police research organization. Our
mission is to advance democratic policing through innovation and science. We conduct rigorous
scientific research, provide technical assistance and conduct critical incident reviews that help the police
across the country become more effective.

Determined to address the challenges of change in an ever-changing world, the Police Foundation did
much of the research that led to a questioning of the traditional model of professional law enforcement
and toward a new view of policing-one emphasizing a community orientation-that is widely embraced
today. Seminal foundation research on issues such as police patrol practices, women in policing, use of
force by police, and the police response to domestic violence has transformed policing in profound
ways. The foundation has been committed to disseminating science and evidence-based practices to the
field. My testimony reflects these principles.

Prior to my work with the Foundation I served for a year as an Executive Fellow at the US Department
of Justice's National Institute of Justice where I worked on translating scientific evidence for police
practitioners. Prior to that, I was a police officer in Redlands, CA for 33 years - the last 13 years serving
as the Chief of Police and Director of Housing, Recreation and Senior Services. I retired from the
department in 2011. 1 have extensive experience and expertise in community policing. During my tenure
as police chief, for example, the Redlands Police Department incorporated Redlands' recreation,
housing and senior programs as part of its evidence based community policing and problem solving
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strategy that focused on risk and protective factors. In 2000, this orientation was judged one of the 25
most innovative governmental programs in America by the "Innovations in American Government"
program sponsored by Harvard's Kennedy School and the Ford Foundation.

Equipment for Law Enforcement

As have many Americans, I have been closely following the events in Missouri. Among many aspects of
the troubling incident in Ferguson is the national discussion about the "militarization" of this country's
police forces. A focal point of this discussion is the Department of Defense's "1033 Program" that
transfers surplus military equipment to local police departments. I believe most community policing
experts will agree that the equipment itself may not be as problematic as the context and situation in
which it is used. In fact, the 1033 program and other federal programs provide valuable equipment to
law enforcement nationwide.

Few people would argue that the police need the means to keep themselves safe and apprehend or stop
heavily armed and violent bank robbers, for example. So they might not object to a police SWAT team
using an armored vehicle to stop them. In contrast, the same SWA T team, using the same armored
vehicle to "control" vocal, yet peaceful protestors would be considered highly offensive. Context, not
necessarily specific equipment or tactics, is one of the most important variables in determining whether
military aspects of policing are appropriate or not.

During my career in Redlands the police department used the Department of Defense's 1033 Program to
acquire surplus equipment. This included several M16 rifles for the department's SWAT Team, pick-up
trucks, utility vehicles, desks, tables and filing cabinets for our community policing stations and
miscellaneous office equipment used by our recreation, housing and senior services units. Since my
retirement, the department has acquired a Mine Resistant Ambush Protected armored vehicle (MRAP).

The program ensures that our taxpayers do not have to pay for these resources twice. While Congress
reviews these programs in the wake of Ferguson, I urge you to consider the benefits and greater context
along with possible changes. There has been substantial positive impact on public safety and officer
safety from 1033 and other programs that provide equipment to law enforcement. For example:

" Two weeks ago, the Cook County Sheriff's Department used armored vehicles to get officers to
the scene and extract six children and two adults being held hostage after a home invasion. Two
officers were shot during the 20 hour standoff, but the equipment prevented further injury to law
enforcement and helped with the safe recovery of the hostages.

* Armored Personnel Carriers (APCs) and MRAPs have been used to affect snow and water
rescues in Brunswick, OH. The high axle clearance these vehicles have afford rescuers the means
by which to traverse deep snow or rushing water to get to stranded victims.

" The Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department receives 1033 Program Surplus Property. The
majority of items, 75 percent to 80 percent are aircraft parts that are used to maintain the two
surplus HH-1 H rescue helicopters, which are used primarily for mountain rescues of injured
hikers, hoist rescues of persons trapped during the flood season, lost persons and persons
requiring medical help. They are also utilized to transport searchers and K-9 Teams to remote
locations when searching for missing children. In June and July of 2014 alone, the LVMPD Air



93

Support/Search and Rescue Section has utilized rescue helicopters obtained through the 1033
program 1 I times during search and rescue missions in mountainous terrain. In addition, they
used boats obtained through the 1033 program 6 times for diving/rescue missions at Lake Mead.

" The Pasadena, CA police department used 1033 helicopter equipment to completely refurbish its
own helicopters which provide air support services for not only Pasadena but the entire San
Gabriel Valley in Los Angeles County.

" The Los Angeles police recently used a armored "Bearcat" tactical vehicle to protect officers as
they apprehended a heavily armed suspect who was firing a high powered rifle at them and had
wounded an officer.

" In West Bloomfield, Michigan a suspect barricaded himself in a residential neighborhood and
engaged in significant gunfire with law enforcement and ultimately ended up killed police officer
Patrick O'Rourke. During the 20-hour standoff, law enforcement used their armored vehicle to
safely evacuate neighborhood residents from the area.

Recommendations for the 1033 Program

Despite the benefits of various equipment provided through the 1033 program and the variety of types of
equipment available, the two primary drivers of the public perception of police militarization are local
law enforcement's use of armored vehicles and tactical units (commonly referred to as Special Weapons
and Tactics Teams - SWAT).

Based on my experience and familiarity with municipal government, community policing and the 1033
Program specifically, and in light of the benefits these programs have for our communities, the Police
Foundation proposes the following changes and amendments to the programs to ensure they continue to
strike a balance between the needs of the police and community interests.

We recommend that pursuant to federal legislation or regulation, every police agency that desires access
to federal surplus property via DOD's 1033 program should be required - as part of the application
process -to provide proof to the DOD that: I) it has received public input, and local governing body
approval, of the department's acquisition of the property; 2) that it has implemented a publically
accessible policy governing the use of armored vehicles and tactical units (such as SWAT); and, 3) it
makes publically available the number of times and context it utilized armored vehicles and tactical
units.

This requirement can be easily fulfilled through:

I. The passage of a resolution documenting the locally elected governing body's (e.g. City
Council, County Board of Supervisors, etc.) approval of the application;

2. Minutes from a public hearing on the matter proving the community had an opportunity to
express their opinion on the issue;

3. The implementation of police department polices that clearly outline the circumstances under
which the military surplus equipment and tactical units (SWAT) can be used by the acquiring
agency, and,
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4. The public availability of the aforementioned policies and the number of times and context the
department utilized armored vehicles and tactical units. Allowances can be made for anti-
terrorism cases or other highly sensitive investigations with the approval of the agency
executive.

Because the 1033 property is conveyed to policing agencies "free," there is frequently no local
requirement that the policing agency obtain approval from the local governing body in the same way
they would be required under local purchasing ordinances for the same equipment if they had to "buy"
it. The addition of military equipment like armored vehicles or SWAT teams in police departments with
little use for them can create budgetary and organizational pressure to use them. Policing leaders who
acquire military-like equipment, that is expensive to buy or maintain, and SWAT teams, can feel
pressure from city or county administrators, or elected officials, to justify the expenditures. This can
result in "normalizing" their use in "routine" circumstances and contributes to the militarization of the
police.

In my opinion, the requirements I have proposed would not be overly burdensome for the police because
they already have to follow a similar procedure for expensive items they now purchase. In addition, this
ensures the local community has an opportunity to voice their support or opposition to the proposed
acquisition, consider the police justification for the equipment and have access to the number of times
and context the equipment and tactical were used. This community input and department transparency is
entirely consistent with a fundamental underpinning of community policing that urges the police to "co-
produce" public safety with the community they serve.

I believe it is important that these programs are retained with appropriate transparency, accountability
and oversight guidelines incorporated. Completely eliminating them would have substantial impact on
public safety and local budgets.

Militarization of the Police

The discussion of military-like equipment in police departments is part of a larger conversation
happening nationally about "militarization" of the police. Even the phrase "militarizing the police" has
different connotations. Broadly, the term "militarization" is defined as the use of military equipment and
tactics by civilian policing authorities. I think there is more to this complicated issue.

The job of police is to respond to the threats that face our communities each day and protect public
safety. Adequate and updated equipment is a necessity to keep both officers and our citizens safe and the
equipment needs shift when the landscape shifts.

In February 1997, two gunmen heavily armed with fully automatic assault rifles robbed a bank in the
North Hollywood jurisdiction of the Los Angeles Police Department (LAPD). Patrol officers interrupted
the robbery and the robbers immediately began firing at them. Several officers and civilians were
wounded. The officers were outgunned as they were armed only with their handguns and shotguns.
When LAPD SWAT officers arrived, armed with assault rifles, the suspects were eventually shot.
During the gun battle SWAT officers commandeered an armored truck to protect them while they
rescued wounded civilians and officers. After this incident, many police departments, including LAPD,
began arming their patrol officers with rifles to counter heavily armed suspects.



95

The "militarization" issue, however, goes beyond access to equipment. There are law enforcement
agencies across the country that strive to find a balance in these areas that provide needed resources and
tactics to line officers, while maintaining and strengthening connections to the community and the
legitimacy of law enforcement within that community.

Main issues in the militarization discussion for law enforcement to consider include:

" Militarizing civilian police agencies runs contrary to the American view of democratic policing.
The ability of the police to fulfill their public function is dependent on public approval of their
actions and confidence in them because community members believe the police treat them in a
respectful, fair and equitable manner.

" The police use of military-like equipment and tactics is appropriate or not depending on the
context of their use. The inappropriate use of military-like equipment and tactics erodes public
approval of, and confidence in, the police.

The police use of an armored vehicle or SWAT team to keep officers safe while apprehending
heavily armed and violent bank robbers, for example, would be more appropriate than the use of
the same tactics to "control" vocal, yet peaceful protestors.

" Militarizing is a mindset that encourages police officers to assume a "warrior" orientation in the
"war against crime." It is espoused through a police organization's culture and is represented by
its values, messaging, recruitment, reward systems and policies.

" The addition of military equipment like armored vehicles or military-like SWAT teams in police
departments with little use for them can create budgetary and organizational pressure to use
them. Policing leaders who acquire military-like equipment, that is expensive to buy or maintain,
and SWAT teams, can feel pressure from city or county administrators, or elected officials, to
justify the expenditures. This can result in "normalizing" their use in "routine" circumstances
and contributes to the militarization of the police. In striking a balance between serving the
public safety interests and militarizing police departments leaders should also consider
regionalizing the acquisition and use of this equipment or SWAT teams. This will help mitigate
the normalizing of its use in inappropriate circumstances.

" Transparency, accountability and community input on a police department's acquisition and use
of military equipment or tactics are the antidote to militarization.

Transparency and community input is achieved through: 1) public hearings on the equipment
use; 2) the police explanation of their rationale and a clear department policy regulating their
use; and, 3) locally elected bodies voting to accept or reject the equipment. All of these actions
should be taken before the police acquire the equipment or establish the SWAT team.
Accountability is achieved when police department's document and share publically the number
of times, and under what circumstances, they utilize military equipment like armored vehicles
and SWAT teams. This also helps to counter the phenomena of normalizing their use in
inappropriate situations.
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Advancing Democratic Policing

I also urge the Committee and Congress to examine evidence-based policing strategies and proactive
strategies and initiatives that law enforcement can use to better policing practices. This will enhance
police legitimacy and leverage the taxpayer investment in public safety. The following are some key
points to consider:

I. Focus on Community Policing.

Community policing is not a program. It is a value-based, philosophical orientation and
commitment to working with the community to solve public safety problems. Similarly,
militarized policing is a mind-set that can permeate a police department's culture. Reward
systems and symbolism. The police can use military-like equipment and tactics without
eliminating community policing and its requisite connection to the people the police serve.

2. The police must constantly focus on enhancing their legitimacy in the eyes of the
community.

The ability of the police to fulfill their public function is dependent on public approval of their
actions and confidence in them because community members believe the police treat them in a
respectful, fair and equitable manner. The degree to which the police are transparent and
accountable for their actions is critical to the formation of public confidence in the police.

3. Police organization must reflect the community they serve.

In addition, policing organizations should reflect the communities they serve. When diverse
communities see the police as not reflecting their members they can lose faith in the police to
understand their needs in meaningful ways. This is extremely problematic when there is great
disparity between the racial makeup of the community and the policing organization that serves
them.

Finally, it is crucial that police leaders demanding their workforce act in a legitimate manner also
ensure that the organization's internal legitimacy - the way it treats its own members - is
meaningful and credible.

4. The police must be driven by a set of organizational values developed in concert with the
community.

Each community has its own collective set of desires and expectations of its police officers.
Police leaders should "listen naively" to a wide range of community input about its police
department and include this input when formulating its mission and values. These values should
minimally include: 1) the belief that police officers are "protectors of civil rights;" 2) the notion
that recruiting officers in the "spirit of service" rather than the "spirit of adventure" furthers the
true purpose and legitimacy of the police; and, 3) the development of a relationship with the
community that the police openly hold as sacred. Police leaders must ensure that there is
organizational alignment between the adopted values and all aspects of the organization (e.g.
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recruitment, hiring, promotions, discipline, messaging, etc.) to ensure these values anchor to the
cultures of the organizations they lead.

5. The police and the community must "co-produce" public safety.

When the police assume complete, insular responsibility for controlling crime and disorder, and
unilaterally implement strategies intended to combat crime, they run the risk of alienating the
public who may have little understanding or commitment to the chosen strategies. Community
members know a lot about crime and disorder - especially in their own neighborhoods. The
police should seek the input of the public when identifying problems related to crime and
disorder. And they should collaborate with key stakeholders to identify effective strategies and
partner with community groups and individuals to implement these strategies and "co-produce"
outcomes related to safe and healthy communities.

6. Policing agencies must provide their police officers with proper training, accountability
technology and less-lethal tools.

Every police officer should be provided with adequate basic, in-service and advanced training in
the areas of police legitimacy, racial and cultural sensitivity, youth issues, dealing with persons
suffering from mental illness, and use-of-force. In addition, officers should be equipped with
accountability technology such as in-car and body worn cameras or tape recorders to document
"enforcement stops." Finally, each officer should be equipped with less-lethal options for
controlling violent individuals. Communities that fail to demand this training and equipment for
its officers should not be surprised when officers use poor strategies and significant force in
instances where it could have been avoided. And concomitant to this training, technology and
equipment are adequate policies and practices that hold officers accountable for their actions.

7. The police should utilize the best available scientific evidence about what works to control
crime and disorder

When the police use the best available science to inform their crime control strategies, and share
this knowledge with the communities they serve, they are better situated to explain their rationale
and avoid claims of favoritism or discrimination. Crime control science is not perfect and the
police should receive training in "evidence based policing" to enable them to differentiate
between rigorous scientific efforts and findings and flawed studies. Policing organizations can
easily access US DOJ evidence based tools like crimesolutions.gov, research or membership
organizations (e.g. the Police Foundation, George Mason University's Center for Evidence
Based Crime Policy, the International Association of Chiefs of Police, the Police Executive
Research Forum, etc.) or find academic institutions with staff willing to assist them in identifying
good from not-so-good science.

8. Leadership training.
Leadership focusing on translating democratic principles to police practices and policies should
be emphasized. The FBI National Academy is this country's de facto "police college" and
educates more than 1000 current and up-and-coming police leaders each year. It would be an
important part of creating a "national coherence" on these important issues. In addition,
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innovative leadership development programs should be developed that are nimble enough to
adapt to the rapidly changing world of police leadership.

9. Critical Incident reviews,
There is much truth to the adage that "those who cannot remember the past are condemned to
repeat it." Just as aviation and the medical profession have mechanisms to learn from mistakes or
near misses, so too should American policing have an organized way to take "lessons learned"
and make them "lessons applied." Important lessons can be learned from the events in Ferguson.
And these lessons can be translated into meaningful changes in the way American policing
operates. But this will only happen if there is the will to ensure that the knowledge gained from
these tragedies is captured and disseminated in a manner that encourages new learning and
sustainable change. One method of accomplishing this is through the use of critical incident
reviews of the type conducted by the Police Foundation after the Southern California
"Chrisopher Dorner Incident" in 2013 (see www.incidentreviews.ore). Critical reviews should be
conducted after every policing incident in which a life is lost or substantial police use-of-force is
used.

Conclusion

It is imperative that the Committee and Congress take a balanced view of federal efforts to assist local
law enforcement in controlling crime and disorder and doing so in a democratic manner. The
militarization of the police is problematic in this country and it should be addressed. However, it is
important to remember that the police have a tough, dangerous job and need adequate resources to
protect their communities and themselves. But, in providing the police with these resources we must
never lose sight of the basic tenets of democratic, community-oriented policing that require police
transparency and accountability, public input and the co-production of public safety between the police
and the communities they serve.



Militarizing American Police

Submitted by: Peter B. Kraska, Professor, Eastern Kentucky University

I'll begin with two Examples of Police Militarization - one old - in fact, pre 9/11, and
one new - this year in May.

In September of 2000, federal law enforcement conducted a joint drug investigation
with the Modesto California municipal police department. Employing the Military
Special Operations model, the Modesto P.D.'s SWAT team conducted a predawn
dynamic entry into the Sepulveda's family home - suspecting the father, it turned
out incorrectly, of being involved in low level drug dealing. Their intelligence failed
to note that the Sepulveda family had three young children in the house. Deploying
percussion grenades, they stormed the house, and rousted the children out of bed
onto the floor. One of the children - Alberto - was 11 eleven years old and complied
with all of the officers' screams to get in the prone position on his bedroom floor. A
paramilitary police officer - standing over him with a 12-guage shotgun - then
accidentally discharged his weapon into Alberto's back - killing him. This incident
devastated the Modesto Police Department, and obviously the surviving members in
Alberto's family. The 3 million dollar judgment paid by the local municipality and
the federal government was one of the largest awards given for a botched SWAT
Raid.

Now move forward to May of this year -- we all heard what happened in Georgia -
when a small city police department's SWAT team conducted a no-knock drug raid -
again on a family's home suspected of low-level drug dealing. The officers threw a
percussion grenade into the home, the device landed in an infant's crib next to his
face, and then detonated. The officers did not allow the Mother to touch or console
the wounded infant, so it laid by itself in its crib bleeding while the police waited for
the paramedics to arrive. Despite being comatose for a number of days - and
receiving severe lacerations and burns - he did survive. Not that it should matter,
but the family was not involved in drug dealing.

Some might dismiss these are mere anecdotes, but the facts - based on extensive
national level scientific research - are clear: these examples are emblematic of an
historic - yet up until recently little noticed - shift in American democratic
governance. The Clear distinction between our civilian police and our military is
blurring in significant and consequential ways. This includes what Army General
Charles J. Dunlap has called the "police-ization of the military". But of course what
we're discussing today is the other side of the coin - the militarization of American
policing.



The research I've been conducting, since 1989, has documented quantitatively and
qualitatively the steady and certain march of U.S. Civilian policing down the
militarization continuum (culturally, materially, operationally, and organizationally)
- despite massive efforts at democratizing the police under the guise of Community
Police reforms. This is not to imply that ALL police - nearly 20,000 unique
departments across our great land - are heading in this direction. But the research
evidence -- along with the militarized tragedies in Modesto, Georgia, Ferguson, and
tens of thousands of other locations - demonstrates a troubling and highly
consequential overall trend.

What we saw played out in Ferguson was the application of a very common mindset,
style of uniform and appearance, and weaponry, used everyday in the homes of
private residences during SWAT raids, SWAT teams - some departments conducting
as many as 500 of these a year - using the Military Special Operations Model (with
of course differing rules of engagement) for common and most often very minor
drug offenses.

With the emphasis on counter-terrorism post 9/11 - the stage is perfectly set for a
militaristic and extreme response not to just the crime and drug problem, but to the
overall goal of internal security. And just as in the two examples above, and in the
Ferguson situation, it is the poor, and communities of color, that are most impacted.

In short, the appearance and behavior of the police in the streets of Ferguson
Missouri is highly consistent with, and representative of, the U.S. Police - with both
ideological and material support from the Federal government - moving rapidly and
confidently down the militarization continuum. It is critical to note that this trend is
not universal by any means. There are many very smart police executives and line-
level personnel that completely comprehend the dangers of this blur, and
consciously work to keep the line bright.

I began inquiring into the contemporary role the military model has on the U.S.
police when conducting a two-year long ethnography of multi-jurisdictional SWAT
teams (Kraska 1996). Spending hundreds of hours training and going on actual
deployments, I learned a great deal about police paramilitary units (PPUs) - or
SWAT teams - at the ground level, and especially police paramilitary culture. I first
learned that PPUs derive their appearance, tactics, operations, weaponry, and
culture to a significant extent from military special operations units (e.g., Navy
Seals). (It's important to reiterate that PPUs are only closely modeled after these
teams - clearly there are also key differences between a police paramilitary unit and
a military special operations unit - this is why they are referred to as police para-
military).

With battle-dress utilities, heavy weaponry, training in hostage rescue, dynamic
entries into fortified buildings, and some of the latest military technology, it became
clear that these squads of officers fall significantly further down the militarization



continuum - culturally, organizationally, operationally, materially - than the
traditional, lone cop-on-the-beat or road-patrol officer.

I also learned that the paramilitary culture associated with SWAT teams is highly
appealing to a certain segment of civilian police (certainly not all civilian police). As
with special operations soldiers in the military, these unit's members saw
themselves as the elite police, involved in real crime fighting and danger. A large
network of for-profit training, weapons, and equipment suppliers heavily promotes
paramilitary culture at police shows, in police magazine advertisements, and in
training programs sponsored by gun manufacturers such as Smith and Wesson and
Heckler and Koch. The "military special operations" culture - characterized by a
distinct techno-warrior garb, heavy weaponry, sophisticated technology, hyper-
masculinity, and dangerous function - was nothing less than intoxicating for its
participants.

I most importantly learned that my micro-level experience might have been
indicative of a much larger phenomenon. I decided to test empirically my ground-
level observations by conducting two independently funded national-level surveys.
These surveys of both large and small police agencies yielded definitive data
documenting the militarization of a significant component of the U.S. police (Kraska
and Kappeler 1997; Kraska and Cubellis 1997). This militarization was evidenced by
a precipitous rise and mainstreaming of police paramilitary units. As of the late
1990s, 89 percent of American police departments serving populations of fifty
thousand people or more had a PPU, almost double of what existed in the mid-
1980s. Their growth in smaller jurisdictions (agencies serving between 25 and
50,000 people) was even more pronounced. Currently, about 80 percent of small
town agencies have a PPU; in the mid-1980s only 20 percent had them.

While formation of teams is an important indicator of growth, these trends would
mean little if these teams were relatively inactive. This was not the case. There had
been more than a 1,300 percent increase in the total number of police paramilitary
deployments, or call-outs, between 1980 and the year 2000, Taking into
consideration follow up research in 2007, and extrapolating from the original
research, there are an estimated 60,000 SWAT team deployments a year conducted
among those departments surveyed; in the early 1980s there was an average of
about 3,000 (Kraska 2001). The trend-line demonstrated that this growth began
during the drug war of the late 1980s and early 1990s.

These figures would mean little if this increase in teams and deployments was due
to an increase in PPU's traditional and essentialfunction - a reactive deployment
of high-risk specialists for particularly dangerous events already in progress, such
as hostage, sniper, or terrorist situations. Instead, more than 85 percent of these
deployments were for proactive deployments, specifically random patrol work, and
no-knock and quick-knock dynamic entries into private residences, searching for
contraband (drugs, guns, and money). This pattern of SWAT teams primarily
engaged in surprise contraband raids held true for the largest as well as the smallest



communities. PPUs had changed from being a periphery and strictly reactive
component of police departments to a proactive force actively engaged in fighting
the drug war.

As further evidence, a surprisingly high percentage of police agencies also deployed
their teams to do routine patrol work in crime "hot spots"; a strong indicator of PPU
normalization. In fact, a number of U.S. police departments are currently purchasing,
through homeland security funding, military armored personnel carriers (APC's),
some of which are being used for aggressive, proactive patrol work. The Pittsburg
police department, for example, purchased a $250,000 APC using homeland security
grant money (Deitch 2007). It is being used to conduct "street sweeps" in high crime
neighborhoods. The personnel involved are SWAT officers outfitted with full police
paramilitary garb and weaponry.

What exactly is a no-knock or quick-knock raid? In essence, they constitute a
proactive contraband raid. The purpose of these raids is generally to collect
evidence (usually, drugs, guns, and/or money) from inside a private residence. This
means that they are essentially a crude form of drug investigation.

As noted above in the two examples of drug raids gone wrong, a surprise "dynamic
entry" into a private residence creates conditions that place the citizens and police
in an extremely volatile position necessitating extraordinary measures. These
include: conducting searches often during the pre-dawn hours, usually in black
military BDUs, hoods, and military helmets; a rapid entry into the residence using
specialized battering rams or entry explosives; the occasional use of flash-bang
grenades designed to temporarily disorient the occupants; a frantic room by room
search of the entire residence where all occupants are expected to immediately
comply with officers' urgent demands to get into the prone position; and,
handcuffing all occupants. If a citizen does not comply immediately more extreme
measures are taken - these situations may involve non-lethal and lethal weaponry.
Finally, the police aggressively search the entire residence for contraband.

I receive at least two phone calls per month from journalists, lawyers, or police
departments reporting a new botched raid, generally where a citizen has been killed
or severely injured under highly questionable circumstances. Radley Balko has
documented hundreds of seriously botched SWAT raids on private residences
(Balko 2006). Botched PPU raids often devastate the communities and police
departments involved, sometimes resulting in disbanded SWAT teams, laws being
passed prohibiting or curtailing no-knock deployments, and expensive litigation
judgments (Balko 2006).

One phone call I received involved a U.S. Army Green Beret soldier - suffering from
PTSD and despondent because he had just heard he was being redeployed to Iraq
for a third time - who had been killed by a SWAT team under highly questionable
circumstances. The state attorney general's investigation of this botched raid
concluded,



The tactics adopted by the Maryland State Police EST [SWAT team] can be
best considered as progressively assaultive and militaristic in nature.... This
office is not unaware of the mounting criticism throughout our nation over
the use of paramilitary units employing overly aggressive tactics against our
civilian population. As State's Attorney, I can think of no greater threat to the
good relations existing in out community as it relates to police/citizen
relations than to witness the unbridled use of overly aggressive tactics by a
faceless and shadowy paramilitary police unit...." (Fritz 2007:12,15).

Only 20 years ago, forced investigative searches of private residences, using the
military special operations model employed during hostage rescues, was almost
unheard of and would have been considered an extreme and unacceptable police
tactic. It is critical to recognize that these are not forced reaction situations
necessitating use of force specialists; instead they are the result of police
departments choosing to use an extreme and highly dangerous tactic, not for
terrorists or hostage-takers, but for small-time drug possessors and dealers.
Attempting to control the crime problem by conducting tens of thousands of
paramilitary style raids on private residences is strong evidence that the U.S. police,
and the "war on crime" in general, have moved significantly down the militarization
continuum,

Of course a militarized response is sometimes necessary and even unavoidable if
done in self-defense or to protect lives in imminent danger. The crisis situation at
Columbine High School is a solid example of the necessity of having a professional,
para-militarized response to a pre-existing crisis. The bulk of U.S. SWAT activity (no-
knock/quick-knock raids and aggressive patrol work), however, constitute a
proactive approach. Numerous departments are choosing, based no doubt to an
extent on political pressures, to generate on their own initiative high-risk events.

A central critique of this trend, therefore, does not focus on SWAT's traditional and
vital reactive function. It instead concentrates on the inappropriate manner in which
its function has been essentially turned on its head - normalizing itself into a range
of proactive and mainstream police functions such as contraband raids. This is a
strong example of the potentiality of the misplaced application of the military model
in civilian policing.

Causation and Military Gear Procurement
I've had a small grant - funded by EKU's College of Justice and Safety - to study the
various programs in place that allow state and local police to obtain military
weaponry and hardware. I started working on this with a graduate student in our
program, Justin Reffitt, due to my initial findings in 1996. Two national-level surveys
found that the police were obtaining military gear, and as importantly, training from
the U.S. military itself. As most of you are probably aware, these weapons transfer
programs have been in place since the Reagan Administration's attempts to repeal
the Posse Comitatus Act of 1878 as part of his drug control efforts. This led to
significant amendments to Posse Comitatus allowing for the cross-fertilization of



military and police forces in the areas of training and weaponry. We uncovered in
1996 a large number of police departments, for example, that had been given used
Armored Personnel Carriers by the U.S. Military.

These weapons procurement programs continued then from the late 1980s through
2000; and was of course 9/11 and the creation of the DHS which significantly
increased the number of programs and money that allowed local PD's to procure a
vast array of armaments. I have no doubt that those players from DHS, DOJ, and DOD
involved in making this happen intended for this military weaponry and goods to be
used for counter-terrorism purposes. However, the unintended consequence has
been the widespread misapplication in the form of overkill during civil protests,
conducting random patrol work in high crime neighborhoods, and conducting tens
of thousands of no-knock and quick-knock raids on private residences.

This is critical to understand. If it were possible to provide funds and programs that
allowed a small, tightly regulated component of the U.S. police to obtain military-
grade equipment for the extremely rare terrorist or active shooter situation -
perhaps these programs might be of some benefit. However, the myriad and
unavoidable unintended consequences of such programs render them not just
dubious, but dangerous. Military gear and garb changes and reinforces a war
fighting mentality among civilian police, where marginalized populations become
the enemy and the police perceive of themselves as the thin blue line between order
and chaos that can only be controlled through military model power. The ethic the
massive Community Police reform programs intended to instill in American policing
- that is, one of community empowerment, developing authentic trust between the
community and police, and democratic processes that lead to responsive police
practices - has been smoothly displaced by a militarized paradigm. A recent
editorial by the COPS office essentially predicted the doom of Community Policing
due to what they called the "growing militarization of American policing." Of course
there is a chance, if one examines my research carefully, that Community Policing
had never stood a chance as compared to the seductive trapping of para-militarism
in today's society.

Please consider the significance of one small preliminary finding: 23 police
departments that serve communities of 25,000 people or less have already acquired
an MRAP from the U.S. military. This does not include all of those department that
have obtained an Armored Personnel Carrier from the military, or purchased one
from the Department of Homeland Security, or purchased military heavy weaponry
from Asset Forfeiture monies. Most of our 18,000 or so police departments in the
U.S. are small - and these types of military gear go to them with little to no training,
little to no oversight, and little to no accountability. Moreover, my research found
that nearly 80% of small localities now have a SWAT Team. Imagine a police
department with 30 officers, and 15 of them serve on the SWAT team; of course only
on a part time basis where 95% of their time is doing routine patrol work. It does
not take any sort of ideological leap to appreciate the high potential of that
department developing a militarized mindset - or, police culture - which will



inevitably lead to a greater quest for cool military gear, more military model
training, and more military model operations in their community (e.g., dynamic
entry drug raids). These departments can and often do devolve from a long-running
community service ethic to a new-age security-based paramilitary ethic. This is no
doubt part of the ugly dynamic that played out in Ferguson Missouri.

Conclusion:
Finally, I have not even touched on the massive for-profit Armanments Industry,
now supplying our 20,000 local police departments, with a sophisticated and highly
lethal array of heavy weaponry and militaristic supplies. 1033 is perhaps the most
visible and obviously most offensive conduit (at least to some) - but it has mostly
been federal and local tax dollars - along with asset forfeiture money -- that have
allowed the police to procure these supplies in massive, yet very difficult to
document numbers.

In conclusion, I'd like share a recent embarrassing series of events. I just got back
from a 3 week trip to rural and urban areas in Indonesia studying that country's
efforts to demilitarize the police. I was hosted by Police Commissioner Adrianus
M eliala and therefore had access to a wide range of Indonesian police, stakeholders,
UN officials, and US officials all involved in the Indonesian National Police reform
efforts. It was a fascinating and rewarding trip. Yet, what most impacted me was the
irony of meeting with such dedicated and clear-minded people about police reform
- and yet having everyone of them ask me to make sense of what was transpiring in
Feguson Missouri. They were of course especially shocked by the militarized police
presence and activities. It dawned on me what a bad example we're currently
providing for the rest of the world with regard to democratic policing, and our
eroding legitimacy to talk about human rights as it relates to criminal justice issues.

I can't imagine that anyone intended for the crime, drug, and terrorism wars - along
with all of their various funds and programs - to devolve into the Mainstreaming
and Normalization of militarization into American Policing; but these federal funds
and policies are certainly nevertheless an important part of the causal equation.

I've mentioned that police militarization pre-dates 9/11. This is not just an
interesting historical fact. Its critical because it illuminates the most important
reason - or causal factor - in this unfortunate turn in American Policing and
American democracy: our long-running and intensely punitive self-proclaimed
"war" on crime and drugs. It is no coincidence that the sky-rocketing number of
Police Paramilitary Deployments on American Citizens since the early 1980s,
coincides perfectly with the sky-rocketing imprisonment numbers. We now have
nearly 2.4 million people incarcerated, and almost 4% of the American public is
under direct correctional supervision. This War has been devastating to minority
communities and the marginalized; and has resulted in a self-perpetuating growth
complex.



Cutting off the supply of military heavy weaponry and supplies to our civilian police
is the least we could do to begin the process of reigning in our crime control
industry, and attempting to make clearer the increasingly blurred distinction
between the military and police.

Thank you.
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My name is Mark Lomax and I serve as the Executive Director of the National Tactical Officers
Association and on behalf of the more than 40,000 law enforcement professionals we
represent, I would like to thank Chairman Carper, Ranking Member Coburn and the esteemed
Members of this Committee to have the opportunity to speak with you today.

Since its inception in 1983, the NTOA has served as a not-for-profit association representing law
enforcement professionals in special operations assignments in local, state and federal law
enforcement agencies. The mission of the National Tactical Officers Association is to enhance
the performance and professional status of law enforcement personnel by providing a credible
and proven training resource as well as a forum for the development of tactics and information
exchange. The Association's ultimate goal is to improve public safety and domestic security
through training, education and tactical excellence. The Association's current membership
represents over 1500 tactical law enforcement teams throughout the United States and
Canada.

The American law enforcement officer recognizes, probably more acutely than most, that they
are not in conflict with the citizens they serve. To the contrary, the brave men and women of
this profession willingly place themselves between danger and the public every day and at great
personal sacrifice to themselves and their families. Their children go to school with your
children, their families go to church with your families and they too are citizens of the
communities for which they have been given the solemn responsibility to protect. They often
ask for little beyond the appropriate level of training, equipment and support necessary to
accomplish their mission. The National Tactical Officers Association (NTOA) believes that those
law enforcement officers that are asked to conduct the most difficult and dangerous missions,
deserve the appropriate level of training and equipment to ensure, as much as possible, their
success and safety. The Department of Defense 1033 Program and Department of Homeland
Security grant funding has supported that effort by providing much needed safety and
emergency response equipment.

The National Defense Authorization Act of Fiscal Year 1997 authorized the Defense Logistics
Agency, specifically the Law Enforcement Support Office (LESO), to administer the 1033
Program and allows for the office to transfer excess Department of Defense property to law
enforcement agencies across the United States and its territories. Since its inception, the 1033
program has transferred more than $5.1 billion worth of property. In 2013 alone,
$449,309,003.71 worth of property was transferred to law enforcement. "



Law enforcement agencies in the United States have taken advantage of this program from its
inception, but certainly at a greater frequency after the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001.
The program has directly benefited recipient agencies and the citizens they serve, as well as
creating a number of unique challenges along the way.

After September 11, 2001, first responder agencies across the country willingly volunteered to
collaborate with their federal partners in building a robust and capable homeland security
system at all levels. At the time, most progressive law enforcement agencies in the US had a
proven capability in the prevention, investigation and enforcement aspects of crime fighting.
The most significant challenge associated with this transition, for local law enforcement, was
evaluating the potential threats associated with terrorism occurring in their community and
determining the appropriate level of involvement for each agency. The threat of a terrorist
attack in our country has not diminished in the last decade, and may have in fact become a
more serious threat.

Although the US has seen a steady decrease in overall crime over the last decade, local law
enforcement agencies have also been challenged with increasing threats such as violent gang
and extremist group activity, border security issues and active shooter scenarios in schools,
businesses and other public venues.

Also adding to this shift, the 2004 and 2005 Atlantic hurricane seasons resulted in 15 named
storms impacting the United States, most notably Hurricane Katrina. As a result, first responder
agencies from around the country reassessed their role and responsibilities associated with
natural disaster response operations, specifically rescue, evacuation, sheltering and security
operations.

During the last decade, the US Federal Government, most notably through the Department of
Homeland Security (DHS) has given direction and guidance to state and local governments,
through such documents as the National Response Framework (NRF) and the National incident
Management System (NIMS), as to how those capabilities should be built out. In September,
2007, the DHS published the Target Capabilities List (TCL)"', which as it relates to law
enforcement, specifically outlines in the section titled Emergency Public Safety and Security
Response (pp. 263-276, included as Attachment 1) what capabilities state and local law
enforcement agencies should possess when responding to significant critical incidents. The TCL
has since been cross-walked over to the new 31 Core Capabilities outlined in the National
Preparedness Goal. Core Capability #10 "On-Scene Security and Protection" is defined as:

Ensure a safe and secure environment through law enforcement and related security
and protection operations for people and communities located within affected areas
and also for all traditional and atypical response personnel engaged in lifesaving and
life-sustaining operations.
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As law enforcement agencies across the country began building out these capabilities, a need
was identified to standardize equipment, training, response plans and personnel credentialing
to ensure uniformity in a multi-discipline, multi-jurisdictional unified response. In short, when
affected agencies requested assistance during significant events, there was an expectation that
like resources would be deployed to them consisting of the same capabilities for that discipline.
The Resource Typing Library Tool (RTLT)", provided by the Federal Emergency Management
Agency (FEMA) and the National Integration Center (NIC) provides those typing definitions for
all responder disciplines. The NTOA provided Subject Matter Experts for this effort. The RTLT
defines seven different types of law enforcement response teams:

1. Bomb Squad/Explosives Teams
2. Law Enforcement Aviation - Helicopters, Patrol and Surveillance
3. Law Enforcement Observation Aircraft - Fixed Wing
4. Law Enforcement Patrol Team
5. Mobile Field Force Law Enforcement (Attachment 2)
6. Public Safety Dive Team
7. SWAT/Tactical Teams (Attachment 3)

Within several of these resource definitions, it is recommended that teams include in their
equipment inventory such items as night vision, ballistic vests and helmets, personal protection
equipment (PPE) such as protective clothing and respirators (gas masks), both impact and
ballistic shields, chemical agents, shoulder fired weapons, aircraft, vessels and armored rescue
vehicles.

Much of the equipment described above already had a place in US law enforcement, as did the
specialized teams using them. However, the factors previously mentioned have reframed the
way that state and local law enforcement administrators view their role in local, regional, state
and national response plans. Normally the acquisition of expensive capital items or the
significant increase of personnel by local law enforcement agencies are factored in over
multiple budget cycles. However, to build this advanced capability out nationwide, law
enforcement agencies had to reprioritize their general funding budgets and access Department
of Homeland Security (DHS) and Department of Justice (DOJ) grants. DHS/DOJ grants and the
LESO 1033 program allowed agencies to acquire the necessary equipment rapidly and at
considerable cost savings to the local tax paying public. In order for any law enforcement
agency grant applicant to purchase such equipment, it typically must be identified with an item
number from the Approved Equipment List (AEL)". All of the items described above, with the
exception of weapons, have an AEL number.

The 1033 Program has allowed local agencies to acquire heavy duty high wheeled vehicles,
forklifts, generators and vehicles that improve operational capabilities and responder safety.



Examples:

Seminole County, FL-The Seminole County Sheriff's Office (SCSO) has acquired
property through the 1033 Program. Initial acquisitions of equipment included two OH-
58 Kiowa's and in 1999 a UH-1 Huey Helicopter. As a result, the SCSO was able to
implement an aviation capability that did not exist prior to that. The use of those
aircraft would provide approximately 9533 flight hours of airborne law enforcement and
rescue missions to include; 1184 suspect apprehensions, 323 EMS patient transports
and 8260 patrol assists between 1996 and 2009, when they were ultimately replaced
with commercial aircraft.

Additionally, the SCSO has acquired numerous heavy-duty high-wheeled trucks and
forklifts that were used extensively during the response operations of Hurricanes
Charlie, Francis and Jeanne in 2004 and the floods of Tropical Storm Fay in 2007. Those
vehicles were utilized to deliver sandbags, food, and water; patrol flooded residential
areas and evacuate stranded residents. These heavy duty trucks were used as a means
by which deputies with chainsaws were able to cut, drag, and clear extremely large
trees that had blocked many roadways and access points well ahead of any other type
of available public or county resource.

The 1033 Program also provided numerous sets of hand held night vision units, allowing
patrol and specialized units to conduct surveillance operations in a much safer and more
effective way. Surplus military generators have been used to power critical
infrastructure post storm, such as shelters, fuel pumps, sanitation lift stations and traffic
control lighting systems.

July 8, 1998, Deputy Sheriff Gene Gregory was killed in the line of duty and two more
Deputy Sheriffs were shot during a 13 hour standoff with armed gunman. Over 300
rounds were exchanged. Deputies were rescued with use of handheld ballistic shields.
The incident was the catalyst for acquiring two armored rescue vehicles and have been
deployed in support of dozens of barricade and hostage incidents since. They have also
been used extensively during community events as display items to educate the citizens
of the county, and provide insight into the elevated capabilities of specialized teams and
units during times of crisis.

Volusia County, FL- March 25, 2009, Officer El-Shami was shot at by a homicide
suspect. Florida Region 5 SWAT responds when subject barricades himself in his home
equipped with night vision, body armor, gas mask and numerous handguns and rifles
(including a 50 caliber rifle). Two armored rescue vehicles were utilized to approach the
structure, deploy chemical agents and tactical robots and negotiate from a P.A. system.
(Attachment 4)



Colorado Springs, CO - 1995, The Colorado Springs Police Department (CSPD) acquired
three surplus OH-58 Kiowa helicopters and created an Air Support Unit that was highly
successful. In 2006, The CSPD took possession of a new DHS funded Mobile Command
Post which was used extensively during the Waldo Canyon and Black Forest wild fires.
In 2014, CSPD received seven unarmored Humvees from the 1033 program. These
vehicles are used in the event of natural disasters such as floods, blizzards and wild fires.

Pittsburgh, PA - April 4, 2009 - Three Pittsburgh Police Bureau Officers were shot and
killed responding to a domestic disturbance call. Another officer was shot and seriously
injured attempting to assist the downed officers. During the ensuing barricade, the
suspect, who was armed with an AK-47 assault rifle, exchanged gunfire with the police.
Over 3,500 rounds of ammunition were fired. A DHS funded armored rescue vehicle was
used to attempt to rescue an officer and was struck by over 200 rounds. (Attachment 5)

Boston, MA- 2013, the Boston PD and multiple other law enforcement agencies utilized
armored rescue vehicles in the apprehension of the surviving suspect. Military grade
thermal imaging was used to safely confirm the suspect's location during the arrest.

These examples demonstrate the necessity and application of emergency response equipment,
heavy duty vehicles and armored rescue vehicles. The threat that firearms pose to law
enforcement officers and the public during violent critical incidents has proven that armored
rescue vehicles have become as essential as individually worn body armor or helmets in saving
lives. Most tactical commanders utilize this resource judiciously and are sensitive to both their
real and perceived appearance.

In recent years, many agencies across the country have also added the patrol rifle to their
general issue inventory for officers. This may be in addition to, or instead of the patrol shotgun.
The patrol rifle offers greater accuracy, distance and magazine capacity than the shotgun and is
often configured in the same manner as any carbine rifle available in the civilian retail market.
Numerous surplus rifles have been acquired by agencies through the 1033 program to
supplement this effort.

With this paradigm shift, comes the need for training, standardization and collaboration.

State and local law enforcement agencies have done a remarkable job of building out the seven
team types mentioned above in the RTLT. However, it is not uncommon for agencies to take
receipt of such equipment and receive little or no training on how to utilize it, when to deploy it
or equally as important, when not to deploy it. Prior to obtaining equipment from the 1033
Program, or purchasing commercially utilizing DHS grant money, agencies are not mandated to
demonstrate training levels for the use of that equipment. It is incumbent upon that agency to
obtain the necessary training based upon regulatory or voluntary compliance standards
associated with such equipment.



As part of the NTOA's mission, we have sought out opportunities to provide that training to our
membership. The NTOA currently provides 43 different law enforcement training programs,
most notably in subjects such as Incident and Tactical Command Post Operations, Command
Decision Making and Leadership, Training Management and Risk Mitigation, Less Lethal
Projectile Instructor and a variety of firearms and tactics subjects. Each year the NTOA provides
approximately 110 training sessions to over 3500 law enforcement professionals at locations
throughout the United States.

Another challenge is that there are not enough of the specialized law enforcement teams
developed, specifically Mobile Field Force Teams, in every jurisdiction around the country.
Consequently, when a law enforcement administrator is faced with a civil disorder event, they
often deploy the only resource they have immediate access to, the local SWAT team. It is
important to note that approximately 87% of law enforcement agencies in the United States
have fewer than 50 officers. With the exception of large metropolitan cities or jurisdictions that
have had prior civil disorder events, most agencies have not invested in a mobile field force
capability. There is also a general lack of training, regarding civil disorder events, for tactical
commanders, planners, public information officers and first line supervisors.

The NTOA published the NTOA SWAT Standard in 2011 (Attachment 6), which outlines the most
basic requirements for tactical teams in terms of operational capabilities, training management,
policy development, operational planning and multi-jurisdictional response. The standard
however, is a voluntary compliance standard. Subsequently, many law enforcement leaders
view them as "unfunded mandates" and choose to ignore them or not strive to reach full
compliance in all categories. The NTOA's position though, is that when an agency makes the
decision to develop a SWAT capability, it should also make the investment in the training,
equipment and best practices that are required to support such an effort. The NTOA also
recognizes that there is still much work to be done in terms of standardizing law enforcement
response during critical incidents, namely civil disorder events.

Despite efforts made by the law enforcement profession to improve levels of training and
standardization though, the equation will not be solved without collaboration from other
stakeholders such as elected government officials at all levels, the media, community leaders
and the public. It is incumbent upon every law enforcement agency to actively engage these
groups in conversation and educate them on law enforcement responsibilities and limitations,
as well as to familiarize them with the equipment they utilize and why.

Again, on behalf of the 40,000 law enforcement professionals that the NTOA represents, I thank
you for the opportunity to speak to you today on these current issues and challenges and look
forward to answering any questions the Committee has.
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Attachment 1

EMERGENCY PUBLIC SAFETY AND SECURITY
RESPONSE

Capability Definition

Emergency Public Safety and Security Response is the capability to reduce the impact and consequences
of an incident or major event by securing the affected area, including crime/incident scene preservation
issues as appropriate, safely diverting the public from hazards, providing security support to other
response operations and properties, and sustaining operations from response through recovery. Public
Safety and Security Response requires coordination among officials from law enforcement, fire, and
emergency medical services (EMS).

Outcome

The incident scene is assessed and secured; access is controlled; security support is provided to other
response operations (and related critical locations, facilities, and resources); emergency public
information is provided while protecting first responders and mitigating any further public risks; and any
crime/incident scene preservation issues are addressed.

Relationship to National Response Plan Emergency Support Function
(ESF)/Annex

This capability supports Emergency Support Function (ESF) #13: Public Safety and Security.

Preparedness Tasks and Measures/Metrics

Res.B3d 1.2

Res.B3d 1.22

ResB3d 1 2.3 I

Review, revise, and develop public safety policies, protocols, and procedures to be implemented
to effect a command and control structure, consistent with NIMS

Develop plans and procedures to ensure interoperable communications during public safety and
security response

Enter into interagency agreements and memoranda of understanding with appropriate
surrounding agencies and jurisdictions, with the legal authority of the jurisdiction, to ensure
adequate response and access to supplemental personnel

Target Capabilities List

Identify required resources and enter into contracts, as appropriate, to access and provide
ResB3d 1.2.3.2 required resources during a crisis response to shelter, feed, and maintain a significant cadre of

public safety and other related first responders

Res.B3d 1.2,1 Review and improve, as appropriate, standard operating procedures for the notification and
mobilization of public safety resources during a crisis response



Res.B.3d 1.2.4 Review and improve, as appropriate, standard operating procedures for information sharing to
the public, to the media, and to support agencies

Review and improve existing planned evacuation routes and staging areas to determine sufficient
Res.B3d 1.4.1 public safety resources required to establish and maintain perimeters, safety zones, and public

order as well as facilitate evacuations and/or sheltering in-place activities

Res B33d 1.4.2 Review plans for decontamination sites and access to decontamination equipment, including
personal protective equipment for responders

Ensure hospital and medical supply resources, as well as other key infrastructure, have been
Res.B3d 1.4.3 identified, and agreements exist or are drafted regarding the maintenance of security at these

facilities during a crisis response

Review and develop as appropriate, in coordination with legal counsel, such as the city/county
attorney's and/or State Attorney General Office, policies regarding public safety enforcement

Res.B3d I44 actions required to maintain the public order during a crisis response, to include teams of
enforcement officers for handling of persons disrupting the public order, violating laws, requiring
quarantine, and so forth

Res.B3d 1.4.1.1 Develop and document, in conjunction with correctional and jail officials, coordination strategies
for managing and possibly relocating incarcerated persons during a crisis response

Res.B3d 1.4.4.1 Identify and enter into agreements to secure the resources needed for the processing and
temporary detention of law violators

Res.B3d 1.4.2.1 Review existing and develop protocols as appropriate for the operation of decontamination sites,
and out-processing areas

Res.B3d 1.4.5 Establish a recovery strategy to access reimbursable opportunities, replenish supplies and
equipment, re-assign personnel, and return to normal operation

Preparedness Measures Metrics

Multi-disciplinary law enforcement and public safety agency planning teams have been Yes/No
established, per NIMS compliance.

Interoperable communications plans with all necessary parties are in place Yes/No

Plans for providing security for the public and properties on and around an incident site are in Yes/No
place

Plans incorporate the anticipated security demands of government, non-government, and private Yes/No
sector stakeholders

Plans for supporting public safety in and around an incident site are in place Yes/No

Plans include establishment of staging areas for law enforcement prior to entering site Yes/No

Systems are in place or available to maintain accountability of personnel, track hot zone Yes/No
locations, and track resources

Plans for sheltering, housing, and feeding law enforcement personnel are in place Yes/No

Plans for the post-incident provision of temporary prisoner holding facilities and arrest Yes/No
processing documentation are in place

Plans identify and provide for the resources necessary to maintain operations in an "all hazards" Yes/No
environment (e.g., electrical generators, personal protective equipment, communications
equipment, etc.)

Plans address demobilization of public safety operations (replenishing supplies, re-assigning Yes/No
personnel)

Target Capabilities List



Res.B3d 2. 1

Res.133d 2.1.2

Res.B3d 2.1.3

Identity gaps in personnel training at the awareness and tirst response operational level, to
include familiarity with the expectations of and demands on the public safety responders as set
forth in agency plans, protocols, and procedures for a crisis response

Identify existing training resources and opportunities available at the Federal, State, and local
level

Develop a training strategy for all personnel

Develop a strategy, in coordination with area jurisdictions, to participate in and/or conduct
ResB3d 2.2.1 exercises which incorporate all existing response requirements, identify gaps, develop

improvement plans, and implement preparedness enhancements

Preparedness Measures Metric

Percent of public safety and security personnel trained at the awareness level 100%
Percent of public safety and security personnel identified in the training strategy as 100%
requiring training at the operational level are trained

Frequency with which exercises to test public safety and security operations are Every 12 months
conducted

Performance Tasks and Measures/Metrics

Res.B3d 3.1.1 Identify personnel needed to maintain security support and response

Res.B3d 3.1 3 Establish staging areas for law enforcement to conduct deputization, personnel assignment, and
briefing prior to entering the impacted area.

Res.B3d 3.5 Communicate with other response agencies regarding public safety response

Res.B3d 3.1.2 Deploy appropriate personnel for public safety and security

Res.B3d 3. I 2 Deploy appropriate relief personnel for public safety and security

Res.B3d 3,2 Coordinate public safety and security operations with Incident Command/Unified Command

Res.B3d 3.3.3 Arrange for shelter, housing, and feeding for law enforcement responders

Res.B3d 3.3,2 Arrange for proper sheltering, care, and feeding of detainees

ResB3d 3.3.4 Utilize available technologies to maintain accountability of personnel, track hot zone locations,
and track resources

Target Capabilities List



Performance Measures

Time in which safety and security plans and procedures are implemented

Percent of first responders at the incident receiving communication about the site-
safety plan

Time in which sufficient relief personnel are deployed to maintain public safety
throughout a long-term incident (relief needed is estimated at 50 percent of total
uniformed (patrol) staffing of a jurisdiction having primary responsibility for the
incident)

Metric

Within I hour from incident

100%

Within 12 to 15 hours from
initial deployment

Accountability is maintained, hot zone locations are track, and resources are Yes/No
tracked

Critical Tasks

Res B3d 4.1 Conduct a public safety and security response

Res.B3d 4.1.3 Establish or integrate into Incident Command/Unified Command (IC/UC)

Res.B3d 4.1.1 Coordinate and receive instructions from tactical operations

Res.3d 4.L2 Ensure that responders have the appropriate equipment to perform assigned tasks

Performance Measures Metric

Time in wbich suficient personnel to perform public safety and security duties are Within 12 hours from
deployed initial deployment

Small local incidents: use on-duty and mutual aid personnel

Large scale incidents: Target should be equal to 50 percent of total uniformed (patrol)
staffing ofjurisdiction having primary responsibilityfor the incident

Percent of responding public safety personnel who are self-sufficient (bring their own 100%
sleeping/eating/ restocking supplies) for a period up to 7 days

Res.B3d 5.1 Secure the incident site

Res.B3d 5.2.2 Determine the appropriate emergency medical personnel to respond on-site for injuries and
fatalities

Res.B3d 5.1.1 Identify and establish inner most incident/crime scene perimeters

Target Capabilities List



Res.B3d 5.1.2 Document observations regarding the affected area

Res.B3d 5,1,3 Report findings to IC/UC upon deployment of specialized LE teams

Res 13d 5.2.3 Develop and maintain a rapid intervention group to respond to unexpected occurrences

Performance Measures Metric

Time in which the incident site is secured Within 30 minutes from initial
units arrival on scene

Hot, warm, and cold zones are identified and segregated Yes/No

On scene personnel accountability system is implemented Yes/No

Res.B3d 6.1 1 Identify and establish an incident perimeter and zones

Res.B3d 6.1.1

Res.B3d 6,2

Res.B3d 621

Identify security zone requirements

Establish force protection capacity integrated within incident command system (ICS)

Provide force protection for emergency response personnel to allow them to operate safely

Res.B3d 6.1.3 Provide and plan for access to the site for skilled support personnel

Res.B3d 3.4 Implement and maintain an on-scene personnel identity management system

ResB3d 62.5 Secure animals during an animal health emergency

Res.B3d 6.1.2 Identify and secure critical sites, including hospital, shelters, points of distribution (PODs) etc.

Res.B3d 6.2.2 Plan and provide protection and security for unoccupied/evacuated properties within and around
the incident site

Res.B3d 6.3 Control traffic and crowds

Performance Measures Metric

Percent of incident site control zones points that are clearly identified and staffed 100%

Perimeter zones are coordinated jointly by hazardous materials personnel, Yes/No
fire/rescue, and law enforcement

Time in which all traffic control and alternative ingress/egress routes are identified Within 30 minutes from
and staffed initial units arrival on scene

Percent of new or secondary injuries to the public and first responders at or around 
0

%
the incident site

100%

Target Capabilities List

Percent of damaged buildings and debris blocking emergency response



ingress/egress removed

Time in which stoppage of all non-critical cargo and passenger rail, maritime, and Within 1 hour from incident

highway transportation into incident area is coordinated

Critical Tasks

Res.B3d 7.1 Assess situation for public order related concerns

Res.B3d 7.3 Implement plans for Emergency proclamations, martial law, curfew declarations, and other legal
issues

Res.B3d 7.11 Conduct an initial reconnaissance of the area

ResB3d 7.2 Coordinate with appropriate unit and develop a plan of action

ResB3d 7.4.1 Conduct tactical deployment

Res.B3d 7.4.2 Use tactical operations teams to conduct searches of high priority unsecured sites to establish
security and detain lawbreakers as necessary

Res.B3d 7.5 Maintain security operations

ResB3d 7.1.2 Request assets required to provide security

Res.B3d 7.5.1 Provide security for public officials and investigation teams

Ret B3d 7.5.2 Institute and conduct security operations controlling personnel who are allowed to enter damaged
and condemned buildings and the contents that they are allowed to remove

Performance Measures Metric

Time in which search and/or apprehension procedures are initiated and conducted Within 301 minutes from the
notification or witnessing of
suspected criminal activity

Critical Tasks

Res B3d 8 1 Coordinate with investigators to interview witnesses/bystanders in order to identify suspects

Res B3d 7.4.2 Use tactical operations teams to conduct searches of high-priority unsecured sites to establish
security and detain lawbreakers as necessary

Res.B3d 8.3 Make arrests as necessary

Performance Measures Metric

Target Capabilities List



Appropriate and timely enforcement action are taken

Res.B3d 9.1 Establish mobile arrest and processing sites for arrestees

Provide space in mobile arrest and processing site/area for: finger printing and photos, desk
Res.B3d 9L .1 space, interview area, property storage, secure storage for valuables and/or evidence, isolation

area for violent detainees, and secure area for vehicles

Res.B3d 92.1 Process those arrested (photos, fingerprinting) and document arrests

Res.B3d 9.22 Set up improvised holding cells to manage detainees

Res.B3d 9.23 Detain those arrested (in improvised holding cells)

Res.B3d 9,2.3.1 Provide detainee supervision 24/7 for the length of the incident

Res.B3d 9.2,3,2 Ensure holding facilities have provisions for food, access to drinking water and toilet facilities,
and trash removal

Res.B3d 9.2.33 Establish system for documenting, securing, storing, transporting, and releasing detainee
property

Res.B3d 9.2.3.4 Establish system to track detainee movement- incoming, transfers, and releases

Res.B3d 9.2.3.5 Distribute notification of the destination holding facility

Res.B3d 9.2.3.6 Provide space for Prosecutors/Public Defenders to meet with operations staff and/or detainees

Res.B3d 9.2.4 Transport detainees to secure lock-up facility

Res.B3d 9.2.5 Ensure that established procedures for transfer of detainees during major emergencies are
followed

Res.B3d 93.1 Designate alternate facilities to ensure continued operations by local, tribal, State, and Federal
prosecutors/public defenders

Res.B3d 9.3.2 Set up improvised court facilities to ensure local, tribal, State, and Federal court services
continue

Res.B3d 9,3.3 Implement protocols for contacting appropriate parole/probation agencies of any changes in
residency status

Res.B3d 9,3.4 Establish protocols for alternate housing facilities for local, State, and Federally incarcerated
prisoners

Res.B3d 9.3.5 Establish equipment lists and mobile booking kits and store at strategic locations

Res.B3d 9.3.5.1 Inventory mobile booking kits on a regular basis to ensure that equipment and materials have not
been removed or damaged and remain in working order

Res.B3d 9.3.6 Ensure the capacity to run records checks for warrants, holds on detainees, and terrorist lists

Target Capabilities List

Yes/No



Performance Measures Metric

Time in which an arrest processing team is identified and equipped to Within I hour from initial
intake, process, and document a large number of arrests deployment

Time in which temporary holding cells for those arrested are coordinated Within 2 hours from initial
and established deployment

Time in which prisoner transport is coordinated and established Within 2-4 hours from initial
deployment

Time in which alternate facilities for prosecutor/public defenders are Within 2 hours from initial
coordinated and established deployment

Time in which alternate facilities for court services are coordinated and Within 2 hours from initial
established deployment

Time in which alternate housing facilities for local, State, Federally Within I hour from initial
incarcerated prisoners are coordinated and established deployment

Critical Tasks

Res.B3d 10.1.1 Clear the incident scene upon completion of assigned temporary duties, or as directed by
superiors

Res.B3d 10,1.2 Return local forces to regular service

Res.B3d 10.1.3 Recall temporary assistance resources to staging areas for out processing

Res.B3d 10.3 Conduct decontamination of all out processing personnel and equipment

Res.B3d 10.3.1 Identify public safety and security assets required for decontamination activities

Res.B3d 10.3.2 Coordinate with hazmat personnel to establish decontamination sites

Res.B3d 103,3 Coordinate with hazmat personnel to decontaminate affected public safety facilities and
equipment

Res.B3d 1021 Debrief all out processing personnel

Res.B3d 10.4.1 Activate reimbursement process for public safety and security resources

Res.B3d 10.4.2 Receive and process reimbursement requests

Res.B3d 10.4.3 Process compensation claims and related administrative activities

Res.B3d 10.5.1 Rehabilitate and replenish public safety and security resources

Res.B3d 10.5 Reconstitute personnel and equipment

Res.B3d 10.2.2

ResB3d 10.1.4

Target Capabilities List

Participate in incident debriefing

Identify staff needs dependant upon their upon their level of involvement and/or hours
committed to the incident



Res.1B3d 10.2 Decontaminate, debrief, and out-process law enforcement personnel prior to leaving the
impacted area

IPerformance Measures IMetric
Time in which public safety personnel are restored to normal or original operations Within 12 hours from start of

demobilization

Percent of public safety and security response personnel debriefed 100%

Linked Capabilities

On-Site Incident Emergency Pubic Safety and Security Response provides the notificaion of the need
Management for other capabilities to On-Site Incident Management, and they both provide

situation reports to each other

Fire Incident Response Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides force protection to Fire
Support Incident Response Support, while Fire Incident Response Support reports security

issues to Emergency Public Safety and Security Response

WMD and Hazardous Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides force protection to WMD
Materials Response and and Hazardous Materials Response and Decontamination, while WMD and
Decontamination Hazardous Materials Response and Decontamination reports security issues to

Emergency Public Safety and Security Response

Explosive Device Response Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides force protection to
Operations Explosive Device Response Operations, while Explosive Device Response

Operations reports security issues to Emergency Public Safety and Security Response

Emergency Triage and Pre- Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides force protection to
Hospital Treatment Emergency Triage and Pre-Hospital Treatment, while Emergency Triage and Pre-

Hospital Treatment reports security issues to Emergency Public Safety and Security
Response

Search and Rescue (Land- Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides force protection to Search
Based) and Rescue (Land-Based), while Search and Rescue (Land-Based) reports security

issues to Emergency Public Safety and Security Response.

Counter-Terror Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides information on suspected
Investigation and Law terrorist activity to Counter-Terror Investigation and Law Enforcement
Enforcement

Isolation and Quarantine Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides perimeter security to
Isolation and Quarantine

Emergency Operations Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides perimeter security to EOC
Center Management Management

Mass Prophylaxis Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides perimeter security to Mass
Prophylaxis

Mass Care (Sheltering, Emergency Public Safety aid Security Response provides perimeter secanty to Mass
Feeding, and Related Care
Services)

Fatality Management Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides perimeter security to

Target Capabilities List



Fatality Management

Citizen Evacuation and Emergency Public Safety and Security Response provides traffic control to Citizen
Shelter-in-Place Evacuation and Shelter-In-Place, and coordinates the evacuation of incarcerated

populations

Target Capabilities List272



124

bility Activity Process Flow
Emergency Public Safety and

Security Response

- aN~~NN Coridci~a es srim

trnpru t ) rfre ei activlyN

Target Capabilities List

Sed r i por and resource request

MalrilainPublC

oraer



Resource Element Description

Law Enforcement officers for Uniformed/sworn, reserve, volunteer, and in-training officers to control a
crowd control large crowd in a high-density area

Law Enforcement officers for Uniformed/sworn, reserve, volunteer, and in-training officers to control
traffic control traffic from entering and leaving the affected areas.

National Guard To augment crowd control, traffic control, and hard target security.

Private security company personnel Supplement personnel to allow local law enforcement to perform las
enforcement duties

Planning Assumptions

General

* Although applicable to several of the 15 National Planning Scenarios, the capability planning factors
were developed from an in-depth analysis of the Radiological Dispersal Device scenario. Other
scenarios were reviewed to identify required adjustments or additions to the planning factors and
national targets.

- This capability applies to a wide range of incidents and emergencies, including accidental or
deliberate disease outbreaks, natural disasters, and nuclear and conventional events.

- If the catastrophic incident results from terrorism, the Homeland Security Advisory System (HSAS)
level will likely be raised regionally, and perhaps nationally. Elevation of the HSAS level requires
additional local, State, and Federal security enhancements that may affect the availability of certain
response resources.
Police will be needed to direct traffic away from the contaminated area, prevent access to the
contaminated area, and support movement of the population out of the contaminated area.

- Looting and/or damaging to unattended properties, especially shops and stores by armed hooligans
and criminals should be considered.

- Public safety personnel will need to support the evacuation, sheltering, and protection of downwind
populations.

- Public safety personnel will support the movement of approximately 35,000 people to shelters.
Temporary housing will be needed.

* A decontamination process must be set up. Public safety personnel will be needed to support
movement of the population in and out of the decontamination area,

Scenario-Specific

- The use of a radiological dispersion device (RDD) would have local implications on the public safety
and security response teams. The assumption is that an RDD would be dispersed within a downtown
or highly populated areas. With Washington, D.C, as an example, there are approximately 200-250
people in a single block. If this RDD were to affect an area of 36 blocks or more, 7,500-9,000 people
would be affected. It is likely that local, State, and Federal lawy enforcement agencies would share
resources to help contain the area and aid in crowd control for a high population such as this. Yet the
States would have to balance the resources between preventing affected personnel from entering into
other portions of the State by leaving the site.

Target Capabilities List
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Planning Factors from an In-Depth Analysis of a Scenario with Significant
Demand for the Capability

Law enforcement
officers for crowd
control

capacity to control a
large crowd within a
downtown area

Sutncient numbers to regulate
approximately 200 people per
36 blocks

Suttcient untormea/sworn,
reserve, volunteer, and in-
training officers to accomplish
the task

80% of officers will come from
local sources and 20% will
come from State sources.

Law enforcement Capacity to control Sufficient numbers to regulate Sufficient uniformed/sworn,
officers for traffic traffic from both approximately 7,000 people, reserve, volunteer, and in-
control entering and leaving depending on automobile training officers to accomplish

the affected areas traffic or mass transit numbers the task

National Guard Capacity to Sufficient to allow local law Appropriatr guards in augment
supplement local and enforcement to perform law tas rnforcrment personnel far
regional law enforcement duties crowd control traffic conirot
enforcement agencies and hard target security (at the

World Trade Center, 8,500
were deployed within 24 hours
from the attacks)

Private security Capacity to Sufficient to allow local law Appropriate numbers to
company personnel supplement local and enforcement to perform law supplement law enforcement

regional law enforcement duties personnel for limited traffic
enforcement agencies control and provide target

security for private sector sites

Approaches for Large-Scale Events

To avoid duplication of resources, chemical, biological, radiological, nuclear, or explosive (CBRNE) and
law enforcement resource organizations should cross-train with other capabilities and foster cross-border
cooperation.

Target Capability Preparedness Level

Law Enforcement Personnel As Needed Per Incident State/Local Secure Area
Officers for Crowd Control traffic,
Control Crw adiccrnwd and scene

Target Capabilities List



Law enforcement
officers for traffic
control

Personnel As Needed Per Incident State/Local/
NGO

Secure Area

Control traffic,
crowd and scene

National Guard Federal As Needed Per State State Secure Area
Resource Control traffic,
Organization crowd and scene

Private security Personnel As Needed Per Incident State/Local Control traffic,
company personnel crowd and scene
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Attachment 4: Volusia County, FL 2009

Orange City PD (FL) Officer EI-Shami's vehicle after

-
.~ ,gunfire attack.

Armored rescue vehicles approaching suspect
home.

Weapons seized (includes 50 Caliber rifle).

Ballistic vest, gas mask, night vision seized



Attachment 5: Pittsburgh, PA 2009

Expedient rescue technique without the
use of an armored vehicle.

Pittsburgh PD SWAT Armored Rescue
Vehicle windshield shot during
barricade incident.

Firearms and ammunition seized.
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FOREWORD

On February 12, 2007, President George W. Bush signed Homeland Security Presidential

Directive 19 (HSPD-19), which addresses the threat of terrorist use of explosives and IED's in

the United States. The Directive, entitled: "Combating Terrorist Use of Explosives in the United

States", tasks various federal agencies to collaborate in developing a layered national security

strategy to deter, prevent, detect, and respond to terrorist use of explosives before the threat

becomes imminent and which also ensures that protection and response efforts effectively

neutralize or mitigate attacks should they occur.

HSPD-19 and the NTOA recognize that the coordination of joint response operations among

bomb squads and tactical teams are critical to preparing for, deterring and defeating terrorist

attacks. In order to facilitate joint operational capabilities across the tactical response

spectrum, the NTOA believes that the development of Standard for SWAT Teams is critical.

Achieving the requirements to unify a layered security approach includes capabilities and

resources to enable, coordinate and modify layered security architecture in response to

changing requirements. Designating a coordination mechanism to analyze and steer critical

capabilities, such as readiness among first responders and bomb squads, works to integrate

these efforts and supports the implementation of strategic goals. The United States can layer a

security approach through the creation of an organizational construct or designation of an

existing entity responsible for coordinating and improving Federal Government efforts to

combat terrorist use of explosives, including:
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1. Training, standards and best practices

2. Information sharing

3. Research and development, and

4. Assessment of overall national capabilities

Recommendations for improving our capabilities to combat the terrorist use of explosives

within the United States (HSPD-19) include the development of new guidelines for the

employment, training and equipping of Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT) teams for

response to explosives operations and for bomb technicians that support SWAT operations.

The NTOA has also participated in several working groups tasked with developing and updating

the NIMS Resource typing Matrices as it relates to SWAT teams. Homeland Security

Presidential Directive 5 (HSPD-5), Management of Domestic Incidents, also requires all federal

departments and agencies to adopt and implement the NIMS. States, territories, tribes and

local governments must also adopt NIMS in order to receive federal preparedness funding.

During this process it became very clear that in order to ensure that SWAT/tactical teams meet

minimum capabilities, standards for the employment, training and equipping of SWAT teams

should be written by practitioners who perform these duties on a daily basis.

The NTOA Project Red II document, published in May 2007, reported the results of focus groups

formed during the September 2005 NTOA Annual Tactical Operations Conference representing

SWAT officers and commanders from 42 departments and 37 states, as well as the

recommendations from two Tactical Technology Seminars (TTS) funded by the Department of

Defense, Technical Support Working Group (TSWG). The results of the Focus Groups and the

TTS identified numerous urgent needs that must be addressed to better prepare U.S. domestic

law enforcement to respond to a terrorist attack on a soft target:
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e Develop national standards for the equipment necessary to implement a

national strategy for first responders and SWAT teams.

" Develop a national strategy for SWAT teams with guidelines and objectives that

can be used by state, county and city police departments in developing local

standard operating procedures, equipment requirements and training

objectives.

e Develop a national training policy on training curricula and time required to

maintain proper proficiency in all basic skills for full-time and collateral duty

SWAT members.

" Develop national guidelines on command and control of multiple SWAT teams

tasked to work together with other agencies, such as the National Guard.

Based upon the work described above and a growing interest from the association membership

to develop a document such as this, the NTOA Board of Directors collectively agreed to move

forward on this standard.

In September, 2008, the NTOA published the first version of this standard. Almost immediately,

the association received input from members who brought to light that many aspects of the

standard could be achieved through the establishment of multi-jurisdictional and regional team

formations. In December, 2009, the NTOA republished the standard with the additional

information (previously Section 9.0).

As the standard became more widely read among the tactical law enforcement community,

additional comments were directed to the Board of Directors through email, letters, phone calls

and the online chat forum at www.ntoa.org. Overall, there was far more support than

opposition to the document. Despite that, the Board agreed that this should be a living

document and directed that it be reviewed on a regular basis and improvements be made

based upon the input received from members.
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INTRODUCTION AND OBJECTIVE

This document is the result of extensive efforts by the National Tactical Officers Association to

provide guidance to association members in managing and operating Special Weapons and

Tactics teams. The intent of this standard is to better prepare law enforcement to respond not

only to emergency and high-risk incidents on a daily basis, but also to respond to a terrorist

attack. It is the position of the NTOA that the decision to form a SWAT team carries with it the

responsibility to provide the ongoing training, equipment, leadership and financial support

necessary to create and maintain an effective team.

Where size and/or demographics limit the capabilities of an agency, this standard recommends

that multi-jurisdictional resources be combined and coordinated in a manner which is

consistent with reliable and safe interventions. Over the past 28 years, the National Tactical

Officers Association has assisted many law enforcement agencies in developing multi-

jurisdictional teams by providing references, documentation and training to facilitate their

efforts. The NTOA remains committed and available to any law enforcement agency or its

members who require assistance.

The objective of this document is to establish a basic standard for the association's member

agencies and to serve as an efficient core set of concepts and principles that improve

standardization within the profession of tactical law enforcement services. Any agency that

chooses to use this standard as a benchmark for performance and operations does so

voluntarily. The NTOA does not mandate compliance with this standard or attach such

compliance as a prerequisite for any benefit granted under membership.



NTOA SWAT Standard

SCOPE OF STANDARD

1.1 The scope of this standard includes concepts and principles that relate to the

organization, training, operational tactics, personnel management and

equipment of a SWAT team. The standard will not dictate how member agencies

will write and apply any specific policies as it relates to SWAT team operations,

but rather provide guidance based upon the terminology and collective

viewpoint of the NTOA organization.

T A

1.0
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2.0 DEFINITION OF SWAT

2.1 A Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT) team is a designated law enforcement

team, whose members are recruited, selected, trained, equipped and assigned

to resolve critical incidents involving a threat to public safety which would

otherwise exceed the capabilities of traditional law enforcement first responders

and/or investigative units.

2.2 SWAT is an accepted title for a team with specialized training, expertise and

equipment as defined above and further defined within these standards.

The primary characteristic of SWAT that distinguishes it from other units is the

focus of effort. SWAT teams are focused on tactical solutions, as opposed to

other functions, such as investigation. The purpose of SWAT is to increase the

likelihood of safely resolving critical incidents. Nothing in this standard is

intended to preclude agencies from utilizing specially trained units in areas such

as narcotics investigations, felony apprehension and other tasks. However, it is

recommended that agencies that do not have their own SWAT team and instead

utilize specially trained units should have a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA)

with a SWAT team that recognizes and operates within the guidelines as set

forth by this document. This SWAT team can be a full-time, collateral duty, multi-

jurisdictional or regional team. The agreement should specify that the named

SWAT team is the designated entity to be activated for SWAT-specific incidents

such as hostage situations, barricade incidents or other high-risk situations

requiring specialized capability.
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2.3 Until the arrival of the requested SWAT team, it is recommended that those

agencies that do not have SWAT team response capability and currently utilize

specially trained units, should focus on engaging in the following activities:

Establish a Tactical Command, which may include:

" Identify safe routes of travel for specialized vehicles (ambulances,

armored rescue vehicles, etc)

" Identify a staging area

e Identify a Command Post location

" Gather essential tactical elements of information

" Provide a complete and accurate description of suspect(s) and hostage(s)

as soon as they are available

" Develop a threat assessment

" Conduct reconnaissance

" Obtain floor plan

" Initiate building labeling/diagramming

" Conduct breach point analysis

" Identify tactical approach routes

e Identify potential precision long rifle hides

" Utilize electronic intelligence

" Make appropriate notifications

" Develop a medical threat assessment

" Initiate emergency rescues of "Citizen Down" and "Officers Down"

" Conduct evacuations of innocents and police that may actively or

predictably be in danger of being killed or seriously injured
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" Provide medical assistance when appropriate

" Preserve a crime scene as needed

Establish an effective Perimeter, which may incude:

" Coordinating containment/Isolation Security Teams

e Deploying patrol rifle teams

" Deploying canine handlers

e Confirming traffic/pedestrian control

" Deploying aviation support unit

2.3.1 Once a perimeter is set, specially trained law enforcement units should establish

an Immediate Action Team in the event that the situation suddenly changes

requiring officers on scene to take immediate action. Primary responsibilities of

the "Immediate Action Team" are to prevent escape and to take the suspect into

custody if surrender occurs. When responding to a dynamic or rapidly escalating

incident such as an Active Shooter situation or one that exigent circumstances

may require immediate intervention to save lives, the Immediate Action Team

will tactically track and move to neutralize the threat before the suspect kills or

seriously injures innocents. This contact team should continuously assess and

identify its limitations and assist in scene transition from Patrol to SWAT when

appropriate.

2.3.2 Timely request of specialized units such as SWAT and HNT are critical and will

greatly increase safety and contribute to a successful resolution. When possible,

commence with Negotiations once perimeter and Immediate Action Teams are

established. This may result in a safe surrender, assist with gathering

x ~
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intelligence and slow the suspect actions, allowing time for SWAT resources to

arrive.

2.4 Any action taken during a high-risk incident before SWAT is able to respond,

should be reasonable and necessary. Such decisions should be based on the

totality of the circumstances and the priority of life decision-making process.

The above listed considerations are not mandates, nor all inclusive, and any

decision to implement or not implement them should be based upon the

training, equipment and capabilities of the officers on scene.
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3.0 SWAT TEAM PURPOSE

3.1 The primary purpose of SWAT is to provide a systematic approach to saving lives

in accordance with the priorities of life and the specific standards set forth

herein, in concert with the totality of circumstances presented.

3.2 While life safety is a priority of SWAT, the specific circumstances will dictate the

level of force necessary to adequately protect the public and the officers

involved. Resolution of some incidents may require the specific application of

various levels of force, up to and including, deadly force.
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4.0 SWAT TEAM CONFIGURATION AND CAPABILITIES

4.1 The NTOA recognizes that there are many types of specialized tactical teams

utilized in law enforcement. However, based upon the need to protect and

ensure the safe delivery of tactical law enforcement services, the NTOA

recognizes that a SWAT team must be mission capable in ALL of the following

areas: hostage rescue, barricaded gunman, sniper operations, high-risk

warrant service and high-risk apprehension, dignitary protection support,

terrorism response, special assignments and other incidents which exceed

the capability and/ or capacity of an agency's first responders and/or

investigative units.

4.1.1 SWAT teams conducting hostage rescue operations should train their

personnel on the following competencies:

" Threat assessment

" Intelligence gathering techniques

" Reconnaissance techniques

" Technology support (robotics, electronic surveillance)

" Tactical planning (timing and transition of crisis, deliberate, contingency

phases)

" Adherence to priority of life matrix

" Breach point analysis (mechanical, explosive, thermal, ballistic)

" Tactical communication techniques
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e Containment and surveillance

" Sniper support roles

e Use of APC and other specialized vehicles

" Failed breach tactics

e Diversionary device tactics

e Less lethal applications

e Window porting

e Compromise procedures

e Communication procedures

e Integration of negotiators

e Medical threat assessment

e Post Incident documentation

e Floor plans, photographs

e Unusual incidents (damage, use-of-force, injuries)

e Arrest and control procedures

" Tactics

e Open air/stronghold

" Vehicle, vessel, aircraft

4.1.2 SWAT teams conducting barricaded gunman operations should train their

personnel on the following competencies:

" Threat assessment

" Mission analysis

" Determination of criminal offense

" Determination of mental illness
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e Consideration of local requirements for search warrant prior to entry

e Intelligence gathering techniques

e Reconnaissance techniques

" Technology support (robotics, electronic surveillance)

" Tactical planning (timing and transition of crisis, deliberate, contingency

phases)

" Adherence to priority of life matrix

" Breach point analysis (mechanical, explosive, thermal, ballistic)

" Tactical communication techniques

e Containment and surveillance

" Sniper support roles

" Use of APC and other specialized vehicles

e Failed breach tactics

" Diversionary device tactics

" Less-lethal applications

" Window porting

" Compromise procedures

e Communication procedures

" Integration of negotiators

" Medical threat assessment

" Post incident documentation

" Floor plans, photographs

" Unusual incidents (Damage, Use of Force, injuries)

" Arrest and control procedures

" Tactics
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" Open air/stronghold

" Vehicle, vessel, aircraft

e EOD/entry integration

4.1.3 SWAT teams conducting sniper operations should train their personnel on

the following competencies:

" Firearm nomenclature and capabilities

" Environmental influences on shot placement

" Shooting through mediums, i.e., glass, lexan, and wood

" Concealment and camouflage techniques

" Data books and record keeping

" Urban versus rural operations

" Surveillance and communication

4.1.4 SWAT teams conducting high-risk warrant service and high-risk apprehension

operations should train their personnel on the following competencies:

4.1.4.1 High-risk warrant service

" Threat assessment

" Intelligence gathering techniques

" Reconnaissance techniques

e Tactical planning

" Breach point analysis

" Briefing techniques

" Containment

" Pre raid surveillance
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e Failed breach tactics

* Diversionary device tactics

* Less-lethal applications

e Window porting

e Compromise procedures

* Communication procedures

" Announcement procedures

" Tactical communications

e Medical threat assessment

e Post raid documentation

" Floor plans

" Unusual incidents (Damage, Use of Force)

e Arrest and control procedures

e Entry tactics

" Dynamic search techniques

" Deliberate search techniques

" Transitional tactics

" Surround and Call-out

" Aggressive animal mitigation

e EOD / Entry Integration

4.1.4.2 High-risk apprehensions

" Stronghold assaults (see above HRWS)

" Open air assaults

e Vehicle assaults
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" Surveillance

e Air/Ground

" Containment/vehicle blocking

" Rear assaults

" Frontal assaults

" Side assaults

e Longgun support

" Canine support

4.1.5 SWAT teams conducting terrorism response operations should train their

personnel on the following competencies.

4.1.5.1 Tactical operations in a contaminated environment

" Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) selection, use, nomenclature,

donning, doffing and decontamination procedures.

" Familiarization of OSHA 1910.132 and 1910.120 (or State equivalent),

as well as NFPA 472 Standard for Competence of Responders to

Hazardous Materials/Weapons of Mass Destruction Incidents.

* Familiarization of the NIOSH Emergency Response Resource Guides

(http://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/emres/ppe.html)

e Incident Command System and multi-level integration of line level

supervisors and managers into a larger command structure.

4.1.5.2 Tactical operations integrating SWAT and bomb squad

e Improvised Explosive Device component and HME (Homemade

Explosive) identification and chemical precursor recognition



N NTOA SWAT Standard

" Destructive capabilities and scene consequences of tactically

deployed IED's

e IED Threat Stream planning and intervention/response tactics to

include suicide bombers and VBIED'S

e Overview of bomb squad deployment, RSP (render safe procedures)

and operational capabilities

e Suicide bomber planning and response tactics

4.1.5.3 Threat assessment and vulnerability planning

4.2 SWAT teams conducting the operations listed above should have the

following elements available when appropriate;

" Tactical Command: typically consists of the commander, assistant

commander, team leader and scribe,

" Containment Team: typically consists of a two-person (or more) element

capable of utilizing either lethal or less-lethal force, per area of

responsibility. This may also include the use of tactical canine teams.

" Entry Team (Either emergency or deliberate): members required will be

based upon the mission type, complexity of target environment and

ability to adhere to officer safety priorities.

" Precision Long Rifle Team: typically consists of a two-person element per

area of responsibility.

" Tactical Emergency Medical Support: Team configuration to include

medical support or MOA with agency to provide medical support.



Nl NTOA SWAT Standard

4.3 Where size and/or demographics limit the capabilities of an agency, multi-

jurisdictional resources should be combined and coordinated in a manner

which is consistent with reliable tactics, techniques and procedures.

Coordination should comply with the laws of the relevant state, which may

require mutual aid or intergovernmental agreements.
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5.0 AGENCY POLICY GOVERNING SWAT TEAMS

5.1 Individual agencies should develop and maintain written policies designed to

meet the needs of their operational environment and consistent with this

standard.

5.2 The SWAT policy topics listed below are not all inclusive, but do provide the

minimum basis for the sound management of any tactical team. Team

commanders are strongly encouraged to explore any and all topics that may

need to be established through a specific policy:

5.2.1 Team organization and function which includes an organizational diagram,

e Command relationships between the SWAT team, Incident Commander,

Crisis Negotiation Team (CNT) and any other joint or support elements that

ensure clear lines of responsibility and compliance with the protocols of the

National Incident Management System and the Incident Command System.

* If applicable, Mutual Aid Agreements and/or governmental support requests

shall be incorporated into this policy.

5.2.2 Personnel management

e Selection, retention, mandatory physical and tactical competency and other

appropriate personnel management processes, to include the development

of protocols and processes for the selection of team members and team

leaders.
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e Selection, retention, mandatory physical and tactical competency and other

appropriate personnel management processes; development of protocols

and processes for the selection of SWAT commanders including minimum

training and experience criteria before assumption of command.

5.2.3 Training requirements as designated by tasks. Minimum time periods should be

established to develop and maintain assigned critical skills.

" Team command should facilitate the development of appropriate annual

plans, lesson plans, schedules, and management protocols for the conduct of

training which are consistent with NTOA standard. This should include, but is

not limited to, designation and delineation of critical skills and the required

internal certification processes as well as development of minimum training

hour requirements based on the critical skills identified. The training program

should include a documentation and verification process.

" Training should incorporate the current NTOA standard as it relates to safe

conduct and the development of scenario-based exercises.

" Based upon the mission competencies previously described in this standard,

it would be difficult for most collateral duty or full time teams to maintain

operational readiness without meeting the following training

recommendations:

" New member initial training: Minimum 40-hour Basic SWAT course

" Monthly: 16-40 hours critical skills maintenance based upon mission

capabilities and current operational tempo.

" Specialty assignments: Critical skill training such as long rifle, tactical

emergency medical support, explosive breaching, etc. should be in

addition to the above listed hours. These additional training hours



N NTOA SWAT Standard

should be based upon the specialized assignment of the operator

and any state requirements or certification process that is required

of them,

e Annual: Training attended by all members to address consistency in

tactics and procedures, that may consist of lecture, drills and

exercises lasting up to 40 hours.

5.2.4 Activation and deployment of the SWAT team.

5.2.5 Equipment: Appropriation, care, maintenance and removal of obsolete or

faulty team equipment.

5.2.6 The design, activation and implementation of an appropriately staffed

command post, which may include a Tactical Operations Center, Crisis

Negotiation Center, Media Relations Center, etc.

5.2.7 The development of appropriate protocols and procedures, for the conduct

of long-term or extended operations. Protocols shall include, at a minimum,

processes for relief and rotation of personnel and proper staffing and

training of a supplemental incident command center.

5.2.8 If TEMS is utilized, incorporation of medical threat assessment in mission

planning, and utilization of TEMS support in training and during team

deployments.

5.2.9 After Action Reports (AARs) which capture tactical and incident debriefing

information for training purposes. SWAT command should review all AARs,

critiques, tactics and actions taken by all elements during the critical incident.

.3 A
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5.2.10 SWAT command should be capable of producing a written annual report,

which shall include a recap of all activations, nature of incident, resolution,

injuries occurred, use-of-force and other critical information.

5.3 Agency policies and Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) should be

reviewed annually and any changes shall include a risk assessment based on

the following criteria;

" Case law review: Implications of national and jurisdictional rulings and

precedents on current training, operations and policy.

" Training updates: Ensuring agency policy and SOP correspond with latest

training received. Compliance with applicable law and as well as an

ongoing assessment of risk management processes.

" Operational practices: Ensuring actual operational tactics are reflective

of policy and a risk assessment of team assignments and tactical incident

responses are consistent with the priority of life model.
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6.0 OPERATIONAL PLANNING

6.1 The SWAT team will develop an operational plan in a consistent format for pre-

planning purposes. The planning processes shall include target scouting;

development of detailed written operations orders, detailed operations order

briefings, operation rehearsals and pre-mission inspections. Final approval for all

operational planning documents should rest on the SWAT Commander or their

designee.

6.2 All SWAT team members will be trained and should demonstrate proficiency in

operational planning concepts.

6.3 Operational planning concepts will include procedures for responding to ongoing

or evolving incidents, including the development of SOPs relating to rapid

responses to emergent situations.
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7.0 SWAT TEAM AUGMENTATION

7.1 Where SWAT teams have access to additional supporting elements, they shall

establish internal Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) and/or external

Memorandums of Understanding (MOUs), Memorandums of Agreement (MOAs)

or Inter-Governmental Agreements (IGAs). At a minimum, these agreements

shall clearly delineate, establish and specify law enforcement chain of command,

operational control, duties and responsibilities of supporting units and joint

training requirements. Agreements shall also specify which agency is charged

with jurisdiction in the event of a criminal investigation involving the actions of a

SWAT member, such as an officer involved shooting. Examples of this may

include supporting elements such as an aviation unit, EOD team or armored

rescue vehicle and drivers from another jurisdiction.
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8.0 MULTI-JURISDICTIONAL AND REGIONAL SWAT OPERATIONS

8.1 The SWAT team shall develop appropriate agreements, protocols and

procedures for support relationships between and among neighboring teams for

the handling of extraordinary incidents which exceed the capabilities and

resources of the primary jurisdictional team. Standard Operating Procedures

(SOPs) and/or external Memorandums of Understanding (MOUs),

Memorandums of Agreement (MOAs) or Inter-Governmental Agreements (IGAs)

shall clearly delineate, establish and specify law enforcement chain of command,

operational control, duties and responsibilities of supporting units and joint

training requirements. Agreements shall also specify which agency is charged

with jurisdiction in the event of a criminal investigation involving the actions of a

SWAT member, such as an officer-involved shooting.
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9.0 ALTERNATIVE MEANS OF COMPLYING WITH STANDARD

9.1 The NTOA recognizes that there are significant numbers of small-agency based

SWAT teams that do not or cannot attain the number of personnel required by

this standard. The NTOA also recognizes that as stand-alone entities these same

agencies would struggle to achieve the training requirements. It is not the intent

of the NTOA to diminish local control of SWAT teams, nor to cause the loss of

SWAT teams as an agency critical incident response tool Rather, it is the intent

of the NTOA to provide support for existing teams and to enhance the physical

and legal safety of team members engaged in a department-sponsored, high-risk

and potentially life-threatening activity.

The NTOA realizes that some necessary modification of the means of

accomplishing this standard may need to occur in certain agency cases. The

NTOA accepts this necessity as long as the established standard is maintained.

As an example, a small-agency SWAT team, whose agency leadership prefers not

to hold membership in a multi-jurisdictional team and that has insufficient

numbers of personnel to meet the standard, may enter into a joint response

MOA with a neighboring small-agency team. Based on the resulting joint

response protocol, both teams would respond to an incident, but the team with

original jurisdiction would retain command and control authority.
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In agreements such as these, the NTOA recommends that regular joint training

events for all levels, from tactical officer to incident commander, occur and that

required small-agency team incident response SOPs be very similar, if not the

same. The NTOA accepts that by combining the separate small-agency teams

together in a joint response, the intent of the standard for numbers of personnel

is met.

With reference to training, regular department training could be combined with

SWAT training. For instance, department patrol rifle training that includes drills

in keeping with SWAT team tactics, techniques and procedures could be counted

as SWAT training. In keeping with this standard, regular policy and procedure

training that includes SWAT policies, SOPs and response protocols could also

count as SWAT training. The NTOA recognizes that there are many ways to

accomplish training objectives, and that stand-alone, scheduled SWAT-training-

only events, while preferable, are not the sole means of meeting the intent of

this standard.

The NTOA is dedicated to its members, to the profession of law enforcement and

to the communities that are served by SWAT teams. Accordingly, the NTOA

remains ready to assist agencies and teams in meeting this standard.
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SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS

Supporting Documents

A. Sample SWAT SOP

B. Sample Multi-Jurisdictional/Inter-Governmental Agreement

C. Sample Memorandum of Understanding

D. CATO SWAT Glossary- (While this has not been adopted as the official

glossary of the NTOA, it should be recognized as a valuable resource that

supports many of the concepts within this standard)

For further sample documents, please refer to the NTOA website in the File

Sharing section: http://ntoa.org/site/member-resources/file-sharing.html

OR

the NTOA Resource Library: http://ntoa.org/site/resource-library/
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NTOA SWAT STANDARD
Document A - Supporting 5.0

National Tactical

PROCEDURES (SOP)

Sins procedures for personnel, training, equipment management and
(AT team in accordance with NTOA Standards for SWAT. This SOP shall be
content and currency.

T A
0

annually
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SECTION 1: SWAT Missions

Definitions and explanations of the SWAT missions.

SECTION 2: NIMS ICS

Delineation of the ICS as the command management methodology; delineates relationship
between Incident Commander and Tactical Commander, if one exists.

SECTION 3: Risk Management

The team's philosophy and concept for the analysis and
three main risk categories: Training, Operations and Lega

SECTION 4: Personnel Positions and Duty Descriptions

Descriptions of each team position and
information position in accordance wil
"information sharing and intelligence disse

SECTION 5:!

A. P

the purpose of
als inter-agency."

:of Team Personnel.

SA statement on the resons for selection.
- pplication criteria.
" An explanation of the selection process.

B. Probationary Status

" An explanation of probationary requirement for initial selection to SWAT.
" An explanation of requirements for successful completion of probationary

period.

C. Dismissal

e An explanation of the factors which will result in dismissal from the team.
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T, A

e An explanation of the impact of injury on team membership.

D. Reinstatement

e An explanation of the process by which former team members may be
reinstated to the team.

SECTION 6: Training Management

A. Training Philosophy

* An explanation of the importance of training.
* An explanation of the team's complete training management program
" An explanation and delineation of the team's Critical Skills List and a reference to

the location of the specific document.

B. Training Certification

" An explanation of how the Team Leader will "certify" the team as mission-
capable.

" An explanation of how the Team Leader will "certify" individual team members
as mission-capable.

C. Training Management Process

e ', -. planation of required training safety processes and procedures.

E. After Action Reports (AARs)

e An explanation of and the process for the conduct and documentation of AARs
for all training events and operations.
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SECTION 7: Equipment Management

A. Issued Equipment

" An explanation and list of equipment and uniform requirements that are the
responsibility of the individual team member.

" An explanation and list of the equipment and uniform requirements that are the
responsibility of the team.

B. Care and Maintenance of Equipment

" An explanation of the team's equipment maintenance program, including the
spreadsheet and other documents for equipment tracking.

" An explanation of the maintenance requirements and the sanctions for failure to
maintain equipment or fulfill assigned maintenance respond ibilties.

" An explanation of the equipment maintenance inspection process, including the
mandatory quarterly inspection and the once-per-year 100% inventory.

C. Equipment Storage

e An explanation of the
team equipment, inckh
ordinances.

I processes for the storage of
tate and local laws and

storage of team vehicles.

of why and for what purpose items of special equipment are
.st explanation of required special weapons and munitions

I that this become required knowledge for all team members).

Processes and Operational Protocols

" A delineation of the main operational responses and requirements, e.g.,
Command Post operations, Containment, Long-Rifle operations, Emergency
Actions operations, Negotiation, Medical Support operations, CBRNE operations.

" An explanation of the expectation for initial stabilization procedures by
patrol/first responders, as well as designation of duties until SWAT arrives.
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A. Use of Deadly Force

" An explanation, with legal and policy references, as to the use of deadly force by
team members.

B. Deadly Force Investigation and Protocols

* An explanation of how the process of investigating deadly force incidents will be
conducted in regards to team members and incidents.

C. Priority of Life

" An explanation of the team's philosophy of life priority during incidents for
tactical planning processes, e.g., hostages, officers, suspects.

D. Call Out Response Procedures

" An explanation of the activation and call out process for the team.

* An explanation of the initial planning process for response to an activation.

" Processes that facilitate initial and continual planning and response.

" Processes for responses to pre-planned (staged) and emergent (immediate
action) operations.

" Leadership processes for incident response, planning and operations.

" An explanation of tactical response options and emphasis thereon.

" A description of the written order format, content and process.

E. SWAT Team Leaders Duties and Responsibilities

e An explanation of the individual and team duties of all team leaders according to
team organization

e An explanation of the operational duties of all team leaders.
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SECTION 9: Annual Report

* An explanation and template for the drafting of the annual report.

SECTION 10: Mutual Aid

" An explanation of mutual aid relationships affecting the team.

" Attachment of exhibits containing copies of all agreements.
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Document B - Supporting 8.0

AN AGREEMENT

FOR POLICE SERVICES BY AND BETWEEN

(City Name) AND (City Name)

WHEREAS, it is in the best interest of (City Name) and (City Name) to provide for certain police
services upon request; and

WHEREAS, the 1970 Illinois Constitution (Article VII, Section 10) and the Illinois Compiled
Statues (5 ILCS 220/1) provide authority for intergovernmental cooperation; and

WHEREAS, the two Cities may obtain more effective and efficient police services when their
police officers cooperate with and assist each other in providing certain police services;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises contained in this Agreement, the
(City Name) and the (City Name) agree as follows:

A. DEFINITIONS

The following terms are defined for use in this Agreement:

1. "Agency" means the Police Departments of (City Name) and (City Name).

2. "Requesting Agency" means an Agency requesting emergency police services or assistance
pursuant to this Agreement

3. "Responding AgenCy" means an Agenc providing emergency police services or assistance
pursuant to this Agr ent, or an Agency tht may be called upon to provide emergency
service or assistanc pursuant to this Areement.

4. "Emeency police services and assistance" means personnel and equipment necessary for
providing emergecy police protection and services in police matters involving a life
threatening situation, a situation in which there is gave danger of bodily harm, or a situation
involving mob action, a riot, or other similar civil disturbance.

5. "Jurisdiction" of the Agency shall be as follows:
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a. "(City Name)" means the corporate limits of said City.

b. "(City Name)" means the corporate limits of said City.

6. "Policies and procedures" means the policies and procedures adopted by the Agencies which
set forth, among other things:

a. The persons in each Agency who are authorized to request emergency police services or
assistance from another Agency and the matter in which such requests are to be processed and
approved.

b. The persons in each Agency who are authorized to approve requests for their police officers
to provide emergency police services or assistance in another Agency, and who are thus
responsible for determining whether or not their Agency will respond, and if so, the number of
personnel and the amount and type of equipment which will be provided.

B. POLICE SERVICES AND ASSISTANCE

The Chief of Police, or designee, shall be responsible for receiving requests for emergency
police services and assistance in accordance with the policies and procedures adopted by the
Agencies. The manner in which Agencies shall request emergency police services and assistance
from other Agencies, and themselves respond to such requests, shall be as follows

1. Any Agency, through its authorized personnel, may request police emergericy police services
or assistance from other Agencies.

2. The requesting Agency shall specify the type of emergency police service or assistance, which
is needed, and state the number of personnel and the amount and type of equipment, which
are being requested.

3. The responding Agency shall make reasonable effort to provide the emergency police
service or assistance ruestd pursuant to this Agreement, subject to its workload and
availa i eity of pohce ffiers at the time of the request, the nature and urgency of the request,
and other such lar iting factors. If it agrees to provide emergency police services or
assistance, the rep ndg Agency shall, at its sole discretion, determine the number of
personnel and t amount and type of equipment that will be provided.

4. The Agency which is requesting emergency police services or assistance from other Agencies,
and the types of emergency police services and assistance which they are requesting are as
follows:

a. The (City Name) hereby requests that the police department of (City Name)provide
emergency police services and assistance in situations where they receive calls or other
requests for emergency police services and assistance from persons who would ordinarily be
within the jurisdiction of the police department of (City Name), or where the police officers or
other personnel of said Agencies view circumstances indicating probable cause that there has
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been, is, or other rule or regulation within the jurisdiction of the police department of (City
Name).

b. The (City Name) hereby requests that the police department of (City Name) provide
emergency police services and assistance in situations where they receive calls or other
requests for emergency police services and assistance from persons who would ordinarily be
within the jurisdiction of the police department of the (City Name) or where the police officers
or other personnel of said Agencies view circumstances indicating probable cause that there
has been, is, or other rule or regulation within the jurisdiction of the police department of the
(City Name).

C. POLICE AUTHORITY

Police officers and other personnel who are providing emerged police services and assistance
within the jurisdiction of another Agency shall have the following police authority and power,
and be subject to the following working procedures and meaures:

1. When acting pursuant to this Agreeme within tejuris action o e request agency,
police officers and other personnel of a re ding n all th r hIa e same police
authority and power as police officers or other personnel f the requesting Agency.

2. The heads of the Agencies sh tablish work proceed ures and measures as they deem
necessary for the control and e of plice officers, personnel, and equipment that are
acting within the jusction o rq gency pursuant to this Agreement; provided,
however that until such working procedures and measures are established, the police officers,
person and equipment of a responding Agency shall be subject to the direction and control
of the Police Chief of the requesting Agency.

D. LIABILITY

The statutes and case law of the State of Illinois shall be used to establish the liability of the
parties to this Agreement or for injuries caused to third parties. In the event of any injury to the
person or property of the police officers or other personnel of a responding Agency, when
acting pursuant to this Agreement within the jurisdiction of a requesting Agency, the
governmental entity of the responding Agency shall be responsible for any damages from any
liabilities arising out of such injury.

E. SEVERABILITY
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If any provision of this Agreement is invalid for any reason, such as invalidation shall not render
invalid other provisions of this Agreement that can be given effect without the invalid provision.

F. EFFECTIVE DATE

This Agreement shall be effective when duly executed by the authorized
(City Name) and the (City Name).

G. AMENDMENT

This Agreement may be modified or amended by animus agreement
the (City Name).

H. TERMINATION

This Agreement shall termnate nd shal v force or effect, upon t
Name) and the (CityName)of an orianc, re olution, brother documE

This Agreent sl be constred in accordance with the laws and Constitution of the State of

the (Name of State), IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the City Council of (City Name)and the City Council

of the (City Name) have authorized their representatives to execute this Agreement; and said

representatives have caused this Agreement to be executed, and have attached herewith a

copy of the ordinance, resolution, or other documents adopted by their respective governing

body authorizing them to execute this Agreement.
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Document C - Supporting 9.0

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

This Memorandum of Understanding is being executed between the Board of Trustees of the
University of on behalf of its University of Division of Publc Safety and
the Police Department to establish operating procedures for the joint Expsive
Ordnance Disposal Unit (Unit). The agencies jointly and separately agree to a e terms
and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding and their ective Explosive Ordnance
Disposal Unit departmental policies during the existence of the in Unit.

PURPOSE AND MISSION The purpose of this Memorandum of Understandin is to formally
adopt the procedures contained in the University of Division o Public Safety Unit
Order 95-1 and the Police Department Policy and Procedure Statement 38 for
operating the joint Exlosive Ordnance Disposal Unit. The mission of the joint Unit is to provide
a professionally tr Unit capable of rendering safe and/or removing suspected improvised
explosix posiviev d ees, explosive chemicals, pyrotechnics and
ammuition In addition, to provide for legal, per and safe transportation, disposal and/or
store or explosives and oteims erred to above.

GENERAL AGREEMENTS

A. COMPOSITION AND COMMAND

The University of , Division of Public Safety and the Police

Department agree to assign three (3) officers each to the Unit as bomb technicians.
Increases to the Unit by either agency may occur upon agreement by both participating
agencies. Selection and dismissal of personnel to/from the Unit will be in accordance
with the provisions outlined in Unit Order 95-1 and Policy and Procedure Statement 38
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respectively. Each department reserves the right to make changes in its personnel
assigned to the Unit at any time. This will include the number of personnel assigned.
Commanders of the Unit will be designed by the Chiefs of Police of the University of

, Division of Public Safety and the Police Department. Both

commanders have equal responsibility for overall supervision, training, assignments,
call-outs, and equipment purchase and replacement for the Unit. Command of the Unit
shall rest with the Unit Commander or his/her designee. He/she shall assume
responsibility for the conduct of the Unit and shall be in charge of the scene until the
device has been rendered safe and the scene released to local authorities.

B. POLICY AND DIRECTION

The policy and direction of the Unit will be the joint responsibility of the University
of Division of Public Safety and the Police Department.

C. INVESTIGATIVE GUIDELINES AND PROCEDURES

After the Unit has responded and secured an incident, the agency with jurisdiction
will be responsible for processing the crime scene. he Unit will assist when
requested to the extent possible.

D. COOPERATION BETWEEN AGENCIES

To the extent possible, all Unit activity will be joint activity, with no agency acting
independently of the other agency.

E. OPERATIONAL PROBLEMS

Operation problems encountered will be mutually addressed and resolved by the
participants from each agency. Ideally, it is agreed that resolution of operational
problems will be at the lowest level possible. Any problem not resolved at this level
will be referred to the heads of the respective agencies.

F. EQUIPMENT

Eqpment acquisition will occur jointly with each agency attempting to divide the
costs equally. In the event the Unit is dissolved, an inventory of all equipment shall
be made, and the equipment shall be returned to the purchasing department.
Equipment will be stored in accordance with University of Division of
Public Safety Unit Order 95-1 and Police Department Policy and
Procedure Statement 38. It is understood that from time to time, some equipment
may need to be stored temporarily at other locations until such time that it can be
moved to a regularly assigned location.

G. PRESS RELEASES
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Press releases and/or the release of information to the media will be made by the
agency that has jurisdiction where the event occurred in accordance with the
releasing agencies established media release policy. No unilateral press releases will
be made by any participant without the prior approval by the other participants. No
information pertaining to the Unit itself will be released to the media without the
mutual approval of all participants.

H. EVALUATION AND REVIEW

The Unit will be evaluated on an annual basis by the supervisors from each
department who may make recommendations for improving the performance of the
Unit.

It is agreed that this Memorandum of Understanding will remain in effect until further notice

contingent upon agreement of the parties. This agreement may be terminated at any time by

any participating agency delivering a written notice of termination to the other participating

agency.

Signed this day of , 20_

The Board of Trustees of University of City of

By: By:

Name, Comptroller Name, City Manager

Attest:

Name, Secretary Name, City Clerk

Approved:_ Approved as to form:

Legal Counsel: City Attorney:
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Testimony of Wiley Price
"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State

and Local Law Enforcement Agencies"
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs

September 9, 2014

Good morning. My name is Wiley Price, I'm the staff photojournalist at the St.
Louis American newspaper in St. Louis, Mo. I'd like the thank Sen. McCaskill for
inviting me to share my recent experiences in Ferguson, Mo. at this Senate hearing.
The shooting death of Michael Brown, an unarmed teen ager by a Ferguson, Mo.
police officer on Sat. Aug. 9, 2014 may very well become a turning point in moving
us forward in changing the way policing is conducted in this country, especially in
neighborhoods of people of color. First, mandatory body cameras for officers
patrolling our streets to ensure accountability for the way citizens are addressed
during routine stops. This policy would allow us to examine the methods police use
during these stops. There are special challenges to policing in urban areas where
there are strong feelings often negative about the conduct and role of the police. The
uprisings in Ferguson are an example of inept and insensitive police behavior at the
highest decision making level. It raises the question of how much force is
appropriate to control a group of angry protesters armed initially with rocks, bottles,
and later Molotov cocktails. What police used to defend themselves at the early
stage of the confrontation was a high level of military weaponry not often seen on
city streets in the United Sates. What we saw were large military style weapons
including armoured vehicles normally seen on the national news during conflicts in
Middle East war zones. Most Americans would not be so shocked if this were a
response to an overt terrorist attack on an American city, but not during a
spontaneous protest over the shooting of a young African American male by a white
police officer while walking in the street in the middle of the day. Most believe that if
we can spend this kind of money on weapons why not use those same resources to
better train them for community policing and train them on how to best resolve
conflict. If heavy military weapons are to be deployed they should be in the hands of
trained officers subject to competent high level police command. This show of
military might in Ferguson by the police only escalated the understandably strong
feelings felt by the very people police are sworn to serve and protect. The days of
unrest were followed by growing protest from people who already felt disrespected,
and frustrated by local law enforcement on a daily basis.
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Good morning, Senator Carper, Senator Coburn, Senator McCaskill, and esteemed members of

this panel. Thank you so much for inviting me here today to testify and for soliciting the input

of the NAACP on this very important topic.

Founded more than 105 years ago, in February of 1909, the National Association for the

Advancement of Colored People, the NAACP, is our nation's oldest, largest, and most widely-

recognized grassroots-based civil rights organization. We currently have more than 1,200

active membership units across the nation, with members in every one of the 50 states.

My name is Hilary Shelton, and I am the Director of the NAACP Washington Bureau and the

Senior Vice President for Policy and Advocacy. I have been the Director of the NAACP

Washington Bureau, our Association's federal legislative and political advocacy arm, for over 17

years.

Let me be clear: The NAACP deeply appreciates the needs of local governments, including law

enforcement agencies, to secure equipment as cost-effectively as possible. The NAACP has

supported increased resources and personnel for local police departments. Over the last couple

of decades, given shrinking state and federal budgets and oftentimes increasing demands, the

communities represented and served by the NAACP seem to have suffered disproportionately

from reduced State and local funding. Thus, we commend and would encourage the transfer of

functioning items from the federal government to state and local entities, especially non-lethal

tools including clothing, construction equipment, fire control equipment, and medical supplies

among other items.
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Our concerns, and they are indeed deeply-held concerns which we have harbored and
expressed for many years now, are when military equipment, weapons of war which are
commonly used to fight an avowed enemy of our country, are transferred to local domestic law
enforcement agencies with little or no oversight, training, or specific and clear integration when
and how they are used in civilian circumstances. They have no place in our cities, towns,
suburbs, streets or our communities.

The tragic killing of Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri, the ensuing protests and the resulting
shows of force by local law enforcement brought the attention of many to a heretofore little
known policy by which the federal government transfers excess military equipment from the
Department of Defense to state and local law enforcement agencies. The primary program
through which this is done is the Department of Defense "1033" program, but there are
programs within the U.S. Department of Justice and the federal Department of Homeland
Security which also contribute to the militarization of local law enforcement. While many
Americans were rightfully upset by the apparent militarization of a local law enforcement
agency, it is a sad commentary on race in America that this is not a new phenomenon to most
Americans of color.

HISTORY
One of the key tenets of American democracy has been our national tradition to maintain a
distinct separation between federal military force and civilian law enforcement. The primary
exception to this rule occurred about 150 years ago when federal troops were used to enforce
order during the years immediately after the Civil War, primarily on the Southern states. In
1878, Congress enacted the Posse Comitatus Act (18 U.S.C. §1385) to ensure that this practice
would come to an end. With a few notable exceptions, this line between the national military
and local law enforcement was distinctly retained for over 100 years'.

Then, in 1989, Congress included provisions in the Department of Defense (DoD) authorization
law to greatly expand the role of the DoD in the national "war on drugs." It was in the following
Department of Defense Authorization Act, building on this ever-expanding role of the DoD in
the "war on drugs," that Congress created a pathway for the DoD to directly transfer excess
equipment to federal, state and local law enforcement agencies for use in counter-drug
activities. Although the initial program was subject to a sunset date after 5 years, the program
was extended in 1992 and then made permanent; expanded to extend priority in property

Else, Daniel H. The Congressional Research Service, "The "1033 Program," Department of Defense
Support to Law Enforcement", August 28, 2014

Page 3



transfers to fight terrorism as well as the "war on drugs"; and renamed the "1033" program in
the Department of Defense Authorization Act of 1997.

THE IMPACT OF THE "1033" PROGRAM AND THE PROGRAM TODAY
It is of no surprise to most when I say the "war on drugs" has been predominantly waged
against racial and ethnic minorities, and specifically in African Americans communities.
Currently, two-thirds of all persons in prison for drug offenses are people of colors despite the
fact that according to the National Institute on Drug Abuse, 60% of those who sought
professional treatment for drug abuse in 2008 were white3 Furthermore, 91% of individuals
arrested in drug sting operations by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives
(ATF) in the past decade have been racial minorities - nearly all black or Hispanic 4.

Given that for nearly a quarter of a decade, since 1989, military equipment has been used by
law enforcement agencies to fight "the war on drugs," it should be no surprise, then, that racial
and ethnic minorities, especially African Americans, unfortunately, have grown accustomed to
seeing weapons of war in our communities, on our streets, and even entering our homes. In
June, 2014, the American Civil Liberties Union released an important report entitled, "War
Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing5." In their report, they found
that paramilitary styled Special Weapons And Tactics squads ("SWAT") teams "were often
deployed - unnecessarily and aggressively - to execute search warrants in low level drug
investigations...6" They went on to find that "Overall, 42 percent of people impacted by a
SWAT deployment to execute a search warrant were Black and 12 percent were Latino 7." They
concluded that, "The use of paramilitary weapons and tactics primarily impacted people of
color'."

Furthermore, Congress authorized the 1033 program to fight the "war on drugs" and to pursue
counterterrorism. But data collected by National Public Radio (NPR) and others does not
confirm whether either of these public safety goals are, in fact, driving decisions about the
current distribution of equipment. Areas with large populations or high crime rates aren't
receiving more (or less) than their share of the items'.

2 The Sentencing Project, http://www.sentencingproject.org/template/page.cfm?id=122
s http://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/drugfacts/treatment-statistics

Heath, Brad. USA Today, "Investigation: ATF drug stings targeted minorities," July 20, 2014
$ ACLU Foundation, "War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing," June, 2014.
e Ibid, p.

3
1

Ibid, p. 5
$ Ibid, p. 35

Rezvani, Arezou, Pupovac, Jessica, Eads, David and Fishwer,Tyler, National Public Radio, "MRAPS and
Bayonets: What we Know About the Pentagon's 1033 Program" September 2, 2014
0 Ibid, and Cook, Lindsey, US News & World Report, "Which States Use the 1033 Program More?," August 25,

2014
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ADDITIONAL FEDERAL PROGRAMS

In addition to the Department of Defense 1033 program, there exist several other programs
which have contributed to the militarization of local law enforcement officials. Specifically, the
federal Justice Assistance Grant Program (JAG) and the Edward Byrne Memorial JAG (Byrne)
Program within the Department of Justice and the Homeland Security Grant Program at the
U.S. Department of Homeland Security, and its two components, the State Homeland Security
Program and the Urban Areas Security Initiative provide funding to local law enforcement
agencies which lead to their militarization .

JAG money (across both programs), is the primary vehicle for federal support of state and
municipal law enforcement. As outlined in the 2013 ACLU report, "The War on Marijuana in
Black and White'", the JAG program requires departments to account for how they are using
any grants received. Thus, local law enforcement agencies are motivated to use "preferred"
methods of accountability to secure continuing federal assistance for officer payments, etc.
Further, because JAG reporting guidelines list "increased drug-related arrests" as one specific

way to document putting the money to good use, departments are incentivized to increase the
number of drug arrests each year they receive federal assistance. Given the relatively static
level of drug activity, this likely drives increases in low-level drug arrests. Finally, because low-
level drug arrests are stunningly racially disproportionate, this means that the JAG
grant/reporting system contributes to the racial disparities we see in criminal justice outcomes.

Under the programs operated by the U.S. Department of Homeland Security, grant recipients
are required to use at least 25% of their grant funds to pursue the ill-defined "terrorism
prevention-related law enforcement activities." By invoking images of war, aggressively
funding the inherently flawed "War on Drugs", and creating an overhyped fear of "evil" within
our borders, the federal government is justifying, if not promoting, the militarization of local
community law enforcement 2 .

FERGUSON. MISSOURI

On Saturday, August 9, 2014, an unarmed African American teenager named Michael Brown
was shot to death under very disturbing circumstances by a police officer in Ferguson, Missouri.
What followed were protest marches and demonstrations by the residents of Ferguson and
others, including many from neighboring communities. According to nearly every report,
including those by NAACP national staff and Board members who were present, the protests
began peacefully. The people were angry, admittedly outraged, but peaceful. They were met

ACLU Foundation, "The War on Marijuana in Black and White," June, 2013
2 ACLU Foundation, "War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing," June, 2014, pp. 17-
18
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by local law enforcement agents in warfare type mine-resistant, ambush-protected vehicles
(MRAPs) with assault weapons trained on them. As a matter of facts, in at least one televised
case, a police officer carrying a military styled assault weapon aimed at local U.S. citizen
protesters screaming, "I will F***ing kill you".

According to some reports, upwards of 70 officers decked out not just in riot gear, but in
equipment suited for foreign battlefields, took to the streets in an attempt to disperse the
largely peaceful demonstrations organized to protest Brown's death13 also utilizing tear gas,
rubber bullets and smoke bombs. CNN commentators compared the televised scene in
Ferguson to war scenes in foreign countries.

The resulting impact on the people of Ferguson, and on people throughout America and the
world who were watching the events on television and through the internet, is that these
citizens were being marginalized, and that their concerns, their anger, and their protests were
not being valued or respected by local law enforcement. The fact that the population of
Ferguson is over 67% African American has not been lost on many of the protesters nor on the
U.S. or international observers.

Washington Post reporter Radley Balko summed it up when he stated, "When you arm police
like soldiers and outfit them with military weapons and train them on military tactics and tell
them they're fighting a war, whether it's a war on crime or drugs or looters and rioters, they're
going to start seeing themselves as soldiers, and seeing the people they serve less as citizens
with rights and more as potential threats, and that's what we're seeing"

RECOMMENDATIONS
As I stated earlier, we strongly support the transfer of non-lethal equipment to state and local
law enforcement agencies.

The NAACP has long advocated for a change in the paradigm which has driven our criminal
justice system. We need to move away from the failed scenario of declaring "war" on the
American people, whether it be the "War on Drugs," or a "War on Crime," and law
enforcement needs to be trained to stop stereotyping people based on what they look like, the
clothes they wear, the color of their skin, and / or the neighborhoods in which they live. Above
all, law enforcement at every level, local, state, and federal, should stop perceiving the citizens
who they are hired to protect and serve as "the enemy.

" Wing, Nick The Huffington Post, "Actual Military Veterans Say Cops In Ferguson Are Excessively Armed,
Untrained Wannabes," August 14, 2014
14 http://abcnews.go.com/US/ferguson-police-small-army-thousands-police-departments/story?id=24977299
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Thus, if the Department of Defense "1033" program is allowed to continue, we would strongly

urge that it be restructured to emphasize non-lethal equipment and that the equipment be
used not to pursue the flawed "War on Drugs," the "War on Crime," or civilian protest and
demonstrations, but rather that it be used to promote the principle that law enforcement is
designed to "protect and serve" the citizens who are within their jurisdiction.

The majority of law enforcement officers are hard working, courageous, men and women,
whose concern for the safety of those they are charged with protecting and serving is often
paramount, even when their own safety is on the line. Yet when you provide anyone with fancy
new tools, and without the proper training on how - and when -to use them, it is human

nature to want to utilize all equipment at your disposal. This reaction is only exacerbated by a
lack of clear internal guidelines and policies.

Thus, the NAACP strongly recommends that all law enforcement agencies, whether they be
federal, state, or local, should also develop their own internal policies calling for restraint
whenever possible, and that proof of these policies should be a requirement before any

equipment transfer or funding is made available. We recommend the adoption of the "use of
force" principles incorporated in the "Law Enforcement Trust and Integrity Act", now being
readied for introduction in the Congress. We also support a requirement that any law
enforcement agency which receives any federal funding or participates in equipment transfer
programs such as the DoD "1033" program show proof of annual training of all personnel on

the appropriate use of force as well as the anti-racial profiling training as included in the End
Racial Profiling Act of 2013, now pending before the U.S. Senate and the House of
Representatives (S. 1038 / H.R. 2581).

The NAACP also calls for full transparency and disclosure. Not only should the Department of
Defense be required to disclose what equipment they have given, and to whom, but state and
local law enforcement agencies should also be required to publically share, on an annual or
semi-annual basis, the equipment they have requested, and received, and the intended
purpose for that equipment. They should also disclose any and all limitations on the use of the
equipment, as well as what training goes along with the acquisition.

Finally, the NAACP would like to strongly advocate for more programs such as the Department
of Justice "Community Oriented Policing," or "COPS" program. The COPS program is the office
of the U.S. Department of Justice that advances the practice of community policing in America's

state, local and tribal law enforcement agencies. COPS does its work principally by sharing
information and making grants to police departments around the United States relating to best
practices for law enforcement, and provides Problem-Oriented Policing Guides addressing
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crime-related problems, and publications composed by subject matter experts within the
federal government, academics, and law enforcement leaders. The COPS program offers free
publications to local law enforcement agencies on topics ranging from bullying in schools to
computer mapping5 . The COPS program is intended as a way to incentivize better law
enforcement practices through community engagement. It remains the primary vehicle by
which the federal government rewards innovation and research on police transparency and
accountability. The NAACP strongly supports the COPS program, and encourages additional
funding for this crucial resource which can be seen as the antithesis to militarization.

SUMMARY

American policing has become increasingly militarized in the last quarter century through the
acquisition and use of weapons and tactics designed for war. The lines between federal military
force and civil law enforcement are becoming increasingly blurred. Sadly, heretofore,
communities of color have borne the brunt of this obfuscation. We need to correct this
problem, not just check it, if we are to continue to strive for a democracy under which all
Americans can thrive.

History has shown us that nations in which the local authorities regard and treat the citizens
they are charged with protecting and serving as "enemies" fail. Thus, on behalf of the NAACP
and our members nationwide, I would strongly urge you to take corrective action sooner rather
than later. It should never be acceptable for Americans to be considered "collateral damage" at
the hands of our professional law enforcement officials. We should not allow any American
community or government entity to be considered at "war" with any other.

I thank you again, Chairman Carper, Senator Coburn, Senator McCaskill, and the others who
have gathered here for the time and attention you have given to this extremely important
issue. I welcome your questions.

" http://www.cops.usdoj.gov/default.asp?Item=35
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Boat owner seeks to clarify record
on Tsarnaev capture
By David.Abel GLOBE STAFF OCTOBER 16, 2013

YOON S. BYUN/ULOUE STAFF

David and Beth Henneberry, with the trailer for their new boat, in Watertown.

WATERTOWN - After six months of film producers, book writers, and a legion of

tourists trouping to his door, David Henneberry wants to set the record straight and

demystify what has become a legend.



The retired technician was heralded for his bravery following a flurry of initial reports

that suggested he found the Marathon bombing suspect hiding in his backyard after

discovering dabs of blood on the side of his dry-docked boat. Henneberry said the truth

is he would never have approached his shrink-wrapped Seabird if he had an inkling the

alleged terrorist was inside.

CONTINUE READING BELOW V

"If I had seen blood out there, I wouldn't have investigated it," he said in one of the few

interviews he has given in recent months. "I'm not crazy."

Here's what he said really happened on that Friday, four days after the attacks:

As he and more than a million others in the area waited inside their homes while police

scoured Watertown for Dzhokhar Tsarnaev, Henneberry noticed from his back window

that some padding he used to protect the hull of his 24-foot boat had fallen to the

ground from beneath the shrink-wrap. It was a windy day, so it didn't strike him as

suspicious.

View alleary,

Photos: The capture of
Tsarnaev

MORE COVERAGE

More Marathon bombing coverage

"But it was driving him nuts," said Beth Henneberry, his wife, who spent the day at

home with him. "He wanted to fix it."



So when authorities lifted the lockdown on the evening of April 19, the 66-year-old

ambled out his back door and went to repair the buffer. As he did that, he noticed a

strap that secured the shrink-wrap to the hull had become loose.

"I said, 'Hmmm. I'm going to check the boat,"' he said.

He grabbed a stepladder and put it beside the boat, which he called Slip Away II. Then

he lifted a piece of shrink-wrap that covered a Plexiglas door, allowing him to look

inside. He immediately noticed blood splattered on the deck. When he looked near the

console, he spotted a body curled in a fetal position, wearing a hoodie and dark shoes.

"I thought, 'Oh my god, he's in there,"' Henneberry said.

He dropped the flap, scrambled down the ladder, and ran into the house.

He looked at his wife and said, "He's in the boat! He's in our boat!"

"He was shaken," his wife said. "We were both shaken."

He immediately called 911. The massive police response that followed played out on

national television, as the younger Tsarnaev was captured after a burst of gunfire and

stun grenades.

Even six months later, the Henneberrys' home remains a stop on the local tourist

circuit, attracting an unnerving number of gawkers, and the couple continue to field a

steady stream of interview requests from media around the world.

The FBI has intercepted mailed packages to

protect them from anyone seeking revenge; and

at least one neighbor pestered them to get rid of . 2<

the boat before the FBI carted it off, hoping its _
disappearance would dissuade sightseers.

DAVID L. RL\N C OBE STAFF

On that April evening, the only time he became FBI investigators scoured Henneberry's

nervous, he said, was when an officer came to boat for clues after police had captured

their neighbor's - where the couple had taken Dzhokhar Tsarnaev in Watertown.

refuge - to ask whether he had any gas inside the

boat. He told them the tank had about 40 gallons.



"'I guess I'm going to lose the boat,' I thought," he said, recalling the gunfire. "I hope we
don't lose the house, or the neighborhood."

Returning home two days later, they found that police and FBI agents had taken over
their house, a disturbing yet reassuring presence, they said.

Investigators remained at their house for nine days, and when they left, they took the
couple's beloved, now bullet-riddled boat. It will remain in government custody as
evidence until the conclusion of the trial and the appeals process for Tsarnaev, who has

been accused of planting bombs that killed three people and wounded more than 260

others on Boylston Street.

The government has not offered the couple any financial compensation for their 32-
year-old boat; their insurance company gave them only about $i,ooo.

"We generally don't compensate people for seized items," said Greg Comcowich, an FBI

spokesman in Boston.

The Henneberrys, however, aren't complaining.

Like other victims of the Marathon bombings, they have been the beneficiaries of an

outpouring of good will.

In less than a week after Tsarnaev's capture, a Texas man whom they had never met

organized an online campaign that raised more than $50,000 to replace their boat. They

have also received thousands of letters, countless calls, many handshakes, and gifts,

everything from quilts to candles.

Last month, the couple used the money raised online to buy a 24-foot Rampage

Sportsman, which they found on Craigslist and cruised from Marblehead to a mooring

on the Charles. Henneberry named the 26-year-old boat, which will require some work,

after his wife.

"It was really wonderful what they did for us," he said. "We can't thank them enough.

We've come full circle."

Still, not everything has returned to normal for the couple, who have had to adjust to

their status as local celebrities.



"It just goes on and on," Beth Henneberry said of

the incessant attention. "We just want it to go

away.

Some neighbors, whose homes were also taken

over by police and strafed by automatic weapons, FILF D L RYAN/GLO E STAFF

are also coping with the lingering impact of what FBI investigators scoured Henneberry's

happened here six months ago. boat for clues after police had captured
Dzhokhar Tsarnaev in Watertown.

Olga Ciuc, who lives two doors down on Franklin

Street, refuses to sleep in her old bedroom, which

overlooks their backyard, and remains too afraid to walk her dog at night.

"What happened here was crazy," she said.

Her husband, Dumitru, said he and other neighbors are now more vigilant.

"There's a greater sense of insecurity," he said, showing the bullet holes in the back of

their house, in their fence, and in their grill. "You just don't know what's going to

happen; you don't know who's a friend and who's an enemy."

Other neighbors said they still get anxious when they hear helicopters or sirens nearby.

Lori, who was afraid to give her last name, said that she, her husband, and their baby

moved onto the street just six weeks before it became a landmark. "At least we got to

meet our neighbors," she joked.

Robert Goodman was about 30 feet from the second bomb on Boylston Street and had

to relive the trauma when all the police surrounded his street. He still flinches when he

hears loud noises and said the throng of tourists feels "intrusive."

"Everything has changed," he said.

For the Henneberrys, they're ready to move on from an experience they now call "the

event."

They have repaired the sod that was shredded by a robotic vehicle police used to remove

the shrink-wrap from their boat, replaced many of the windows that were destroyed,

and repaired parts of their stone wall.
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The only remnants of what happened in their backyard are a few splintered holes in

their wood fence, from the many bullets that seemed to ricochet in every direction that

evening.

"We're going to leave the fence like that for posterity," Beth Henneberry said.

They scoff when people call them heroes.

"If anything, we're incidental heroes," he said. "We just did what we should have done."

With that, Henneberry had enough of being interviewed.

"I just want this all to fade away," he said. "I'm not like a rock star who sought publicity.

I don't want any more."

David Abel can be reached at dabel@globe.con. Follow him on Twitter dava2bel.
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DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 1033 PROGRAM

The amount that each state has received from the 1033 Program: 2011-Present

CensuI, F4t 3 T l a uherof 1 \ODP qunitin Aq uiion (
Stlt P l u li)nn Ite l is E r ' red (otl (of I n11 Pe r ( i 1/ 1

Nationwide 319,743,925 398,048 $1,388,926,066.14 $4.34
AK 735,132 255 $849,231.92 $1.16
AL 4,833,722 29,969 $59,074,799.09 $12.22
AR 2,959,373 2,328 $24,995,592.43 $8.45
AZ 6,626,624 24,449 $33,343,175.90 $5.03
CA 38,332,521 41,127 $92,540,238.45 $2.41
CO 5,268,367 7,134 $15,224,323.03 $2.89
CT 3,596,080 1,207 $10,650,295.98 $2.96
DC 646,449 1,600 $4,320,709.46 $6.68
DE 925,749 1,713 $4,157,057.98 $4.49
FL 19,552,860 6,109 $266,118,092.62 | 1361
GA 9,992,167 21,266 $43,878,033.71 $4.39
HI 1,404,054 14 $1,392,208.00 $0.99
IA 3,090,416 801 $11,036,513.75 $3.57

ID 1,612,136 1,298 $6,816,888.82 $4.23
IL 12,882,135 8,543 $43,423,268.90 $3.37
IN 6,570,902 8,619 $29,447,700.25 $4.48
KS 2,893,957 982 $5,195,150.99 $1.80
KY 4,395,295 8,932 $30,118,819.52 $6.85
LA 4,625,470 2,850 $18,157,337.29 $3.93
MA 6,692,824 3.024 $8,864,180.30 $1.32
MD 5,928,814 | 3668 $7,372,033.40 $124

ME 1,328,302 2,564 $9,096,563.08 t $6.85

MI 9,895,622 18,597 $39,760,232.35 | $4.02
MN 5,420,380 1,555 $7,384,554.22 $1.36

MO 6,044,171 2,344 $24,299,431.83 $4.02

MS 2,991,207 350 | $1,044,251.11 $0.35

MT 1,015,165 357 $2,878,505.85 $2.84
NC 9,848,060 1,778 $8,237,620.37 $0.84

ND 723,393 790 $2,905,106.46 $4.02
NE 1,868,516 807 $7,624,753.81 $4.08
NH 1,323,459 812 $5,038,645.48 $3.81

NJ 8,899,339 4,087 $21,310,982.02 $2.39
NM 2,085,287 2,429 $22,060,355.09 | $10.58
NV 2,790,136 1,808 $6,808,930.70 $2.44
NY 19,651,127 1,192 | $17,607,351.80 $0.90
OH 11,570,808 19,291 $47,841,560.69 $4.13
OK 3,850,568 7,930 $32,293,014.57 $8.39
OR 3,930,065 2,131 $9,404,075.80 $2.39
PA 12,773,801 26,409 x$8,909,920.11 $0.70
PR 3,615,086 1,671 $16,049,812.16 $4.44
RI 1,051,511 3,994 $3,982,840.36 | $3.79
SC 4,774,839 9,861 $37,497,472.77 $7 85
SD 844,877 718 $3,112,047.53 $368
TN 6,495,978 9,971 $74,126,279.76 $1141
TX 26,448,193 79,963 $111,912,250.72 | $4.23
UT 2,900,872 1,380 $5,378,686.45 $1.85
VA 8,260,405 4,323 $86,678,128.33 $10.49
VT 626,630 111 $1,282,011.01 | $2.05
WA 6,971,406 5,170 | $21,244,968.02 $3.05
WI 5,742,713 1,909 $22,571,981.37 $3.93
WV 1,854,304 7,457 $8,480,575.98 $4.57
WY 582,658 401 $5,127,504.55 $8.80
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Police departments with fewer than 10 full-time officers that received MRAPs
from 2011-Present:

OK Payne County Sheriff 2

PA Fayette County DAS DTF 1 5

CA Del Rey Oaks Police 1 6

ID Preston Police 1 6

CO Florence Police 1 8

CO Yuma County Sheriff 1 8

ND Stutsman County DTF 1 8

NM Ramah Navajo Police 1 8

WY Big Horn County Sheriff 1 8

CA Saddleback College Police l 9

IA Buena Vista County Sheriff 1 9

MO Bates County Sheriff I 9

TX Univ. Texas System Police 1 9
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Law enforcement agencies withfewer than 1,000 full-time sworn officers that received
more than one MRAP from 2011-Present:

OK Payne City Sheriff 2 1 0.5

TX Val Verde Sheriff 2 31 15.5

OK Cherokee Nation Marshall Service 2 32 16

MI Saginaw County Sheriff 2 71 35.5

TX Victoria County Sheriff 2 95 47.5

WY Cheyenne Police 2 105 52.5

FL Fort Pierce Police 2 126 63

FL Coral Gables Police 2 184 92

FL St. Lucie County Sheriff 2 259 129.5

AR Little Rock Police 520 260

FL Pinellas County Sheriff 2 863 431.5
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Total number of MRAPs transferred from 2011-Present per state compared to the total

number of MRAPs that the National Guard in each state has:

AL I1 3

AR 19 0

AZ 15 0

CA 42 3

CO 9 0

CT 11 0

FL 45 0

GA 12 0

HI 3 0

IA 13 12.

ID 6 18

IL 15 0

IN 13 0

KS 6 0

KY 4 2

LA 19 0

MA 3 0

MD 3 0

ME 3 0

MI 23 0

MN 7 1

MO 20 6

MS 1 0

Ml 2 U

NC 5 0

ND 2 0

NE 2 0

NJ 1 0

NM 20 0

NV 5 0

NY 9 0

OH 37 0

OK 30 0

OR 7 0

PA 7 0

SC 19 6

SD 2 0

TN 31 0

TX 73 6

UT 6 3

VA 16 0

VT 1 0

WA 17 0

WI 24 0

WV 1 0

WY 4 0

Nationwide 624 60
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Law enforcement agencies that received three times as many 5.56 mm and 7.62mm rifles as
they have full-time, sworn officers, or more:

MI Lake Angelus Police $6,487.00

SC Darlington County Sheriff $272,950.00 500 64 7.81

TX Johnson County Constable PCT 4 $5,542.00 14 2 7.00

CO Mountain View Police $1,476.00 12 2 6.00

OH South Charleston Police $2,633.00 6 1 6.00

AR Black River Technical College Police $10,245.00 35 7 5.00

ID Kamiah Marshal's Office $3,047.00 9 2 4.50

MI Unadilla WP Police $1,134.00 9 2 4.50

OK North Enid Police $1,134.00 9 2 4.50

OH Bethesda Police $1,996.00 4 1 4,00

OK Tryon Police $516.00 4 1 4.00

TN Parsons Police $9,980.00 20 5 4 00

TX Wa ler County Constable PCT 2 $552.00 4 1 4.00

OH Elmwood PLACE Police $1,800.00 15 4 3.75

TX Shiner Police $1,890.00 15 4 3.75

IL Tremont Police $3,684.00 11 3 3.67

OH Edgerton Police $1,320.00 11 3 3.67

IL Hardin County Sheriff $2,392.00 7 2 3.50

KY Spencer County Sheriff $8,674.00 21 6 3.50

WY Labarge Police $876.00 7 2 3.50

AL Washington County Sheriff $6,317.00 17 5 3.40

OH Walbridge Police $5,404.00 13 4 3.25

AR Lavaca Police $1,116.00 9 3 3.00

AR Ravenden Police $757.00 3 1 3.00

AR Saint Charles Police $378.00 3 1 3 00

IA Sidney Police $1,497.00 3 1 3.00

IL Aroma Park Police $414.00 3 1 3.00

IL Odin Police $414.00 3 1 3.00

IL Saint Anne Police $3,408 00 9 3 3,00

KY Todd County Sheriff $756.00 6 2 300

MN Eagle Lake Police $1,478.00 6 2 3.00

MN Elmore Police $1,118.00 3 1 3.00

MN Royalton Police $360.00 3 1 3.00

MO Doolittle Police $1,497.00 3 1 3.00

OH Millersport Police $378.00 3 1 3.00

OH Rio Grande Police $360.00 3 1 3.00

OK Depew Police $396.00 3 1 3.00

OK Medicine Park Police $1,082.00 6 2 3.00

OK Tupelo Police $1,497.00 3 1 3.00
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*The U.S. Census estimated population for 2013 in each state.

" The amount of money the Department of Defense originally spent to purchase
the items.

Based on the most recent Bureau of Justice Statistics Census of State and Local
Law Enforcement Agencies available.

The amount of money the Department of Defense originally spent to purchase
the rifles.



Response to United States Senate Committee on Homeland Security and
Governmental Affairs August 27, 2014, Request for Information and

Documents

Question Five:

Pursuant to 42 USC 14142, BJS created the Police Public Contact Survey (PPCS), which is a
supplement to the National Crime Victimization Survey that has been conducted every three
years since 1996. In the PPCS, a nationally-representative sample of persons 16 and older are
interviewed about contacts with the police, both voluntary contacts (such as a call for service or
to report a crime) and traffic and street stops. The survey obtains data on respondents'
perceptions of police behavior during the encounters. Links to the two most recent reports from
the data collected during 2011 are:

http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/pbtssl.pdf
http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/rpal l.pdf

Every three years with one or two exceptions, BJS collects data on police agencies through the
Law Enforcement Management and Administrative Statistics (LEMAS) program. In the LEMAS
in recent years, BJS collected data on lethal use of policies and the number of formal citizen
complaints regarding use of force and the disposition of these complaints. The LEMAS data are
collected in different years from the PPCS data.

Annually since 2003 through 2011, BJS collected data on arrest-related deaths, including
homicides by law enforcement officers. BJS published at least two reports on these data,
available at the links below; BJS recently undertook a major effort to assess the quality of these
data and the results of the data quality effort will also lead to recommendations about how to
improve the program.

- http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ardus05.pdf
-- http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ard0309st.pdf

Annually, the FBI collects detailed data on homicides through its Supplementary Homicide
Reports and the data can be used to report on homicides by law enforcement officers, including
those that are determined to be justifiable and those that are not.

The Civil Rights Division's Special Litigation Section is charged with enforcing the police
misconduct provisions of the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994,
42 U.S.C. § 14141. Using that authority, the Section has investigated dozens of law enforcement
agencies nationwide to review whether their practices violate the Constitution or federal law. If
we determine that the agency is engaged in a pattern or practice of violating people's
constitutional or federal rights, our statutory mandate authorizes us to bring suit and seek a court
order requiring reforms.



Over the past 20 years, the Section has worked to ensure constitutional policing in departments
as small as six officers and as large as 17,000. Our investigations and cases generally focus on
patterns and practices of excessive force; unlawful stops, searches, and arrests; and
discriminatory policing. Within these broad categories, the Section has looked at numerous
issues that confront police today, including police response to individuals with disabilities; use of
specialized units; unlawful responses to people who observe, record, or object to police activity;
pedestrian stops; and discriminatory policing based on race, ethnicity, national origin, sex,
gender, sexual orientation, and religion.

In the past five fiscal years, the Department of Justice's Civil Rights Division has opened over
20 investigations into police departments, more than twice as many investigations as were
opened in the previous five fiscal years.

The Department is currently enforcingl4 agreements with law enforcement agencies, including 8
consent decrees.

e Consent Decrees: New Orleans Police Department, Puerto Rico Police Department,
Seattle Police Department, Portland (Oregon) Police Department, Detroit Police
Department, Virgin Islands Police Department, East Haven (Connecticut) Police
Department, Warren (Ohio) Police Department

e Out-of-Court Agreements: Missoula (Montana) Police Department, University of
Montana Department of Public Safety, Suffolk County (New York) Police Department,
Beacon (New York) Police Department, Easton (Pennsylvania) Police Department,
Missoula County Attorney's Office

When we reach a settlement or consent decree with an agency, those agreements typically
require increased transparency and data collection, new or improved community-police
partnerships, mechanisms to prevent discriminatory policing, improved investigation and review
of uses of force, more effective training and supervision of officers, and independent oversight of
the law enforcement agency. They provide significant, systemic relief, increase community
confidence in law enforcement, and improve officer and agency accountability.

The Section's recent settlements, consent decrees, significant court orders, and letters setting
forth the findings of our investigations are available on our website:

e http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/spl/findsettle.php#police

Older cases and investigations can be found here:

" http://www.iustice.gov/crt/about/spl/split archive findsettle 2004.php
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Over the past three years, the department has successfully concluded the implementation of two
consent decrees, as well as a memorandum of agreement (MOA).

e Consent Decrees: Los Angeles Police Department and District of Columbia
Metropolitan Police Department

e MOA: Orange County (Florida) Sheriff's Office

The department is able to enter into voluntary agreements with the vast majority of law
enforcement agencies it investigates. However, the department has filed suit when agencies have
been unwilling to correct patterns or practices of misconduct. The department is currently in
litigation with four jurisdictions:

e Maricopa, Arizona; Alamance, North Carolina; Colorado City, Arizona; Meridian,
Alabama

The department currently has eight open investigations. In the majority of these investigations
the department has issued findings or technical assistance letters.

" Findings: Albuquerque (New Mexico) Police Department, Miami Police Department, Los
Angeles County Sheriff's Department-Antelope Valley, Newark (New Jersey) Police
Department

e T echnical Assistance Letters: Yonkers (New York) Police Department, Inglewood
(California) Police Department

e Ongoing Investigations: Cleveland Police Department, Ferguson (Missouri) Police
Department

The department does not always find constitutional violations. In the past five years, the
department has concluded five investigations of law enforcement agencies without finding
constitutional violations.

e Austin (Texas) Police Department, Escambia County (Florida) Sheriff's Office, Lorain

(Ohio) Police Department, Harvey (Illinois) Police Department, Schenectady (New York)
Police Department.
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MRAPs And Bayonets: What We Know About The
Pentagon's 1033 Program
by AREZOU REZVANI JESSICA PUPOVAC, DAVID EADS and TYLER FISHER

Septerbor 02, 2014 6:09 PM ET

Amid widespread criticism of the deployment of military-grade weapons and vehicles by
police officers in Ferguson, Mo., President Obama recently ordered a review of federal efforts
supplying equipment to local law enforcement agencies across the country.

So, we decided to take a look at what the president might find.

NPR obtained data from the Pentagon on every military item sent to local, state and federal
agencies through the Pentagon's Law Enforcement Support Office - known as the 1033
program -from 2006 through April 23, 2014. The Department of Defense does not publicly
report which agencies receive each piece of equipment, but they have identified the counties
that the items were shipped to, a description of each, and the amount the Pentagon initially
paid for them.

We took the raw data, analyzed it and have organized it to make it more accessible. We are
making that data set available to the public today.

Here's what we found:

1. Gear: MRAPs, Bayonets And Grenade Launchers

The 1033 program is the key source of the most visible, big-ticket, military item being sent to
local law enforcement: mine-resistant, ambush-protected vehicles, or MRAPs. Designed to
withstand bullets, grenades and roadside bombs on the front lines of war, more than 600 of
them have been sent to local law enforcement agencies in almost every state in the U.S.,
mostly within the past year. Los Angeles County, for example, has nine of these vehicles, six

of which were obtained just this past March.

But the program is a conduit for much more than just MRAPs. Since 2006, through the 1033
program, the Pentagon has also distributed:

79,288 assault rifles

hip-/www. npr org/2014 09/02/342494225/mraps-and-bayonets-what-we-know-abou-the-pentagons-1033-program
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205 grenade launchers

11,959 bayonets

3,972 combat knives

$124 million worth of night-vision equipment, including night-vision sniper scopes

479 bomb detonator robots

50 airplanes, including 27 cargo transport airplanes

422 helicopters

More than $3.6 million worth of camouflage gear and other "deception equipment"

2. More Than Just Combat Gear

It turns out that weapons are a relatively small part of the 1033 program.

Each item in the database has a National Stock Number (NSN), which NPR used to

determine the general category of each item and gain a broader understanding of what types

of equipment have been made available through the 1033 program. The list includes building
materials, musical instruments and even toiletries. (We've added those categories to the data

we're publishing today.)

hhp:/wwnpr org/2014 09/02t342494225/nraps-and-bayonots-hwat-we-know-about-the-pentagans-1033-program

9/1212014



261

911212014 MRAPs And Bayonets: What We Know About The Pentagon's 1033 Program : NPR

Top 10 categories by total cost to the Department of Defense
The Department of Defense categorizes every item in the 1033 program by its NSN, or National Stock Number. That
National Stock Number contains the item's Federal Supply Category. Calculaing the cost of every item in the program by its
Federal Supply Category shows that vehicles have been 'he most expensive category for the Department of Defense by far.

Vehicles

Aircraft

Comm, & Detection

Clothing

Construction

Fire Control

Weapons

Electric Wire

Medical Equipment

Tractors

sOm

$ $1f2

$42m

$200m S300m

Source: Defense Logistics Agency

Actual weaponry, not including vehicles of any kind, account for just over 3 percent of the

total value of all goods sent out by the Pentagon between 2006 and April.

3. What The Data Don't Tell Us: Why?

Congress authorized the 1033 program in 1989 to equip local, state and federal agencies in

the war on drugs. In 1996, Congress widened the program's scope to include
counterterrorism. But the data do not confirm whether either of those public safety goals are,
in fact, driving decisions about the distribution of equipment. Areas with large populations or

high crime rates aren't necessarily receiving more or less than their share of the items. Nor is

a greater amount of equipment being sent to areas along the U.S. borders or coasts, places

more likely to be drug trafficking corridors or terrorist targets.

http://www.npr org'20i .0902342494225mraps and-bayonets whatwe-knoabou-thepentagons-1033 program
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Top 10 U.S. Counties, guns acquired through 1033 program
Breaking down the number of guns acquired through the Pentagon's 1033 program by total count and guns
per 1,000 people shows the prevalence of state capitals in the program, These weapons may have gone to
state police and other state-level agencies.

State capital in county

Franklin, Ky.

Hughes S .D

Niobrara, Wyo.

Petroleum. Mont.

Starr, Texas

Hinsdale Colo

Chautauqua Kan

Wheeler Ore

Cheyenne Kan

Wahkiakum. Wash

Guns Acquired Per 1,000 People

14 5

14 1

12.7

Source: Gun
numbers from the
Defense Logsics
Agency. Population
statistics from the

2f 4 Census Bureau
American Community
Survey 5-year
estimates.
Credit: David Eads
and Tyler Fisher I
NPR

Looking exclusively at who is getting what, the data don't clearly point to why certain agencies
are receiving more surplus items than others.

Here's how it works: Equipment is posted to LESO's (the 1033 program office) website, and
then local agencies can request it. Only state coordinators to the Defense Logistics Agency
are tasked with approving or denying those requests.

We did see trends in the data over time that show patterns of military overstocking and
surplus,

littp://wrpr.org/2014/09/02/342494225/mrrap-and-baydhefsocat e-knowabout-the-pentagons-1033-program 416
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Dollar Amount Of Items Distributed By Category, 2006-2013
These charts detail the distribution of equipment in the 10 most expensive categories over time.

Vehicles Construction Equipment

6 07 08 09 10 11 12 13

06 07 08 09 10 '11 12 13

Medical Equipment

'06 07 0 10 11 12 13

Communications & Detection

$40m

$30m

$20,.

10

06 07 '0 09 10 11 12 13

Clothing

$20m

06 07 OB 09 10 11 12 13

Electric Wire

06 07 08 09 '10 11 12 13

Tractors

What The Data Don't Tell Us: The Local Story

Our analysis of the data only took us so far. Many questions remain.

The data are merely a starting point for further exploration into why certain overstocked and

surplus items are - and aren't - being requested. Questions remain about how and why
they are being used, and the benefit, if any, to local law enforcement.

http:/www npr.org/2014/09/02/342494225/mraps-and-bayonets-what-wo-know-about-the-pentagons-1033-program

Aircraft

5/6
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We've provided NPR member stations with the tools to begin asking these and other
questions. With reporting at the national and local levels we will continue to follow this story.

Editor's note at 2:30 pm. ET, Sept. 3: A chart that explored the demographics of counties
that have received equipment has been removed from this page. It wasn't intended to be part
of this package and was inadvertently published before being finished. The data may be part
of a future report.

Correction

Sept. 3, 2014

A previous version of the Total Guns Acquired chart stated that in Franklin County, Ky., guns acquired per

1000 people were 28.3. It's actually 28.4 per 1,000 people.

pentagon

hpi/www n p r.org /20 4/09/0 2/342494 225/mraps-and-ba yonets-what-we-kn ow-a bouth e-pentagons-1033-progra m
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Written Statement of the American Civil Liberties Union
Before the U.S. Senate Committee on

Homeland Security & Governmental Affairs

Hearing on

"Oversight of Federal Programs for
Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"

Tuesday, September 9, 2014 at 10:30 a.m.

Submitted by the
ACLU Washington Legislative Office

For further information, contact Kanya Bennett, Legislative Counsel, at kbennett@aclu.org.

The ACLU report, War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing, is
available here: https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/assets/us4-warcomeshome-
report-web-rel1.pdf.
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The American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) commends the U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland
Security & Governmental Affairs for holding this hearing on "Oversight of Federal Programs for
Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement." For nearly 100 years, the ACLU has been our nation's

guardian of liberty, working in courts, legislatures, and communities to defend and preserve the

individual rights and liberties that the Constitution and the laws of the United States guarantee

everyone in this country. The ACLU takes up the toughest civil liberties cases and issues to defend all

people from government abuse and overreach. With more than a million members, activists, and

supporters, the ACLU is a nationwide organization that fights tirelessly in all 50 states, Puerto Rico, and

Washington, DC, for the principle that every individual's rights must be protected equally under the law,
regardless of race, religion, gender, sexual orientation, disability, or national origin.

Consistent with this mission, the ACLU is pleased to have this opportunity to submit testimony

on the subject of federal programs that provide state and local law enforcement with military weapons

and equipment. We have particular concerns with federal programs, including the Department of

Defense 1033 Program, the Department of Justice Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant
Program, and the Department of Homeland Security Grant Program, that have resulted in the

militarization of American policing. Our concerns are shared in our recent report, War Comes Home: The

Excessive Militarization of American Policing,' which is submitted with this statement. The report

contains recommendations for the Congress, which we continue to refine as we learn more about these

federal programs and the military tactics and equipment recently used in Ferguson, Missouri.

Militarized Policing in Ferguson, Missouri

As the nation watched Ferguson, Missouri, in the aftermath of the death of Michael Brown, it

saw a highly and dangerously militarized response by law enforcement. Media reports indicate that the

Ferguson Police Department responded to protests and demonstrations with "armored vehicles, noise-

based crowd-control devices, shotguns, M4 rifles like those used by forces in Iraq and Afghanistan,
rubber-coated pellets and tear gas."

2 Protestors were denied the right to assemble and a curfew was

instituted. Almost a dozen reporters were arrested while exercising their First Amendment rights and

other journalists reported being harassed and physically removed by police
3

Veterans from the Iraq and Afghanistan wars expressed horror and shock that they, while on

active duty overseas, were less heavily-armed and combative then the local police in Ferguson.'
Domestic and international media equated the images from Ferguson to familiar ones from combat

zones in Iraq and Gaza. Law enforcement's response in Ferguson gave pause to many, and brought the

issue of police militarization to national attention, especially in Washington, where President Obama

said "[t]here is a big difference between our military and our local law enforcement, and we don't want

those lines blurred."5

We appreciate the Congressional concern over the militarized response in Ferguson. Senator
Claire McCaskill called for immediate de-militarization of the situation in Ferguson.' Senator Rand Paul

described the need to differentiate a "police response and a military response."' Numerous House

Members from across the country and from both parties also expressed dismay at the scenes from the

St. Louis suburb. Representative Emanuel Cleaver, representing Kansas City, Missouri, commented that

recent events in the small town reminded him more of "Fallujah than Ferguson." In Southern California,
Representative Duncan Hunter, a military veteran and member of the House Armed Services Committee

said, "(t]he idea that state and local police departments need tactical vehicles and MRAPs with gun
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turrets is excessive. Certain resources are designed and manufactured for a military mission-and it
should stay that way."

Representatives Hank Johnson and Raul Labrador have announced plans to introduce legislation
which would respond directly to concerns of militarized policing like those in Ferguson. The legislation
will address the Department of Defense 1033 Program that provides surplus military-grade property to
state and local law enforcement agencies at no charge, which cities like Ferguson are using In the past
two years, the 1033 Program has provided St. Louis County law enforcement agencies, including the
Ferguson Police Department, with military-grade vehicles, military rifles, night vision equipment, an
explosive ordinance robot, and more.

Militarized Policing and the War on Drugs

Militarized policing is not limited to situations like those in Ferguson or emergency situations-
like riots, barricade and hostage scenarios, and active shooter or sniper situations-that Special
Weapons And Tactics (SWAT) were originally created for in the late 1960s. Rather, SWAT teams are
now overwhelmingly used to serve search warrants in drug investigations, with the number of these
teams having grown substantially over the past few decades. Dr. Peter Kraska has estimated that the
number of SWAT teams in small towns grew from 20% in the 1980s to 80% in the mid-2000s, and that as
of the late 1990s, almost 90% of larger cities had them. The number of SWAT raids per year grew from
3,000 in the 1980s to 45,000 in the mid-2000sY

Our report, War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing, found that 79%
of the incidents reviewed involved the use of a SWAT team to search a person's home, and more than
60% of the cases involved searches for drugs. We also found that more often in drug investigations,
violent tactics and equipment were used. The use of a SWAT team to execute a search warrant
essentially amounts to the use of paramilitary tactics to conduct domestic criminal investigations in
searches of people's homes. This sentiment is shared by Dr. Kraska, who has concluded that "[SWAT
teams have] changed from being a periphery and strictly reactive component of police departments to a
proactive force actively engaged in fighting the drug war." 4

The ACLU report highlighted the story of Jose Guerena, a 26-year-old Iraq war veteran, who was
shot 22 times and killed by a SWAT team while they were raiding neighborhood homes in search of
drugs. Mr. Guerena was sleeping after having worked the graveyard shift at the Asarco Mission mine in
Tucson, Arizona. At 9:30 a.m., his wife woke him because she heard strange noises and saw the outline
of a man standing outside the window. Mr. Guerena asked his wife to take their 4-year-old son and hide
in a closet. With the safety on, Mr. Guerena took his rifle and went to investigate. A SWAT team fired 71
shots at Mr. Guerena, with 22 entering his body. He died on his kitchen floor without medical attention.
No drugs were found in the Guerenas' home

Just as the War on Drugs has disproportionately impacted people and communities of color, we
have found that the use of paramilitary weapons and tactics also primarily impacts people of color. Of
the people impacted by SWAT deployments for warrants, at least 54% were minorities. When data was
examined by agency (and with local population taken into consideration), racial disparities in SWAT
deployments were extreme, In every agency, African Americans were disproportionately more likely to
be impacted by a SWAT raid than whites, sometimes substantially so, For example, in Allentown,
Pennsylvania, African Americans were nearly 24 times more likely to be impacted by a SWAT raid than
whites were, and in Huntington, West Virginia, African Americans were 37 times more likely. Further, in
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Ogden, Utah, African Americans were 40 times more likely to be impacted by a SWAT raid than whites
were.

The ACLU report featured the story of Tarika Wilson, a 26-year-old African American mother
who was shot and killed by SWAT officers while she was holding her infant son. Ms. Wilson was not the
suspect. The SWAT team had been looking for Ms. Wilson's boyfriend on suspicion of drug dealing when
they raided Ms. Wilson's rented house on the Southside of Lima, Ohio, the only city with a significant
African- American population in a region of farmland."

Military Equipment Used by State and Local Law Enforcement

The military-style equipment, weapons, and tactics being used to conduct ordinary law
enforcement activities best demonstrate militarized policing in the United States. We should be
concerned that the equipment, weapons, and tactics that could be acquired and used include:

" Armored Personnel Carriers (APCs), Mine Resistant Ambush Protected vehicles (MRAPs), and
other military vehicles that were created to transport infantry and provide protection from
shrapnel and small arms fire on the battlefield; it is estimated that 500 law enforcement
agencies have received MRAPs through the Department of Defense's 1033 Program;

" Automatic weapons that are .50 caliber or greater and ammunition; through 1033, police have
received magazines that carry 100 rounds of M-16 ammunition, which allow officers to fire
continuously three times longer than usual;

" Drones that are armored, weaponized, or both, and have been historically used to locate and kill
enemy fighters in conflicts abroad;20

" Aircraft that are combat configured; since 2006, more than 500 military aircraft have been
distributed through 1033;'

" Flash-bang grenades, sometimes referred to generically as a "distraction device," an explosive
device that is used to distract the occupants of a building while a SWAT team is attempting to
secure the scene;

22

" Silencers, which soldiers use during raids and sniper attacks to muffle gunfire; police in 38 states
have received silencers through 1033;23

" Long Range Acoustic Devises (LRADs), which were used in Ferguson to respond to protests in the
aftermath of the Michael Brown shooting, and may cause permanent hearing loss;

" Battering rams, "a large and heavy piece of wood or other material that is used to hit and break
through walls and doors,"25 which is nearly always carried on deployments, and is the primary
tool used to breach doors and windows;26

" Battle Dress Uniforms (BDUs), fatigues that were designed for use by the U.S. Army throughout
the 1980s and 1990s, that are typically worn with combat helmets when SWAT teams deploy;
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the ACLU documented a total of 15,054 items of battle uniforms or personal protective
equipment received by 63 responding agencies during the years 2011-2012;27 and

e Training received by tactical teams, which often instructs law enforcement on how to develop a
"warrior" mentality.

Federal Programs that Contribute to Militarized Policing

The militarization of American policing has occurred as a result of federal programs that use
equipment transfers and funding to encourage aggressive enforcement of the War on Drugs by state
and local police agencies.

Department of Defense 1033 Program

The 1033 Program, launched in the late 1980s during the height of the so-called War on Drugs,
authorizes the Department of Defense to transfer military equipment to local law enforcement
agencies.29 This program, enacted as part of the 1989 National Defense Authorization Act, initially
authorized the transfer of equipment that was "suitable for use by such agencies in counterdrug
activities." In 1996, Congress made the program permanent and expanded the program's scope to
require that preference be given to transfers made for the purpose of "counterdrug and
counterterrorism activities." 1 There are few limitations or requirements imposed on agencies that
participate in the 1033 Program" In addition, equipment transferred under the 1033 Program is free to
receiving agencies and, significantly, 36% of the property recently transferred was brand new,33

The Department of Defense operates the 1033 Program through the Defense Logistics Agency's
(DLA) Law Enforcement Support Office (LESO), whose motto is "from warfighter to crimefighter."
According to LESO, the program has transferred $4.3 billion worth of equipment through the 1033
Program 3 Today, the 1033 Program includes more than 17,000 federal and state law enforcement
agencies from all U.S. states and territories. The amount of military equipment being used by local and
state police agencies has increased dramatically-the value of equipment transferred though the
program went from $1 million in 1990 to $324 million in 1995 and to nearly $450 million in 2013."

Department of Homeland Security (DHS) Grant Program

The main source of DHS funding to state and local law enforcement is the Homeland Security
Grant Program (HSGP) and its two main components, the State Homeland Security Program (SHSP) and
the Urban Areas Security Initiative (UASI) 3 Both grant programs require recipients to dedicate at least
25% of grant funds to "terrorism prevention-related law enforcement activities," though that phrase
does not appear to be clearly defined.37 The stated justification for DHS grants to state and local law
enforcement is to support efforts to protect against terrorism, but even DHS acknowledges that it has a
larger mission, which includes ordinary law enforcement activities. In 2010, DHS announced a new
anticrimee campaign," which appears to have a minimal nexus to terrorism prevention,38 but allows
police departments to stockpile specialized equipment in the name of anti-terror readiness.
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Department of Justice (DOJ) Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (Byrne JAG)
Program

DOJ plays an important role in the militarization of the police through programs such as the
Byrne JAG Program. Established in 1988, the program, originally called the Edward Byrne Memorial State
and Local Law Enforcement Assistance Program, provides states and local units of government with
funding to improve the functioning of their criminal justice system and to enforce drug laws. JAG
funding can be used for a number of purposes, including indigent defense and drug treatment.
However, JAG grantees spend much more of their funding on law enforcement than on other program
areas.

Between April 2012 and March 2013, JAG grantees spent 64% of their JAG funding on law
enforcement. In contrast, grantees spent 9% on courts, including both prosecution and indigent
defense, and a mere 5% on drug treatment and 6% on crime prevention and education.39 Grantees use a
portion of JAG funds allocated to law enforcement to purchase numerous types of weapons. In 2012-
2013, state and local agencies used JAG funds to purchase hundreds of lethal and less-lethal weapons,
tactical vests, and body armor 40

It is equally clear that the DOJ's Byrne JAG funding is being used to conduct unnecessarily
aggressive activities in drug cases. Approximately 21% of all law enforcement JAG funds go to task
forces, the majority of which are drug task forces, which routinely employ paramilitary tactics in drug
investigations Byrne JAG drug task forces have been widely criticized for incentivizing unnecessarily
aggressive, often militarized, tactics-particularly in communities of color.42 As of 2011, 585 multi-
jurisdictional task forces were funded through the JAG program

Lack of Federal Oversight

The militarization of policing in the United States has occurred with almost no public oversight.
The federal agencies implementing programs that provide state and local law enforcement with military
weapons and equipment, and the Congressional committees charged with oversight of the agencies,
have offered limited accounting of these programs. The lack of federal oversight is a reflection of only
sporadic SWAT data collection and reporting at the state and local levels. Additionally, there is no
federal agency mandated to collect information related to local law enforcement use of SWAT. The
Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS), an ideal outlet for such data collection, does not collect information
pertaining to incidents of SWAT deployment, uses of military weapons or tactics in connection with
such deployments, or the underlying purposes of such deployments.44

Some oversight of the 1033 Program exists, with the Department of Defense Law Enforcement
Support Office (LESO) state coordinators providing limited accountability. It appears these state
coordinators rarely deny requests for equipment and cannot impose consequences for overly aggressive
use of equipment. There appears to be no requirement that the Department of Defense make any
certification to Congress regarding the performance or impact of the Program. In addition, agencies are
permitted to transfer equipment obtained through the 1033 Program to other agencies. The ACLU
uncovered numerous examples of state and local law enforcement agencies transferring equipment that
they had obtained through the 1033 Program. There do not appear to be any limitations on or oversight
of this practice 4
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There is virtually no oversight over DHS support to state and local law enforcement through the
Homeland Security Grant Program 46 In 2013, DHS distributed nearly a billion dollars to state and local
law enforcement agencies through HSGP to "enhance the ability of states, territories, and Federally
recognized tribes to prevent, protect against, respond to, and recover from potential terrorist acts and
other hazards."" As discussed above, however, this money was often spent on ordinary law
enforcement activities. Senator Tom Coburn conducted an investigation into DHS funding to state and
local law enforcement agencies in 2012. Senator Coburn concluded, that "taxpayer money spent on
homeland security grant programs has not always been spent in ways obviously linked to terrorism or
preparedness" and that "[DHS] has done very little oversight of the program, allowing cities to spend the
money on almost anything they want, as long as it has broad ties to terror prevention.""

There is also minimal oversight over expenditures of DOJ funds. The Bureau of Justice Assistance
(BJA) conducts some oversight over JAG funds, and has been strengthening its oversight in recent
months, particularly with regard to potential use of JAG funds to subsidize racially biased marijuana
possession arrests. However, there is virtually no oversight over weapons expenditures or use of
paramilitary tactics in drug investigations.49

Recommendations for Congress

The federal government should take the lead by reining in programs that incentivize local police
to engage in excessively militarized tactics, especially in drug cases. The federal government holds the
purse strings, and restricting the flow of federal funds and military-grade equipment into states and
localities, and/or conditioning funds on the appropriate use of such equipment and training, would
significantly reduce the overuse of hyper-aggressive tactics and military-grade tools in local
communities.

We make the following recommendations, which we will continue to refine as we learn more
about these federal programs and in light of the military tactics and equipment recently used in
Ferguson:

(1) Congress should condition state and local law enforcement agencies' receipt of federal funds on
an agreement not to use the funds to purchase automatic or semi-automatic rifles, APCs, or
other military weapons and equipment not suitable for law enforcement purposes. This
condition should be applied to grants made through the Department of Homeland Security's
Homeland Security Grant Program, the Department of Justice's Byrne JAG Program, and all
other funding streams through which money is transferred from the federal government to
state and law enforcement agencies.

(2) Congress should impose strict limits on the 1033 Program, including prohibiting the transfer of
automatic or semi-automatic rifles, APCs, or other military weapons and equipment not suitable
for law enforcement purposes; eliminating the preference for "counter-drug" operations; and
requiring the Secretary of Defense to submit an annual written certification that each agency
participating in the 1033 Program has provided documentation accounting for all equipment
transferred to the agency. The Secretary of Defense should be required to prohibit additional
transfers to any agency for which the Secretary cannot provide such certification.

(3) Congress should require state and local law enforcement to use Byrne JAG and Homeland
Security Grant Program dollars to purchase body cameras for SWAT officers. Body cameras



274

would create a public record of SWAT deployments and serve as a check against unnecessarily
aggressive tactics. Body cameras can be distinguished from other privacy-invading cameras in
public places because of their potential to serve as a check on police overreach. Any policy
requiring SWAT officers to wear body cameras should incorporate rigorous safeguards regarding
data retention, use, access, and disclosure, Body cameras cannot be the only check on
militarized policing, and should be coupled with other reforms to federal programs.

(4) Because militarized policing is being used to carry out the War on Drugs, Congress should
investigate whether the Byrne JAG program is skewing police priorities, in particular toward
increasing low-level drug arrests. In addition, Congress should encourage DOJ, and specifically
BJA, to issue clear guidance to State Administering Agencies (SAAs) and local law enforcement
agencies affirming that JAG priorities include eliminating unnecessary incarceration while
promoting public safety and reducing unwarranted racial disparities in arrest rates. Congress
should also require BJA to mandate that grantees and sub-grantees (agencies that receive
funding directly from BJA and agencies that receive funding through an SAA, respectively)
include the following data in their quarterly and annual reports:

(a) Demographic data, specifically, race, age, gender, and ethnicity for all arrests
reported. Race data should include the following categories: white, Black or African
American, American Indian and Alaska Native, Asian, and Native Hawaiian and other
Pacific Islander. Ethnicity data should indicate whether or not the arrestee was
Hispanic/Latino;
(b) The address/location of all arrests reported;
(c) The total number of individuals who reside in the area over which the sub-grantee
exercises jurisdiction, as well as the racial demographics of this population; and
(d) Offense category for drug arrests, specifically, to differentiate drug sale or trafficking
arrests from drug possession arrests. Type of drug should also be reported (e.g., X
cocaine sale arrests or X marijuana possession arrests).

(5) As militarized policing appears to be carried out in a racially biased way, Congress should pass
the End Racial Profiling Act, which would require state or local governmental entities or state,
local, or tribal law enforcement agencies that apply for grants under the Byrne JAG Program and
the Cops on the Beat Program to certify that they maintain adequate policies and procedures for
eliminating racial profiling and have eliminated any existing practices that permit or encourage
racial profiling.

Conclusion

American policing has become excessively militarized through the use of weapons and tactics
designed for the battlefield. Militarization unfairly impacts people of color and undermines individual
liberties, and it has been allowed to happen in the absence of any meaningful public discussion or
federal oversight. The use of paramilitary weapons and tactics to conduct ordinary law enforcement-
especially to wage the failed War on Drugs and most aggressively in communities of color-has no place
in contemporary society. It is not too late to change course. Through greater transparency, more
oversight, policies that encourage restraint, and limitations on federal incentives, we can foster a
policing culture that honors its mission to protect and serve, not to wage war.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
cross the country, heavily armed Special Weapons

and Tactics (SWAT) teams are forcing their way into

people's homes in the middle of the night, often deploying

explosive devices such as flashbang grenades to temporarily

blind and deafen residents, simply to serve a search warrant

on the suspicion that someone may be in possession of

a small amount of drugs. Neighborhoods are not war

zones, and our police officers should not be treating us

like wartime enemies. However, the ACLU encountered

this type of story over and over when studying the

militarization of state and local law enforcement agencies.

This investigation gave us data to corroborate a trend we

have been noticing nationwide: American policing has

become unnecessarily and dangerously militarized, in

large part through federal programs that have armed state

and local law enforcement agencies with the weapons

and tactics of war, with almost no public discussion or

oversight. Using these federal funds, state and local law

enforcement agencies have amassed military arsenals

purportedly to wage the failed War on Drugs, the

battlegrounds of which have disproportionately been in

communities of color. But these arsenals are by no means

free of cost for communities. Instead, the use of hyper-

aggressive tools and tactics results in tragedy for civilians

and police officers, escalates the risk of needless violence,

destroys property, and undermines individual liberties.

This report provides a snapshot of the realities of

paramilitary policing, building on a body of existing work

demonstrating that police militarization is a pervasive

problem. Analyzing both existing secondary source

materials and primary source data uncovered through the

ACLU's public records investigation, this report examines

the use of SWAT teams by state and local law enforcement

agencies and other aspects of militaristic policing. As

explained in the Methodology section, our statistical

analysis included more than 800 SWAT deployments

conducted by 20 law enforcement agencies during the years

2011-2012.

SWAT was created to deal with emergency situations such

as hostage, barricade and active shooter scenarios. Over

time, however, law enforcement agencies have moved away

from this original purpose and are increasingly using these

paramilitary squads to search people's homes for drugs.

Aggressive enforcement of the War on Drugs has lost

its public mandate, as 67 percent of Americans think

the government should focus more on treatment than

on policing and prosecuting drug users.' This waning

public support is warranted, as evidence continues to

document how the War on Drugs has destroyed millions

of lives, unfairly impacted communities of color, made

drugs cheaper and more potent, caused countless deaths

of innocent people caught up in drug war-related armed

conflict, and failed to eliminate drug dependence and

addiction. The routine use of heavily armed SWAT teams

to search people's homes for drugs, therefore, means that

law enforcement agencies across the country are using this

hyper-aggressive form of domestic policing to fight a war

that has waning public support and has harmed, much

more than helped, communities.

2 American Civil Liberties Union
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SWAT raids are undoubtedly violent events: numerous

(often 20 or more) officers armed with assault rifles

and grenades approach a home, break down doors and _

windows (often causing property damage), and scream for

the people inside to get on the floor (often pointing their -

guns at them). During the course of this investigation,

the ACLU determined that SWAT deployments often

and unnecessarily entailed the use of violent tactics and =

equipment, including Armored Personnel Carriers (APCs),

and that the use of these tactics and equipment often

increased the risk of property damage and bodily harm.

Unnecessarily aggressive SWAT raids can have disastrous

consequences, including injury and death. The ACLU also

uncovered numerous instances in whic1 SWAT teams

deployed whe there were children present (and some in -

which the SWAT team knew in advance that children would

be present).

To scale back the militarization of police, it is important to

document how law enforcement agencies have stockpiled

their arsenals. Law enforcement agencies have become

equipped to carry out these SWAT missions in part by

federal programs such as the Department of Defense's 1033

Program, the Department of Homeland Security's grants

to local law enforcement agencies, and the Department of

Justice's Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant

(JAG) Program, each of which is examined in this report.

De-escalating militarized policing will also require

analysis of how the presence of these weapons and tactics

has impacted policing culture. Our analysis shows that

the militarization of American policing is evident in the

training that police officers receive, which encourages them

to adopt a "warrior" mentality and think of the people

they are supposed to serve as enemies, as well as in the

equipment they use, such as battering rams, flashbang

grenades, and APCs. This shift in culture has been buoyed

by the U.S. Supreme Court's weakening of the Fourth

Amendment (which protects the right to privacy in one's

home) through a series of decisions that have given the

police increased authority to force their way into people's

homes, often in drug cases.

Additionally, solving the problem of police militarization

requires discussion of how SWAT teams should be

Militarization of policing
encourages officers to
adopt a "warrior" mentality
and think of the people they
are supposed to serve as
enemies.
appropriately used and when their deployment is

counterproductive and dangerous. Even though

paramilitary policing in the form of SWAT teams was

created to deal with emergency scenarios such as hostage

or barricade situations, the use of SWAT to execute search

warrants in drug investigations has become commonplace

and made up the overwhelming majority of incidents

the ACLU reviewed-79 percent of the incidents the

ACLU studied involved the use of a SWAT team to search

a person's home, and more than 60 percent of the cases

involved searches for drugs. The use of a SWAT team to

execute a search warrant essentially amounts to the use

of paramilitary tactics to conduct domestic criminal

investigations in searches of people's homes.

War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing 3



The use of SWAT teams to serve search warrants could

perhaps be justified if there were reason to believe that

these situations truly presented a genuine threat to officer

safety, but that did not appear to be the case from the

documents that the ACLU examined; of the incidents

in which officers believed a weapon would be present,

a weapon (typically a firearm such as a handgun but

rarely an assault rifle) was actually found at the scene

in only 35 percent of cases. Even when officers believed

a weapon was likely to be present, that belief was often

unsubstantiated, Unfortunately, reasonable standards for

deploying SWAT teams appear to be virtually nonexistent.
Further, given that almost half of American households

An estimated 500 law
enforcement agencies have
received Mine Resistant
Ambush Protected (MRAP)
vehicles built to withstand
armor-piercing roadside
bombs.

have guns, use of a SWAT team could almost always be

justified if the "presence of a firearm" was the sole factor

determining whether to deploy.' However, because the use

of SWAT increases the likelihood that the occupants will

use weapons to defend themselves, which increases the

risk of violence, presence of a weapon alone should not

automatically result in a SWAT deployment.

These problems have been allowed to occur in the absence

of public oversight. Data collection has been sparse and

inadequate: among the law enforcement agencies studied,

the ACLU found that data collecting and reporting in the

context of SWAT was at best sporadic and at worst virtually

nonexistent.

In addition, there is typically no single entity at the local,

state, or federal level responsible for ensuring that SWAT is

appropriately restrained and that policing does not become

excessively militarized. Maryland passed a law in 2010

requiring local law enforcement agencies to submit regular

reports on their use of SWAT, but that law will sunset

this year. Utah passed a similar law this year, which looks

promising, but much more oversight is needed.

Attorney General Eric H. Holder, Jr., has announced broad

criminal justice reforms, including guidelines to curtail

the use of mandatory minimum sentencing laws by federal

prosecutors in certain drug cases and a $4.75 million

project funded by the federal government and designed

to ease mistrust between local police departments and

minority communities by collecting and studying data on

searches, arrests, and case outcomes in order to help assess

the impact of possible bias. These developments have real
potential to reduce America's excessive reliance on overly

aggressive approaches to policing and punishing drug

crimes, but there is a danger that these federally-funded

efforts could be undermined by the federal government's

role in subsidizing the use of paramilitary weapons and

tactics in localities, particularly in many communities

of color. Without rethinking its role in militarizing local

police departments, the federal government may end up

sabotaging the very same reforms it is championing.

From our review of both primary and secondary source

materials, we are able to present two sets of bndings: one

set of general findings based on our review of the existing
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research, which our data supports, and one set of time

bound specific findings from our statistical analysis of the

raw data we collected in connection with our investigation.

Our general findings, based on our review of existing

research and supported by our data, are the following:

! Policing-particularly through the use of paramilitary

teams-in the United States today has become

excessively militarized, mainly through federal

programs that create incentives for state and local

police to use unnecessarily aggressive weapons and

tactics designed for the battlefield. For example, the

ACLU documented a total of 15,054 items of battle

uniforms or personal protective equipment received

by 63 responding agencies during the relevant time

period, and it is estimated that 500 law enforcement

agencies have received Mine Resistant Ambush

Protected (MRAP) vehicles built to withstand armor-

piercing roadside bombs through the Department of

Defense's 1033 Program

2, The militarization of policing in the United States has

occurred with almost no public oversight. Not a single

law enforcement agency in this investigation provided

records containing all of the information that the

ACLU believes is necessary to undertake a thorough

examination of police militarization. Some agencies
provided records that were nearly totally lacking in

important information. Agencies that monitor and

provide oversight over the militarization of policing

are virtually nonexistent.

Our more specific findings from the statistical analysis we

conducted of time-bound raw data received in connection

with this investigation are the following:

3. SWAT teams were often deployed-unnecessarily and
aggressively-to execute search warrants in low-level

drug investigations; deployments for hostage or
barricade scenarios occurred in only a small number

of incidents. The majority (79 percent) of SWAT

deployments the ACLU studied were for the purpose

of executing a search warrant, most commonly in drug

investigations. Only a small handful of deployments (7

percent) were for hostage, barricade, or active shooter

scenarios.

a The use of paramilitary weapons and tactics primarily

impacted people of color; when paramilitary tactics

were used in drug searches, the primary targets were

people of color, whereas when paramilitary tactics

were used in hostage or barricade scenarios, the

primary targets were white. Overall, 42 percent of

people impacted by a SWAT deployment to execute

a search warrant were Black and 12 percent were

Latino. This means that of the people impacted by

deployments for warrants, at least 54 percent were

minorities. Of the deployments in which all the people

impacted were minorities, 68 percent were in drug

cases, and 61 percent of all the people impacted by

SWAT raids in drug cases were minorities. In addition,
the incidents we studied revealed stark, often extreme,

racial disparities in the use of SWAT locally, especially

in cases involving search warrants.
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SWAT deployments often and unnecessarily entailed

the use of violent tactics and equipment, including

armored personnel carriers; use of violent tactics and

equipment was shown to increase the risk of bodily

harm and property damage. Of the incidents studied

in which SWAT was deployed to search for drugs in

a person's home, the SWAT teams either forced or

probably forced entry into a person's home using a

battering ram or other breaching device 65 percent

of the time. For drug investigations, the SWAT teams

studied were almost twice as likely to force entry into

a person's home than not, and they were more than

twice as likely to use forced entry in drug investigations

than in other cases. In some instances, the use of

violent tactics and equipment caused property damage,

injury, and/or death.

Reform must be systemic; the
problems of overly aggressive
policing are cultural and
cannot be solved by merely
identifying a few "bad apples"
or dismissing the problem as
a few isolated incidents.
Reform must be systemic; the problems of overly aggressive

policing are cultural and cannot be solved by merely

identifying a few "bad apples" or dismissing the problem as

a few isolated incidents.

To begin to solve the problem of overly militarized

policing, reform must happen at all levels of government

that have contributed to this trend.

The federal government should take the lead by reining

in the programs that create incentives for local police

to engage in excessively militarized tactics, especially

in drug cases. The federal government holds the purse

strings, and easing the flow of federal funds and military-

grade equipment into states and localities would have

a significant impact on the overuse of hyper-aggressive

tactics and military grade tools in local communities.

Additionally, state legislatures and municipalities should

impose meaningful restraints on the use of SWAT.

SWAT deployments should be limited to the kinds of

scenarios for which these aggressive measures were

originally intended: barricade, hostage, and active shooter

situations. Rather than allow a SWAT deployment in

any case that is deemed (for whatever reason the officers

determine) to be "high risk," the better practice would

be for law enforcement agencies to have in place clear

standards limiting SWAT deployments to scenarios that are

truly "high risk"
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SWAT teams should never be deployed based solely on

probable cause to believe drugs are present, even if they

have a warrant to search a home. In addition, SWAT teams

should not equate the suspected presence of drugs with a

threat of violence. SWAT deployment for warrant service

is appropriate only if the police can demonstrate, before

deployment, that ordinary law enforcement officers cannot

safely execute a warrant without facing an imminent threat
of serious bodily harm. In making these determinations, it

is important to take into consideration the fact that use of

a SWAT team can escalate rather than ameliorate potential

violence; law enforcement should take appropriate

precautions to avoid the use of SWAT whenever possible.

In addition, all SWAT deployments, regardless of the

underlying purpose, should be proportional-not all

situations call for a SWAT deployment consisting of 20

heavily armed officers in an APC, and partial deployments

should be encouraged when appropriate.

Local police departments should develop their own

internal policies calling for appropriate restraints on the

use of SWAT and should avoid all training programs that

encourage a "warrior" mindset.

Finally, the public has a right to know how law enforcement

agencies are policing its communities and spending its

tax dollars. The militarization of American policing has

occurred with almost no oversight, and it is time to shine

a bright light on the policies, practices, and weaponry that

have turned too many of our neighborhoods into war

zones.
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METHODOLOGY
his report is intended to provide a snapshot of

the militarization of policing, a little-understood

phenomenon that has not been adequately studied.

It includes analysis of both existing secondary source

materials and primary source data uncovered through the

ACLU's public records investigation, which is described

below.

On March 6, 2013, the ACLU sent public records requests

to more than 260 law enforcement agencies in 25 states

(we later added the District of Columbia and a number

of cities in a 26' state). We asked the law enforcement

agencies to produce all incident reports (or other records)

documenting each time a SWAT team was deployed

between 2011 and 2012'-with such incident reports

breaking down SWAT deployments by suspected crime,

requesting agency, and purpose for the deployment-as

well as any post-deployment documents relating to the

use of no-knock warrants in conjunction with the SWAT

deployment or the use of force during the deployment,

including documentation relating to any injuries/deaths

at the scene of the SWAT operation. As of September 30,

2013, we had received 3,844 records in response to these

requests.'

In order to analyze the information contained in these

records, we first identified the type of document (e.g.,

SWAT incident report, training document, grant request,

1033 record, etc.). For each document type, we identified

several individual data points to collect.

For each SWAY deployment, we considered the following:

u The number, race, ethnicity, and sex of people

impacted

a The number of children present, if any

The number of mentally ill civilians impacted,

if any

The number of officer deaths/injuries, if any

v Whether forcible entry was made

a Whether a flashbang grenade or other distraction

device was used

u The purpose of the SWAT deployment (e.g, to

execute a search warrant, in response to a barricade,

hostage, or active shooter scenario, etc.)

n In search warrant cases, whether the warrant was a

no-knock warrant

o Whether the deployment was in connection with a

drug offense

a Whether weapons were believed to be present

a Whether weapons were found

* Whether drugs and/or other contraband were

found

n Whether the deployment resulted in property

damage

For weapons transfers and federal grants, we considered the

following:

a The amount and type of equipment received

a The type of grant program being applied for

s The amount of funding requested/received

an Whether the justification provided for the grant was

related to drugs or terrorism

Some SWAT incident reports specifically include some

form of check box or tick box allowing for a simple yes-

or-no answer to one or more of the above questions (e.g.,

the incident report indicated whether a distraction device

was employed by expressly requiring law enforcement

personnel to check a box indicating "Yes" or "No").

When reports include such boxes, it is straightforward

to transform the information contained in the incident
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reports received into a coherent categorical variable

representing the various responses of law enforcement

personnel to the above questions.

The vast majority of the incident reports considered,

however, did not consistently and systematically document

information in such an easily transcribable manner, instead

communicating or expressing answers-if any at all-to

the above questions in a textual narrative (often located at

the end of the incident report). It is, of course, relatively

more difficult to generate a categorical variable from purely

narrative text, and, in particular, one must decide how

to deal with narratives that are silent or ambiguous with

respect to one or more of the questions posed above.

For these types of incident reports, the following coding

procedure was employed: If the narrative affirmatively

answers one of the preceding questions, then the relevant

categorical variable is coded as "Yes" (e.g., if the narrative

explicitly indicates that a flashbang grenade was used

during the SWAT operation, then the "Was a Distraction

Device Used" variable is coded as "Yes"). Likewise, if the

narrative explicitly answers one of the above questions in

the negative, then the relevant variable is coded as "No.'

Further, if the narrative strongly suggests a positive answer

to one of the preceding questions (eg., with respect to the

question of whether forcible entry was made, the incident

report refers to extensive damage to the front door),

then the variable is coded as "Likely Yes." Importantly,

if the narrative is silent or ambiguous with respect to

one of the above questions, then the relevant variable

is coded as "Likely No," chased on the theory that police

officers are unlikely to affirmatively state in an incident

report that a particular action was not undertaken. With

respect to the use of a distraction device, for instance,

police officers are unlikely, arguably, to expressly write

down or indicate in the incident report that a distraction

device was not used (when a distraction device was, in

fact, not used at any point during the SWAT operation)

It is simply too time-consuming or otherwise costly for

police officers, in creating a post-deployment narrative;

to mention all of the possible actions not undertaken

during the SWAT operation; i.e., the narrative will contain

mainly a description of what was done as opposed to

what was not done. Finally, if the narrative is simply left

blank-occurring with surprisingly high frequency in the

incident reports considered, then the relevant categorical

variable is coded as "Unknown." No inferences are drawn

in this instance. In the discussion that follows, data that was

captured as "Likely Yes" or "Likely No" is described as being

"probably" or "probably not" true.

To ensure that certain results are not merely a function

of a small number of observations, the analysis considers

only those law enforcement agencies that produced more

than 15 incident reports in response to the original public

records requests, with the exception of the Bay County

Sheriff's Office, which was included in the analysis for the

purpose of greater geographic diversity. It is important

to note that the data analysis in the report does not seek

to make statistical estimates about the larger universe
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of SWAT deployments nationwide. Rather, the analysis

is descriptive in nature, providing a general picture

of SWAT deployments for this small cross section of

otherwise randomly chosen law enforcement agencies-the

information contained in the documents received is not

used to make more general, broader statements about the

use and impact of SWAT nationwide.

Narrowing the set of local law enforcement agencies that

we considered as described in the preceding paragraph,
the total number of SWAT incidents analyzed is 818, and

these SWAT incidents are distributed over 20 local law

enforcement agencies located in the following II states:

Arkansas, Connecticut, Florida, Georgia, Mississippi,

North Carolina, Pennsylvania, Texas, Utah, Washington

and West Virginia. The agencies were diverse in terms of

type (including municipal police departments, county

sheriff's offices, a police department covering multiple

unincorporated areas, and a state patrol), size of population

covered (ranging from 35,000 to 778,000), region (covering

the Mid-Atlantic, Appalachian, Northeast, South, West,

and Northwest regions of the United States, with the South

most heavily represented), and racial composition (with

Black percentage population ranging from two percent

to 42 percent). The SWAT incidents considered span the

following time period: July 20, 2010, to October 6, 2013,

with the vast majority of incidents occurring in years 2011

and 2012.

than twice as Uketi to force entry into a person's

home when searching for drags than for other

deployments.

For the most part, the data analysis consists of one- and

two-way tabulations of the variables discussed above.

Notably, the analysis treats missing values like other

values, denoting missing or unknown values as "U."

Rather than drop missing values from the calculations,

missing values are explicitly recorded in the tabulations

in order to highlight the substantial degree to which large

sections of the incident reports received from the local law

enforcement agencies are incomplete or simply left blank,

with no explanation or additional reason given for the

missing information.

Also, a significant component of the data analysis

investigates racial disparities in the use and impact of

SWAT deployments. To consider this issue, it is necessary

to classify the "race" of a SWAT deployment in terms of the

race of individuals impacted by SWAT operations (note

that the challenge posed in doing so is that there may be

multiple individuals of varying races impacted in a single

SWAT deployment). This classification is accomplished

in one of two distinct ways. Under the first approach, we

create a variable called "Minority." Minority is defined

here as referring only to Black or Latino individuals; our

definition does not include other minority groups (e.g.,

Asian, Arab, and so forth). Any given SWAT incident is

then described as "All White," meaning that all of those

impacted by a given SWAT deployment were white; "All

Minority," meaning that all of the individuals impacted by

a given SWAT deployment were either Black or Latino; or

"Mixed," meaning that the SWAT incident involved a mix

of minority and non-minority individuals.

Under the second approach, we count the total number of

individuals impacted by a given SWAT incident who were

either white, Black, or Latino. That is, three numbers are

calculated for each SWAT incident: (1) the total number

of whites impacted by the SWAT operation, (2) the total

number of Blacks impacted by the SWAT operation, and

(3) the total number of Latinos impacted by the SWAT

operation. Tabulations are then run, not with respect to

the total number of individual SWAT incidents as above,

but, rather, with respect to the total number of individuals

impacted by SWAT operations. So, for example, when

calculating the frequency of SWAT deployments by race

in a given jurisdiction, under this second approach, we

calculate the percentage of the total number of individuals
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impacted by SWAT operations who are either white,

Black, or Latino. In other words, the total number of

Blacks impacted by SWAT operations in the jurisdiction is

compared to the total number of individuals (of all races)

impacted by SWAT operations.

Under the first approach, the relevant unit of measurement

is the total number of SWAT incidents; under the second

approach, the relevant unit is the total number of

individuals impacted by SWAT operations. Note that

these two measures may generate differing results insofar

as the average number of individuals impacted per SWAT

deployment varies by race. Suppose, for instance, that one

SWAT deployment can be classified as "All White" and

another as "All Minority." Even though there is no racial

disparity with respect to SWAT incidents in this example,

there may still be a racial disparity with respect to the total

number of individuals impacted by SWAT operations if the

total number of individuals impacted in the "All Minority"

SWAT incident is larger than the corresponding number of

individuals impacted in the "All White" SWAT incident.

Racial disparities in SWAT impact rates (as opposed

to the total number of individuals impacted by SWAT

deployments) are also considered. By examining impact

rates, it is possible to control for racial disparities in the

underlying populations impacted by SWAT deployments.

Rates are expressed in terms of individuals impacted by

SWAT deployment per 100,000 individuals. In particular,

to calculate the white, Black, or Latino SWAT impact

rate in a given jurisdiction, the number of white, Black,

or Latino individuals impacted by SWAT deployments is

divided by the total white, Black, or Latino population in

that jurisdiction; the corresponding ratio is then multiplied

by 100,000 to obtain the impact rate per 100,000. In

this report, the measure of racial disparity in a given

jurisdiction in terms of SWAT deployments is calculated

as the ratio of either the Black or Latino impact rate to the

white impact rate. So, for example, a Black/white racial

disparity measure (or ratio) of three implies that the

rate at which Blacks are impacted by SWAT operations

is three times the rate at which whites are impacted by

SWAP operations. Likewise, a Latino/white racial disparity

measure of three implies that the rate at which Latinos are

impacted by SWAT operations is three times the rate at

which whites are impacted by SWAT operations.

We also examined information pertaining to transfers of

military equipment to 63 local law enforcement agencies

located in the following eight states: Arizona, Arkansas,

Connecticut, Delaware, Florida, Georgia, North Carolina,
and Pennsylvania. The report provides totals by agency

for different types of equipment, including bomb suits,

night-vision goggles, drones, shock-cuffs, rifles, cell phone

sniffers, facial recognition technology, forced-entry tools,

biometric devices, utility trucks, APCs, helicopters, GPS

devices, and personal protective armor.

Finally, we considered information pertaining to the type

and amount of state and federal grant awards to 27 local

law enforcement agencies located in the following 13

states: Arizona, Arkansas, Delaware, Florida, Mississippi,

Missouri, Montana, Nebraska, New Hampshire, North

Carolina, Pennsylvania, Texas, and Utah. Grants were

coded to indicate whether the justification for a particular

grant was drug-related ("Yes" or "No") or terrorism-related

("Yes" or "No"). Agencies in our dataset received funding

from the following grant programs, among others: Federal

Department of Homeland Security Grant Programs, the
Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG)

Program, the Department of Justice Community Oriented

Policing Services (COPS) Grant Program, State Homeland

Security Grant Programs, and National Drug Control

Policy State and Local Initiatives.
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INTRODUCTION

magine that you are at home with your family, sleeping

soundly in the early morning hours. You awaken suddenly

to a loud explosion and the sound of glass shattering. A

bright light blinds you and there is a terrible ringing in your

ears. You cannot see anything, but through the ringing you
hear the harrowing sound of your front door being broken

down as your children begin to scream in the next room. As

you come to your senses, you look outside your window and
see what appears to be a tank in your driveway. Suddenly,

people-you have no idea how many-break through

your bedroom door. In the darkness, all you can see is that

they are wearing black and carrying assault rifles, and their

faces are masked. You hear people yelling at you and your

partner to get on the floor and put your hands behind your

back. Your children are still screaming in the next room and

your dog is barking loudly. The people lead you, wearing

whatever you wore to sleep that night, into the living room,

pointing assault rifles at you the entire time. You are ordered

to sit, and someone quickly handcuffs you to the chair.

More people then bring your partner and your children into

the living room at gunpoint. Your dog is still barking, and

one of the people shoots it, killing it nstantl, in front of

you and your children. They then proceed to ransack your

home, breaking down doors and shattering windows. You

can see that the explosion you heard earlier came from a

grenade that now lies near your feet, scorch marks covering

the floor from the blast. They hold you and your family at

gunpoint for the next several hours, refusing to answer any

questions about why they are there or what they are looking

for. Once they have finally left, you find your home in

shambles. Broken glass litters the floor, and doors are broken

from where the police kicked holes in them, Your dog lies

breathless in a pool of its own blood. Tables are overturned,

papers are strewn about, and electronic equipment has been

ripped from the walls and left on the floor. Your partner is

desperately trying to calm your hysterical children,

Unfortunately, this is not a scene from an action movie, and

it did not happen during the course of a protracted battle in

an overseas war. This is the militarization of our state and

local police, and events like this are happening every day in

homes throughout America.
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BACKGROUND

mer can policing has become unnecessarily and

dangerously militarized." For decades, the federal

government has equipped state and local law enforcement

agencies with military weapons and vehicles, as well as

military tactical training, for the (often explicit) purpose of

waging the War on Drugs. Not all communities are equally

impacted by this phenomenon; the disproportionate

impact of the War on Drugs in communities of color has

been well documented." Police militarization can result in

tragedy for both civilians and police officers, escalate the

risks of needless violence, cause the destruction of personal

property, and undermine civil liberties. Significantly, the

militarization of fAmerican policing has been allowed to

occur in the absence of public discourse or oversight.

The militarization of American policing has occurred as

a direct result of federal programs that use equipment

transfers and funding to encourage aggressive enforcement

of the War on Drugs by state and local police agencies. One

such program is the 1033 Program, launched in the 1990s

during the heyday of the War on Drugs, which authorizes

the U.S. Department of Defense to transfer military

equipment to local law enforcement agencies. This

program, originally enacted as part of the 1989 National

Defense Authorization Act, initially authorized the transfer

of equipment that was "suitable for use by such agencies

in counterdrug activities."" In 1996, Congress made the

program permanent and expanded the program's scope to

require that preference be given to transfers made for the

purpose of "counterdrug and counterterrorism activities?'

There are few limitations or requirements imposed

on agencies that participate in the 1033 Program." In

addition, equipment transferred under the 1033 Program is

free to receiving agencies, though they are required to pay

for transport and maintenance. The federal government

requires agencies that receive 1033 equipment to use it

within one year of receipt, so there can be no doubt that

participation in this program creates an incentive for law

enforcement agencies to use military equipment.

"The detection and countering
of the production, trafficking,
and use of illegal drugs is a
high-priority national security
mission of the Department
of Defense."
-Then Secretary of Defense Dick Cheney, 1989"

It is inappropriate for the U.S. military to be actively

supporting the domestic War on Drugs, which has

destroyed millions of lives, unfairly impacted communities

of color, made drugs cheaper and more potent, caused

countless deaths of innocent people caught up in drug

war-related armed conflict, and failed to eliminate drug

dependence and addiction. Even if au argument could be

made that providing local law enforcement with military

equipment for counterdrug purposes ever made sense-

which is dubious-there is no way to justify such policies

today. Indeed, the U.S. Attorney General has suggested that

the drug war has gone too far. Beginning in August 2013,

Attorney General Eric H. Holder, Jr., announced plans to

curtail the use of mandatory minimum sentencing laws

by federal prosecutors in certain drug cases, agreed not to

challenge state laws allowing the medicinal or recreational

use of marijuana, and supported a move by the U.S.

Sentencing Commission to reduce many drug sentences.

The DOJ plays an important role in the militarization of

the police through programs such as the Edward Byrne

Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) program.

Established in 1988, the program, originally called the

Edward Byrne Memorial State and Local Law Enforcement
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Assistance Program, provides states and local units of

government with funding to improve the functioning of

their criminal justice system and to enforce drug laws. JAG

funding can be used for any of the following purposes: -r---

* Lawenforcement

* Courts (prosecution and indigent defense) -
a Crime prevention and education 2'
o Corrections and community corrections

Drug treatment and enforcement

a Program planning, evaluation, and technology _ ,-

o Crime victim and witness programs

However, JAG grantees spend much more of their funding ' - - --

on law enforcement than on other program areas. Between - -- -- -

April 2012 and March 2013, JAG grantees spent 64 percent

of their JAG funding on law enforcement. In contrast, - -

grantees spent 9 percent on courts, including both - -

prosecution and indigent defense, and a mere 5 percent

on drug treatment and 6 percent on crime prevention - -

and education." Grantees use a portion of JAG funds - -

allocated to law enforcement to purchase numerous types of w I

at weapons. In 2012-2011, state and local agencies used--- -

JAG funds to purchase hundreds of lethal and less-lethal
weapons, tactical vests, and body armor -

The militarization phenomenon has gained even greater

zeal since the events of September 11, 2001, the creation -

of the D~epartment of Homeland Security (DHS), and the

declaration of the so-called "War on Terror." Since the early

2000s, the infusion of DHS money and assistance to state

and local law enforcement anti-terrorism work has led to prevention-related law enforcement activities," though

even more police militarization and even greater military- that phrase dues not appear obe clearly defined' The

law enforcement contact, and DHS grants have allowed stated justification for DHS grants to state and local

police departments to stockpile specialized equipment in law enforcement is to support efforts so protect against

the name of anti-terror readiness. terrorism, but even she DHS acknowledges that it has a
larger mission, which includes ordinary law enforcement

The main source of DHS funding to state and local law activities. In 2010, the DHS announced a new anticrimee

enforcement is the Homeland Security Grant Program campaign which appears to have a minimal nexus to

(HSGP) and its two main components, the State Homeland terrorism prevention.

Security Program (SHSP) and the Urban Areas Security

Initiative (UASI)." Both grant programs require recipients By invoking the imagery of war, aggressively funding

to dedicate at least 25 percent of grant funds to "terrorism the enforcement of U.S. drug laws, and creating an over
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hyped fear of siege from within our borders, the federal
government has justified and encouraged the militarization
of local law enforcement. The ACLU found throughout the
course of this investigation that the excessive militarism

in policing, particularly through the use of paramilitary

policing teams, escalates the risk of violence, threatens
individual liberties, and unfairly impacts people of color.

In addition, because use of unnecessarily aggressive

techniques has a documented impact on public confidence

in law enforcement, there is reason to be concerned that

excessive militarization undermines public trust and

community safety as well.

Interestingly, members of the law enforcement community

are far from unified on the topic of police militarization.

Some fully embrace militarism in policing: "We trainers

have spent the past decade trying to ingrain in our students

the concept that the American police officer works a

battlefield every day he patrols his sector,"' The most

common rationale put forth to support the notion that

the police in fact should be militarized is to protect life:

"A warrior cop's mission is to protect every life possible

and to only use force when it's necessary to accomplish

that mission." Others suggest that policing has in fact not

become militarized at all: "Advocates from every corner

of the political compass have produced a mountain of

disinformation about the 'militarization' of American law

enforcement."s Still others express concern that American

policing has become too militarized; Salt Lake City police

chief Chris Burbank recently stated, "We're not the military.

Nor should we look like an invading force coming in."

Diane Goldstein, a retired lieutenant, agrees. Speaking of

the drug war zeal of the 1980s, she stated that "[The] ever-

increasing federalization of what traditionally had been

a state and local law enforcement effort received massive

funding as politicians, presidents and the Drug Czar

increased the rhetoric of war." Even the U.S. Department

of Justice has questioned the wisdom of militarizing local

police departments: "According to the U.S. Department

of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Report on State and

Local Law Enforcement Training Academies (BJS Report),

the majority of police recruits receive their training in

academies with a stress-based military orientation. This

begs the question; is this military model-designed to

prepare young recruits for combat-the appropriate

mechanism for teaching our police trainees how to garner

community trust and partner with citizens to solve crime

and public order problems?""

One of the more dramatic examples of police militarization

is the use of SWAT and other paramilitary teams to

conduct ordinary law enforcement activities" SWAT

teams were created in the late 1960s as "quasi-militaristic"

squads capable of addressing serious and violent situations

that presented imminent threats such as riots, barricade

and hostage scenarios, and active shooter or sniper

situations. The first SWAT team, at the Los Angeles Police

Department, was developed in the wake of a series of

emergency situations in which local police felt unable to

respond as swiftly or as effectively as was necessary SWAT

teams have since expanded in number, and are used with
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Salt Lake City police chief
Chris Burbank recently
stated, "We're not the military.
Nor should we look like an
invading force coming in.
greater frequency and, increasingly, for purposes for which

they were not originally intended-overwhelmingly to

serve search warrants in drug investigations.

Of course, aggressive policing tactics extend well beyond

the scope of this report, and examples of particularly

aggressive policing, in which police officers appear more

as an invading force than as protectors of a community,

abound. Take Paragould, Arkansas, where at a December

2012 town hall meeting, Chief of Police Todd Stovall

announced that police conducting routine patrols would

"be in SWAT gear and have AR15S around their neck."'

He also asserted that the police would be stopping anyone

they wanted to and that the fear of crime in Paragould

gave his officers probable cause to stop anyone at any

time, for any reason or no reason at all. Chief Stovall later

issued a statement reassuring the residents of Paragould

that the police would not be violating their constitutional

rights, but the fact that the Chief of Police felt comfortable

announcing a plan for police officers on routine patrol

to stop and question residents without justification

while dressed in SWAT gear and carrying AR-15s is a

foreboding sign. While unquestionably of grave concern,

routine patrols using SWAT gear, stop-and-frisk, and

other aggressive policing tactics are beyond the scope of

this report. Another important area is the use of military

surveillance equipment and other forms of intelligence

gathering, which also falls outside the scope of this report."

Finally, the militarization of the U.S. border is a critically

important issue; we touch on this in our discussion of the

enormous caches of weapons Arizona law enforcement

agencies have received through the 1033 Program, but the

broader issue of border militarization is also outside the

scope of this report

This report builds on a body of existing work establishing

that police militarization is indeed a problem. For example,

Dr. Peter Kraska, Professor of Justice Studies at Eastern

Kentucky University, has surveyed police departments

across the country on their use of SWAT teams and

estimates that the number of SWAT teams in small towns

grew from 20 percent in the 1980s to 80 percent in the

mid-2000s, and that as of the late 1990s, almost 90 percent

of larger cities had them. He also estimates that the number

of SWAT raids per year grew from 3,000 in the 1980s to

45,000 in the mid-2000s.? David Klinger and Jeff Rojek,

both at the University of Missouri-St. Louis's Department

of Criminology and Criminal Justice, conducted a study

using SWAT data from 1986 to 1998 and found that the

overwhelming number of SWAT deployments studied were

for the purpose of executing a warrant (34,271 for warrant

service, in contrast to 7,384 for a barricaded suspect and

1,180 for hostage-taking cases).

Some scholars have proposed additional analytic

frameworks for examining the militarization of policing.

For example, Abigail R. Hall and Christopher J. Coyne,

both in the Department of Economics of George Mason

University, have developed a "political economy" of the

militarization of policing, In addition, Stephen M. Hill

and Randall R. Beger, both professors in the Political

Science Department at the University of Wisconsin-Eau

Claire, place the issue within an international context,
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arguing that the militarization of domestic policing is part

of a broader "paramilitary policing juggernaut."" Journalist

Radley Balko discusses the issue of police militarization at

length in his recent book "Rise of the Warrior Cop" and

the topic has received considerable, if episodic, attention

in the mainstream media." Our analysis adds to this body

of work by incorporating an analysis of raw data-actual

SWAT incident reports collected from numerous law

enforcement agencies across the country.

From our review of both primary and secondary source

materials, we are able to present two types of findings: one

set of general findings based on our review of the existing

research, which our data supports, and one set of time-

bound specific findings from our statistical analysis of the

raw data we collected in connection with our investigation.

As explained in more detail below, our more general

findings are that policing in the Unites States bas become

excessively militarized and that this militarization has

occurred with almost no transparency, accountability, or

oversight. We also found, based on our analysis of the raw

data we collected, that of the SWAT deployments studied,

(1) the overwhelming majority were for the purpose of

searching people's homes for drugs, (2) troubling racial

disparities existed, and (3) the use of violent tactics and

equipment often resulted in property damage and/or

bodily harm.

American law enforcement can
reverse the militarization trend
in a way that promotes safe and
effective policing strategies
without undermining public
confidence in law enforcement.

This report should not be read as an indictment of the

police generally or of any individual police officers. It is also

not an argument against the use of SWAT in appropriate

circumstances-some scenarios undoubtedly merit an

emergency response, and SWAT teams are often the best

equipped to handle those scenarios. Finally, the report

should not be understood to suggest that the incidents

uncovered during the course of the ACLU's investigation

did not necessarily merit some form of law enforcement

response-many did. Instead, we argue that American law

enforcement can reverse the militarization trend in a way

that promotes safe and effective policing strategies without

undermining public confidence in law enforcement.
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DISCUSSION AND FINDINGS

Use of Military Equipment by SWAT Teams
It is clear from this investigation and other research" that

American policing has become excessively militarized.

We can see this in the use of military-style equipment-

weapons and tactics designed for the battlefield-to

conduct ordinary law enforcement activities. Police officers

use these weapons routinely, across the United States, to

force their way into the people's homes, disrupting lives

and destroying communities.

One such weapon is the battering ram-"a large and heavy

piece of wood or other material that is used to hit and

break through walls and doors"--which is nearly always

carried on deployments, and the primary tool used to

breach doors and windows (though. explosive breaching-

the use of explosives to cut through doors-seems to be

gaining popularity).

Another device often used by SWAT teams is the

flashbang grenade (sometimes referred to generically as a

"distraction device"), an explosive device that is used to

distract the occupants of a building while a SWAT team

is attempting to secure the scene." Flashbang grenades

produce an extremely bright flash of light that temporarily

overstimulates the retina and causes temporary blindness

(lasting 5 to 10 seconds). They also make a deafening

noise that makes people feel disoriented and can cause a

lingering ringing. Although they are generally considered to

be nonlethal, they have been known to set homes on fire'

and induce heart attacks;" both sometimes resulting in

death. In 2010, 7-year-old Aiyana Stanley-Jones was killed

when, just after midnight, a SWAT team threw a flashbang

grenade through the window into the living room where

she was asleep. The flashbang burned her blanket and a

member of the SWAT team burst into the house, firing a

single shot, which killed her'

Both battering rams and flashbang grenades can cause

extensive property damage-half of the incidents the

ACLU reviewed involved property damage such as damage

to doors and/or windows (in another 30 percent of cases,

it was impossible to know whether there was property

damage in connection with a SWAT deployment, so the
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total may be higher). SWAT incident reports almost never

included an estimate of the amount of damage, and none

of the incident reports reviewed suggested that the owners

or residents of a home damaged by use of a battering ram

or flashbang grenade would be reimbursed for repairs.

When SWAT teams deploy, they typically wear combat

helmets and "battle dress uniforms" (BDUs), fatigues

designed for use by the U.S. Army throughout the 1980s

and 1990s. The ACLU documented a total of 15,054 battle

uniforms or other personal protective equipment received

by 63 responding agencies during the relevant time period.

The use of BDUs is another trend in the militarization

of policing; as retired police officer Bill Donelly stated in

a letter to the editor in the Washington Post, "One tends

to throw caution to the wind when wearing 'commando-

chic' regalia, a bulletproof vest with the word 'POLICE'

emblazoned on both sides, and when one is armed

with high tech weaponry... Police agencies face tactical

challenges that do require a specialized and technically

proficient team approach, but fortunately these incidents

are relatively infrequent even in the largest cities. It would

appear that U.S. law enforcement, even in the smallest

and safest communities, is suffering from a collective

'inferiority complex' that can be relieved only by military-

style clothing and arsenals of formidable firepower.""

Another piece of equipment that seems to be gaining

popularity among SWAT teams is the armored personnel

carrier (APC). APCs were created to transport infantry and

provide protection from shrapnel and small arms fire on

the battlefield. One version popular with law enforcement

agencies is the Ballistic Engineered Armored Response

Counter Attack (BearCat) APC, but more modern APCs

include the MRAIP (Mine Resistant Ambush Protected)

vehicle, which provides additional protection from

improvised explosive devices (IEDs). In the battlefield,

APCs are typically armed with machine guns mounted

on top of the vehicle in a turret; when used domestically,

the guns are removed and the vehicle is used primarily

for protection by law enforcement responding to SWAT

call-outs and emergencies. Thus, APCs are not typically

armed when in use by domestic law enforcement; however,

they appear threatening and observers do not necessarily

have reason to know whether an APC is armed.

In 2013, the Department of Defense started giving away

MRAPs through the 1033 Program. According to the

Department of Defense, MRAPs are designed to protect

occupants against armor-piercing roadside bombs' In

2007, the United States spent $50 billion to produce 27,000

MRAPs and deploy them to Iraq and Afghanistan" No

longer needed overseas, MRAPs have made their way

into local communities. Because the ACLU launched this

investigation in early 2013 and requested records only

from 2011-2012, we did not ask the jurisdictions studied

to send documentation of MRAP requests, so it is not

possible to know from this investigation how many towns

have acquired such vehicles through the 1033 Program.

Media accounts put the number at around 500. Dallas,

Texas, has one. So does Salinas, California," as well as the

Utah Highway Patrol. And, perhaps most bizarrely, the

Ohio State University Police has one-in order to provide

"presence" on football game days?

Military Training
The militarization of policing culture is also apparent

in the training that tactical teams receive-SWAT team

members are trained to think like soldiers. The ACLU

asked hundreds of law enforcement agencies to submit

copies of SWAT training materials. One response from the

Farmington, Missouri, Special Response Team consisted

of a piece written by Senior PoliceOne Contributor

Chuck Remsberg for Killology Research Group. The piece

summarizes a presentation given at a conference of the

International Association of Law Enforcement Firearms

Instructors and warns that "preparations for attacks on

American schools that will bring rivers of blood and

staggering body counts are well underway in Islamic
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terrorist camps. It further states that "police agencies aren't

used to this...WTe deal with acts of a criminal nature. This

is an act of war, but because of our laws we can't depend

on the military to help us... [T]he U.S. in [sic] the one

nation in the world where the military is not the first line

of defense against domestic terrorist attack. By law, you

the police officer are our Delta Force." It provides '4 Ds'

for Thwarting Terrorists' Plans to Massacre Our School

Children" and concludes with an admonition to "Build the

right mind-set in your troops."

Even if there were merit to the argument that training

SWAT teams to think like soldiers in the context of a school

shooting would provide them with the skills that they need

to respond effectively, it appears that training in how to

develop a"warrior" mentality is pervasive and extends well

beyond hostage situations and school shootings, seeping

into officers' everyday interactions with their communities.

For example, the Cary, North Carolina, SWAT team

provides a training session explicitly titled "Warrior

Mindset/Chemical Munitions" for all Emergency Response

Team personnel. A PowerPoint training presentation sent

by the National Tactical Officers Association urges trainees

to "Steel Your Battlemind" and defines "battlemind" as "a

warrior's inner strength to face fear and adversity during

combat with courage. It is the will to persevere and win. It

is resilience." Neither of these training documents suggests

that SWAT teams should constrain their soldier-like tactics

to terrorism situations. Additionally, in the documents

reviewed for this report, the majority of SWAT raids took

place in the context of serving search warrants at people's

homes-not in response to school shootings or bombings.

Training programs like these impact how some SWAT

officers view the people in their communities. For example,

in one of the cases examined for this report, a SWAT team

drove a BearCat APC into a neighborhood for the sole

purpose of executing a warrant to search for drugs. Once

the SWAT officers arrived at the home, they drove the APC

to the residence, broke down the front and back doors,

destroyed a glass table, deployed a distraction device,

and pried a lock off a shed, all to fsnd the house empty.

One of the officers noted in his report that the house was

"empty of suspects and civilians." The distinction between

"suspects" and "civilians" is telling. If police see suspects

less as civilians and more as enemies, what effect does that

have on police-suspect interactions?

Legality of Forced Entry Into People's
Homes
Generally speaking, the Fourth Amendment to the U.S.

Constitution prohibits the police from entering a person's

home without a warrant. Historically, if the police had a

warrant to search a person's home, they were required by

law to knock on the door, announce their presence, and

wait for someone to answer? When a person answered

War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Polucing 23



the door, the police were required to show the warrant and

were then entitled to demand entry to conduct a search.

Although the "knock-and-announce" rle still exists,

today police executing a search warrant need not follow

the rule if they have "reasonable suspicion" that the

circumstances present a threat of physical violence or that

evidence would be destroyed if advance notice were given?

Further, if they believe in advance of executing the search

warrant that either of these circumstances will exist, they

can obtain a "no-knock warrant," which allows them to

enter a person's home without knocking. In either case,

the police are permitted to force their way into a person's

home, As a consequence, even though the police are not

allowed to barge their way into a person's home simply

because they believe drugs are present, given that any

time they have reasonable suspicion that knocking and

announcing their presence would "inhibit the investigation

of the crime by ... allowing the destruction of evidence: "

the reality is that drug cases often provide police with

vast discretion to use forced entry into a person's home

to execute a search warrant Even when a court finds that

the police have violated the knock-and-announce rule,

the Supreme Court has held that the prosecution can still

use the evidence seized as a result of a subsequent search

at trial, significantly diluting the knock-and-announce

requirement's value as a deterrent to police overreach.

While search warrants authorize the police to search a

given place for a particular item or items, they rarely

delineate the tactics the police may use in executing

the warrant (other than no-knock warrants, which, as

explained above, authorize the police to enter without

knocking or announcing their presence, and sometimes

specifically authorize use of a night-time search). And

though the Supreme Court has held as a general matter

that the method of police entry into a home is a factor

to be considered in assessing the reasonableness (and,

hence, constitutionality) of the search, there is no perse

prohibition on the use of any particular method. 'Therefore,

the fact that the police obtained a warrant in a given case

does little to constrain their broad discretion to decide

whether to deploy a SWAT team, break down a door with a

battering ram, deploy a distraction device, etc.

In sum, while courts can at times provide recourse to

violations of Fourth Amendment rights, by and large they

do not offer robust protection from police use of aggressive

equipment and tactics to execute search warrants in

people's homes.

Federal Incentives to Militarize Policing
The Department of Defense operates the 1033 Program

through the Defense Logistics Agency's (DLA) Law

Enforcement Support Office (LESO), whose motto is

"from warfighter to crimefighter" According to LESO,

the program has transferred $4.3 billion worth of

property through the 1033 Program Today, the 1033

Program includes more than 17,000 federal and state law

enforcement agencies from all U.S. states and territories.

The amount of military equipment being used by local and

state police agencies has increased dramatically-the value

of property transferred though the program went from $1

million in 1990 to $324 million in 1995 and to nearly $450

million in 2013"

The 1033 statute authorizes the Department of Defense

to transfer property that is "excess to the needs of the

Department;" which can include new equipment; in

fact, 36 percent of the property transferred pursuant the

program is brand new. Thus, it appears that DLA can

simply purchase property from an equipment or weapons

manufacturer and transfer it to a local law enforcement

agency free of charge. Given that more than a third of

property transferred under the program is in fact new, it

appears that this practice happens with some regularity.

A statistical analysis of the transfer of equipment under

the 1033 Program is beyond the scope of this report, but

we uncovered numerous examples of transfers that give

cause for concern. For example, during the years covered

by the investigation, the North Little Rock, Arkansas, police

obtained at least 34 automatic and semi-automatic rifles,
two MARCbots (robots designed for use in Afghanistan

that are capable of being armed), several ground troop

helmets, and a Mamba tactical vehicle' The Arkansas

state coordinator found that the LESO application for

participation and the state memorandum of agreement

were outdated, in addition to many weapons being

unaccounted for in the inventory. Despite this, the

coordinator signed off on a form that said all the inventory
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forms were accurate. Bay County, Florida, received several

military-style rifles, a forklift, and several utility trucks.

The same county also has on inventory numerous M-16s,

M-14s, sniper rifles, submachine guns, and ballistic shields,

though it is not clear from the records whether Bay County

obtained those items through the 1033 Program, from

another federal source, or otherwise. Gwinnett County,

Georgia, received nearly 60 military-style rifles, as well as

numerous combat vests and Kevlar helmets.

In addition, agencies are permitted to transfer equipment

obtained through the 1033 Program between each other.

The ACLU uncovered numerous examples of state and

local law enforcement agencies transferring equipment that

they had obtained through the 1033 Program. There do not

appear to be any limitations on or oversight of this practice.

As the saying goes, if all you have is a hammer, everything

looks like a nail . Likewise, if the federal government gives

the police a huge cache of military-style weaponry, they

a re highly likely to use it, even if they do not really need

to. Gwinnett County, Georgia, for example, received at

least 57 semi-automatic rifles, mostly M-16s and M-14s,

through the 1033 Program during the relevant time period.

A third of Gwinnett County's SWAT deployments were for

drug investigations; in half of them, the SWAT team broke

down the door to get inside, and there was no record in

any of the reports that weapons were found. In several of

these cases, damage resulted to people's homes; in one case,

the SWAT team deployed tear gas into a home in order to

serve an arrest warrant, knowing there were people inside

who were not subjects of the warrant. It is not possible to

prove definitively that the weapons procured through the

1033 Program incentivized these deployments in Gwinnett.

However, it is reasonable to infer that the program-the

very purpose of which is to equip local police officers

to use military equipment in drug investigations-has

increased the likelihood that local police departments, not

just in Gwinnett County but across the country, will deploy

military weapons and tactics in drug investigations when

possible.

Mission Creep
It is clear that local law enforcement agencies use DHS

funds ostensibly obtained for the purpose of fighting

terrorism to conduct ordinary law enforcement

activities. In New Hampshire, for example, three police

departments-in Concord, Keene, and Manchester (cities

that are separated from each other by approximately 30

miles)-each used DHS grants to fund the purchase of an

armored BearCat (the amount of grants received by these

agencies ranged from $215,000 to $286,000). Justifications

offered for these grants included prevention, protection,

response, and recovery activities pertaining to weapons of

mass destruction and the threat of terrorism. The Keene,

New Hampshire, police department, for example, stated

in its application for DHS grant funding to purchase an

APC that '{t]he terrorism threat is far reaching and often

unforeseen. Terrorist's (sic] goals, regardless of affiliation,

"Our application talked about
the danger of domestic
terrorism, but that's just
something you put in the grant
application to get the money.
What red-blooded American
cop isn't going to be excited
about getting a toy like this?
That's what it comes down to."

-Keene, N.H. Citty Councilmember
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usually encompass the creation of fear among the public,

convincing the public that their Government is powerless

to stop the terrorists, and get immediate publicity for their

cause." The application goes on to cite Keene's annual

pumpkin festival as a potential terrorism target in need of

protection with an APC7

Not even Keene city officials believed that the city actually

needed the BearCat to thwart terrorism. To explain why the

police included the word "terrorism" on their application

for federal funding for this purchase, a city councilmember

said, "Our application talked about the danger of domestic

terrorism, but that's just something you put in the grant

application to get the money. What red-blooded American

cop isn't going to be excited about getting a toy like this?

That's what it comes down to;""

The police chief in San Diego, California, expressed the

same sentiment when asked about his agency's decision

to purchase an armored personnel carrier: "'If we had to

take on a terrorist group, we could do that, said William

Lansdowne, the police chief in San Diego and a member of

the board of the Major Cities Chiefs Association. Though

his force used federal grants to buy one of those fancy

armored vehicles-complete with automatic-gun portals-

he said the apparatus was more useful for traditional

crime-husting than counter-terrorism."-

It is equally clear that the DOJ's Byrne JAG funding is being

used to conduct unnecessarily aggressive activities in drug

cases. Approximately 21 percent of all law enforcement

JAG funds go to task forces, the majority of which are drug

task forces, which routinely employ paramilitary tactics in

drug investigations? Byrne JAG drug task forces have been

widely criticized for incentivizing unnecessarily aggressive,

often militarized, tactics-particularly in communities

of color. As of 2011, 585 multi-jurisdictional task forces

were funded through the JAG program. JAG funds often

support drug task forces by paying for the salaries or

overtime hours of task force officers as well as for vehicles

and equipment; in 2012-2013, more than 680,000 law

enforcement overtime hours were paid for using JAG

funds"

According to documents uncovered by the ACLU, local law

enforcement agencies often received substantial funding

from the DHS and DOI during the time period studied.

The city of Austin, Texas, for example, received $2.2 million

in federal grant funding from August 2010 through January

2012. Fort Worth, Texas, received $1.2 million in 2011 and

2012 combined. Similarly, since August 2013, the Salt Lake

City Police Department has received almost $2 million in

federal grant awards. However, awards are not limited to

large cities. In Montana, the Helena Police Department

received $733,000 in DIS grants, and the Montana

Department of Justice received more than $1 million

in DHS grants. Likewise, Gastonia, North Carolina, has

received more than $180,000 in federal funding since 2009,

while the Bay County, Florida, Sheriff's Department has

received approximately $360,000 in federal funding since

late 2011. In 2011, the Raleigh Police Department received

$120,000 as part of the 2011 State Homeland Security

Program.

A 2004 classified memo all but confirms the blurring of

the lines between the drug war and the U.S. military by

calling the Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) The "Other"

Warfighter and stating that the War on Drugs "has all the

risks, excitement, and dangers of conventional warfare.

Simply put, American policing has become excessively

militarized.
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Limitations of Data Collection on SWAT Use
Data concerning the prevalence of SWAT is difficult to

collect" The ACLU filed public records requests with

more than 255 law enforcement agencies during the course

of this investigation. One hundred and fourteen of the

agencies denied the ACLU's request, either in full or in part.

Even if the ACLU had received and examined responsive

documents from all 255 law enforcement agencies that

received public records requests, this would represent only

a sliver of the more than 17,000 law enforcement agencies

that exist throughout the United States, and thus would

shine only a dim light on the extent of police militarization

throughout the country.

The agencies that refused to comply with our requests

offered various justifications for the refusals, including the

following:

* The requested documents contained trade secrets.

a Concerns about jeopardizing law enforcement

effectiveness.

* The requested documents did not constitute "public

records."

o The request was "overbroad and voluminous"

u The costs associated with producing the documents

were simply prohibitive.

It strains credibility to believe that the information

contained in SWAT incident reports contains "trade

secrets." A trade secret is a commercially valuable plan,

formula, process, or device. It is "a secret, commercially

valuable plan, formula, process, or device that is used

for the making, preparing, compounding, or processing

of trade commodities and that can be said to be the end

product of either innovation or substantial effort."E

A police report is not a "commercially valuable plan."

Furthermore, most law enforcement agencies contacted

did in fact provide some records, belying the notion that

the records requested did not constitute "public records,"

that there were legitimate concerns about law enforcement

effectiveness, or that the request was "overbroad and

voluminous." These are simply excuses to avoid complying

with the ACLU's request. In fact, the public should not

even have to resort to public records requests to obtain

information about policing practices-this information

should be readily available.

The records that were produced revealed an extremely

troubling trend: that data collecting and reporting in

the context of SWAT was at best sporadic and at worst

virtually nonexistent. Not a single law enforcement agency

in this investigation provided records containing all of

the information that the ACLU believes is necessary to

undertake a thorough examination of police militarization.

Some agencies (e.g., Tupelo, Mississippi) provided

records that were nearly totally lacking in important

information. Others (e.g., Salt Lake City, Utah) provided

records that were quite lengthy, though still incomplete

and extremely difficult to analyze because of their lack of

organization. Others (e.g., Fort Worth, Texas) provide fairly

comprehensive information, though often in narrative

form, making statistical analysis difficult. This variation

has two immediate results: (1) any analysis of the data

will necessarily have to contend with a large number of

Data collecting and reporting in
the context of SWAT was at best
sporadic and at worst virtually
nonexistent.
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unknowns (as demonstrated above) and (2) it makes

systematic, thorough, and uniform collection of SWAT

data, at any level of government, impossible.

Lack of State and Local Oversight
There is almost no oversight of SWAT at the state or local

level. Maryland is the exception-in 2009, Maryland

enacted a law requiring law enforcement agencies that

maintain a SWAT team to report, semi-annually, specific

activation and deployment information. The law required

the Police Training Commission, in consultation with the

Governor's Office of Crime Control and Prevention, to

develop a standardized format for each agency to use in

reporting data? It also provided that if a law enforcement

agency failed to comply with the reporting provisions, the

fact of noncompliance by that particular agency would be

reported to the state legislature. Utah enacted a similar

bill this year.

The Maryland law did not come out of nowhere. The year

before, the Prince George's County Sheriff's SWAT team

had raided the home of Cheye Calvo, the mayor of a small

Prince George's County municipality. The county police

department then held Calvo and his family at gunpoint for

hours and killed his two dogs, on the basis of a misguided

investigation in which Calvo and his wife were wrongly

suspected of being involved in a marijuana transaction"

Calvo responded by drafting legislation, securing bill

sponsors, attracting media, organizing grass-roots support,

coordinating with other SWAT victims, knocking on doors,

and personally appealing to the governor to sign the new

law (over the objection of law enforcement), all a testament

to the concerted efforts that must be taken to bring about

SWAT reform. Although in the end the law did not contain

everything he wanted, Calvo hoped that the law would

bring change. He testified before the state legislature: "This

bill is an important first step that doesn't restrict [police)

use [of SWAT teams]. It merely brings transparency.

Hopefully, it will ensure that the people who fund and

authorize these SWAT teams have the information they

need to set good public policy"

The Maryland law resulted in some fairly robust reporting

on SWAT use by local law enforcement. The Governor's

Office of Crime Control and Prevention was able to

collect, aggregate, analyze, and report on this data annually

for the years 2010-2012, and more reports should be

forthcoming. Highlighting the importance of thorough

documentation and transparency, these reports, which are

available to the public, demonstrated that in Maryland,

SWAT deployments are used principally for search

warrants, focus on nonviolent felonies and misdemeanors,

and typically result in forced entries, regardless of whether

the warrant is standard or no-knock, Unfortunately, the

story seems to end there, at least in Maryland. The state

legislature has not used the information contained in the

reports to enact any meaningful policy reform, as Calvo

had hoped, and the law is scheduled to sunset this year,

with no indication that it will be extended (though both

the Prince George's police and the Prince George's Sheriff's
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office will continue to provide the data required by the law

as a condition of a lawsuit Calvo brought after the raid).

Calvo has expressed disappointment that elected officials

have not used the data to mandate reforms. Putting aside

the limitations of Maryland's law, it should not take an

incident like the raid on the Calvos' home to get this kind

of oversight.

At the local level, among the agencies that submitted

documents pertaining to their policies and procedures to

the ACLU, most had some form of after-action reporting

or internal review procedures in place that varied in terms

of the amount of oversight provided. For example, in Cary,

North Carolina, all specialty assignments, including the

SWAT team, are required to conduct an annual review

containing a statement of purpose for the specialty

assignment, evaluation of the initial conditions that

required implementation of the specialized assignment,

and justification for the continuation of the specialized

assignment. In Huntington, West Virginia, the Office of

Professional Standards is required to present findings

regarding all incidents to the chief of police in an annual

report. Many other SWAT teams are subject to similar

internal oversight.

However, as discussed above, the after-action reports we

received were, for the most part, woefully incomplete,

raising serious questions about their utility for internal

review of SWAT deployment practices. Furthermore, the

records indicated that internal reviews mostly pertain to

proper weapons use and training and not to evaluating

important civil rights implications of SWAT use. In

addition, purely internal oversight is insufficient to guard

against excessive, aggressive, and disproportionate use of

SWAT. Greater oversight is needed.

Lack of Federal Oversight
In addition to insufficient state oversight, there is no federal

agency mandated to collect information related to local law

enforcement use of SWAT. The Bureau of Justice Statistics

(BJS), housed within the Department of Justice's Office

of Justice Programs, collects and publishes information

pertaining to state prison systems, court administration,

crime, victimization, justice employment information

(e.g., the number of people employed by various criminal

justice agencies), and information pertaining to justice

systems on tribal lands. It collects and publishes some

information pertaining to law enforcement administration,

but mostly in the areas of training, coroner activities, crime

laboratories, and a slew of other categories that do not

pertain directly to the militarization of policing. While BJS

does collect information on some policing activity, such as

hate crimes, it does not collect information pertaining to

incidents of SWAT deployment, uses of military weapons

or tactics in connection with such deployments, or the

underlying purposes of such deployments. Taking

responsibility for collecting, maintaining, and analyzing

information pertaining to the use of SWAT teams

throughout the country would present certain challenges

for BJS, but if local agencies improved their own record

keeping on the use of SWAT-potentially aided by BJS

through development of a data collection tool-BJS would

enhance its ability to compile, aggregate, and analyze data

collected and provided by local agencies.

Oversight of the federal programs that incentivize

militarized policing is also needed.

Oversight of the 1033 Program exists, but there are gaps.

The only significant responsibilities placed on participating

law enforcement agencies are that they not sell equipment

obtained through the program and that they maintain

accurate inventories of transferred equipment.

The state coordinator is required to approve or disapprove

applications for participation, but there appear to be only

two criteria that must be satisfied in order for a request

to be approved: (1) that the agency intends to use the

equipment for a "law enforcement purpose" (counterdrug

and counterterrorism efforts are emphasized by law); and

(2) that the transfer would result in a "fair and equitable

distribution" of property based on current inventory. The

Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) also provides that

as a general matter, "no more than one of any item per

officer will be allocated,' Most of the state coordinator's

other responsibilities are administrative in nature (e.g.,

ensuring that LESO has current and accurate points of

contact, that only authorized agency requests are submitted
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to LESO, that participating agencies update their account
information annually, etc.).

There is a biannual Program Compliance Review using
a checklist? The compliance review is not rigorous,
however, and simply requires the state coordinator to
certify that appointed personnel are proficient with DLA

websites, that participating agencies are in fact eligible
(the sole eligibility requirement is that the agency is a law
enforcement agency), that the agency has in place proper
records management and retention processes and inventory
control, that there is a compliance review process in place,
that there are steps in place to ensure that 1033 property
is not sold, whether an agency has sold 1033 property or

received property for the sole purpose of selling it, and that
property transferred complies with the MOA.

The state coordinator is also required to state what steps

are taken to ensure that participating agencies do not
requisition unnecessary or excessive amounts of property.

IHowever, the ACLU did not uncover any records pursuant
to its investigation to suggest that any of the agencies

studied had a single request for equipment denied by the
state coordinator during the two years studied.

States or agencies can be suspended for failure to conduct
a required inventory, but there are no consequences for

overly aggressive use of equipment.

LESO conducts an annual briehng for law enforcement

personnel in each state. This briehng includes information

on technical support and training available to agencies via
the LESO program. One person from each state is required
to attend. The briefing does not appear to address the
importance of exercising restraint in the acquisition and use

of military equipment by local law enforcement agencies.

There appears to be no requirement that the Department
of Defense make any certification to Congress regarding
the performance or impact of the program.

There is virtually no oversight over DHS support to state
and local law enforcement through the Homeland Security

Grant Program. In 2013, DHS distributed nearly a

billion dollars to state and local law enforcement agencies

through the HSGP to "enhance the ability of states,

territories, and Federally recognized tribes to prevent,

protect against, respond to, and recover from potential
terrorist acts and other hazards,"" but as discussed above,
this money was often spent on ordinary law enforcement
activities. Oklahoma Senator Tom Coburn conducted
an investigation into DHS funding to state and local law
enforcement agencies in 2012. Senator Coburn concluded,

on the basis of information contained in DHS reports,
briehngs with the DHS Ofnce of the Inspector General,
and project data and spending plans from 29 urban areas,
that "taxpayer money spent on homeland security grant
programs has not always been spent in ways obviously
linked to terrorism or preparedness" and that "[DHS] has
done very little oversight of the program, allowing cities to
spend the money on almost anything they want, as long as
it has broad ties to terror prevention."'

There is also minimal oversight over expenditures of DOJ
funds. The Bureau of Justice Assistance conducts some
oversight over JAG funds, and has been strengthening
its oversight in recent months, particularly with regard

to potential use of JAG funds to subsidize racially biased

marijuana possession arrests. However, there is virtually no
oversight over weapons expenditures or use of paramilitary

tactics in drug investigations.

There does not appear to be much, if any, local oversight
of law enforcement agency receipt of equipment transfers

under the 1033 Program or grants from the DHS or DOJ.
None of the documents the ACLU reviewed relating to

policies and procedures contained any provisions regarding
internal oversight of such transfers and grants. The ACLU

is also not aware of any formal procedures that have been
imposed at the local level requiring public oversight of
requests for equipment transfers or grants, though some
municipalities have held ad hoc hearings when their local
law enforcement agencies have proposed a transfer or grant
that may be controversial. The public has a right to know
what weapons and tactics are being used to police it and
how its tax dollars are being spent.
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Use of SWAT to Search for Drugs

Even though patr policare icing in the form of SWAT

team was created to deal with emergency scenarios such

as hostage or barricade situations, the use of SWAT to

execute search warrants in drug investigations has become

commonplace and made up the majority of incidents

the ACLU reviewed When the police are executing a
search warrant, here has been no formal accusation of

a crime; rather, the police are simply acting on the basis

of probable cause to believe that drugs will be present.

There is no criminal case, no formal suspects, and often

little if any proof that a crime has been committed; it is

simply an investigation. Thus, the use of a SWAT team

to execute a search warrant essentially amounts to the

use of paramilitary tactics to conduct domestic drug
investigations in people's homes.

The majority (79 percent) of SWAT deployments the

ACLU studied were for the purpose of executing a
search warrant, most commonly in drug investigations.

Only a small handful of deployments (7 percent) were.

for hostage, barricade, or active shooter scenarios. The

remaining deployments were for other purposes such as

protecting visiting dignitaries, capturing fleeing suspects,
and responding to emergencies. Our investigation found

that in the majority of deployments the police did not face

genuine threats to their safety and security.

Further, often the quantity of drugs found did not seem to

justify a SWAT deployment. For example, the Allentown

SWAT team was deployed to search someone's house for

drugs. They executed the warrant at 6;00 a.m., knowing

children were likely to be present. When gathering

intelligence the day before, the team did not see any

weapons. Nonetheless, the team deployed a distraction

device, broke the door down with a battering ram, and

entered the residence to find three adults and three children

asleep in the home. The team found no weapons and what

the report described as a "small amount of marijuana."

This finding supports Kraska's earlier research. Kraska

found, based on his survey data, that 80 percent of

deployments during the time period he studied were for

the purpose of executing a search warrant, not to deal with

situations for which SWAT teams were created, such as

hostage, sniper, or terrorist situations.i' He concluded on

the basis of his research that "[SWAT teams have] changed
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from being a periphery and strictly reactive component of

police departments so a proactive force actively engaged in

fighting the drug war.'" Based on our statistical analysis,

we agree with this conclusion.

Lack of Standards
Most police departments have in place standards that allow

for SWAT deployment in cases involving hostage, barricade,

active shooter, or other emergency scenarios, or in "high

risk" warrant scenarios. Bat what constitutes a "high-risk'

scenario depends largely on the subjective beliefs of the

officers involved. This lack of clear and legitimate standards

for deploying SWAT may result in the excessive and

necessary use of SWAT deployments in drug cases,

One reason for thiskmig that serving a warrant may he

high risk" would be the presence of a person who is

armed and dangerous. More often than not, we found that

SAT records contained no information to explain why

the officers believed a particular scenario was "high risk."

Een in incidents in which the police believe an armed

person would be present, very often there was insuiciens

information to know what formed the officer's belief;

often, the SWAT team was called out based on an officers

subjective belef that a person involved was "known to

carry weapons' or "had been found to carry weapons in the

past ."WAT officers seemed to make no effort whassoever

More often than not. we found
that SWAT records contained
no information to explain
why the officers believed a
particular scenario was
"high risk."

to distinguish between weapons that were lawfully owned

versus those that a suspect was thought to possess illegally.

In nearly every deployment involving a barricade, hostage,

or active shooter, the SWAT report provided specific facts

that gave the SWAT team reason to believe there was an

armed and often dangerous suspect For example, the

Concord, North Carolina, SWAT team was called out to a

barricade situation involving a man who had barricaded

himself in his home, was making explosives, and was

considered mentally unstable. All of this imformation was

provided to police by a member of the man'> family. The

man had previously been arrested for making bombs and

was known by family members to possess a large number

of firearms. The team safely took the mn into custody and

seized at least four firearms, large amounts of ammunition,

several axes and hatches, and bomb making materials that

had to be detonated by the bomb squad.

In contrast, incident reports for search warrant elections,

especially in drug investigations, often contained no

information aboes why the SWAT team was being sent in,

other than to note that the warrant was "high risk,' or else

provided otherwise unsubstantiated information such as

'suspect is believed to be armed.' In case after case that

the ACLU examined, when a SWAT team was deployed to

search a person's home for drugs, officers determined that

a person was "lkely to be armed" on the basis of suspected

but unfounded gang atfiliations, past weapons convictons,

or some other factor that did not truly indicate a basi

for believing that the person in qoession was likely to be

armed at the moment of the SWAT deployment. Of course,
a reasonable belief that weapons are preset should no

by itself justify a SWAT deployment. Given that almost

hail ofAnerican households have guns, use of a SWAt

team could almost always be justified if this were the sole

factor.I However, because the use of SIWAT increases the

likelihood that the occupants will use weapons to defend

themselves, which increases the risk of volensce and thus of

harm to both law enforcement and civilians, presence of a

weapon alone should not automatically result in a SWAT

deployment.

Some agencies have checklists or matrices that they employ

to determine whether a situation is "h gh risk." In using

these lists, officers check aif various risk factors that
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they believe to be present and, presumably on the basis

of the risk factors present, calculate a risk score. SWAT

deployment is considered (and sometimes mandated) on

the basis of whether the risk level meets a predetermined

threshold. Unfortunately, though, having such mechanisms

in place does not obviate the problem of unnecessarily

aggressive SWAT deployments because using an internal

checklist or matrix does not eliminate subjectivity. In

one case, the officer completing the threat matrix, and

perhaps knowing that the woman who was the subject

of the warrant had no serious criminal history, included

the histories of other people (not even confined to other

people at the residence) in calculating the threat score. This

elevated the score to the level needed to justify a SWAT

deployment. In addition, whether a person is likely to be

armed is often considered a risk factor, but as discussed

above, making that determination is highly subjective.

Some of the threat matrices examined in connection

with this investigation contained factors and counting

procedures that were themselves problematic. For example,

the Concord, North Carolina, threat matrix considers

"religious extremist" to be a risk factor, In addition to

possibly violating the First Amendment predicting risk

on the basis of religious ideology is ineffective for two

reasons: (1) there is no simple link between the adoption

of an ideology and violent action; and (2) it is exceedingly

difficult to craft a coherent model of the kinds of ideologies

or beliefs that could be expected to lead to violence

Other jurisdictions that use a matrix often consider the

fact that the deployment is part of a drug investigation

as having a high point value, but simply having drugs in

one's home should not be considered a high-risk factor

justifying a paramilitary search. Without consistency,

clarity, meaningful metrics, and the use of appropriate risk

factors, these matrices seem to cause more problems than

they resolve.

In addition, the ACLU did not uncover any policies or

practices encouraging partial responses. It appeared

that deployments almost always involved a complete
deployment, including numerous officers armed with

assault rifles, battering rams, and distraction devices.

Many deployments-to the extent they were justified at

all-would seem to have warranted a much less aggressive

response, including perhaps fewer officers and less military

weaponry.

Accuracy of Assessing Threats
One way to evaluate the reliability of a SWAT officer's

unsubstantiated beliefs concerning the threat danger and

likely presence of weapons is to measure the likelihood that

an officer's subjective belief in the presence of weapons

resulted in the SWAT team actually finding weapons at the

scene. We found in the course of our investigation that the

SWAT team found weapons (the overwhelming majority of

which were firearms such as handguns, but rarely assault

rifles) in just over one-third of the incidents in which they
predicted finding them, which suggests the police are not

particularly good at accurately forecasting the presence of

weapons. Furthermore, if SWAT were being used for the

limited purposes for which it was created, we would expect

them to find weapons in nearly all of the incidents studied.

Weapons Predicted v Weapons Found

No-knock warrants were used (or probably used) in about

60 percent of the incidents in which SWAT teams were

searching for drugs, even though many resulted in the

SWAT team finding no drugs or small quantities of drugs.

For example, the Burlington County, North Carolina,
SWAT team was deployed to search for drugs in a person's

home. Upon executing the warrant, all that was found

was drug paraphernalia (such as a pipe) and a residue

amount of cocaine (presumably the residue found in the

pipe). Given that the ostensible purpose of forcing entry

into a home is to prevent the destruction of "evidence"

(i.e., the presumed purpose of the no-knock being issued

in this case), this result is troubling. One would expect to
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see a much higher rate of SWAT deployments resulting in
the seizure of large amounts of drugs. Of course, as with
the presence of weapons, the mere fact that there might
be drug evidence that residents could, in theory, attempt
to destroy upon the police knocking and announcing

themselves, should not justify the use of militaristic SWAT

teams forcing themselves into homes as if they are sweeping

enemy territory in a war zone.

Drugs Predicted v Drugs Found

Of the cases we studied, in 36 percent of SWAT

deployments for drug searches, and possibly in as many

as 65 percent of such deployments, no contraband of

any sort was found. When also considering that the mere
presence of contraband should not be enough, by itself, to

justify SWAT, this seems to suggest strongly that SWAT is
overused.

Some Appropriate Uses of SWAT
The ACLU came across some incidents during the course
of the investigation that appeared on the face of the
records to demonstrate appropriate use of, and restraint
in deploying, SWAT. In one such incident, an officer was

asked by a neighboring agency to deploy a SWAT team.
The officer went to the scene to investigate, and what he

saw concerned him. In his report, he noted that officers
from other agencies were involved in breaking down

all the doors and windows of a person's residence. He

asked if there was a warrant and was told there was none,

When requested to deploy tear gas, he responded that his

team does not simply deploy gas but rather conducts a

careful evaluation to ensure that if gas is deployed, proper

procedures are followed. The officer declined to assist

the neighboring agency without a warrant being issued,
and said that if a warrant were produced, he would then

consider the request. The officer called his superior and
apprised him of the situation, and the superior concurred

with the decision to hold off. The chief of police eventually

got involved, and he also concurred with the decision to
hold off. Eventually a warrant was secured. On the basis of

the warrant, and with the knowledge that a woman was in

the residence, possibly being held against her will, the team

decided to deploy. This demonstrates a hesitation to engage
in activity that was possibly unconstitutional, restraint in
the use of SWAT, insistence on following proper procedure,
and professionalism in keeping superiors apprised of the

situation.

Another example demonstrating restraint in the use of

SWAT occurred in Hialeah, Florida, in July 2013. A man
had set his apartment on fire, killed six building residents,

and taken another two residents hostage. The chief of

police tried to negotiate with the man for several hours

before eventually calling in the SWAT team. He later told

reporters that "[ilt was a very difficult decision because

I not only have [sic] the lives of the two hostages that we
want to rescue, but I have in my hands the lives of the six

police officers that I'm sending in to confront this man."

The hostages survived, though the man did not. Exercising

restraint in deploying a SWAT team honors individual

liberties and maximizes public safety. If restraint was
warranted in this case, it is difficult to justify the routine

deployment of SWAT teams to serve search warrants in
drug investigations in which no clear threat is presented.

If paramilitary tactics were limited to scenarios like these,
there would be much less cause for concern. Unfortunately,
these instances are the exception, not the norm.
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Race, SWAT, and Drugs
Iris widely known that policing tactics across the country

often unfairly target communities of colorthe recent

controversies surrounding stop-and-frisk programs

in numerous cities across the country document the

ineffective and unfair racial disparities associated with the

practice.- According to the incident reports studied in the

course of this investigation, the use of paramilitary tactics

appears to be no different.

Unfortunately, many of the SWAT teams we looked

at either do not record race information or record it
unsystematically (in more than one-third of the incidents
studied, the race of the people impacted was not clear
from the incident report). 10 According to the records that
did contain race information, SWAT team deployment
primarily impacted people of color.

In looking at race data, we examined two variables: the race
of the people impacted by each deployment and the race of
the overall number of people impacted by SWAT raids in

a given area during the studied time period. So the unit of
measurement in the data presented in this section is either

"number of deployments impacting people of a certain

race" or "race of individual people impacted."

Where race was known, deployments that impacted
people of color (the majority being Black) constituted 28
percent of the total, whereas deployments that impacted

white people constituted 31 percent of the total. A small

percentage (6 percent) impacted a mix of white people and

people of color.

Breaking this down further into actual numbers of people
impacted by SWAT deployments shows that of all the

incidents studied where the number and race of the people

impacted were known, 39 percent were Black, 11 percent

were Latino, 20 were white, and race was unknown for the

rest of the people impacted. This means that even though

there were more deployments that impacted only white

people or a mix of white people and minorities, many

more people of color were impacted. This may relate to the

fact that white people were more likely to be impacted by

deployments involving hostage, barricade, or active shooter

scenarios, which most often involve domestic disputes

impacting small numbers of people, whereas people of

color were more likely to be impacted by deployments

involving drug investigations, which often impact large

groups of people and families.

Of the deployments in which race was known, there was
a significant racial difference in whether the deployment

was conducted in a drug case."' Of the deployments that

impacted minorities (Black and Latino), 68 percent were

for drug searches, whereas of deployments that impacted

white people, only 38 percent were for drug searches. Of

the deployments that impacted a mix of white people and

minorities, 73 percent were for drug investigations.
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Sixty-one percent of all the people impacted by SWAT raids
in drug cases were minorities.

Racial Differences in Use of SWAT for
Search Warrants
The numbers become even more troubling when

examining the racial breakdowns for search warrants Of
the deployments in which all of the people impacted were
minorities, the deployment was for the purpose of executing
a search warrant in 80 percent of cases, and where the

SWAT Impact Rates by Agency (2011-2012)

people impacted were a mix of white people and minorities,
the deployment was for the purpose of executing a search
warrant in 84 percent of cases. In contrast, when all of the
people impacted were white, the purpose was to execute a
search warrant in 65 percent of cases.

When the number of people impacted by a deployment
was known, 42 percent of people impacted by a SWAT

deployment to execute a search warrant were Black
and 12 percent were Latino. So overall, of the people

impacted by deployments for warrants, 54 percent were
minorities. In contrast, nearly half of the people impacted
by deployments involving hostage, barricade, or active
shooter scenarios were white, whereas only 22 percent were
minorities (the rest were people who were known to have
been impacted by hostage, barricade, or active shooter
scenarios but whose race was not known, so the difference

could be even greater).

In addition, when the data was examined by agency (and
with local population taken into consideration), racial

disparities in SWAT deployments were extreme. As shown
in the table and graph below, in every agency, Blacks were
disproportionately more likely to be impacted by a SWAT

raid than whites, sometimes substantially so. For example,

S Cap by loca law enforcement agenie for AeLU ive
NV TE:Agencie that do not records data on race/etton it ty are exdudted.
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in Allentown, Pennsylvania, Blacks were nearly 24 times

more likely to be impacted by a SWAT raid than whites

were, and in Huntington, West Virginia, Blacks were 37

times more likely. Further, in Ogden, Utah, Blacks were

40 times more likely to be impacted by a SWAT raid than

whites were.

It is well established that the War on Drugs has been waged

primarily and unfairly on people of color-from being

disproportionately targeted for low-level drug arrests to

serving longer prison sentences for the same drug crimes.

Our findings add the unfair and disproportionate use of

paramilitary home raids to this shameful list of racially

biased drug enforcement.

Use of Violent Tactics to Force Entry
Of the incidents studied in which SWAT was deployed to

search for drugs in a person's home, tbe SWAT teams either

forced (or probably forced) entry into a person's home

using a battering ram or other breaching device 65 percent

of the time. This means that for drug investigations,

the SWAT teams studied were almost twice as likely to

force entry into a person's home than not, and they were

more than twice as likely to use forced entry in drug

investigations than in other cases.

Forcing entry into a person's home did not necessarily

result in the discovery of weapons, drugs, or other
contraband. Drugs or other contraband were either found

or probably found in only a quarter of the deployments

in which the SWAT team forced entry. In 54 percent of

deployments in which the SWAT team forced entry into

a person's home using a battering ram or other breaching

device, the SWAT team either did not or probably did

not find any weapons. For example, the New Haven,

Connecticut, SWAT team deployed at 11:00 p.m. to execute

a search warrant. The team broke down the front door,

deployed a distraction device, and detained two people

inside the home, but it did not find any weapons or

contraband. Given the relatively small amount of drugs and
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weapons found during the course of these deployments, it
is difficult to justify the forcible entry into private homes.

The SWAT teams studied were much more likely to force
entry in drug search cases than in other scenarios. When

SWAT was deployed to search a home for drugs, the squad
forced entry in more than 60 percent of incidents. In
contrast, when SWAT was deployed for a reason other than
searching a home for drugs, the squad forced entry in fewer
than 40 percent of cases,

Very little information was discernable regarding the use of

flashbang grenades, but in the cases in which information

was available, we discovered that of the incidents in which

SWAT teams were searching people's homes for drugs,

they were 14 times more likely to use a flashbang grenade,

and they were three times more likely to use a flashbang

grenade in drug investigations than in other cases.

Use of Armored Personnel Carriers During
SWAT Raids
It was nearly impossible to track the use of BearCats and

other APCs by SWAT teams On the face of the documents

examined, some law enforcement agencies (e.g., New

Haven, Connecticut; Allentown, Pennsylvania; Unified

Police Department, Utah) appear to deploy a BearCat

almost routinely. Others (e.g., Gwinnett County, Georgia)

do not appear to use an APC at all, though it is not clear

whether that is because they do not have one or because

they have one but do not use it (or even whether they use it

routinely but do not record that fact). Still others (e.g, Bay

County, Florida) seem to make selective use of APCs. In

addition, some agencies used APCs that go by other names,

and it is not always possible to know whether an APC is

being referenced in an incident report.

From our review of the incident reports and discussions

with members of law enforcement, we conclude that the

use of BearCats or other APCs was rarely necessary for the

types of deployments in which they were used based on two

observations: (1) the numerous incidents in which an APC

was deployed but not used for any obvious purpose; and (2)

the numerous incidents in which the SWAT team was able to

accomplish its objective without the use of an APC.

There were numerous incidents in which a BearCat was

deployed but not put to any obvious use during the

course of the deployment. For example, SWAT officers

in Allentown, Pennsylvania, weere deployed to search

someone's home for drugs. They deployed at 6:45 a.m.,

with both a BearCat and an emergency van, knowing that

a toddler was likely to be present. They broke down the

door, entered the home, and handcuffed one man, while

a woman tried to comfort her child, who was presumably

upset by the commotion. There is no indication that

the officers made any use of the BearCat, other than for

transport, The ACLU uncovered numerous incidents such

as this, when there was some attendant danger, perhaps,

but this does not justify using an armored military vehicle

directly in front of someone's home in the middle of a

residential neighborhood.

There were several incidents in which a SWAT team

was able to accomplish its objective without use of an

APC * For example, in the Concord, North Carolina,

case described above involving a man who had barricaded

himself, suffered from mental illness, and was suspected

of making bombs, the SWAT team was able to convince

the man to surrender, and there was no indication on the

face of the document that a BearCat was used. In another

incident, the Allentown SWAT team was called out to

deal with an armed robbery investigation. No BearCat

was deployed, and the suspects surrendered without

incident. SWAT teams consist of heavily armed, highly

professional tactical officers trained to handle extremely

high-risk scenarios. Such officers have proven themselves

38 American Civil Liberties Union



to be effective when they are deployed to handle high-risk

situations without the use of an APC.

While officer safety is sometimes a concern during the

execution of a search warrant in which SWAT is deployed,

it is not a concern in all such deployments. Importantly,

there are effective alternatives to use of APCs, such as

making ordinary police vehicles built for domestic law

enforcement (as opposed to combat), bullet-proof.

Use of an APC can also endanger, not protect, both

officers and civilians, and can increase the risk of property

damage. In one case we examined, the SWAT team was

deployed to handle a dangerous barricade scenario in

which officers knew that a man was armed with a firearm.

The team deployed with a BearCat. At one point, the man

disappeared from view and exited the home through the

garage; he started walking toward officers who were not

aware of his presence because they were watching the front

door. The officers should have been able to provide cover,

but the BearCat literally obstructed their view of the garage.

Eventually the man surrendered, but the situation could

have had tragic results.

Use of a BearCat or other APC can also increase the risk of

property damage. In one case, a SWAT team used a BearCat

to break down a front gate. In another, a SWAT team used

a BearCat to break through the front door of a man known

deployment n the middle

burglary, and both cv ihan

killed in resultmg shootout

Phono: eep cotmbna Free ia Funs n req
http://wwwvyoutubescom/watch lv=Ng~mfpZ R4

to suffer from paranoid schizophrenia, after already forcing

entry through multiple other sites and shattering a sliding

glass door.

Consequences of Using Violent Tactics
Using aggressive tactics in drug raids can have disastrous

consequences. In the deployments the ACLU examined,

seven civilian deaths occurred in connection with

deployment, two of which appeared to be the result of

suicide (in at least one of these cases, the suspect stated

that he was willing to come outside but then shot himself

upon learning that the SWAT team was waiting for him). In

the incidents we examined, 46 civilians were injured in the

course of a deployment, often as the result of a use of force

by a member of the SWAT team. "

Examples of the tragic results of SWAT officer-involved

shootings are widely available. For example, earlier this

year, the Albuquerque Police Department sent a heavily

armed unit to confront James Boyd, a homeless man

who was "camping illegally" in the Sandia Foothills. The

encounter ended with officers shooting and killing him.

Though it did not involve the search of a home, this

example fits the militarization pattern for a number of

reasons. First, the police approached Boyd itn full SWAT

gear simply because he was illegally camping in an Open

Space area in the foothills outside of Albuquerque. Second,

the officers purposefully escalated the conflict to the point

where the use of lethal force was inevitable. The action that

set it all off was the deployment of a flashbang grenade.

Finally, the weapon that killed Boyd appears to have been

an assault rifle or some other high-powered weapon

(ironically, the SWAT officers fired live ammunition

alongside beanbag rounds). Again, this demonstrates the

alarming tendency of paramilitary policing to escalate,

rather than ameliorate, the risk of violence.""

Although no SWAT officers were killed in any of the

deployments that the ACLU examined, deaths to officers

have indeed resulted from the use of paramilitary policing

tactics. Take the case of Henry McGee, who was asleep

with his pregnant girlfriend when the police forced their

way into his home at dawn to look for a marijuana grow
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operation. Believing home was being burglarized,

McGee drew a firearm and shot and killed an officer. He
was initially charged with capital murder, but the grand

jury refused to indict hin. Investigators found a few

marijuana plants in the home."* Thus, although some

police officers often argue that excessively militarized

weapons and tactics are needed to prevent violence, these
wartime tools and tactics often have the opposite effect of

escalating the risk of violence,

when children were probably not present and counted the

remaining incidents as unknown. Using this methodology,
we determined that of the 818 deployments studied, 14
percent involved the presence of children and 13 percent

did not Thirty-eight percent probably did not involve the
presence of children and 35 percent were unknown. This

evaluation is necessarily unscientific because the reports
provided simply did not provide enough information

to draw a conclusion about the presence of children. In

addition, SWAT teams should be more deliberate and

precise in documenting the presence of children in order to
avoid subjecting children to SWAT deployments whenever

Use of Violent Tactics With Children Present possible.

During the course of this investigation, we noted another

troubling trend: the deployment of SWAT when children

were present or without sufficient intelligence to know
whether children would be present. As documented

above, a SWAT deployment can involve significant levels

of violence, including breaking down doors, shattering

windows, and the detonation of explosive devices. In

addition, SWAT officers also typically deploy wearing
"BDUs"(battle dress uniforms), carry large semi-autoinatic

rifles, which they sometimes point at people during

deployment, and often use force, throwing people onto the

floor and handcuffing them. Experiencing violent events

can have serious and long-term impacts, particularly on

children."

Determining the number of SWAT deployments in which

children were present was challenging because many

reports did not indicate whether children were present.

While some agencies specifically documented the presence
and number of children through use of a check box or

other data collection mechanism, others mentioned the

presence of children only in passing, in the narrative

portion of the report. In reviewing the documents, we

noted when the presence (and, where possible, the number)

of children was documented. We also drew inferences

about incidents in which children were almost certainly

not present (for example, reports involving hostage-taking

related to domestic violence were almost always careful

to note the presence of children, such that we inferred

the absence of children when a report of a domestic

hostage-taking did not mention them). In the rest of the

cases, we made what inferences we could to determine
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RECOMMENDATIONS
T he militarization of policing is one example of

how contemporary policing in America is failing

to deliver on its primary objective of protecting and

serving communities. The culture of policing in America

needs to evolve beyond the failed War on Drugs, and the

police should stop perceiving the people who live in the

communities they patrol-including those the police

suspect of criminal activity-as enemies.

This type of reform must be achieved systemically and

include a transformation in police culture; the problems of

overly aggressive policing cannot be solved by disciplining

a few officers or dismissing the problem as a few isolated

incidents. These recommendations are aimed at ensuring

that law enforcement responses minimize harm to civilians

and property and maximize as oppose to jeopardize the

safety of everyone involved.

The federal government should take the lead by reining

in programs that incentivize local police to engage in

excessively militarized tactics, especially in drug cases. The

federal government holds the purse strings, and restricting

the flow of federal funds and military-grade equipment

into states and localities, and/or conditioning funds on

the appropriate use and training with regards to such

equipment, would significantly reduce the overuse of

byper-aggressive tactics and military-grade tools in local

communities,

Additionally, state legislatures and municipalities should

impose meaningful restraints on the use of SWAT, SWAT

deployments should be limited to the kinds of scenarios for

which these aggressive m easures were originally intended

- harricade, hostage, and active shooter situations. Rather

than allowing for a SWAT deployment in any case that

is deemed (for whatever reason the officers determine)

to be "high risk," the better practice would be for law

enforcement agencies to have in place clear standards

limiting SWAT deployments to scenarios that are truly

"high risk."

SWAT teams should never be deployed based solely on
probable cause to believe drugs are present, even if they

have a warrant to search a home, In addition, SWAT teams
should not equate the suspected presence of drugs with a

threat of violence. SWAT deployment for warrant service

is appropriate only if the police can demonstrate, before

deployment, that ordinary law enforcement officers cannot

safely execute a warrant without facing an imminent threat

of serious bodily harm. In making these determinations it
is important to take into consideration the fact that use of

a SWAT team can escalate rather than ameliorate potential

violence; law enforcement should take appropriate

precautions to avoid the use of SWAT whenever possible.

In addition, all SWAT deployments, regardless of the

underlying purpose, should be proportional-not all

situations call for a SWAT deployment consisting of 20

heavily armed officers in an APC and partial deployments

should be encouraged when appropriate.

Local police departments should develop their own internal

policies calling for restraint and should avoid all training

programs that encourage a "warrior" mindset.

Finally, the public has a right to know how the police are

spending its tax dollars. The militarization of American

policing has occurred with almost no oversight, and greater

documentation, transparency, and accountability are

urgently needed.

A requirement that SWAT officers wear body cameras would

create a public record of SWAT deployments and serve as
a check against unnecessarily aggressive tactics. The ACLU

generally takes a dim view of the proliferation of surveillance

cameras in American life, but body cameras are different

because of their potential to serve as a check on police

overreach. Any policy requiring SWAT officers to wear body

cameras should have in place rigorous safeguards regarding

data retention, use, access, and disclosure?

To further advance these principles, the ACLU makes the

following specific recommendations.
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To State Governments
L States should enact laws encouraging the restrained

and appropriate use of SWAT teams and similar

tactical teams. Tactical deployments should be limited

to scenarios in which there is a likelihood that the

situation for which the SWAT team is being deployed

presents an imminent threat to the lives of civilians

and/or police personnel. When SWAT is deployed

for warrant service, the basis for believing such a

likelihood exists should have to be established explicitly

and approved by a supervisor or other high-ranking

official before the deployment

2. States should remedy the problem created by the

Supreme Court's decision in Hudson v. Michigan by

enacting laws requiring that evidence obtained in

violation of the traditional rule that requires that the

police knock and announce their presence should be

excluded from any subsequent legal proceedings.

States should enact laws requiring transparency and

oversight of state and local law enforcement use of

SWAT teams.

; States should require local law enforcement

agencies that maintain a SWAT team to use a

standardized form to record specific data related to

SWAT deployments. These forms should be used to

generate quarterly reports.

a States should require every state or local law

enforcement agency that maintains a SWAT team

to submit a quarterly report to the legislature that

contains the number of times the SWAT team was

activated or deployed, as well as the following for

each activation/deployment: the address of the

location of activation/deployment; the reason for

each activation/deployment; the specific factors

establishing compliance with the applicable

deployment standard; whether forcible entry or

a breach was conducted and, if so, the equipment

used in forcing the entry or conducting the breach

and for what purpose; whether a distraction device

was used and, if so, what type and for what purpose;

whether an APC was used and, if so, for what

purpose; the race, sex, and age of each individual

encountered during the deployment, whether as a

suspect or bystander; whether any civilians, officers,
or domestic animals sustained any injury or death;

and a list of any controlled substances, weapons,
contraband, or evidence of crime found on the

premises or any individuals.

m States should ensure that there is an agency

responsible for overseeing and monitoring SWAT

activity, and for implementing necessary reforms,

including developing a process for addressing

civilian complaints regarding SWAT tactics.

To City and County Governments and Law
Enforcement Agencies
4. As an immediate step, law enforcement agencies should

adopt internal deployment standards as a matter of

local policy. Tactical deployments should be limited

to scenarios in which there is a likelihood that the

situation for which the SWAT team is being deployed

presents an imminent threat to the lives of civilians

and/or police personnel. When SWAT is deployed

for warrant service, the basis for believing such a

likelihood exists should have to be established explicitly

and approved by a supervisor or other high-ranking

official before the deployment.

5$ Law enforcement agencies should adopt local policies

requiring the implementation of the following best

practices in the use of SWAT teams;

o Each deployment should be pre-approved by a

supervisor or other high-ranking official.

* Each deployment should be preceded by a written

planning process that documents the specific need

for the deployment, describes how the operation

is to be conducted, and states whether children,

pregnant women, and/or elderly people are likely to

be present (except in emergency scenarios in which

engaging in such a process would endanger the lives

or well-being of civilians or police personnel).

* All SWAT deployments should include a trained

crisis negotiator.
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* SWAT officers should wear "on-officer recording

systems" (so-called "body cameras") during

deployments, and police departments should have

in place rigorous safeguards regarding the retention,

use, access, and disclosure of data captured by such

systems.

o All deployments should be proportional to the

need; a full deployment consisting of numerous

heavily armed officers in an APC is often excessive.

Many scenarios do not necessitate the use of

a SWAT team at all, and partial deployments

involving the minimal amount of military

equipment necessary should be encouraged.

o For each SWAT deployment, a post-deployment

record should be made that documents the

following, in a manner that allows for the data to be

easily compiled and analyzed:

G The purpose of the deployment

0 The specific reason for believing that the

situation for which the SWAT team was being

deployed presented an imminent threat to

the lives or safety of civilians and/or police

personnel.

0 Whether forcible entry or a breach was

conducted and, if so, the equipment used and

for what purpose

Z Whether a distraction device was used and, if so,

what type and for what purpose

\Whether an APC was used and, if so, for what

purpose

The race, sex, and age of each individual

encountered during the deployment, whether as

a suspect or bystander

o Whether any civilians, officers, or domestic

animals sustained any injury or death

A list of any controlled substances, weapons,

contraband, or evidence of crime that is found

on the premises or any individuals

U A brief narrative statement describing any

unusual circumstances or important data

elements not captured in the list above.

s Law enforcement agencies should provide training

programs for all SWAT teams that do not promote

an overly aggressive or "warrior" mentality.

6. Local and county governments should ensure that

there is an agency responsible for ensuring that its

police are not excessively militarized, which could

include civilian review boards. Such responsibilities

should include the following:

a Approving/disapproving all (a) requests for the

receipt of weapons and vehicles under the 1033

Program; (b) requests for grant funding from the

federal government that will be used to purchase

military-style weapons and vehicles; and (c)

proposals to purchase military-style weapons and

vehicles from vendors

a Developing a process for addressing civilian

complaints regarding SWAT tactics, including a

system for submitting complaints, conducting

hearings, and providing for individual remedies

* Making appropriate recommendations for agency-

wide reforms

* Considering, on an annual basis, whether continued

maintenance of a SWAT team is appropriate and,

if not, to recommending the dissolution of the

agency's SWAT team.

To Congress
7. Congress should condition state and local law

enforcement agencies' receipt of federal funds on

an agreement not to use the funds to purchase

automatic or semi-automatic rifles or APCs. This

condition should be applied to grants made through

the Department of Homeland Security's Homeland

Security Grant Program, the Department of Justice's

Byrne JAG grant program, and all other funding

streams through which money is transferred from

the federal government to state and law enforcement

agencies.
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8. With respect to the 1033 Program, 10 U.S.C. 2576a(a)

(1), Congress should prohibit the transfer of

automatic and semi-automatic weapons and APCs;

remove the words "counter-drug" each time they

appear in the statute; and require the Secretary of

Defense to submit to Congress an annual written

certification that each agency that participates in

the 1033 Program has provided documentation

accounting for all equipment transferred to the agency

and prohibiting additional transfers to any agency for

which the Secretary cannot provide such certification.

To the Administration
9. The Department of Justice's Bureau of Justice Statistics

(BJS) should work with representatives of local law

enforcement to develop a data collection tool to assess

the militarization of policing, by monitoring the use

of SWAT teams as well as the receipt and purchase

of military weapons and tactics. Once the tool is

developed, BJS should collect, compile, and analyze

the available data on the use of military weapons and

tactics, including SWAT deployments by state and

local law enforcement agencies annually.

10. The Department of Defense should promulgate

regulations pursuant to 10 U.S.C. 2576a(a)(1)

clarifying that automatic and semi-automatic

weapons and APCs are not suitable for use by state

and local law enforcement agencies for the purpose of

equipment transfers under the 1033 Program.

11. The Department of Defense should make the

following changes to the 1033 Program, either by

promulgating regulations or through the MOA that it

enters into with local law enforcement agencies:

v Require specifc, individualized justification to

receive 1033 equipment

Impose reasonable limitations on the number

of weapons and vehicles local law enforcement

agencies should be entitled to receive under the

program

o End the requirement that 1033 equipment be used

within one year

* Require that new applications for equipment

under the 1033 Program take into account a law

enforcement agency's existing inventory

* Require that agencies receiving 1033 equipment

through interagency transfer comply with the same

application and reporting requirements as agencies

that receive 1033 equipment directly from DLA

a Develop a clear compliance review process that

addresses both proper inventory management and

documentation of each use of 1033 equipment.

12. The Department of Homeland Security should impose

meaningful conditions on the receipt of funds to local

law enforcement agencies. In order to receive funds,

local law enforcement agencies should have to agree to

the following:

* Not to use the funds to purchase automatic or

semi-automatic rifles or APCs

a To certify to DHS that agencies receiving fhnds

have not in fact used equipment purchased with

DHS money except in actual high-risk scenarios

o To require agencies receiving DHS funds to make

a record of each equipment purchase made using

DHS funds, which should be made available to the

public.

13. The Department of Justice should improve oversight

of the Byrne JAG program by providing guidance to

grantees on the importance of exercising restraint

when using paramilitary weapons and tactics and

tracking the race, ethnicity, sex, and age of all people

impacted by the use of paramilitary weapons and

tactics purchased using Byrne JAG funds.
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CONCLUSION
public support for the War on Drugs reaches its

lowest ever, it is important that we start to not only

roll hach battle plans but encourage law enforcement

agencies to stop overusing the wartime tools and tactics

that have fought these battles.

American policing has become excessively militarized

through the use of weapons and tactics designed for the

battlefield. Militarization unfairly impacts people of color

and undermines individual liberties, and it has been

allowed to happen in the absence of any meaningful public

discussion.

It is generally accepted that public perception of the

legitimacy of law enforcement turns on how the police

treat people when exercising their regulatory authority, and

people are more likely to obey the law when they perceive

law enforcement authorities as legitimate. There is some

evidence that people perceive police militarization as

threatening, which suggests that police militarization itself

could undermine public safety. " More research should be

done on this topic.

There is also a "large and persistent racial gap" in

confidence in policing Because police militarization

tends to be concentrated in communities of color,

it threatens to undermine public confidence more

dramatically in those communities, where such confidence
in law enforcement is already strained. More research

should be done in this area as well.

As previously mentioned, Attorney General Eric H. Holder,

Jr. has announced broad reforms, including guidelines

to curtail the use of mandatory minimum sentencing

laws by federal prosecutors in certain drug cases and a

$4.5 million project funded by the federal government

and designed to ease mistrust between local police

departments and minority communities by collecting

and studying data on searches, arrests, and case outcomes

in order to help assess the impact of possible bias. These

developments have real potential to reduce America's

excessive reliance on overly aggressive approaches to

policing and punishing drug crimes, but there is a danger

that these federally-funded efforts could be undermined

by the federal government's role in subsidizing the use of

paramilitary weapons and tactics in localities, particularly

in many communities of color. Without rethinking its

role in militarizing local police departments, the federal

government may end up sabotaging the very same reforms

it is championing.

The use of paramilitary weapons and tactics to conduct

ordinary law enforcement-especially to wage the failed

War on Drugs and most aggressively in communities of

color-has no place in contemporary society, It is not too

late to change course-through greater transparency, more

oversight, policies that encourage restraint, and limitations

on federal incentives, we can foster a policing culture that

honors its mission to protect and serve, not to wage war.
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APPENDICES
APPENDIX A
Public Records Request letter sent from the ACLU to taw enforcement agencies

NAME

"TITLE

AGENCY

OFFICE
ADDRESS27

DA TE

Re: Public Records Request / SWAT Teams and Cutting-Edge Weapons and
STechnology

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter is a request under the by the American Civil Liberties Union of
This request seeks records regarding your Special Weapons and Tacties (SWAT) teams,

as well as your acquisition and use of cutting-edge technology.

Records Reauested

A, Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT) Teamns

Please provide copies of the following created, updated, or edited, records from
January 1, 2011, to the present:

'vIM

LAll incident reports or other records documenting each time a SW AT team was
deployed, All reports showing breakdowns of SWAT team deployments by
crime, requesting agency, or purpose for the raid (i.e. to serve a warrant, arrest

f someone, diffuse a hostage crisis, etc.) and all post-deployment documentation,
including:

a. All documents relating to the number of no-knock warrants applied for,
and the number of no-knock warrants granted, denied, or modified, in
cojunction with a SWA T team deployment;

b. All documents relating to uses of force by all SWAT teams and all
incident reports documenting all injuries incurred by anyone at the scene
of a SWAT team operation

2. All procedures, regulations, or guidelines relating to SWAT teams, including the
protocols and legal standards that must be met before SWAT team deployment.

3. A1i documents relating to the strcture or mission ofSWAT teams, including
chain of command and the selection of team personnel, as well as the ranks,
salaries, and lengths of service of team personnel.
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4. All documents or training materials used to instruct SWAT teams in any aspect
of their operation, including information about any training, including but not
limited to, with military units and other outside agencies and private contractors.
when and where training sessions took place, and who conducted them.

5. All records relating to the procurement, maintenance or deployment of SWAT
team weapons and other equipment, including guns, vehicles, personal protective
equipment and uniforms, surveillance and reconnaissance equipment, less than
lethal devices, apparatuses and systems for augmented detainee restraint (also
known as shock-cuffs), forced entry tools, facial recognition technology,
Cellebrite or other mobile forensics units, biometric technology, cell phone
sniffers, and deep packet sniffers, including how it is stored, and who has access
to it.

6. All written mutual aid agreements or memoranda of understanding with federal,
state and local agencies, including any branch of the military and private entities
concerning SWAT teams.

7. All records relating to funding sources and grants your SWAT team applied for,
and whether or not the application was successful; and

8. All internal or external audits of SWAT team performance or records of cost
effectiveness,

B. Cutting Edge Weapons and Technology

Please provide copies of the following created, updated, or edited, records froon
January 1, 201, to the present:

I. The number of Mobile Forensic Data Extraction devices, GPS tracking devices,
biometric technology, cell phone sniffers, deep packet sniffers, unmanned aerial
vehicles (sometimes called "drones"). apparatuses and systems for augmented
detainee restraint (also known as shock-cuffs), Cellebrite or other mobile
forensics units, and devices capable of facial or behavioral recognition currently
owned, leased, or borrowed or proposed for purchase or acquisition by your
agency and the unit or division of your agency given primary use of each device.

2. All practices, procedures, and trainings governing use of all such devices.

3. All policies relating to the maintenance and retention of information obtained
through such devices, including but not limited to, policies detailing how records
of such information are kept, databases in which they are placed, limitations on
who may access the records and for what purposes, circumstances under which
they are deleted, and circumstances under which they may be shared with other
government agencies or nongovernmental entities.
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4. The legal standard or level of suspicion (e.g. probable cause, reasonable
suspicion, relevance) the agency requires or proffers prior to using such devices,

5. All applications submitted by your Department for equipment through the
Department of Defense's "1033" program' (either directly to the Department of
Defense or to your state's administering agency), including whether the
application was granted, denied, or granted in part (and ifso, how).

6. All "1033" program inventories created and maintained pursuant to the May 22,
2012, moratorium (see
hIp wexvidmisitjonser iLccii tdil i, de tmloo),

7. All applications submitted by your Department for funding through the
Department of Homeland Security's Homeland Security Grant Program or Urban
Area Security Initiative program (including applications submitted to your state's
administering agency), including whether the application was granted, denied, or
granted in part (and if so, how).

Because this request is on a matter of public concern and because it is made on behalf of
a non-profit organization, we request a fee waiver. If, however, such a waiver is denied,
we will reimburse you for the reasonable cost of copying. Please inform us in advance if
the cost will be greater than . Please send us documents in electronic form if at
all possible.

According to , a custodian of public records shall comply with a request
within days after receipt. Thank you for your prompt attention to this matter. Please
furnish all applicable records to . If you have questions, please contact
me at (phone number/email address).

Sincerely,

Section 1033 of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1997, codifled at 10 U S.C.
2

5
76a, permits the Secretary of Defense transfer excess Department of Defense supplies and equipment

to state and local law enforcement agencies. has entered into an agreement with the Defense Logistics
Agency, which governs the transfer of military property to for use in civilian policing,
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Appendix B
Agreement Between the Defense Logistics Agency and the State of

AGREEMENT BETWEEN

THE DEFENSE LOGISTICS AGENCY

AND

THE STATE OF

PURPOSE:

This Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) is entered into between the Defense Logistics Agency
(DLA) and the State of , to set forth the terms and conditions which will be
binding on the parties with respect to excess Department of Defense (DOD) personal property
which is transferred pursuant to 10 USC J 2576a and to promote the efficient and expeditious
transfer of the property and to ensure accountability of same.

AUTHORITY:

The Seeretary of Defense is authorized by 10 USC § 2576a to transfer to Federal and State
Agencies, personal property that is excess to the needs of the DOD and that the Secretary
determines is suitable to be used by such agencies in law enforcement activities, with emphasis
on counter-drug/counter-tennrrism activities, under such terms prescribed by the Secretary. The
authorities granted to the Secretary of Defense have been delegated to the DLA in determining
whether property is suitable for use by agencies in law enforcement activities. DLA defines law
enforcement activities as activities performed by government agencies whose primary function is
the enforcement of applicable Federal, State, and local laws and whose compensated law
enforcement officers have powers of arrest and apprehension.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS:

The DOD, through the DLA, has final authority to determine the type, quantity, and location of
excess DOD personal property suitable for law enforcement activities, if any, which will be
transferred to the State. This agreement creates no entitlement in the State to receive excss
DOD personal property. Property available under this agreement is for the current use of
authorized program participants; it will not be requested nor issued for speculative use/possible
future use with the exception of authorized Transitional Distribution Points (TDPs) and/or
Customer Reserve Stock (CRSs), which are required to utilize property within one year or
schedule its return to the nearest Defense Reutilization Marketing Office (DRMO). Property will
not be obtained for the purpose of sale, lease, rent, exchange, barter, to secure a loan, or to
otherwise supplement normal Law Enforcement Agency (LFA) or State/local governmental
entities budgets. All requests for property will be based on bona fide law enforcement
requirements. Requests for property for the purpose of cannibalization will be considered for

approval on a case by case basis. A memorandum must be submitted to the Director of the Law
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Enforcement Support Office (LESO) requesting approval. Any transportation, repair,
maintenance, insurance, disposal, or other expenses associated with this excess DOD personal
property is the sole responsibility of the State/LEA.

The State will establish and submit to the DLA, a State Plan of Operation, developed in
accordance with Federal and State law and conforming to the provisions of this MOA. This
State Plan of Operation will detail organizational and operational authority including staffing and
facilities, It will also address procedures for making determinations of LEA eligibility,
allocation and equitable distribution of material, accountability and responsibility concerning
excess DOD personal property, training and education, Operational Effectiveness Reviews
(OERs), and procedures for turn-in, transfer, and dispose. Property obtained under this MOA
must be placed into use within one (1) year of receipt and utilized for a minimum of one (1) year,
unless the condition of the property renders it unusable. Only in special circumstances will
property be obtained and held for the minimum time frames and then sold, bartered, exchanged,
or traded. Approval will be considered on a case by case basis. A memorandum must be
submitted to the Director of LESO requesting approval. Property will not physically move until
the approval process is complete. If property is not put into use by the recipient within one (1)
year, the State/LEA must contact the DLA LESO to coordinate the return of the property to the
nearest DRMO for proper disposition. Once the DLA LESO is notified and a DRMO is
identified, property must be returned within thirty (30) days. The Stae/LEA will bear the burden
of returning the property to the nearest DRMO. Under no circumstances will property be sold or
otherwise transferred to non-U.S. persons or exported.

Only the Governor appointed State Coordinator identified at the end of this document is
authorized to enter into this Agreement on behalf of the State. An Appointment Letter from the
State Coordinator, authorizing the State Point of Contact (POC) signature authority or to aet on
the behalf of the State Coordinator must be on file with the DLA LESO in order to actively
participate in the program. The State Coordinator is required to sponsor LEAs that want to
actively participate in the program and the State Coordinator must screen all LEAs requests for
excess DOD personal property. The State Coordinator will validate that all approved requests
for property are legitimate and for law enforcement prposes. In so doing, the State Coordinator
assumes the responsibility to maintain records ensuring LEA accountability for all excess DOD
personal property received through the 1033 Program for his/rer state. In conjunction with each
request, the State Coordinator will furnish a detailed justification for the property. Property
received through the 1033 Program can only be distributed to an authorized LEA for whom the
initial request was made and justification was provided, unless the property was requested for a
TDP or from CRS.

The DOD has authorized the transfer and use of excess Federal property to the State/LEA and as
such reserves the right to recall any and all property issued through the 1033 or 1208 Programs.
As stipulated in Federal regulation, title may be conditionally granted to the State/LEA upon
receipt of the property, however approval will be considered ona case by case basis. A
memorandum must be submitted to the Director of LESO requesting approval before the
disposal, sale, auction, trade-in, salvage or transfer of any 1033 or 1208 property can occur.
Property will not physically move until the approval process is complete, Costs of shipping or
repossession of the excess DOD personal property by the U.S. Government will be bomne by the
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LEA, To the extent permitted by law, the State Coordinator/LEA shall indemnify and hold the
U.S, Government harmless from any and all actions, claims, debts, demands, judgments,
liabilities, cost, and attorney's fees arising out of, claimed on account of, or in any manner
predicated upon loss of or damage to property and injuries, illness or disabilities to or death of
any and all persons whatsoever, including members of the general public, or to the property of
any legal or political entity including states, local and interstate bodies, in any manner caused by
or contributed to by the State/LEA, its agents, servants, employees, or any person subject to its
control while in, upon or about the sale site and/or the site on which the property is located, or
while the property is in the possession of, used by or subject to the control of the State/LEA, its
agents, servants, or employees after the property has been removed from U.S. Government
control, The State will maintain or assure that the LEA maintains adequate insurance to cover
damages or injuries to persons or property relating to the use of the property. Self-insurance by
the State/LEA is considered acceptable. The U.S. Government assumes no liability for damages
or injuries to any person(s) or property arising from the use of the property.

All excess DO) personal property will be managed utilizing property accounting records.
These records will be concise, accurate, and be able to provide timely and relevant information.
Records will be maintained in accordance with the DLA Record Management Procedures and
Records (DLA Directive (DL AD) 5025.30 - See Appendix).

The DLA LESO will conduct an OR for all Federal Agencies, States, and U.S. Territories
enrolled in tire 1033 Program every two (2) years. If a Federal Agency, State, or U.S.
Territory fails an OER, the DLA LESO will temporarily suspend their operations. If a Federal
Agency, State, or U.S. Territory fails to correct identified deficiencies the DLA LESO will
permanently suspend their operations. The Federal Agency, State, or U.S. Territory will bear all
expenses related to the turn-in to the nearest DRMO, the transfer to an approved Federal Agenoy,
State, or U.S. Territory or the disposal of all excess DOD personal property.

All property missing, lost, stolen, damaged, or destroyed must be reported to the DLA
LESO. Excess DOD personal property with a Demilitarization Code of C, D, E, F, or G must be
reported to the DLA LESO within twenty-four (24) hours. Excess DOD personal property with a
Demilitarization Code of A, It, or Q must be reported to the DLA LESO within seven (7) days.
Extensions will be granted on a ease by ease basis.

In the event of a domestic disaster, accountability of excess DOD personal property must
be conducted by every Federal Agency, State, and U.S. Territory within the effected area.
Excess DOD personal property with a Demilitarization Code of C, D, E, F, or G must be
reported to the DLA LESO within seven (7) days. Excess DOD personal properly with a
Demilitarization Code of A, B, or Q must be reported to the DLA LESO within thurty (30) days.
Extensions will be granted on a case by case basis.

All aircraft (fixed wing and rotary wing), Flight Safety Critical Aircraft Parts (FSCAP),
Demilitarization required Munitions List Items (MLI), Commerce Control List Items
(CCLI) may be transferred to the State for its use in law enforcement activities. The State
Plan of Operation must ensure that all LEAs and all subsequent users are aware of and agree to
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provide all required controls in accordance with applicable laws and regulations for these items.
Additionally, the following conditions apply:

A. LEAs may transfer aircraft and FSCAP with other authorized LEAs, provided the
aircraft and components are maintained in accordance with applicable airworthiness
standards and procedures for maintenance and repair and provided further that the LEAs
perpetuate repair and maintenance documentation. The LEA must request the transfer of
aircraft and FSCAP through the State Coordinator, who in turn must request approval
from the LESO. Aircraft and FSCAP will not physically move until the approval process
is complete. All costs related to the transfer of aircraft and FSCAP will be home by the
State/LEA,

B. LEAs may transfer FSCAP and MLI items requiring demilitarization
(Demilitarization Codes C, D, E, and F) to another authorized LEA within their State or
they must be tumed-in to the nearest DRMO when no longer required for law
enforcement use, The LEA must request the transfer or trim-in of FSCAP and MIA items
through the State Coordinator, who in turn must request approval from the LESO,
Aircraft and FSCAP will not physically move until the approval process is complete. All
costs related to the transfer or tum-in of FSCAP and MLI items will be borne by the
State/LEA.

C. LEAs enrolled in the 1208 Program can sell, trade or barter aircraft and aircraft parts
issued on or before September 30, 1996. LEAs that received aircraft or aircraft parts
after September 30, 1996 have the following options: retain the aircraft or aircraft parts,
transfer them to another LEA or turn them in to the nearest DRMO. The LEA must
request to sell, trade, barter, transfer or turn-in aircraft and aircraft parts through the State
Coordinator, who in trm must request approval from the LESO, Aircraft and aircraft
parts will not physically move until the approval process is complete. All costs related to
the sell, trade, barter, transfer or turn-in will be borne by the State/LEA.

LEAs may transfer weapons provided through the 1033 or 1208 Program to an authorized
LEA within their State, to an authorized LEA in another participating State, or they must
turn-in their weapons to the U.S. Army Tank-Automotive and Armaments Command
(TACOM) when no longer required for law enforcement use. The LEA must request the
transfer or trim in of weapons through the State Coordinator, who in turn must request approval
from the LESO. Weapons will not physically move until the approval process is complete. All
costs related to the transfer or tum-in of weapons will be borne by the State/LEA.

When the State Coordinator/LEAs no longer require MLI/CCLI (Demilitarization B and
Q), the State Coordinator/LEA must transfer the equipment to another authorized LEA or
turn-in to the nearest DRMO. The State Plan of Operation must reflect these two options. The
LEA must request the transfer or trin-in to the nearest DRMO through the State Coordinator,
who in turn must request approval from LESO. MLI/CCLI (Demilitarization Codes B and Q)
property will not physically move until the approval process is complete. All costs related to
transfer, tum -in, or disposal of property will be borne by the State/LEA,
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Except where indicated in this MOA, the State/LEAs may transfer, turn-in to the nearest
DRMO, or dispose of other types of property (Demilitarization Code A items) in
accordance with applicable Federal, State, and local laws when it is determined that the
State/LEA no longer requires the property for law enforcement use. The LEA must request
the transfer, tur-in to the nearest DRMO, or disposal through the State Coordinator, who in turn
must request approval from LESO. Demilitarization Code A property will not physically move
until the approval process is complete. All costs related to transfer, turn-in, or disposal of
property will be borne by the State/LEA.

By signing this MOA or accepting excess DOD personal property under this MOA, the State
pledges that it and each LEA agrees to comply with applicable provisions of the following
national policies prohibiting discrimination:

A. On the basis of race, color, or national origin, in Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of
1964 (42 U.S.C. 2000d et seq.) as implemented by DOD regulations 32 CR Part 195.

B, On the basis of age, in the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 USC 6101, et seq) as
implemented by Department of Health and Human Services regulations n45 CFR Part
90.

C. On the basis of handicap, in Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, P.L. 93-
t12, as amended by the Rehabilitation Act Amendments of 1974, P.L 93-516 (29 U.S.C.

794), as implemented by Department of Justice regulations in 28 CFR Par 41 and DOD
regulations at 32 CFR Part 56.

These elements are considered the mrninum essential ingredients for establishment of a
satisfactory business agreement between the State and the DOD. the State Plan of Operation is
subject to Federal review and will require DLA LESO approval prior to any subsequent transfer
of excess DOD personal property.

TIE DLA LESO SHALL:

1. Maintain an accessible website that will provide inely and accurate guidance, information,
and links for all individuals who work or have an interest in the 1033 Program.

2. Receive and approve/disapprove applications for participation by a State in the 1033 Proam.

A. Receive and approve/disapprove applications for an approved State to conduct a TDP.
Approved States will receive an Authorization Letter from DLA LESO.

B. Receive and approve/disapprove applications for an approved State to conduct a CRS,
Approved States will receive an Authorization Letter from DLA LESO.

C. Maintain a current and accurate approved/disapproved list of all State Coordinators
and all State POCs.

5
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3, Receive and approve/disapprove applications for participation by a LEA in the 1033 Program.

A. LEAs must be certified by their State Coordinator as having powers of arrest and
apprehension.

4. Provide a comprehensive overview of the 1033 Program to all State Coordinators prior to or
within thity (30) days of their assumption of their duties,

A. Encourage and assist State Coordinators and LEAs in the use of electronic screening
of the Defense Reutilization and Marketing Service (DRMS) world-wide inventory and
the procedures to search for, identify, and request property.

B. Encourage and assist State Coordinators and LEAs with scheduling formalized
instruction from the DLA/LESO and/or DRMS.

5. Upon receipt of a valid Request for property through LESO Automation, ensure equitable
distribution and proper identification of the property,

A, Identify High Profile (Weapons/Night Vision Devices (NVDs), Aircra/Watercraft,
High Mobility Multi-Purpose Wheeled Vehicles (HMMWVs)/Arnored Personnel
Carriers (APCs)), High Value (Acquisition Cost of $20,000 or more) and/or High
Awareness (Demilitarization required, MLI, CCLI, FSCAP) property, and then issue-free
of charge-to the State Coordinator or designee for further transfer to an authorized LEA.
All transportation costs will be borne by the State/LEA.

B. Provide the State Coordinator/LEAs with the available flight historical records and
related documentation to FSCAP components. This documentation will be available for
inspection by LEAs prior to transfer. The documentation will be sufficient to be accepted
by a Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) authorized repair facility for evaluation and
possible determination for use on an aicraft. DOD makes no representation as to the
property's conformance to FAA requirements, The LEA must subject the assets to safety
inspection, repair, and/or overhaul by a competent manufacturer or other entity such as
those certified by the FAA prior to placing into use. The property that is provided to the
State Coordinator/LEA may not meet FAA design standards, and/or may have been
operated outside the limitations required by the Federal Aviation Regulations.

6, Maintain all records in accordance with the DLA Record Management Procedures and
Records (DLAD 502530 -See Appendix), All miles records, with the exception of consumable
items, will be retained for five (5) fiscal years (Example: October 1, 2007 to September 30, 2008
constitutes a fiscal year).

A. All excess DOD personal property records of consumable items will have their files
maintained in an active status for (1) year, then placed in an inactive status for (1) year,
then may be destroyed.
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B, All excess DOD personal property records that are more than five (5) fiscal years old
may be purged with the exception of Demilitarization Code B through Q excess DOD
personal property, property deemed "sensitive to theft", and property deemed "high
dollar". The DLA LESO defines "high dollar" as excess DOD personal property that has
an Acquisition Value of more than $20,000.

C. All excess DOD personal property with a Demilitarization Code A will have their
tiles maintained in as active status for two (2) years, then placed in an inactive status for
three (3) additional years, then may be destroyed.

D. All excess DOD personal property with a Demilitarization Code B through Q will
have their 0des maintained through the life cycle of the property. If an item is approved
for trm-in, transfer, or disposal, then the file will move to an inactive status and will be
maintained for an additional three (3) fiscal years, then may be destroyed.

7. Maintain LESO Automation to approve/disapprove transfer, turo-in, and disposal requests
from a State/LEA,

A. Assist State Coordinators with request procedures,

B. Assist State Coordinators/LEAs with transfer, tum-in, and disposal procedures.

8. Provide Reconciliation Reports through the Law Enforcement Equipment Database System
(LEEDS) sa that State Coordinators and DLA LESO can conduct monthly reconciliations of
property records.

9. Validate the accountability of all High Profile (Weapons/NVDs, Aircraft/Watercra,
HMMWVs/APCs), High Value (Acquisition Cost of$20,000 or more) and/or High Awareness
(Demilitarization required, MLI, CCLI, FSCAP) property amrally with the State Coordinator.

10. Validate the accountability of all High Profile (Weapons/NVDs, Aircrah/Watercraft,
HlMMWVs/A PCs), High Value (Acquisition Cost of $20,000 or more) and/or High Awareness
(Demilitarization required, MLI, CCLI, FSCAP) property with the State Coordinator following a
domestic disaster within the tirmeframes established in this MOA,

11. Conduct an OER of each State participating in the program, at a minimum, every two (2)
years or as needed OER results will be provided electronically and in hard copy within thirty
(30) days.

A. If a State tails an OER, they will be verbally notified by DLA LESO that their
operations have been suspended. The OER results will be provided within fourteen (14)
days.

B. The State Coordinator will have twenty-one (21) days to draft a Corrective Action
Plan for approval/disapproval by the DL A LESO. The State Coordinator has ninety (90)
days to implement an approved Corrective Action Plan At, or before the end of the
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ninety (90) day Corrective Action Plan, the State Coordinator should schedule a second
OER with the DLA LESO. Failure to properly execute the Corrective Action Plan and
receive a Mission Capable grade on a second OER may result in termination from the
1033 Program.

C. If a State is terminated from the 1033 Program, the State/LEA will bear all
expenses related to the tur-in to the nearest DRMO, the transfer to an approved Federal
Agency, State, or U.S. Territory or the disposal of all excess DOD personal property.

12. Suspend or terminate a State from the 1033 Program if a State Coordinator or a LEA
materially fails to comply with any term ofthis MOA, any Federal statute or regulation, any
assurance provided in a State Plan of Operation or application, or a State MOA with a LEA.

A. Temporarily Suspend Operations-Pending Review (TSO-PR): withhold approval of
excess DOD property or release of property under previously approved requests,
transfers, turn-ins, or disposals pending administrative or legal review by the DLA LESO
or appropriate Federal or State agency and/or LEAs,

B. Temporarily Suspend Operations-Pending Defiieency Corrections (TSO-PD):
withhold approval of excess DOD property or release of property under previously
approved requests, transfers, turn-ins, or disposals pending correction of administrative or
legal deficiencies identified by the DLA LESO or appropriate Federal or State agency
and/or LEAs.

C. Suspend Operations (SO): withhold approval of excess DOD property or release of
property under previously approved requests, transfers, turn-ins, or disposals until major
deficiencies are corrected and personnel changes are effected as recommended following
administrative or legai review/action by the DLA LESO or appropriate Federal or State
agency and/or LEAs.

D, Terinate Operations (TO): at the expense of the State/LEA(s) require the State
Coordinator and/or identified LEA(s) to transfer, turn-in, or dispose of all property
previously received through the 1033 or 1208 Program. DLA LESO will provide
oversight.

THE STATE SHALL:

1. Access the DLA LPSO wehsite on a weekly basis for timely and aeeurate guidance,
information, and links concerning the 1033 Program and ensure that all relevant information is
passed on to participatirrg LEAs.

2, Create a comprehensive State Plan of Operation, forward to the DLA LESO for
approval/disapproval, and implement to conduct operations in accordance with the regulations of
the 1033 Program, Maintain the approved MOA and State Plan of Operation on file.
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A. If operating as a TDP, create a comprehensive TDP Plan of Operation, forward to the
DLA LESO for approvalldisapproval, and implement to conduct operations in
accordance with regulations of the 1033 Program. Maintain TDP Authorization Letter
and TDP Plan of Operation on file.

B. If operating as a CRS, create a comprehensive CRS Plan of Operation, forward to the
DLA LESO for approval/disapproval, and implement to conduct operations in
accordance with regulations of the 1033 Program. Maintain CRS Authorization Letter
and CRS Plan of Operation on file,

C. Ensure the DLA LESO has a current and accurate listing of the State Coordinator and
State POC Listing. Allow a maximum of four (4) screeners. The screeners must he full-
time and/or part-time, sworm and/or non-sworn officers, per LEA performing this duty.
The screeners must he named in a "Data Sheet", provided and approved by the State
Coordinator, and approved by the DLA LESO and in the LEEDS/LEA File. Notify DLA
LESO immediately upon notification of change of Governor or State Coordinator,

D. Enter into written agreement with each LEA, via the State Plan of Operation, to
assure they fully comply with the terms, conditions, and limitations applicable to property
transferred pursuant to this agreement. The State Plan of Operation must be signed by
the Chief Law Enforcement Officer of the respective LEA.

3. Receive and approve/disapprove applications for participation by a LEA in the 1033 Program.

A. The State Coordinator will only certify LEAs that have powers of arrest and
apprehension.

4. Provide a comprehensive overview of the 1033 Program to all LEAs once they arc approved.

A. Encourage and assist LEAs in the use of electronic screening of DRMS world-wide
inventory and the procedures to search for, identify, and request property.

B. Encourage and assist LEAs with scheduling formalized instruction from the State
Coordinator, DLA LESO and/or DRMS.

5. Create requests or upon receipt of a valid Request for property from a LEA, ensure equitable
distribution within the State and properly identify all property, Properly justify all requests and
ensure identification of TDP, CRS or LEA.

A. Ensure LEAs are aware that High Profile (Weapons/NVDs, Aircrafl/Watercraft,
HMMWVs/APCs), High Value (Acquisition Cost of $20,000 or more) and/or High
Awareness (Demilitarization required, MLI, CCLI, PSCAP) property is identified by
DLA LESO and is subject to additional controls.

B. Request from the DLA LESO all available flight historical records and related
documentation to FSCAP components, This documentation will be available for

9
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inspection by LEAs prior to transfer. The documentation will be sufficient to be accepted
by a FAA authorized repair facility for evaluation and possible determination for use on
an aircraft, DOD makes no representation as to the property's confomance to FAA
requirements. The LEA must subject the assets to safety inspection, repair, and/or
overhaul by a competent manufacturer or other entity such as those certified by the FAA
prior to placing into use. The property that is provided to the State Coordinator/LEA may
not meet FAA design standards, and/or may have been operated outside the limitations
required by the Federal Aviation Regulations.

C. If a State/LEA request is approved, the State Coordinator or a designee will receipt
for property-free of charge-for a TDP (if approved), CRS (if approved), or further
transfer to an authorized LEA. All transportation costs will be home by the State/LEA.

D. The State Coordinator will bear responsibility for the allocation, receipt, transfer,
turn-in, and disposal ofall excess DOD property received through the 1033 Program
(TDP, CRS, or LEA).

6. Maintain all records in accordance with the DLA Record Management Procedures and
Records (DLAD 5025,30 -See Appendix). All files records, with the exception of consumable
items, will be retained for five (5) fiscal years (October 1, 2007 to September 30, 2008
constitutes a fiscal year). These records must provide an audit trail for all excess DOD property
from receipt "cradle" to transfer, turn-in, or disposal "grave". These documents include, but are
not limited to the following: DRMS Form 103 (Screener Tally Sheet) optional for TDPs, with
all justifications or printouts of automated requests, DD Form 1348 (Disposal Turn-In Document
(DTID)), all requests for transfer, turn-in, or disposal, approved Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco,
and Firearms (ATF) Form 5, ATF Form 10, Certificate of Aircraft Registration (AC Form 8050-
3), Aireraft Registration Application (AC 8050-1) and any pertinent documentation associated
with the 1033 Program,

A. All excess DOD personal property records of consumable items will have their tiles
maintained in an active status for (1) year, then placed in an inactive status for (1) year,
then may be destroyed.

B. All excess DOD personal property records that are more than five (5) fiscal years old
may be purged with the exception of Demilitarization Code B through Q excess DOD
personal property, property deemed "sensitive to theft", and property deemed "high
dollar". The DLA LESO defines "high dollar" as excess DOD personal property that has
an Acquisition Value of more than $20,000.

C. All excess DOD personal property with a Demilitarization Code A will have their
files maintained in an active status for two (2) years, then placed in an inactive status for
three (3) additional years, then may be destroyed.

D. All excess DOD personal property with a Demilitarization Code B through Q will
have their files maintained through the life cycle of the property. If an item is approved

10
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for turn-in, transfer, or disposal, then the file will move to an inactive status and will be
maintained for an additional three (3) fiscal years, then may be destroyed.

E. The records must also satisfy any and all pertinent requirements under applicable
Federal statutes and regulations for the 1033 Program and for this property.

7 Maintain access to LESO Automation to approve/disapprove transfer, tur-in, and disposal
requests from an LEA or to generate these requests at the State level and forward, all approvals
to the DLA LESO for action.

A, Assist the LEAs with request procedures.

tt. Assist the LEAs with transfer, turn-in, and disposal procedures.

8, Review Reconciliation Reports through LEEDS and conduct monthly reconciliations of
property records.

9. Validate the accountability of all High Profile (Weapons/N'VDs, Aircraft/Watercraft,
HMM WVs/APCs), High Value (Acquisition Cost of $20,000 or more) and/or High Aswareness
(Demilitarization required, MLI, CCLI, FSCAP) property annually with each LEA by having
them conduct and certify a physical inventory. All inventories will be maintained on file
indefinitely,

10. Validate the accountability of all High Profile (Weapons/NVDs, Aircraft/Watreraft,
HMMWVs/APCs), High Value (Acquisition Cost of $20,000 or more) and/or High Awareness
(Demilitarization required, MLI, CCLI, FSCAP) property with each LEA following a domestic
disaster within the timeframes established in this MOA by having them conduct and certify a
physical inventory. All inventories will be maintained on file indefinitely.

I1t Conduct an DER of LEAs participating in the program in order to ensure accountability,
responsibility, and program compliance,

12. Suspend or terminate a LEA from the 1033 Program if a LEA materially fails to comply
with any term of this MOA, any Federal statute or regulation, any assurance provided in a State
Plan of Operation or application, or a State MOA with an LEA. Report all LEA terminations to
the DLA LESO immediately upon termination.

NOTICES:

Any notices, communications or correspondence related to this agreement shall be provided by
the United States Postal Service, express service, or facsimile to the cognizant DLA office. Tle
DLA LESO, may, from time to time, propose modifications or amendments to the provisions of
this MOA, In such cases, reasonable opportunity will, insofar as practicable, be afforded the
State Coordinator to conform changes affecting their operations,

I1
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TERMINATION:

This MOA may be terminated by either party, provided the other party receives thirty (30) days
notice, in writing, or as otherwise stipulated by Public Law.

The undersigned State Coordinator hereby agrees to comply with all provisions set forth herein
and acknowledges that any violation of the terms and conditions of this MOA may be grounds
for immediate terination and possible legal consequences, to include pursuit of criminal
prosecution if so warranted,

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this agreement as of the last
date written below,

Type/Print State Coordinator Name

State Coordinator Signature Date (MM/DD/YYYY)

Type/Prirt DLA/LESO Representative Name

DLA/LESO Representative Signature Date (MM/DD/YYYY)

Attachment
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Appendix C
Examples of SWAT incident reports and weapons transfers received in connection with the ACLU's
investigation

Examples include:

A Concord, North Carolina, threat matrix, showing that a person's religious views is a factor in
determining whether SWAT should be deployed in that city

A SWAT incident report from El Paso, Texas, describing a SWAT raid in which the squad used a Bearcat
APC to break through the door of a man known to suffer from mental illness, after already forcing entry
through multiple other sites and shattering a sliding glass door, then beat and tased the obviously-
confused man

Documentation of receipt by the Keene, New Hampshire, Police Department of the purchase of a Lenco
Bearcat APC, using homeland security funds

A SWAT incident report from New Haven, Connecticut, describing a nighttime SWAT raid in which the
squad arrived at the home in a Bearcat APC, broke down the front door with a battering ram, deployed a
distraction device inside the home, and detained two people inside a home, but did not report finding any
weapons or evidence

Documentation of receipt by the North Little Rock, Arkansas, Police Department of two Marcbots (robots
capable of being armed) and a Mamba tactical vehicle

A training document from the National Tactical Officer's Association showing that officers are being
trained to have a soldier mentality
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City of Keene

Police Department 400 Marlboro Street New Hampshire 03431

PRESS RELEASE

Keene Police Department Special Mission Rescue Vehicle Acquisition

November 2012

on Friday, November 16th, 2012, members of the Keene Police Department and the City's Fleet
Services took possession of the Department's Special Mission Rescue Vehicle from Lenco Industries.
Lenco provided training on the vehicle and its equipment prior to release of the vehicle,

On that date the vehicle was dropped off with a private contractor to have a police radio instaled.
This is the only additional piece of equipment needed that the vehicle did not come built and equipped
with.

Upon completion of the radio installation on Tuesday, November 20th, 2012, the vehicle was driven to
the Keene Police Department and placed into service.

Training on the vehicle and its on-board equipment and capabilities will be ongoing. This vehicle was
purchased through Department of Homeland Security and the New Hampshire Department of Safety -
Grants management unit grant funding upon approval of the City Council.

Information concerning any incident may be provided anonymously via e-mail on our website
at:

i¢'avwwci-keene.nh t denartmtems/police/anonynI ous-cnmedigs

045225
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NH Department of Safety - Grants Management Unit
FY 2010 Homeland Security Grant Application

Please address all pints in sequce The NH State Strategy is approved to support the
preparedness, prevention, protection and recovery needs of NH's PRIMARY First
Respondersc(ee hx { ixjxanlpgi ix xxix lx hix xnot uul
Responses should include ad jurisdictions participating io the application. Responses to each
Section should be labeled: however do not exceed page limis for each Section. Please use the
standard Times New Roman font, 12 pt. with 1" margins.

SECTION I: STRATEGY

(Maximum of 3 pages- use the letter for information pertaining to each Key item)

Describe your problem and solaion in dhe. pages or less. This narrative should include tie
following:

A. The acquisition of a Specialized Mission CBRNE/1MD Rescue Vehicle nod help to guard
against a e st or CBRNE/WMD incident as the vehicle is capable of detlecng bast
fragmentaen behind a wall of sieln g, thereby protcting support anci/or rescue personnel. This
ability a!!ows specialized personei to respond to or enter into an area and effectively diffuse or
ender harmless any terrorist or CBRNE/ LD situaon thus liming a potendal mass casualty

incident.

The vicde will be equipped with the latest in Radiaton Detecdon and Eplosive Gas Detection
equipment tofuther enhance the safety and capabties of the mission personnel The vehicle wll be
equipped it a radio system that wil meet APCO (Association of Pibic Safety Communications
Of~cis) Project 25 specicctins, assurng th interoperabilty between w enforcement and Fire

agencies throughout the State of New Hampshire The system capable of integrating with ifture
system design

B. The terrorism threat is fir reaching and often unforeseen. Terrorist's goals, regardless of
affiation, usually encompass the creation of fear among the public, convi-cing the public that their
Govroment is posedss to stop the terrorists, and get immediate pubxcity for their cause. Keene
currently hosts sevri lirge public ficoons to inlude:n annual Pumpkin Festival, which draws
upwards of 70,000 patrons to the City, the Carence DeMar Marathon which has been held for the
last 33 years and is an of ciai qualifying race for the US Olympic Time trials as well aan offcia!
qoaifing race for the Boston Marathon. This race beings in runners and spectators from al over the
United States. Keene State College, part of the university system of New Hampshire, is located in the
downtown area of the City of Keene and brings 6000 students to its environs daily. There are other
city cst that draw large cowds and al are suscepuble to terrorist attacks, I is known that the u
of Radiological Dispeaion Dees by terrorists is much more lkely than the use of a nudctr device,
Cheshire County currency does not have a transport vehicle capable of protecting personal in
cical incident or measure such radiation. The closest Specialized Mission Vehicle s wel over i
hora a nd ths does not include the time s takes to mobi xe and prepare the personnel necessaty
so drive it to Cheshire Coonti

Highways passing through Keene, Routes 9 and 101, provide the maor east/west ordot for
tckig from lint rasr 91 in Vermont to the Concord, Manchester, Nashua and the seacoast Many
of these trucks carr hazardous materials and are subject to terrorim, natural disasers and mor

"eise accident,.

045240
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CT or NEW HAVEN
DaE'Ei~wmu w Poset seEcS

SPECIAL WEAPON AND TACTCS

AFTER ACTION REfPOT

Casa Nunhar: 137061 DItam 6

Cate o!Opera (Io: i/ /2013 Time In taed: 1054 Tome Secured 116

Locationf Operaion:

TYPE OF OPERATION

Ar armt > Se ar i arrant Achicle Stoo Other

L

REPORT

Expoun Act t (Route, oint f entry, Too used Al1t u'p g EaiIE Ert ry

Mem mei theN wHoen PoitceShoodngTask FirEceiored . eoi warrant foe NHPD SWAT wa hiefd ii

71) Sherann PKWY along with NEPD investigators. NHPD SWAT -raieed to this target location util'ing the Bearcat NHPD SWAT
deployed frn the vehlde i front of the residence The ent ommo deo waE breached UtIAi g a on man battering ram. 1o
subject were detained wIth le rosoednce. SPD SWAT ,ecuned the IEatin unhi relieved by New Haven Patrol and investiA

0
ters.

Subjects o ated o sene Are ted DEt lied vie
' " Males

SFemale

SInfant W'e

I i ,'I

Diverson used (Distraction deice WIOther):

Distraction device deployed within residence

Damaige to property (Front door, broken windows, equipment):

Fir t floor front interior door

This Ducnaeut has beenpepai e New Haven Poice Department
FOR LAW EN t NT USE ONLY

68 Appendix C



CiTY OF NEW HAVEN
DEPRMENOPouca Sevics

injuries: (LEO, Subjects):
No reported injuries during execution.

Weapons Located (Firearms, Other):

Evidence Located:

Prepared By: _Officer D, Acosta Jr.

Reviewed By:

SWAT Commander

Approved By:

OIC

This Document has been prepar e6  0e New Haven Police Department
FOR LAW EN ENT USE ONLY
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ARKANSAS 1033 PROGRAM
OPERATIONAL EFFECTIVENESS REVIEW

AGENCY INFORMATlON
LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY (LEA): North Little Roc< Police Depariment
LEA POINT OF CONTACT: John Neckon, Lieutenant
STATE LESO REPRESENTATIVE: im I-cks, Arkansas .L150 Ma-ager

LESO FOLDER CONTENTS
FOLER ITEM YES No N/A

LESO APPROVAL LETTER X
LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCY (LEA) APPLICATION X
ARANSAS STATE OPERATION PLAN (SIGNED PAGE 13)
GD F0AM t103
DO FORM 1348 RECEIPT
)D FORP '348 TURN IN

DISPOSAL DOCUMENTATION
1RANSHER DOCUMENTATION

ATV FORM 10 (REQUIRED AFTER ACQUISrTION)
ATF FORM 5 REQUIRED AFTER TRANSFER)
AC FORM 8050-1 CERTIFICATE OP AIRCRAFT

DATE OF VISIT: 11/2/2011
LEA ID: ARP8787
NEXT CER DUE: 2016

COMMENTS

t1RLd tdpo~e4&

Y'o opt js
M

cn f] e J(i S),R CTic

INiNTORY SLMNARP x Sood l th[i (I 11! (d
PHYSICAL INVENTOl(Y CHECK & RECONCILIATION

PROPERTY LEEDS ON NANE EXPLANATION OF DIFFERENCE

CRAFT A A A

AP 0 0 WA

WFAPO4$ A NI

HMMAMS A AAA
WATERCRArT V /A

VISIT OVERVIEW
I met will Lieutenant John Breccon at aproximatiy 1000 hous at the North Little Rock Po'ie Department. I visul 'y
inspected (1), Rine, 56 Mp Eumeter, Seril Number 4791495. The remaining weapons are stored In a secure room nd ssued for
officer use. Lt Breckon nod a log anaiable reflecting the weapon serial number and the individual whom it is Iscd to Earl
weapon ir the inventory has a metal tag attached for accouetaility and a photograph s attached as an example. L. Brecken
maintains tiles for all 1033 Program actions In Include a weapons folder, equipment folder, vehicle folder and appliration folder.
A review was conducted of the equipment listed on inventory and several items obtained during the 1990s are unacounted for.
The procedure for property adjustment was explained and Lt. Breckon was given the necessary forms to complete the request.
Also noted was the fact the LESO Application for Partidpation is outdated along with the State Memorandum of Agreement.
Those forms were also provided during the visit. Lt. Brocken took me to the city garage where the department's latest
acquisition is being repaired and updated. The Mamba Tactical Wheeled Vehicle, DTID H9DEB112B16796, was inspected and
photographed from the front and the driver's side (front); no data plate could be located. (Photographs are attached.) The
department is in need of a repair/maintenance manual. Ms. Madden, LESO Vehide Lead, was contacted and she stated no
manuals are available through them, to contact the manufacturer. Overall had a great visit and expect no issues in regards to
accountability of 1033 Program equipment or of accompanying paperwork.

<- 030613 ->
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^QAISE: Accountability of items Is a major concern to Lt. Breckon, understands responsiblities associated with the 1033
Agram.

AREAS OF CONCERN: No real deficiencies were noted, accountability of equipment is high.

RECOMMENDATIONS: Update Application Forms and submit a Property Adjustment Request Form

FOLLOW UP ACTIONS: None scheduled at this time.

CONCLUSION: The compliance review results were found to be: JCSATISFACTORY UN SFACTORY

Timothy F. Hicks, Law Enforcement Support Office (LESO) Manager

<- 030614 ->
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DLA Disposition Servtces Law Enforcement Support Offie CLEAR
Transfer Request

Date of the Request: 2omes

Releasin Agency: Little Rock Police Dept ID:2YTGUC Reveving Agency: North Little Rock PD 1D 2YT107
Address :oow aesam Addressaoow.PSnemN~aav
City State, Zip: Las ock. AR i Rmo1 City, State, Zip: NORTH Lr LE RoCK.AR 72114
Phoae: SR7sez Phonet t s lt
Releain Aency geare: a e £t-// ReceivinAgencySignature-

StateLooriator/Federa Approva YES() NO () StateCoordinator/Federal Approvah YES NO
Pineted Name: t/e
Signatare:. Si gare:
The State C ooinar'Federal Chief Executive Official must approvee t transfer request. the property may not physically m'ove
until the LEA reeves apprval from the LESO. This form musa besigned by the Releasing LEA and State Coordinator at Feeral
Chief Erecutive OQteti as elt as the Receving LEA and State Coordinator or Federal Chief Eacutiet Official (only if the propertys being transferred to another State arFedetal Agency),

Additional Comments:

Item Name NSN/Setat # File# DTID Reg DnitaNumber .rDE sTY TO
FOR LARCE UANTTTY INVENTORS. A SPREADSHEET MAY BE CREATED AND SUBMITTED WITH TaIS TEMPLATE

1 |Mabot / 385015744707 23390429 W90Y2523?63006 2YTGUIC23390429 D 'T

2 M.- /j ,°.-t / 1385015744707 23390430 W90Y2523263007 2YTGUC2339043 D

LESO USE ONLY:

AdjustmenttApproved: YES C NO C CompletedinLEEDS: YES 0 NO Q
LESO OFFICtAL _ _ DATE:
Reason if Diapproved:

- 030622 ->

72 Appendix C



352

oRMS 14160 Section4
Supplement 2, Gener Processing

C5 - RTD Program

Enclosure 8 - Letter of Authorization to Remove Property

D"te 10-13-2011

To: DRMO | From: LESO HEADQUARTER
DLA DISPOSITION SERVICES SITE 74 WASHINGTON AVE
SIERRA ARMY DEPOT BATTLE CREEK, MI

CASANDRA MADDEN
r, the undersigned, hereby authored

(PRlNT NAME)-

S - so. I ', ) Ct. va r to remove tho below isted requisitions on m bensif

(PRNT NAME)

Extant of Authority: To remove pro o . 7

SIGNATURE OF CUSTOMER: /

LIST ITEM(S) by Req elrr/TID Number:

ONLY ONE OF THE MAMBA ARMORED VEHICLES

NS- -

The rvovon vof tis probe vctone ppy t aRower n g ovenmeont peronl atie d rovnpactvd C d non-
competed sies. Tis pubialvo may be manidetery or advieory to te MO, eo itipu vled in or modiflee Ny1
Prfovrance W/ork Sletemen.

Section 4, Supplnent 2 S2..123

<- 030627 ->
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1033 Program Transfer Request

Date of the Request:

PeRlaste Aen LESO HEADQUARTERS ID Receiving Agency: NORTH LITTLE ROCK PD ID S
SAddres: 74 N. WASHINGTON AVE TAddtSS:200 W, PERSHING LVD

City, State, Zip: BAT Te CRE-K Cty State. Zp: Noor LTcTLE ROcK AR

Phone: 1-.ec-53 -94 Phne:-s1-11
Releasing Agency Signature: Recehing Ageny Signature:

R ohe bele t 2 ebnow sN te transfe th the same Stae or Fe&ralAgen
State Coordta/FederalA rar YES NO State Coordinator/Federal Approval: YES NO N/A
Printed NamCAi$ANDAlDF Printed Nane: ti +
Stature /k e .SignatTrte: __

The State Coordinator or Federal Chief Executive Offidal must review and approve the transfer equett. The property may not
physically move until the LEA receives approval from te LESO. This frm must be signed by the Releasng LEA and State
Coordinator or Federal ChieExecutve Otieal as well as the Receiving LEA and Stte Coordinator or Federal Chief Executive
OIcial (only it the property is being transferred to another State or Federal Agency)

- 7 - RequisItiom MID~LItem Name NSN/Seria I File # DTID Number Coe t o
I IAusATAcTicA WHEELED 2355DSCOMBTV 1

LESO iseOnly
Transferapproved by LESO: YESO NOO Transfer competet in LEEDS: YESO NOO

The Transfer was not approved due to the fallownta.

LESO Cooninator: __Date:

<-030628-
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TACTICAL MINDSET

FEAR = EXLIRATING

NOT COWARDICE

PRACTICE ~TRAINING - REPETITION
OVERCOMES FEAR

/V f ,W '; fly s~ r so y

-1filma re b-ha/~

a-t2. A r .

M i ' (d/1Z~lG'

-016049-
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ACTION - REATION- COUNTERACTION

WIN

SUSPECT THINKING RESIST

DOESN'T EXPECT OUR
COUNTERACTION

DOMINATE THE SITUATION

PREVAIL

6/ JSXIfeh

kk- {r M/ckr ilre/

S " /te er GeNGL Ieri Ca/r

/[.W fuJnaren Sivared FcGPJ /'

- 016050 -
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OODA Loop

Observe Orient Decide Act

TALK - FIGHT- SHOOT - LEAVE

"STEEL YOUR BATTLEMIND"

-016051 -
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WHAT IS BATTLEMIND?

* A WARRIORS INNER STRENGTH TO
FACE FEAR AND ADVERSITY DURING
COMBAT WITH COURAGE. IT IS THE
WILL TO PERSEVERE AND WIN. IT IS
RESILIENCE,

EXPECT SUCCESS

*OBSTACLES AND
SETBACKS ARE PART OF
LIFE

-016052- 4
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Appendix D
Fact Sheet: Responses on Excess Property Program

DEFENSE LOGISTICS AGENCY
HEADQUARTERS

8725 JOHN J. KINGMAN ROAD
FONT BELVOIR, VIRGINIA 220606221

The Hlonorable ienry Johnson
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Johnson

This letter is in resptmse to your inquiry requesting additional information oi military-gade
equipment ti civilian police through the Defense Logisis Agency (DIA)1 a Enforcement Suppot
Office (LSO) program Attached is a Fact Sheet with responses to your questions,

If you have any additional questions regarding this issue or need fruhaer details, please~itact Mr. Robert Wimple, Director. DLA Legislative Affairs at (703) 767-92h6 or
mbertwimpl edla.mit

Sincerely and Very Respectfully,

AIC .K
Vi ce A ral, USN
DireC tr

As snent
ASstatned
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FACT SHEET

SUBJECT: Responses on Excess Property Program for Representative Henry Johnson

DISCUSSION:

e in regards to your question, are new, used or both types of property transferred
through the 1033 program? What percentage of new property is being transferred to law
enforcement agencies? What percentage of the property is used?

o Both new and used property is issued through the 1033 program. Approximately
36% of the property issued is new and 64% is used

e What percentage of this property is military-grade weapons as opposed to non-military
grade weapons?

o All weapons issued through the 1033 program are military grade.

* What does DLA do with the property not transferred to state and local law enforcement
agencies?

o Excess DOD property is offered for reuse based on a priority cycle and the
military services have the first priority before law enforcement agencies. If the property is not
reutilized by those programs, it is offered to federal civil agencies and then to eligible state or
local government recipients,

e Is there a Department of Defense budget line item associated with the 1033 Program?
If so, what was that budget line for FY2011 and FY2012?

o Yes, FY2011 budget was $2.1M and FY2012 budget was $2.6M.

e According to various reports, DLA instituted a Moratorium on Weapons transactions
in May of 2012. Is this or any other moratorium of the transfer of property or weapons in
place?

o No, the moratorium was lifted in October 2013 based on a phased approach.
States will be allowed to requisition weapons only if they are in good standing with LESO,
receive all weapons into the LESO property accounting system, and provide photos of all
weapons,

e How does DLA define the word "weapon "for the purposes of this moratorium?

o A weapon is defined as a firearm, The federal law that established the program
uses the term "small arms" to define the kinds of firearms the Law Enforcement Support Office
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can allocate to eligible law enforcement agencies. Small arms are considered those firearms that
are .50 caliber and smaller.

e What was the reason (s)for this moratorium? What is the scope of the moratorium
(i.e., the entire country or certain jurisdiction?) Do you expect the moratorium to expire? If
so, when?

o The suspension was enacted to ensure mandatory inventories of all issued
firearms were verified as required by the DLA Memorandum of Agreement with the State. The
moratorium applied to all states that requisitioned property,

e Does the moratorium apply to interagency transfers (i.e., transfers between state and
local law enforcement agencies) or just to DLA transfers?

o Weapons could be transferred between law enforcement agencies that were
enrolled in the LESO Program when approved by the state coordinator and LESO.

" What currentfederal statutes and regulations are recipients of unused military goods
distributed through the 1033 program required to comply with in order to receive and
maintain military property? Are there any specific regulations that apply to military weapons
that are transferred under the program?

o 10 USC 2576a states that the Secretary of Defense may transfer to Federal and
State agencies personal property of the Department of Defense, including small arms and
ammunition, that the Secretary determines is suitable for use by agencies in law enforcement
activities, including counter-drug and counter-terrorism activities and is excess to the needs of
the Department of Defense. The DLA Memorandum of Agreement outlines annual inventory
and other requirements for weapons.

e A September 14, 2012, article in USA Today (available at:
http:/usatoday30. usatoday.com/news/nation/story/2012/09/14/ariz-sher f-ordered-to-return-
military-goods/7781594/1) suggested that DLA was going to undertake a new rulemaking
related to the 1033 program before the moratorium will be lifted Is this correct? If the
rulemaking has not occurred can you provide a citation to the new regulation? If not, what is
the current status of the rulemaking?

o The issues that led to the weapons moratorium led to changes in the DLA
Memorandum of Agreement between the LESO and the States. Those revised Memorandum of
Agreements are currently out for signature with the States. A copy of the agreement is provided.

e According to the LESO website, the 1033 program required a biannual compliance
review in which the law Enforcement Support program staff must "visit each state coordinator
and assist him or her in ensuring that property accountability records are properly
maintained, minimizing the potential forfraud, waste and abuse." Is there any spectic form,
standard, or rubric used?

2
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o Yes. I have included a checklist that is used for compliance reviews.

" What criteria is used by the State Coordinator and LESO to approve or reject LEA
requests for equipment? Does DLA have any performance metrics in terms of monitoring the
recipients of equipment transferred through the 1033 program?

o Governor-appointed state coordinators screen and recommend law enforcement
agencies for participation. Requisitions for property are first approved by the state coordinator
and then submitted to LESO with ajustification that includes a brief description of law
enforcement use. The LESO staff reviews each requisition, looking at such factors as the
number of officers and the type and quantity of property requested, before items are approved.
DLA monitors compliance with program requirements. Bi-annual compliance checks are
conducted utilizing a checklist and the DLA Memorandum of Agreement outlines accountability,
general terms and condition of the program and other requirements.

RECOMMENDATION: None

3
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Appendix E
DLA Performance Review Checklist

Date: Cik hereto enter a dale

MEMORANDUM FOR THE STATE OF TENNESSEE
1033 PROGRAM STATE COORDINATOR

SUBJECT: Program Compliance Review (PCR) Checklist

L LESO will Verify:
*1. Is the State Coordinator appointed, in writing, by the current Chooe an
Governor of the State? cm.

la. Appointment letter effective date: 7/9/12
*2, Is the State Coordinator appointment letter on-file with the Law Choose an ite
Enforcement Support Office (LESO)?
*3. Has the current State Coordinator signed the current Defense Cho an it,
Logistics Agency(DLA) Memorandum of Agreement(MOA)?

3a. MOA date: 12/18/13
4. If applicable, are State Points of Contact (SPOCs) appointed, in Choose an ie
writing, by the current Governor appointed State Coordinator?

4a. Is SPOC appointment letter (s) on-file with the LESO? Choose an it
5. Has the State Coordinator delegated his/her authority to anyone other Choose an ile
than a SPOC?

5a. Is delegation of authority letter (s) on-file with the LESO? Choose nn it
Comments: Click here to ener text

IL1 Website Knowledge:

1. Appointed personnel performing the duties with the State 1033
Program, are proficient and knowledgeable when utilizing the following
DLA websites:

la. AMPS Website: htt!/iams.dla.mil
lb. RED Website: htis ;bui dniji lanjininde;sp_
Ic, DLA Disposition Services Website:
AlisIw disnpjotionr.gric;.diajinde.schiml
Id. LESO Website:

Comments: CliGk here t entr tes

1HL Eligibility Requirements:

1 Are Applications for Participation submitted by Law Enforcement
Agencies (LEA) with arrest and apprehension authority signed by the
Chief Executive Official (CEO), then forwarded to the State
Coordinator?
2. Does the State Coordinator and/or SPOC (s) verify that the LEA is
authorized to participate in the 1033 Program?
3. Are State Coordinator-approved Applications for Participation
forwarded to the LESO for approval?

Comments: (ek here entr icet
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IV. Records Management:
* . Is there a current State Plan of Operation on file for the State? Choose an item.

Ia. State Plan of Operation effective date: Click here to
enter a date.

*2. Does the State Coordinator keep current copy of the State Plan of Choose an item.
Operation, signed by the LEA CEO in LEA file?
3. Does each LEA keep current copy of the State Plan of Operation, Choose an item.
signed by their CEO on file?
4. Does the State Plan of Operation address the following areas:

5a. Purpose Choose an item
5b. Authority Choose an item
5c. Terms and Conditions:

-LEA Eligibility Criteria Chos an item
-How to enroll in the 1033 Program C an item
-LEA Screener Criteria C nI
-Identification/Acquisition of Property C n item
-Transportation of Property ho an iem.
-Storage of Property C a it
-Distribution of Property Choose.an item
-Security of Property item
-Accountability of Property item.
-Establish an Inactive File C n im.
-Utilization of Property Cos an i
-State internal compliance reviews h n item
-Transfer of property Chos an item
-Disposal of property aito
-Turn-in of property item

5d. DEMIL Property requirements nitem
5e. Training opportunities Co an it
5f, State responsibilities in the 1033 Program
5g. LEA responsibilities in the 1033 Program Co an item
5h. Suspension and/or Termination Criteria h it
5i. Signature requirements (ie. LEA CEO/State Ch an item
Coordinator/SPOC)

*5, Transfers of high visibility property are approved by the DLA Choos an item
LESO.

Comments: lek here to eer ot

V. Records Retention:
1. Are the following documents on-file with the State Coordinators Office and/or LEA?

I a. DLA Form 103s (aka Manual Requisitions)
lb. DD Form 1348-IA (for all 1033 Program property m
currently on the LEA inventory)
lc. DD Form 1348-1 A (for all turn-ins) m
Id. DD Form 1348-IA (for all transfers) h ane
le. Transfer documentation C.
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1 f. Turn-in documentation Choose an item.
Ig. Inventory adjustment documentation for authorized Choose an item.
property
lh. ATFE Form 10 Cho ran item.
ti, ATFE Form 5 Ch an item,
Ij. FAA Certificate of Aircraft Registration (Form 8050-1) C an item.
1k. Exception to policy memorandums (if applicable) Choosenn item,
I L Other documentation as applicable [justification forms, Ch item.

Memorandum for Record (s), etc]
Comments: Click here to iter test

VI. Property and Inventory Control:

1. Is 1033 Program property properly stored in a controlled storage area Choose an item,
with limited access?
2. Have all reports of missing, lost, stolen, damaged or destroyed 1033 Choose an itent
Program property been reported to the appropriate State Coordinators
Office?
3. Have all reports of missing, lost, stolen, damaged or destroyed 1033 Choose an itent
Program property been reported to the appropriate Local/State/Federal
Officials and the LESO? Note: If the property is DEMIL Coded B, C,
D, E, F, G or Q3 you have (24) Hours for notification. If your property
is DEMIL Code A, or Q (with an Integrity Code of 6) you have within
(7) days to report.
4. In determining State Coordinator's recommendation for approval of Choose an item.
LEA request, is consideration given to the needs and resources of its
LEAs (i.e, size of LEA, mission requirement and like property on
hand)? NOTE: LESO personnel must conduct a random search of
records.
5. Are annual reconciliations of property receipts being conducted? Choose an item.
6. Has the State submitted the previous Fiscal Year's certified Chooser n item,
inventory to the LESO?

6a. Date submitted: C:lick here to enter

a date.

*7. Are photographs of Front, Side and Data Plates provided to the Choose a i
LESO for Aircraft, Watercraft and Tactical Vehicles?
*8. Are photographs of Weapons Data Plates provided to the LESO? C o an item.

Comments: No issues to report.

VI. Transitional Distribution Point (TDP)r

* 1 Is there an authorization document from DLA, on hand, authorizing Chos an item,
your State to operate as a TDP?
2. Are TDP property requests earmarked for a specific LEA identifying Chs ac In it
them as the end user?
3. Is 1033 property identified and stored separate from other categories Clhoe an item.
of property such as 1122 and State Agencies for Surplus Property
(SASP)?
4. Does the State Coordinator and/or SPOC understand that transfers Choos aln item.
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of 1033 Program property from the TDP to LEAs within his/her State
still need to be processed via the LESO prior to physical movement of
property?

Comments: Click here to enter text

VIII. Compliance and Utilization Reviews:

*l Is there a State-level 1033 Program Compliance Review process Choose an item.
in-place, that ensures that 5% of State LEAs are inspected within the 2-
year reporting period since the last PCR?

(Current MOA-2009 states that "The State shall: Conduct an OER of
LEAs participating in the program in order to ensure accountability,
responsibility, and program compliance." Therefore, until new MOA is
signed and effective, the "PASS/FAIL" criteria is based on proof that
the State Coordinator/SPOC has an internal review process in place that
ensures accountability, responsibility and program compliance of LEAs
within their State.)

2. Does the State Coordinator follow through with LEAs to rectify Choose an item.
cases on non-compliance found on State Level PCRs?
3. Does the State Coordinator provide documentation to the DLA Chos an iten
LESO in cases of non-compliant LEAs?
4. What steps are taken to resolve cases of non-compliance to the terms and conditions of
the 1033 Program?
Click here to enter text_

Comments: Clck here to enter text

IX. Non-Utilized 1033 Program Property:

L Are current procedures in place for LEAs to identify and report Choose an
serviceable property when no longer needed? iten
2. What steps does the State Coordinator take to ensure LEAs do not requisition
unnecessary or excessive amounts of property?
Click here io enter tet
3. What steps does the State Coordinator take to ensure 1033 Program property is not
sold?
Cleck here to enter test
4. Has there been an incident, since the last conducted PCR, where an Choose an
LEA has sold property received under the 1033 Program or received itent
1033 Program property for the sole purpose of selling it?

4a. If yes, provide detail and supporting documentation of the outcome (who,
what, when, where, how much).
N/A

Comments: Cick here to enter text

X. Compliance to LESO MOA:

1- Is all property transferred consistent with requirements of the DLA Choose an
MOA? item.
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2. Is the State Coordinator's Office aware that they must ensure that the Choose an
LEA maintains adequate insurance to cover damages or injuries to item.
persons or property relating to the use of the property. (Self-insurance by
the State/LEA is acceptable)
3. Is the State Coordinators Office aware that property available under Choose an
the MOA is for the current use of authorized program participants; it will item.
not be requested nor issued for speculative use?
4. Is the State Coordinators Office aware that property will not be Choose an
obtained for the purpose of sale, lease, loan rent, exchange, barter, to item.
secure a loan, or to otherwise supplement normal Law Enforcement
Agency (LEA) or State/Local governmental entity budgets?
5. Is the State Coordinator Office aware that any transportation, repair, Chs an
maintenance, insurance, disposal or other expenses associated with the item.
excess Department of Defense (DOD) personal property is the sole
responsibility of the State/LEA?
6. Is the State Coordinators Office aware that all property obtained under Choose an
the MOA must be placed into use within one (1) year of receipt and item.
utilized for a minimum of one (1) year, unless the condition of the
property renders it unusable?
7. Is the State Coordinators Office aware approval of any variation to the Choose an
above standard for property no longer needed by an LEA must be itent
approved by the LESO through the State Coordinators Office?
8. Is the State Coordinator's Office aware that the DOD has authorized Choose an
the transfer and use of excess DoD property to the State/LEA and as such tem,
reserves the right to recall any and all property issued at the state or LEA
expense?
9. Is the State Coordinators Office aware that excess DEMIL A & Q Choos an
(with Integrity Code of 6) property will transfer title to the State/LEA item,
after receipt, placement into use and utilization for a minimum of one (1)
year?
10. Is the State Coordinators Office aware that to the extent permitted by Choose in
law, the State Coordinator/LEA shall indemnify and hold the U.S.
Government harmless from any and all actions, claims, debts, demands,
judgments, liabilities, cost, and attorney's fees arising out of, claimed on
account of, or in any manner predicated upon loss of or damage to
property and injuries, illness or disabilities to or death of any and all
persons whatsoever, including members of the general public, or to the
property of any legal or political entity including states, local and
interstate bodies, in any manner caused by or contributed to by the
State/LEA, its agents, servants, employees, or any person subject to its
control while in, upon or about the sale site and/or the site on which the
property is located, or while the property is in the possession of, used by
or subject to the control of the State/LEA, its agents, servants, or
employees after the property has been removed from U.S. Government
control. The U.S. Government assumes no liability for damages or
injuries to any person(s) or property arising from the use of the property.

Comments: CMc here to emer text
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XL. Conclusion:

XIt. Areas of concern:

XIII. Areas of Recommendation:

Iek rere to ent text.

XIV. Areas of Praise:

XV. PCR Inventory Results:

STATE OF TENNESSEE 1033 PROGRAM PROPERTY

STATE TOTALS

-ITEMSPHYSIAY *TEM5 REVOIEWOIA
WEAPONS . SiENTORiE APPROVEDCOSOOY ARD

. .*DEMS PxYSICALLY "TEMSREiWEDrVw.A,

AIRCRAFT iNVETORiEO APPROVECUDSTODYCARD

*TFEMSPRTiliCALLY. 'iTEMSREVNEWED VIA

WATERCRAFT iNOREDORiRO OPVOVEOtTOmcO

TACTICAL EORRRO .r AmRov+TEOROOCsuooA

VEHICLES

GENERAL .ITEMS PiRCALLY ' TEMSREVwEVRA
GENEAL xvExtois aPPRovocusomvcaao

PROPERTY

TOTALS

*OVERALL STATE INVENTORY ACCURACY RATE (%);
* The DLA LESO PCR Team is required to physically inventory or obtain a copy of an acceptable

custody card for 100% of the 1033 Program Weapons, Aircraft, Watercraft and Tactical Vehicles, as
appearing on the accountable record, for each LEA that has been selected for review during the PCR. The
LEA must provide the DLA LESO PCR Team a copy of any custody card (s) used, at the time of the site
visit, and must maintain the custody card (s) on-file as part of substantiating records. An acceptable version
of a custody card must contain the following elements: 1) LEA name, 2) Name of individual responsible
for physical custody of item, 3) Item nomenclature (Name), 4) Serial number of item (if applicable), 5)
QTY of item (if more than one), 6) Printed name of individual responsible for physical custody of item 7)
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Signature of individual responsible for physical custody of the item and 8) Date.

**Overall State Inventory Accuracy Rate (%) is determined by adding required Weapons (A), Aircraft (B),
Watercraft (C), Tactical Vehicles (D) and General Property (E) at LEAs selected for review during the
PCR, and dividing by the actual # of the property that was physically inventoried (X) or verified via an
approved custody card (Y) during the course of the PCR

A+B+C+D+E =Overall State Inventory Accuracy Rate (%)
(X ne Y)

XVI. PCR Trainin provided to the State:

PCR Training Date:
# ofDLA Discosition Services

of A Trailined a of DRis Trine of Sane C ai oP _ ined F id rsen natives Trd

Click her to enter text. Click here to enter test. Click here to eer tet Click here to enter text.

Thank you for the hospitality and professionalism shown to us during our visit. As always, we at the
LESO stand ready to support and serve. If you have any questions or concerns, please feel free to contact
us at 1-800-532-9946 or via email at DRMSLESO aldla.mit.

XVIL Program Compliance Review Team:

X
Deborah Smith

X
Dan Arnold

Dates of Program Compliance Review: Click here to Click heir to enter t date.
to nicr a
dite.
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Appendix F

(U) DEA- The "Other" Warfighter

FROM:
DE A Accotma Manager (5112)
Run Date: 04/20/2004

(U ?FOUO) When you think about our top national securhy threats, chances are that terrorism and
military conflict come quickly to mind - and fir good reason But how many of us list illegal
narcotis among the top threats to ou society Our national leadership recognized the seriousness
Ins problem poses and declared a war on drugs two decades ago, This "war" has all the risks,

excitemem, and dangers of Conventional wat fare, and the stakes are equally high.

(UC FOUO) We are all aware that the Drng Enforcement Administration (DEA) is leading our
nations counetarcotics (CN) efforts. But marny are not aware that from the start NSA has been at
the forefront of intelligence Community (IC) support to this seemingly unconventimal DOD
mission. The novel collection and analysis techniques NSA developed and refined against these
criminal hard targets have not only resulted in major successes in the war on drugs, but they have
also proven Invaluable to other trihical SIGINT missions, particularly counterterrorism, sometimes
bturring the lines between the two missions.

(C) DEA has close relationships with foreign government counterparts and vetted foreign parmers.
The results of this team approach regularly make the headlines In the form of major drug busts and
arrests- Less known is the critical supporting role that NSA continues to play in key DEA operations
to disrupt tie flow of narcotics to our country and thwart other, related crimes. DEA, however,
recognizes the unique access and sole source information NSA provides and coordinates major
cases with the S2:F/CN Product Line.

(C) As a resuhl, both agencies enjoy a vibrant two-way information sharing relationship that
enhances their common mission. Processes have been carefuly established to exchange lead
(foreign intelligence) information while protecting NSA equities. The Customer Relationships
Directorate (S 1), the Data Acequisition Directorate (S3), and MRSOC work with the S2F/ICN office
as an integrated team to realize these mission successes.

(SS1) One of those successes: Based an SCS (US-96L) intercept, S2F/ICN issued an OPS
IMMEDIATE report on 30 March 2004 on the exact whereabouts of Colombian narcotics trafficker
Gonzalo Hinojosa, an evasive and brutal international fugitive wanted for murder, drug trafficking,
and money laundering. 52F had the faresight to include atearline to share the actionable
intelligence with Panamanian partners. With a short window for action NSA's
worked through the Joint Interagency Task Fa ce (ITF) -South to immediately forward the
information to DEA/Panama. DEA Panama n turn alerted the Panamanian autholies who quickly
located and apprehended Minojosa, without knowing the information came from NSA SIGINT As
Chief t noted, this is at excellent example of "outcome- oriented collaboration

(U/FOUO) To leam mote about NSA support to te "Other" warfightet DEA, visit the Itntemational
Crae and Narcotics (52F) website
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Chairman Carper, Subcommittee Chairwoman McCaskill and members of the committee, please

allow me to express our appreciation for the opportunity to submit testimony on behalf of the

nearly 130,000 members and affiliates of the American Psychological Association (APA)

regarding on the effects of the militarization of law enforcement.

APA is the largest scientific and professional organization representing psychology in the United

States and is the world's largest association of psychologists. Comprising researchers, educators,

clinicians, consultants, and students, our association works to advance psychology as a science, a

profession, and as a means of promoting health, education, and human welfare. APA has long

been committed to civil rights and to ensuring that bias based on ethnicity, race, gender and

gender identity, age, disability status, and sexual orientation is eliminated from government

policies and actions. To that end, our association has issued a variety of policy statements and

supported federal policies to eliminate ethnic and racial discrimination, racial profiling, and to

support full access of all Americans to the benefits of our society.

APA is committed to policies that ensure that all Americans are treated fairly under the law.

Psychological research can provide insights to better understand these issues and inform

possible remedies. The information in this testimony is based on psychological research from

the following areas: a) the nature of bias and prejudice, including implicit prejudice; b) evidence-

based strategies for bias reduction; c) policies that improve community relations and techniques

of effective community policing; and d) strategies for de-escalating confrontations, increasing

community trust, and reducing the potential for violence.
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APA is concerned that, with the growing militarization of policing, the following elements have

become all too common in law enforcement:

" Community fears of law enforcement aggression are increased and trust between the law

enforcement and minority communities is reduced;

" Ethnic and racial bias is introduced in law enforcement response capable of a high level

of force with a great potential to do physical harm;

" "Command and Control" replaces "Serve and Protect" as the primary law enforcement

response in minority communities or in response to political protest.

Psychological research establishes that trust between law enforcement and the community it

serves is essential for public safety, especially in ethnic minority communities. An increase in

militarized policing, aggressive tactics, including "stop-and-frisk" and racial profiling, biased-

policing, and a lack of fair procedures in law enforcement and the legal system reduce trust,

degrade law enforcement-community relations, exacerbate tensions, and can lead to escalation.

To counteract the growing militarization of policing, APA advocates for the adoption of

alternative policies. More specifically, APA recommends strategies that fall under the rubric of

community policing. Bias-free policing, procedural justice, community outreach and inclusion,

diversity in hiring, enhanced transparency and engaging the community in problem solving are

elements that can produce effective law enforcement and community alternatives to prevent

escalation of conflicts.
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Bias

Biased perceptions of ethnic minority communities by law enforcement rooted in negative

racial/ethnic stereotypes have resulted in strained relations with communities and at times have

caused aggressive responses toward people of color. These harmful law enforcement interactions

have fostered a perception among ethnic minority communities that police are unjustly

aggressive toward communities of color, a perception that has deep historical roots in law

enforcement participation in enforcing Jim Crow laws of the late 19th and 20th century. Thus,

signs that police are engaging in aggressive strategies, such as militarization, confirm the worst

fears of minority communities and can lead to escalation and confrontation. These policies do

not create order, rather they exacerbate unrest.

There is substantial psychological research demonstrating that even well intentioned and non-

prejudiced people have biases that are unconscious and, in fact, these are considered to be a

human attribute, termed "implicit" bias, These biases operate outside of awareness or conscious

recognition, are based on attitudes or stereotypes, and can affect decision making and actions.

Many of these assumptions are widely held, and "implicit" prejudice, stereotypic assumptions

and perceptions of others that function outside of our awareness, are common. For example, Dr.

Jennifer Eberhardt found that simply viewing an African American man's face made people

(including police officers) more likely to "perceive" a gun that wasn't there." Dr. Phillip Atiba

Goff's research shows that police officers and others saw African American boys -- as young as

10 -- as older and less innocent than white boys the same age." These types of perceptions can

have deadly consequences when combined with powerful military weapons.
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For law enforcement, equitable and fair policing practices and responses hinge on information

and articulated facts of specific situations rather than biased stereotypes. Most often we see these

biases expressed in the race-crime associations, but implicit biases can also apply to gender and

gender identity, age, sexual orientation, and ethnicity.

Community Policies: Bias-free approaches and Procedural Justice

Psychological research can provide direction for law enforcement efforts to reduce crime and

increase its cooperation with communities. This research shows the effectiveness of strategies

such as: establishing a foundation based on constructive police-community partnerships,

procedurally fair applications of the law, community outreach, recruitment strategies to ensure

that the police department reflects the community, and training to reduce bias and stereotypes.

Military weapons tactics are far less effective.

Community Oriented Policies

Community oriented policing is embedded in a philosophy that promotes organizational

strategies that support systematic collaborative partnerships to engage in problem solving that

addresses public safety. It is based on four pillars: community partnerships; organizational

transformation; collaborative problem-solving; and crime prevention and community safety. This

approach stresses law enforcement activities such as community outreach, communication, and

participation. In addition, recruiting officers that reflect the ethnic diversity of the community is

essential to effective safety policies. Increasing diversity in police and other departments changes

perceptions of the public about law enforcement and has the potential to increase public trust.
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The Department of Justice (DOJ) Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) program

exemplifies this approach and provides grants to states, local government and tribal authorities to

implement these policies. DOJ Community Relations Service (CRS) helps local communities

address community conflicts and tensions arising from differences of race, color, and national

origin.

Bias-free policing

The expression of bias by law enforcement towards the citizens they serve is inappropriate. Bias

can be reduced through training. Training law enforcement offices and others on the role of

implicit prejudices and other law enforcement techniques can reduce the impact of these attitudes

on behavior. The DOJ COPS Office has developed just such training: Fair and Impartial

Policing This training helps participants to override automatic associations/stereotypes with a

goal of improving their reactions. These types of approaches should be integrated into all

training of law enforcement practices and into department-wide policies.

Procedural Justice

Psychologist and law professor, Dr. Tom Tyler has focused his work on procedural justice - the

sense of an individual that they will be fairly treated by law enforcement and the legal system."

These policies ensure that bias and prejudice do not enter into the implementation of law

enforcement procedures and build a sense of fairness and trust into law enforcement-community

relations, The research literature identifies four essential components that describe procedural

justice:
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" Citizen participation that includes a voice for citizens to ask questions of law

enforcement;

" Fairness and neutrality in law enforcement treatment of citizens;

" Dignity and respect shown in all encounters; and

" Trustworthy motives in all contacts.

These elements enhance the legitimacy of law enforcement in the community. Research has

shown direct and measurable relationships between how law enforcement professionals treat

people and how people perceive law enforcement. Further, the research findings demonstrate that

perceived fairness shapes a person's willingness to cooperate with legal authority and obey the

law. Finally, when citizens perceive that law enforcement is acting in a procedurally just manner

and treating people with fairness, dignity, and respect, then the legitimacy of law enforcement is

enhanced, and a law enforcement department's effectiveness is increased. Procedural justice is

undermined by the show of force of "command and control policies" and militarization, as well

as policies such as "stop-and-frisk," which have the potential to reduce trust and introduce bias

into law enforcement procedures.

Recommendations

The APA recommends that the following policies be adopted at both the state and federal level to

reduce the risks of violence and escalation of aggression that can emerge from the militarization

of law enforcement, enhance law enforcement and community relations, and improve public

safety.
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" Encourage the development of community-driven responses that empower communities

with limited resources to advocate for the resources they need, including improved

policing and more accountability (e.g., citizen representation on review boards);

" Implement community-based policing nationwide and train law enforcement personnel

on how stereotypes, including implicit bias, affect their and others' perceptions and

decisions;

" Require such education and community-based policies, procedural justice, and bias-free

policing training for law enforcement departments that receive surplus military

equipment;

" Provide additional funding to Department of Justice initiatives such as COPS and CRS;

" Collect data at the federal level on all police shootings and on the racial/ethnic makeup of

citizens involved in incidents such as "stop-and-frisk."

Conclusion

The American Psychological Association supports the Committee's efforts to draw attention to

the risks of militarization, as well positive law enforcement policies. We recommend

implementing community oriented policing activities that include: a) training efforts to reduce

bias, b) efforts to increase procedural justice with fair and impartial law enforcement activities;

and c) limiting the use of military equipment primarily to rescue activities. These changes will

help us ensure that the Fergusons of the world become a thing of the past. APA stands ready to

provide additional information to Congress to ensure these efforts are realized.
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September 23, 2014

The Honorable Tom Carper The Honorable Tom Coburn
Chairman Ranking Member
Committee on Homeland Security and Committee on Homeland Security and
Government Affairs Govemment Affairs
United States Senate United Slates Senate
Washington, DC 20510 Washington, DC 20510

Dear Chairman Carper and Ranking Member Cobumb:

I write on behalf of the nation's mayors to submit a statement for she record of the
hearing you held September 9 on Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping
State and Local Law Enforcement. We recently observed the 13th anniversary of
the September II terrorist snacks on our nation, a date which provides an
important reminder of why several of these programs were established, and why it
is vital that they be maintained.

On September 10 in his address to the nation, President Obama reminded us that
the terrorist threat is real when he said: "Stilt, we continue to face a terrorist
threat. We can't erase every trace of evil from the world, and small groups of
killers have the capacity to do great harm. That was the csse before 9/It, and that
remains true today ." What we have learned about is terrorist threat since then

mponly reinforces the President's statement.

NLocal police departments and other first responders are the first line of defense
against acts of tenor that occur in our nation. We saw that 0n09/11 and again at
the Boston Marathon bombing. Regarding the Defense Department's 1033
program, Congress in its wisdom realized that surplus military equipment could

BRVbe put to good er by first responders in our cities to protect our citizens and or
nation from terrorists and greatly expanded the program following the 9/11
attacks.

Following the 9't1 attacks Congress also established the homeland security grant
programs that have provided vital resources, including equipment, to our first
responders. How that equipment was deployed effectively in response to the
Boston Marathon bombing has been well documented. That equipment, of
course, has also been used effectively in response to natural disasters, such as
Hurricane Sandy, and to other incidents that were not ects of terrorism.
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Clearly the way in which some of this equipment was used in Ferguson, MO in
response to the demonstrations and rioting that followed the police-involved
shooting of Michael Brown raises some serious concerns. We applaud your
committee for beginning a thorough examination of the programs, how they are
used, and how they can be improved. We urge you, however, not to move
precipitously on legislative changes until your analysis, that of the
Administration, and other examinations that are underway are completed.

We know that some police departments have very specific policies in place which
govern how this equipment may be used and the training which police officers
must have before they can use it. These programs provide important and needed
equipment to many police departments, and many of those police departments are
using it responsibly and effectively. Some of your witnesses at the hearing
provided good examples of how this equipment has been used to keep the public
safe and save lives.

We have already had some discussion of these programs among the mayors and
we will be discussing them further in the coming weeks at a meeting of our
Leadership in Sacramento in a few days and at a meeting of mayors and police
chiefs on community policing which will be held in Little Rock October 8-9. We
will share our policy recommendations with you as soon as they are completed.

We urge you to take into account the views of mayors and other local officials,
most especially police chiefs and other law enforcement executives, before any
changes are made. The U.S. Conference of Mayors stands ready to work with
your Committee on this important issue.

Sincerely,

Tom Cochran
CEO and Executive Director
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I would like to begin my statement by thanking Chairman Carper, Senator Coburn and Senator
McCaskill for the opportunity to offer this statement for the record.

The FOP strongly supports the surplus equipment program administered by the Defense Logistics
Agencies (DLA) and the Law Enforcement Support Office (LESO) at the U.S. Department of
Defense (DoD). The surplus equipment program was originally launched in the 1970s to transfer
surplus DoD equipment to other Federal entities. In 1991, Congress expanded the program to
allow this surplus equipment to be donated to Federal and State law enforcement agencies
engaged in counter-drug and counter-terrorism operations. In reference to the section of the
National Defense Reauthorization Act (NDAA), it was referred to as the 1208 program. In 1997,
the program was expanded to include local law enforcement agencies and, while counter-drug
and counter-terrorism activities were the priority, the surplus equipment was no longer limited to
just those types of operations. It became known after 1997 as the 1033 program, again in
reference to the NDAA.

As recently as this June, the House of Representatives considered an amendment, HI. Amdt. 918,
which would have effectively gutted the program and rejected it on a 62-355 vote.

The 1033 program was established by Congress and it has been a very effective. Since 1997,
more than 8,000 local, State and Federal jurisdictions have participated in the program and $5.1
billion worth of equipment-from boots and file cabinets to armored vehicles and aircraft-has
been transferred to local, State and Federal law enforcement agencies. The expansion of this
equipment program was prompted by a growing realization that local and State law enforcement
were often outgunned and ill-equipped to respond to certain high-powered threats.

The 1997 North Hollywood shootout was a lethal and graphic demonstration of just how
unprepared law enforcement was to an organized attack or assault by well-equipped criminals.
Two gunmen with body armor and automatic weapons robbed a bank and were able to flee the
scene while engaged in a running gun battle with law enforcement officers. The responding
officers' firearms were not able to penetrate their body armor or stop the robbers' escape. It took
18 minutes for the Special Weapons And Tactics Team (SWAT) to respond to the incident. By
this time, one gunman had killed himself while the other continued to fire at officers and
civilians. The SWA T officers were forced to commandeer an armored car to extract the eleven
law enforcement officers and seven civilians who were injured by gunfire. Ultimately, the
SWAT officers were able to disable the second gunman by shooting him in his unprotected legs
as he crouched behind a parked car. He later died of his wounds.

This incident showed the nation that their local law enforcement agencies needed better
equipment and firearms to respond to such incidents. Obviously, a bank robbery by two heavily
armored criminals and automatic weapons is not a common occurrence. But
criminals-especially the larger and more organized criminals-can and do obtain body armor and
high-powered weapons. It did demonstrate-the commandeering of the armored car to evacuate
the wounded in particular-that our local and State law enforcement agencies needed help if they
were to be better prepared to respond to incidents threatening the safety of the public.



The 1997 North Hollywood shootout also led to Congress passing the James Guelff and Chris
McCurley Body Armor Act. Police Officer James Guelff of the San Francisco Police
Department (SFPD) was gunned down in 1994 by a carjacker wearing soft body armor and
wearing a ballistic helmet. Officer Guelff had emptied his service weapon at the carjacker and
was reloading when fatally struck. None of his rounds got through the body armor or helmet.
Ultimately, the SFPD SWAT team responded and killed the gunman, but not before he shot
another officer, a paramedic and a civilian bystander.

In October 1997, Captain Peter Chris McCurley of the Etowah County Sheriff's Department,
who had recently been selected to be chief of the drug task force, was serving a search warrant.
Once through the door, Captain McCurley and the other officers found themselves facing a
couple in body armor and AK-47s. The police captain was struck 18 times and died. Three other
officers were injured before the two were taken into custody.

The James Guelff and Chris McCurley Body Armor Act increased penalties for the use of body
armor in the commission of certain crimes and prohibits felons from purchasing body armor and
other ballistic resistant equipment.

One year after the North Hollywood shooting Congress passed the Bulletproof Vest Partnership
(BVP) Grant Act, which assisted local and State law enforcement agencies on equipping their
officers with this vital, life-saving equipment. The program has a very simple goal--to increase
the number of law enforcement officers wearing soft body armor. It has been a fantastic success.
More than one million vests have been purchased as a result of the program, the percentage of
officers wearing vests has risen dramatically and we can document more than 3,100 instances
where a vest prevented a lethal injury to a police officer.

The BVP program, once noncontroversial and broadly bipartisan, is currently unauthorized.
Ranking Member Coburn personally blocked floor action on the reauthorization measure-once
during National Police Week-citing that the Federal government has no obligation to help keep
its local and State law enforcement officers safe. Perhaps he believes body armor makes police
officers appear too "militarized."

Once upon a time, Members of Congress worked in a bipartisan way to improve the safety of our
nation's law enforcement officers and provide them with the best possible equipment to carry out
their difficult and dangerous jobs. But today we find ourselves in the position of having to
defend and justify the use of certain equipment because it looks too scary or "militarized." In
particular, the media's coverage of the deployment of certain assets in response to the situation in
Ferguson, Missouri last month has made "police militarization" the latest media buzzword. I
dispute this strongly.

The decisions of law enforcement commanders in Ferguson are, and certainly should be,
reviewed and examined. But the focus of the scrutiny should be on the decisions and the
decision-making process about how the equipment was deployed. We should not accept that



because certain assets may have been deployed inappropriately, we should throw the baby out
with the bath water and prohibit law enforcement agencies from having access to these tools.

I will also note for the record that none of the equipment deployed in Ferguson in response to the
demonstrations and looting were obtained through the 1033 program. All of the equipment was
budgeted for and paid for by the local government. It is also ironic, with all the criticism of
police "militarization" that Governor Nixon called upon the National Guard to assist in restoring
law and order. Since the 1960s, relying on the National Guard to restore order has become far
less common. This is in part because local and State law enforcement agencies are better
prepared and better equipped to respond to large scale events and incidents. It is curious that
critics who bemoan that local and State law enforcement have become "too militarized" would
want to return to a time when governors would be forced to call upon the National Guard-the
actual military, albeit with limited domestic enforcement authority and without training or
expertise-to assist law enforcement agencies until they are able to maintain the peace in their
communities.

I also want to emphasize that the 1033 program deals in surplus equipment identified by the
DoD as being no longer needed. All of the equipment available through this program has been
paid for by the American taxpayer. While there is no cost to the local, State or Federal agencies
receiving the equipment, the receiving agency picks up all transfer costs and future maintenance
cost, saving the Federal government the storage and maintenance costs as well as ensuring
equipment is used to benefit public safety.

It is important for the Committee to understand that equipment received through the 1033
program is demilitarized and repurposed for public safety use. Simply because a piece of
equipment was originally purchased-with our tax dollars-by the DoD does not make it military
equipment. A tool is defined by its use. The equipment is used to defend and protect officers
and civilians from threats, not to inflict damage on enemy targets. The fact is that 96% of the
equipment transferred to local and State law enforcement agencies is "non-controlled," meaning
that it has no intrinsic military use.

For example, firearms are demilitarized and converted from fully automatic to semi-automatic
weapons. Armored vehicles like Mine Resistant Ambush Protected (MRAP) vehicles are
demilitarized and stripped of their weapons and electronic warfare gear and then are refurbished
to carry out law enforcement and public safety objectives. Similarly, assault watercraft are
demilitarized and converted for use as patrol and rescue craft on lakes and rivers.

It should also be noted that some of the armored vehicles like MRAPs, and unlike most other
police vehicles, arc constructed so as to protect its passengers from chemical, biological,
radiological, nuclear or explosive (CBRNE) threats, be they liquid or airborne. Such vehicles
would allow public safety personnel to enter an industrial park contaminated by a large chemical
spill or respond to the detonation (or threat of detonation) of a "dirty bomb."



The practical uses of this equipment can be found in every region of the country. In July, the
Sheriff's Department in Sangamon County, Illinois deployed their MRAP vehicle obtained from
the 1033 program for the first time to end an armed standoff. Officers used the vehicle to
approach the home where an armed man was holed up to toss him a telephone. Subsequent
negotiations ended with the suspect's surrender without injury or loss of life.

As of this July, the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department (LVMPD) has utilized robots
obtained through the 1033 program on 58 occasions. The robots were used on hostage barricade
incidents and suspicious packages as well as bomb threat incidents. The robots provide standoff
capability so that officers are not needlessly put in harm's way.

For just June and July of 2014, the LVMPD Air Support/Search & Rescue Section has utilized
rescue helicopters obtained through the 1033 program 11 times during search and rescue
missions where the helicopters were utilized to rescue folks from mountainous terrain. In
addition, they used watercraft obtained through the 1033 program six times for diving/rescue
missions at Lake Mead.

In August, a pair of armed vehicles were used to evacuate captives released by two gunmen
whose robbery attempt led to their taking hostages. Two officers responding to the initial
robbery were wounded by gunfire. Negotiations with the gunmen resulted in the release of four
hostages-two women and children-but then reached a stalemate, leaving four captives in the
barricaded home. Because the armored vehicles allowed officers to approach the home in safety,
they were able to get close enough to breach the home in force, freeing the hostages who were
quickly conveyed to the armored vehicle and driven from the scene.

Passaic County, New Jersey recently received five armored Humvees from the 1033 program.
They have been demilitarized and repurposed as water rescue vehicles, able to operate in high
standing water to respond to emergencies. Hurricane Irene and Superstorm Sandy demonstrated
that during large scale weather events which resulted in flooding, no other emergency vehicles
were able to operate. Vehicles obtained through the 1033 program were deployed during Sandy
and effected the rescue of 64 people at the storm's height.

These vehicles can also affect rescues in standing snow or during snow storms. An MRAP from
the 1033 program enabled the Adams County, Ohio Sheriffs Office to reach a home and rescue a
bed-ridden man from a house fire. The home was inaccessible to most vehicles because of snow
but the MRAP made it possible to rescue the man and bring him to safety.

Currently, law enforcement officers in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania are engaged in a
widespread manhunt for the suspect who ambushed a State Police barracks, killing one officer
and injuring another. The State Troopers' Tactical Response Unit (TRU) have deployed
MRAPs, in certain areas of the search, as the suspect is thought to be heavily armed and very
motivated to attack law enforcement officers.

I am confident there are many, many more examples of equipment received through the 1033



program being used to protect and serve our local communities. Once demilitarized and
repurposed, this equipment is a real boon to public safety. Obviously, local chiefs and sheriffs
need to exercise good judgement when deciding when and how to deploy this, or for that matter,
any equipment. These agencies should also be certain that officers are properly trained on how
the equipment is to be used and handled in a deployment.

You would not, for example, have an armored Humvee on a regular beat patrol any more than
you would deploy a bicycle officer to a busy interstate.

Chiefs and Sheriffs can do a better job of working with their rank-and-file officers and, just as
important, the communities they serve. Citizens must be able to trust and respect the officers
who keep their homes and neighborhoods safe and the best way to do that is by engaging them.
This is the central tenet of the community-orienting policing strategy that has formed the basis of
our nation's public safety strategy for a generation. More community interaction, not less, is the
key to safer communities. If residents know that Officers Jones and Smith are their regular beat
officers and come to know them as they do their jobs, there will be much greater confidence in
the actions of not only those officers but the agencies as a whole.

With that said, response to critical incidents often require very quick decisions and swift action.
The more tools available to these agencies, the more precise and specific the response. An
officer responding to an active shooter has only the tools on his belt and in his squad car. Other
options and assets may take much longer to deploy, if they are available at all. By restricting the
tools available to the individual officer or the law enforcement agency, you also reduce their
ability to respond effectively.

We ought not to be distracted by thinking the problem is with the types of equipment or how the
equipment is procured. Instead, we need to focus on better decision-making at the local and
State level with respect to how the equipment is deployed in the field. This, and of course
appropriate training for the officers who are directed to use the equipment, is critical.

In conclusion, I would like to reiterate the FOP's support for the 1033 program and the benefits it
provides to local, State and Federal law enforcement. I appreciate the Committee's interest in the
program and other similar programs that help our State and local law enforcement agencies
obtain the equipment and training they need to keep our homes and communities safe. If I can
provide any other information about any of these programs, I am happy to provide it.

Thank you.
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September 24, 2014

To Whom It May Concern,

Please accept this statement for the record regarding the Senate Committee
on Homeland Security and Government Affairs hearing entitled, "Oversight
of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement."

Sincerely,

v
1

A r

Donny Youngblood
President, Major County Sheriffs' Association
Sheriff-Coroner, Kern County (CA)
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Major County Sheriffs' Association

Statement for the Record - U.S. Senate Hearing

U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law
Enforcement"

September 9 th 2014

* ** **



Purpose

This Statement for the Record has been drafted in response to the hearing conducted by
the U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs entitled, "Oversight
of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement," held on September 9t0,
2014. The hearing illuminated a range of important issues in the areas of public safety, modem
law enforcement and Federal government assistance to law enforcement agencies at the State and
Local levels. The Major County Sheriffs' Association (MCSA) has drafted this document with
the intent to offer the Committee a number of additional perspectives, data points and
considerations that may add a degree of insight and clarity to this complex set of important
concerns.

General Concerns

The circumstances that occurred in Ferguson, Missouri raised significant attention to a
range of issues regarding modem policing, community dynamics and law enforcement (LE)
doctrine. Further coverage of events in Ferguson focused on wider issues, particularly what has
been popularly termed as the "militarization of police" or "militarizing of law enforcement."
Specific focus on the latter concern has largely centered on the types of equipment, weapons and
tools used by LE agencies, particularly those utilized by Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT)
units or similar specialized policing entities. The hearing on September 9*' paid specific
attention to Federal assistance programs to State and Local LE agencies, equipment transfer and
use of that equipment.

With those points in mind, many in the LE community are concerned that what happened
in Ferguson has been portrayed as the norm in modem policing, when it is not. The vast
majority of contacts between LE and suspects where there is an arrest do not result in death. In
fact, according to statistics from the Department of Justice (DoJ), from 2003 through 2009, a
total of4,813 deaths were reported to the Bureau of Justice Statistics' (BJS) Arrest-Related
Deaths (ARD) program. During the same six-year period, the Federal Bureau of Investigation
(FBI) estimated nearly 98 million arrests occurring in the United States, meaning that 99.9998%
of arrests did not result in death.

In the hearing, witnesses cited a range of numbers detailing the deployment of SWAT
teams for various policing needs across the country, and expressed concern at the rise in SWAT
team utilization over time. On this point, it is important to note that upticks in SWAT
deployments should be assessed with specific attention given to exactly where those
deployments occur. Certain areas of the country have disproportionate levels of violent crime or
crimes that would require a SWAT-type response and thus more attention could be paid to the
actual locations or regions of increased SWAT use - this will help to add clarity and context to
this particular topic.



While the Senate hearing addressed a number of Federal assistance programs, including
the Byrne-JAG grants executed by DoJ and various grants under the Dept. of Homeland Security
(DHS), much of the hearing targeted the 1033 program administered by the Dept. of Defense
(DoD). A select handful of issues and perspectives regarding 1033 assistance are worth review
and consideration.

To start, the equipment utilized by LE from surplus DoD inventories are for the most part
used for defensive or non-kinetic purposes. Assets received by LE - to include everything from
armored vehicles, to HMMWV (Humvee) trucks to airplanes and helicopters- are not
weaponized in any way, shape or form. They do not come armed with heavy machine guns,
crew-served weapons and/or grenade launchers and they are often modified for more specific L E
use. Firearms - while obviously containing a lethal capability - are often converted from fully-
automatic/burst to semi-automatic mode of fire after being received by LE from the Federal
government. These changes are made simply because semi-automatic mode of fire is more
appropriate to the needs and mission-set of LE.

Additionally, much of the equipment that States and Locals receive through 1033 and
other programs consist of articles that those departments would purchase through their own
budgetary funding - but are increasingly unable to do so often due to budget cuts and resource
constraints. The transfer of equipment from Federal inventory saves taxpayers a significant
amount of money, simply because Federal surplus items have already been purchased once. In
fact, many of the same items that they receive through Federal assistance programs have been
used by LE agencies for decades including, semi-automatic rifles and armored vehicles.

Broadly, LE agencies use these tools to enhance the protection of police officers and the
public they serve. LE agencies find ways to use many of these platforms - which may have been
outfitted with weapons for the U.S. military - for a wide variety of non-lethal purposes. A few
examples help to solidify this point:

" Aircraft - primarily helicopters, but fixed-wing aircraft as well - are used for specific and
legitimate LE-related surveillance (such as monitoring high-speed chases or searching for
fleeing suspects) as well as search and rescue operations. Many airframes used by the
U.S. military for offensive/kinetic purposes have been successfully converted to, and
used by, LE for non-lethal/non-kinetic roles - to include Bell Jet Ranger/Kiowa variants,
Bell Iroquois variants and other rotary-wing frames. Also, the need for a robust aviation
capability for LE and public safety can be seen in States like Alaska, where LE may need
to respond to critical situations in remote areas often far removed or inaccessible by road.

" Armored vehicles - to include basic armored trucks (like the Bearcat made by Lenco
Armored Vehicles) to Mine-Resistant Ambush-Protected (MRAP) platforms serve a
strictly protective/defensive purpose for LE. They are primarily used to increase officer
protection and to provide cover and safe transport for civilians in hostile fire/active-
shooter-type situations, often where barricaded gunmen have fired multiple rounds and/or
have taken hostages. MCSA is sensitive to perceptions about appropriate and realistic
department use - but situations where a protective vehicle may be needed cannot be
planned for, and could occur anywhere in the country with little warning or indication.



" Night-vision equipment -also highlighted in media reports along with aircraft and
armored vehicles - can be used by first-responders in time-sensitive search and rescue
operations, to locate missing persons or to apprehend suspects of violent crimes at night.

In all of these areas, it is important to focus not only on the type of equipment, but how it
is deployed. Moreover, other types of equipment that the U.S. military utilizes for offensive
purposes could be used for specific, non-destructive/non-offensive requirements. Even grenade
launchers could be used for non-lethal purposes; for example, to launch signal flares or smoke
grenades in search and rescue operations to alert missing persons, particularly in rural areas.
Certainly, these tools aren't the only types of equipment that LE could employ to practically
conduct a search and rescue operation - but search teams launching signal flares, in combination
with an aerial search by helicopter, while using K-9 units and other assets can mean the
difference between the quick location of a missing person and an unsuccessful search.
Furthermore, equipment attained by LE agencies via the 1033 program is often readily put into
significant use by first responders to increase public safety. As an example, according to the
Washoe County Sheriffs Office in Washoe, Nevada, two OH-58 Kiowa and one HH-1 H Huey
helicopter obtained via the 1033 program have performed nearly 3,000 calls for service since
2011 and have been used to fight 46 fires,'

In terms of accounting and authorization for 1033 equipment, LE agencies often already
adhere to a multi-layered system of reporting and accountability requirements - first to receive
and then to keep equipment. Additionally, when making the decision to receive surplus
equipment, approval to receive that equipment often involves multiple parties, sanctioning and
review within local government, such as approval by a county board. In a way, this multilevel
process of authorization is an added layer of accountability with respect to procurement. While
the internal processes for equipment decision-making vary from agency to agency across the
country, the Federal (specifically DoD with regard to 1033) role and their processes are uniform
regardless of which State or Local agency is requesting equipment.

Finally, LE is concerned that perception, and not actual fact, is largely working to shape
policy and the reaction to LE use of various equipment may not be comprehensively informed.
In fact, many of the concerns that have been voiced by critics fbcus, not on the actual uses for
specific equipment or how it is typically employed, but on how it is perceived by the public 2 In
other words, there is a perception that because a specific tool used by LE looks like a device used
by the military (and it may actually have been at one time), that now LE are performing a
military mission - when in fact, LE officers and agencies are still performing the same policing
and public safety functions they have always performed. This perception dynamic can be seen
with armored vehicles, most notably MRAPs. When looking at MRAPs, the appearance of that
particular vehicle may suggest an offensive quality, but the design, construction and use of an
MRAP is for purely defensive purposes. In fact, when used by the U.S. military, the MRAP
served a defensive function; MRAPs were designed and deployed to protect U.S. combat troops
from roadside bombs and other highly potent threats. While thankfully rare, the use of

http//www.rgj com/story/news/2014/08/22/northem-nevada-police-get-plenty-war-equipment/14468727/
2 httpwA w.rgj.com/story/news/2014/08/22/northern-nevada-police-get-plenty-war-equipment/1 4468727/



improvised explosive devices on U.S. soil - like the Boston Marathon bombings of 2013 - can
happen.

Additional Facts and Data

While media reports have focused on a number of items that LE agencies have received
through various Federal programs (specifically the 1033 program), the September 91h hearing
established a number of important facts that challenge some commonly held
perceptions/misconceptions on this issue; some of these details should be remembered and
considered in policy discussions moving forth. Alan F. Estevcz, Principal Deputy Under
Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics at DoD - specifically testifying
on the 1033 program to the committee on September 9 h - indicated that:

"The program has provided property that ranges from office equipment and supplies to
equipment that augments local law enforcement capabilities and enhances first
responders during natural disasters. More than 8 thousand federal and state law
enforcement agencies actively participate in the program across 49 states and 3 U.S.
territories. More than 5.1 billion dollars of property has been provided since 1990. A
key element in both the structure and execution of the program is the state coordinator
who is appointed by the respective state governor. State coordinators approve law
enforcement agencies within their state to participate in the program and review all
requests for property submitted by those agencies along with a statement of intended use.
Working through state coordinators, law enforcement agencies determine their need for
different types of equipment and they determine how it's used. The Department of
Defense does not have the expertise and police force functions and cannot assess how
equipment is used in the mission of individual law enforcement agencies. Within the past
12 months, law enforcement agencies received approximately 1.9 million pieces of
excess equipment, 1.8 million pieces of non-controlled or general property- that would
be office type equipment - and 78,000 pieces of controlled property- that's property
that's more tactical in nature. Non-controlled items range from file cabinets to medical
kits to generators to tool sets. Law enforcement agencies currently possess
approximately 460,000 pieces of controlled property that they have received over time.
Examples of controlled property include over 92,000 small arms, 44,000 night vision
devices, 5,200 High Mobility Multipurpose Wheeled Vehicles or HMMWVs, and 617
Mine Resistant Ambush Protected vehicles or MRAPs. The Department does not provide
tanks, grenade launchers, sniper rifles, crexiserved isvapons or uniforms."

Based on the testimony highlighted above, it is important to note that the majority of
equipment provided through the 1033 program is non-tactical in nature and consists of non-
controlled property, such as basic office equipment. As Mr. Estevez testified, LE agencies do
not receive grenade launchers, sniper rifles or crew-served weapons through the 1033 program.



Additionally, items that LE agencies can use for day-to-day policing - even those used for
tactical deployment - or training purposes must go through a multi-layered system of
recommendation and approval. When reviewing these numbers, it is critical to consider the
overall context. Here specifically, it should be recognized that there are roughly 177,000 police
departments across the U.S. - and when looking at the number of items transferred to States and
Locals over the 15-plus year life of the 1033 program, the number of controlled items used by
LE agencies is considerably smaller than recent media reporting suggests.

Finally, LE (and other public safety/civil units) have not just started using these types of
equipment in the last couple of years - or even since the creation of the 1033 program. For
example, LE have used helicopters and fixed-wing aircraft for decades for everything from
search and rescue operations to tactical situations-based use to monitoring of narcotics
production on public land like State, County and U.S. National Parks and Forests.

Specific Incident Data on Use

LE agencies across the country have used a range of surplus DoD items to conduct
everything from daily administrative functions to routine policing to special missions that often
involve dangerous dynamics and suspects. With the media and some in Congress focusing on
armored vehicles - and their use by LE agencies- a review of how those particular assets are
used by LE on a regular basis is valuable. Following below is a selection of examples
highlighting how armored vehicles, some of which have been provided to State and Local LE via
Federal assistance programs are used in a judicious and appropriate manner to de-escalate
dangerous situations and save lives.

" September 2014 - The Fairbanks Police Department in Alaska recently used its armored
vehicle when a man threatening suicide stood in the middle of an intersection and sought
for police officers to shoot him. With the help ofthe armored vehicle, police officers
managed to, "approach the car and break out windows which opened up the possibility of
a non-deadly tear gas alternative response."'

" September 2014 - In Portland, Oregon, a call was made on a 27-year-old man named
who was walking along a highway ramp with a possession of a handgun. Other callers
indicated that he was trying carjack drivers. The freeway traffic was blocked off after
numerous officers arrived and used an armored vehicle to stabilize the situation and take
the suspect into custody4

' http:/www.adn.com/article/20 14091 1/fairbanks-incident- shows-value-smart-police-military-gear
http://www.ktvz.com/news/portland-gunman-who-tried-to-carjack-on-i84-caught/27825662



" August 2014 - In Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, a suspect in a standoff with police fired two
rounds from a 50 caliber sniper rifle. During the situation, which ended peacefully, law
enforcement used a Lenco Bearcat armored vehicle to enhance officer and public safety.5

" August 2014 - Los Angeles police pulled over a vehicle for reckless driving, but the
suspects sped off onto a freeway and began firing at the officer, who was injured in an
exchange of gunfire. Police used a variety of assets, including helicopters and a Lenco
Bearcat armored vehicle, to successfully de-escalate the situation. Sources indicated the
suspect fired multiple shots at LE officers who were in the Bearcat'

" August 2014 - Police in the town of Harvey, IL, engaged in a 20-hr standoff in a
residential neighborhood with suspects following an armed robbery, Police used a
variety ofspecial tools and tactics to stabilize the situation, including an armored vehicle
that was used to safely move 4 hostages (2 women and 2 children) that were being held in
captivity.'

" February 2013 - Police in Boston peacefully diffused a hostage situation when they
deployed a SWAT team with an armored vehicle on scene after individuals in a domestic
violence call refused to exit the building. The incident ended with no injuries.5

" September 2012 - An active shooter situation in West Bloomfield, Ml occurred where
the suspect Ricky Coley barricaded himself in a residential neighborhood and engaged in
significant gunfire with law enforcement and ultimately ended up killing police officer
Patrick O'Rourke. During the 20-hour standoff; law enforcement used their armored
vehicle to safely evacuate neighborhood residents from the area while the exchange of
fire was transpiring.

The examples cited above represent a handful of recent, real-life scenarios where LE
agencies have successfully and effectively used armored vehicles to enhance the safety ofboth
officers and the general public. Additionally, the examples help to present a clearer picture
regarding the types of unstable situations that LE officers are called to deal with across the
Nation. One final note, armored vehicles have also been employed for other public safety uses
beyond responding to hostile fire/active shooter situations. For example, in May 2014, following
massive flooding, police in Brunswick, Ohio used armored vehicles to rescue approximately a
dozen motorists trapped in their vehicles

http://www, channel3000.com/news/law-en forcement-defend-armored-vehicles-in-spite-of-criticism/27657380
* hitp://www.thecoli.com/threads/lapd-armored-tank-v-suv-on-the-freeway.241862/
7http://www.cbsnews.com/news/harvey-illinois-hostages-freed-after-lengthy-standoff-near-chicago/
' http://www myfoxboston.com/story/21306143/police-respond-to-west-side-hostage-situation

http:/www.cleveland.corn/brunswick/index.ssf/2014/08/brunswickpolice have mine-res.html



Final Remarks

One bottom-line truth should not be overlooked in the discussion of the 1033 program:
LE cannot operate to protect the public from potential threats - or quickly escalating threats -
without the necessary equipment. This is especially important given that LE is often expected to
respond and de-escalate situations that are often very violent and involve hundreds or thousands
of people at once.

Numerous and striking instances in the recent years have shown where the absence of
necessary equipment or ability to respond confidently has resulted in loss of life, significant
destruction of property, mass theft and other harm. A situation like the North Hollywood bank
robbery/shootout in 1997 is a prime example of how a specific situation can rapidly spiral out of
control and where LE (called to restore order and prevent loss of life and property) could have
mitigated against further instability had they been equipped with more effective tools.
Additionally, a situation like the aftermath of Hurricane Katrina shows how a major disaster
relief or humanitarian assistance concern can quickly transform into a multidimensional law and
order challenge for all first responders.

Regarding doctrine and deployment, LE is always concerned that use of specialized
equipment is appropriate for the specific scenario and that tactics, training and informed
decision-making processes are always reviewed for improvement. Most police departments have
these processes in place, follow and re-visit those processes and try to make the best decisions in
what is often a very high-pressure, time-sensitive environment where indecision or delayed
decision-making can cost lives. Moreover, senior leadership within most LE agencies make
decisions for tactical deployment based on everything from intimate community understanding
and field expertise, to careers' worth of operational experience. With those points in mind, given
the roughly 177,000 LE agencies across all 50 states - all contending with different crime rates,
types of crime, community dynamics, LE-community relations, neighborhoods, geography and
socio-economic makeup - doctrine design and formulation should rest at the State or Local level
in order to be most responsive and effective.

On the subject of training, most LE agencies regularly engage in a variety of training
scenarios that involve ways to update, improve and refine LE approaches to everything from
tactical deployment of equipment to effective engagement with the civilian public. LE agencies
utilize a wide range of training mechanisms to use equipment properly- whether its firearms
training provided by specialized groups or within the respective department's training arm or via
other programs provided by the Federal government like the National Guard Bureau Counter-
Drug at the NGB CD schools. Additionally, LE members are often former military, bringing
with them a significant degree of understanding on proper use, safety and tactical deployment -
and in fact, were probably hired by LE agencies because of their specific skill-sets - like
helicopter pilots.
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In the end, LE agencies throughout the nation have to operate according to a "hope for
best but prepared for worst" approach - an unfortunate, but necessary reality. Even when
provided with a degree of operational intelligence, LE officers often still have limited tactical
visibility when responding to a call or situation. More simply, they can't see through walls and
doors, and thus must address such situations expecting the worst. This fact automatically
requires LE to approach potentially dangerous situations with every precaution - tool or tactic -
they have at their disposal

That being said, the overwhelming majority of modern day-to-day law enforcement
activities are executed with standard policing practices, often in close cooperation and harmony
with the local public and without the use of specialized tools, tactics or weapons. Put in a more
visual way, modern LE officers are not patrolling U.S. streets in MRAPs or even non-standard
tactical vehicles like armored Humvees. Most LE agencies have practical considerations when
managing daily policing duties and the use of this equipment is either too impractical or too
expensive to use for routine law enforcement.

Moving ahead, MCSA hopes that the data provided in this document, along with the
points and information provided in the September 9"h hearing will help guide policy-makers to
execute informed and considerate decisions regarding the future of valuable Federal assistance
programs to State and Local law enforcement.
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MOCUND CITY BAR ASSOCIATION - P.O. BOX 1543 - ST, LOUIS, MO 63188 * MOUNDCITYBAR@ATT.NET
WWW.MOUNDCITYBA R.COM

September 4, 2014

The Honorable Claire McCaskill
United States Senator
506 Hart Senate Office Bldg.
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator McCaskill:

The Mound City Bar Association, one of the oldest African American Bar Associations
west of the Mississippi River, would like to go on record in strong opposition to the
continued militarization of Missouri local police departments as well as local police
departments throughout the United States of America.

We applaud your decision to lead the hearing of the Homeland Security and
Governmental Affairs Committee on September 9, 2014 at 10:30 AM to examine federal
programs that allow local police departments to obtain surplus property and equipment
from the Department of Defense with the assistance of grants from the Departments of
Homeland Security and Justice.

Our members, along with countless other citizens in Missouri and around the world,
remain shocked and outraged by the military-like invasion of Ferguson, Missouri during
peaceful protests surrounding the police shooting of Michael Brown, Jr. Our outrage
was further inflamed when St. Louis County Police Chief J6n Belmar stated that the use
of heavy military equipment is necessary because they "patrol very urban areas" Most
African Americans reasonably concluded Chief Belmar's remarks were directed at them,
demonstrating insensitivity to the feelings of the very people whom he has sworn to
protect. We have not forgotten the images of white people pointing guns at federal
agents during the Clive Bundy ranch debacle. Where was the heavy military equipment
with rifles aimed at those white protesters?

We make reference to the above events solely to illustrate a dire and immediate need for
federal legislation strictly prohibiting the use of heavy military equipment in domestic
matters associated with the exercise of constitutional rights. The arrival of the police
with heavy equipment instantly changed the nature of the protests causing commotion in
otherwise peaceful assemblies. Furthermore, the military response was inconsistent with
any reasonable perceived threat from the protesters. Such equipment should not be
readily provided especially without proper training and oversight.

We have been actively working to address the many problems that the shooting in
Ferguson has brought to international attention. We are committed to helping our
community heal. However, this will not be possible if the community members cannot
see the police as public servants. If we may be of any assistance to you in this regard,
please feel free to contact me.

Respectfully,

Kendra Howard, President
Mound City Bar Association
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I. Introduction

The NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, Inc. (LDF) is pleased to submit
this statement in connection with today's important hearing. Congressional oversight of
the federal government programs that fund state and local law enforcement is always
essential, but it is particularly critical now. Last month's police killing of an unarmed,
African-American teenager in Ferguson, Missouri, and local law enforcement's outsized
and shockingly militarized response to public outcry about that killing makes examination
and review of the federal programs which fund and support local law enforcement
absolutely imperative.

Founded by Thurgood Marshall in 1940, LDF is the nation's oldest civil rights law
organization. Throughout our history, we have relied on the Constitution, as well as
federal and state civil rights laws, to pursue equality and justice for African Americans and
other people of color. LDF has been at the forefront of efforts to eliminate the pernicious
influence of racial bias in America's criminal justice system. Since our inception, we have
engaged in litigation and policy advocacy designed to eliminate racial bias at every stage
of the criminal justice process, from racial profiling in police stops to discrimination in
jury selection to racial disparities in sentencing.

The events of the last month in Ferguson highlight the persistence of police abuse
and excessive force levied against African Americans and other communities of color.
This is a moment in history; our nation should take hold of the moment and collectively
chart a path forward to determine the most constructive ways for ending the horrific pattern
of state-sponsored violence that continues to shatter the most vulnerable of our
communities. While criminal justice is foremost a function of local government, the
federal government must exert its legal authority and use its purse strings to ensure that
local law enforcement is held accountable for these acts of violence. In the wake of
Michael Brown's death, the federal government should undertake a series of systematic
reforms to do whatever it can, wherever it can, to help end this conduct that undermines the
confidence in and integrity of our justice system.

It is our hope that today's hearing, with its particularized focus on militarized
policing, will be the first of several Congressional inquiries into the nature and extent of
federal support for local law enforcement. Three federal programs provide the bulk of
federal funding and/or equipment for local police agencies:' the Department of Homeland
Security's grant programs, 2 the Department of Defense's 1033 Program,3 and the
Department of Justice's Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG)

Alicia Parlapiano, "The Flow of Money and Equipment to Local Police," The New York Times, Aug. 23,
2014, available at http ww.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/08/23/us/flow-of-monev-and-qum t-to-
local-policedhnil.

2 6 U.S.C. §§ 603 ("Homeland security grant programs"), and 604 ("Urban Area Security Initiative").

10 U.S.C. § 2576a ("Excess personal property: sale or donation for law enforcement activities").



Program.4 Congress should ensure that these programs are subject to meaningful oversight
and review. Local law enforcement agencies must adopt measures to promote
accountability through the use of nondiscriminatory practices, training on racial bias,
public reporting, and data collection. Finally, Congress should take substantive steps to
demilitarize policing in America's communities and public schools.

II. Structural Reforms for Police Accountability

Exactly one month ago today, the nation was stunned by Michael Brown's tragic
death at the hands of Ferguson police officer Darren Wilson. Mr. Brown, an unarmed,
African-American teenager, was stopped by Wilson; moments after their interaction,
Wilson shot Mr. Brown six times, killing him. 5 LDF, joined by countless others, has called
for comprehensive federal and state investigations so that accountability for this tragedy
may ensue and justice may be served. Additionally, we have asked for transparency,
accountability, and leadership by local, state, and federal officials in pursing the
investigations and in responding to public outrage about this horrific killing.

Police accountability and transparency are essential elements of any reform effort
aimed at eliminating the unjustified, and often deadly, use of force by law enforcement.
The use of lethal and excessive force by law enforcement against the African-American
community, particularly young African-American men, is a national epidemic.6 News
reports of serious injuries and killings at the hands of local police are commonplace. In the
weeks leading up to Michael Brown's death, Eric Garner, another unarmed African
American, was choked to death by a New York City police officer.7 Ezell Ford, also
unarmed and African American, was shot to death by a Los Angeles police officer.

4 42 U.S.C. § 3750 et seq.

' Julie Bosman and Emma Fitzsimmons, "Grief and Protests Follow Shooting of a Teenager," The New York
Times, Aug. 10, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.con/2014/08/1 /us/police-say-mike-brown-was-
killed-after-strule-for-gun.html; Frances Robles and Julie Bosman, "Autopsy Shows Michael Brown Was
Struck at Least 6 Times," The New York Times, Aug. 17, 2014, available at
http:/wvww.nytines.com/2014/08/ 18/us/michael-brown-autopsy-shows-he-was-shot-at-least-6-ti mes.htln

e Stephanie Nebehay, "U.N. urges U.S. to stop police brutality after Missouri shooting," Reuters, Aug. 29,
2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/08/29/us-usa-missouri-shooting-un-
idU SKBN0GT1 ZO20140829.

' Joseph Goldstein and Nate Schweber, "Man's Death After Chokehold Raises Old Issue for the Police," The
New York Times, July 18, 2014, available at http://www.nytines.con/2014/07/19/nvregion/staten-island-
man-dies-after-he-is-put-in-chokehold-during-arrest.htnl.

' Ruben Vives, Kate Mather, and Richard Winton, "LAPD shooting of mentally ill man stirs criticism,
questions," Los Angeles Times, Aug. 14, 2014, available at http://wwxwlatimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-in-
lapd-shooting-of-mentali-ill-moan-stirs-criticism-questions-20140813-story html.



Marlene Pinnock, an unarmed African-American woman, was savagely beaten by a
California Highway Patrol officer.'

The systemic use of deadly force and violence against communities of color is
deeply rooted in the structural deficiencies in police practices, supervision, and the failure
of law enforcement officials to address directly the fundamental issue of racial bias, both
explicit and implicit, in policing.' 0 These attitudes and opinions are embedded in the law
enforcement culture; the sooner we confront them honestly and openly, the closer we will
be to eliminating them. An African-American female police officer in St. Louis gave voice
to the need to address pernicious and widely-held views on race when she spoke of the
stereotyping and fear among her white colleagues toward African Americans, noting that
"their rationale, perception and interpretation of the issues are so far-fetched."" President
Obama has also spoken about the "gulf of mistrust" that exists between local communities
and law enforcement, and how young men of color are "left behind and seen only as
objects of fear."' 2 This well-documented gulf of mistrust 3 breeds the attitudes that infect
police-citizen encounters with racial bias and unfairness.

As an initial step toward reform, LDF has called upon the Department of Justice
(DOJ) to use its authority and substantial resources to "address the unjustified use of lethal
and excessive force by police officers in jurisdictions throughout this country against
unarmed black people." We have asked DOJ to implement actions designed to curb police
violence against communities of color: (1) undertake a comprehensive and thorough
review of police-involved assaults and killings; (2) provide strong incentives for racial bias
training and avoiding the use of force in the DOJ grant process, including JAG and other
funding sources; (3) hold police officers accountable to the full extent of the law; and (4)

" Richard Winton, Kate Mather, and Joseph Serna, "Woman videotaped in CHP beating was walking into
traffic, report says," Los Angeles Times, July 28, 2014, available at http://www.latimes.corn/local/anow/la-
mcIn-hwoman-punched-chp-20140728-story.html.

10 Cheryl Staats et al., "State of the Science: Implicit Bias Review," Kirwan Institute, 2013, at 36-45,
available at http://kirwaninstitute.osu.edu/n-product/state-of-the-science-implicit-bias-review/; Phillip
Atiba Goff, Matthew Christian Jackson, Carmen Marie Culotta, Brooke Allison Lewis Di Leone, Natalie
Ann DiTomasso, "The Essence of Innocence: Consequences of Dehumanizing Black Children," Feb. 24,
2014, at 540, available at htts://www.apa.org/pubs/iournals/releases psp-a003566.pdf.

" Aleem Maqbool, "African-American Police Officer: Ferguson 'Heart Wrenching,"' BBC News, Aug. 25,
2014, available at http://www.bbe.com/news/world-us-canada-28890068.

2 Transcript, "Obama's remarks on Ferguson, Mo. and Iraq," The Washington Post, Aug. 18, 2014,
available at http://www.washingtonpost.con/politics/running-transcript-obamas-remarks-on-ferguson-mo-
and-iraQ/2014/08/IS/ed29d07a-2713-1le4-86ca-6f03cbdI5cla story.html.

" Pew Research Center, "Few Say Police Forces Nationally Do Well in Treating Races Equally," Aug. 25,
2014, available at http://www.people-press.org/2014/08/25/few-sav-police-forces-nationallv-do-well-in-
treatin -races-equallv/.



encourage the use of police officer body-worn cameras. 4  LDF has also joined other
national civil and human rights organizations in calling for a number of additional
structural reforms, including comprehensive review and reporting of racial profiling
practices; review and reporting of stop and frisk, search, and arrest practices; updating the
2003 DOJ Guidance Regarding the Use of Race by Federal Law Enforcement Agencies;
elimination of "broken windows" policing, which encourages aggressive responses to
minor offenses; and the promotion of community-based policing.' 5 These reforms
complement the recommendations detailed in this submission and address the need to
curtail the seemingly unfettered authority of law enforcement officers in their use of force.

III. Demilitarizing Local Law Enforcement

Without question, the jarring images of the military-style response by local police
to the public protests in Ferguson shocked the nation. Municipal police officers, who are
sworn to protect the communities they serve, suddenly appeared in military fatigues and
full body armor. They rode through crowds gathered in peaceful protest in armored trucks.
Shielded by gas masks, the officers readily deployed an arsenal of weapons against lawful
protestors, including tear gas, stun grenades, rubber bullets, and sound-based weapons
known as the Long Range Acoustic Device (LRAD) that were used in Iraq. Officers were
also heavily armed with automatic rifles, some of which they pointed directly at protestors.
As Senator Claire McCaskill (D-MO) noted, "The whole country, and every representative
and senator have seen the visuals, and at some level, it made us all uncomfortable."'16
Senator Rand Paul (R-KY) wrote, "The images and scenes we continue to see in Ferguson
resemble war more than traditional police action." 7 Representative John Yarmuth (D-KY-
3d) commented, "The citizens of Ferguson deserve answers from police, not a military-
style offensive."'8

Excessive use of force by law enforcement against persons engaged in peaceful
protest is an unfortunate part of our nation's civil rights history. No one can forget images
from 50 years ago of high-pressure fire hoses and police dogs employed by Bull Connor,

" Letter from Sherrilyn Ifill to Attorney General Eric Holder Regarding Use of Excessive Force by Police,
Aug. 14, 2014, available at http://vww naacpidf.ora/document/letter-attorney- eneral-holder-re, ardine-use-
excessive-force-police,

" "A Unified Statement of Action to Promote Reform and Stop Police Abuse," Aug. 18, 2014, available at
wwwnaaccldforg/files/case issue/Black%20Leaders%20Joint%20Statement o20-'208-18 0.pdf.

1 Matt Apuzzo and Michael Schmidt, "In Washington, Second Thoughts on Arming Police," The New York
Times, Aug. 23, 2014, available at http:www nytimes.com/2014/08/24/us/in-washington-second-thoughts-
on-a rmin e-police.htm l.

" The Hon. Rand Paul, "Rand Paul: We Must Demilitarize the Police," TIME Magazine, Aug. 14, 2014,
available at http://tine.com/3111474/rand-paul-ferguson-police/.

t James Carroll, "Paul, Yarmuth Criticize Ferguson, MO, police," The Courier-Journal, Aug. 15, 2014,
available at http://www.courier-iournal.com/story/politics-blop/2014/08/14/kentuckys-rand-aul-and-iohn-
varnuth-criticize-missouri-police-response/ 14068113/.



Birmingham's Commissioner for Public Safety, against nonviolent protestors in Kelly
Ingram Park, many of whom were children. Arrested during that time, Martin Luther
King, Jr., famously wrote from a Birmingham jail, "You warmly commended the
Birmingham police force for keeping 'order' and 'preventing violence.' I doubt that you
would have so warmly commended the police force if you had seen its dogs sinking their
teeth into unarmed, nonviolent Negroes."" Supporters of voting rights were met by
equally horrific violence at the hands of law enforcement as they attempted to cross
Edmund Pettus Bridge in Selma, Alabama. In the aftermath, LDF protected the ability of
civil rights leaders and their supporters to march without violence by filing a lawsuit
seeking to "enjoin and restrain [law enforcement] and all persons acting in concert with
them from arresting, harassing, threatening, or in any way interfering with their peaceful,
nonviolent march from Selma, Alabama to Montgomery, Alabama."20 United States
District Judge Frank Johnson, Jr., ordered a peaceful march to take place and asked LDF to
draw up the plan for the march.

Given our intimate familiarity with the history of police violence against civil
rights protesters, we were deeply troubled by the rapid escalation and militarized nature of
the law enforcement response to the protests in Ferguson. Regardless of the intentions
behind federal programs that send substantial amounts of military equipment to local
police forces, the events in Ferguson demonstrated, in stark relief, the capacity for abuse of
that equipment. The structure and size of these programs have made accountability and
oversight difficult. While audits reportedly have raised questions about the operation of
these programs, no investigations have been conducted on their continued advisability.2'

For these reasons, LDF welcomed President Obama's announcement of a
comprehensive review of the federal government's role in arming state and local law
enforcement with military-style equipment 22 As the President explained, "There is a big
difference between our military and our local law enforcement and we don't want those
lines blurred. That would be contrary to our traditions."23 We are encouraged by the
Administration's commitment to examining whether the government should continue to
provide military equipment to localities, and if so, to ensuring that adequate training,
monitoring, and guidance are provided to police recipients to curtail misuse. As Attorney
General Eric Holder, Jr. recently stated, "It makes sense to take a look at whether military-

" Martin Luther King, Jr., "Letter from a Birmingham Jail," April 16, 1963, available at
http://www.thckinacenter.org/archive/documentiletter -birminghm-cit-tJail-0#,

20 Williams v. Wallace, 240 F. Supp. 100 (M.D. Ala. 1965).

2 Apuzzo & Schmidt, infra note 16.

" Apuzzo & Schmidt, infra note 16.

23 Scott Neuman and Steve Mullis, "Obama Orders Review Of Transfers Of Military Surplus To Local
Police," NPR, Aug. 23, 2014, available at http://www.npr.org/bogs/thetwo-
way/2014/08/23/342739540/obana-orders-review-of-transfers-of-military-surplus-to-local-police.



style equipment is being acquired for the right purposes and whether there is proper
training on when and how to deploy it."24

As this Committee undertakes its own review of federal programs providing
military equipment to local law enforcement, LDF suggests that the Committee pay
particular attention to the militarization of policing in communities of color. These
communities have historically borne-and continue to bear-the brunt of heavy-handed
and increasingly militarized law enforcement tactics.2 5 The "War on Drugs" has been
waged in communities of color2 6 The "War on Crime" has been waged in communities of
color.2 And since the tools used to fight the "War on Terror" have been deployed in the
campaigns on drugs and crime,2 1 it is clear that war has been fought in communities of
color as well. At each stage, communities of color have been the disproportionate targets
of law enforcement's use of paramilitary tactics, heavy weaponry, and zero-tolerance
policing?2 9 Supplying military weapons and vehicles to officers and departments already
engaged in abusive practices and acting under a "siege" mentality can and does enhance
the possibility of extreme violence against communities of color.

As a general matter, we believe that Congress should focus its inquiry on the 1033
program and any other programs providing equipment-specifically military weaponry-
with an eye towards significant reform. The programs have existed for decades, with few
checks on their operation. There is a dearth of policies and procedures prescribing the
appropriate uses of the equipment, leaving decision-making about usage within the
discretion of local authorities. There appear to be few conditions, either legal or financial,
attached to receipt and use of the equipment. With virtually no federal safeguards, local
authorities in Ferguson and St. Louis County were licensed to rely on military tactics,
armor, and weapons solely for purposes of intimidation and crowd-control.

In our view, the Committee should explore whether these programs should be
significantly narrowed, with appropriate oversight and accountability imposed. While we

24 Apuzzo & Schmidt, infra note 16.

25 Christian Parenti, Lockdown America: Police and Prisons in the Age of Crisis 69-89 (1999) (recounting
the increasing use of paramilitary-style tactics by the New York Police Department, primarily in
communities of color); Kenneth B. Nunn, Race, Crime and the Pool of Surplus Criminality: Or Why the
" War on Drugs' Was A 'War on Blacks", 6 J. Gender Race & Just. 381, 404 (2002).

" Andre Douglas Pond Cummings, "All Eyez on Me: America's War on Drugs and the Prison-Industrial
Complex," 15 J. Gender Race & Just. 417, 426-27 (2012).

M. Chris Fabricant, War Crimes and Misdemeanors: Understanding '"Zero-Tolerance' Policing As A
Form of Collective Punishment and Human Rights Violation," 3 Drexel L. Rev. 373, 377-79 (2011).

21 Benjamin Wallace-Wells, "Patriot Act: The kitchen-sink approach to national security," New York
Magazine, Aug. 27, 2011, available at http://nymancone nws/9-l I 10th-anniversaryl/atriot-act/.

29 ACLU, "War Comes Home: The Excessive Militarization of American Policing," at 35-37, available at
https: /www.aclu.ore/cri minaI-law-refornwar-comes-home-excessive-militarization-amuerican-police-report.



recognize the need for security and protection, we are dubious about the expansive
operation of these programs across the country. On September 5, 2014, Senator Richard
Durbin (D-IL) sent a letter to the Secretary of Defense, noting several concerns about the
current operation of the 1033 program. He noted that, while the 1033 program requires
consultation with DOJ, no effective consultation currently occurs3 0 We strongly agree
with Senator Durbin's suggestion that DOJ could ensure that: applicants for 1033
equipment have a valid purpose and need for the equipment; do not have a record of
violations of federal law; and are not subject to any investigation that would raise concern
about the proper use of equipment. In fact, we suggest that applicants be required to state
in advance the intended purpose for such equipment, which could then be relied upon for
purposes of monitoring and reporting. We also suggest that, if investigations are pending
or violations are found, any application for equipment should be delayed or denied.

Senator Durbin also raised significant questions about proper oversight of the 1033
program 3  There do not appear to be mechanisms for determining whether illegal or
inappropriate use of the equipment has occurred. We believe that federal agencies should
require recipient state and local law enforcement agencies to report annually on the actual
use of the equipment. For example, the St. Louis County Police Department, Missouri
Highway Patrol, and other law enforcement agencies should be required to report their
usage of all types of military equipment against protestors. Additionally, local authorities
should be compelled to identify the race, ethnicity, and origin of individuals involved in
the law enforcement activity during which the equipment was used. Moreover, the federal
agencies administering these programs should clearly delineate and implement serious
consequences for misuse or unjustified deployment of such equipment.

It is also imperative that the federal government's provision of equipment be
accompanied by mandatory training and guidance on proper usage. The relevant agencies
should insist that local authorities receive training on how and when to deploy equipment.
Additionally, local authorities should receive training on how to eliminate racial bias in all
aspects of policing, including in the use of such equipment.

Equally troubling is the requirement by virtue of some state-federal 1033
operations plans that recipients use the transferred equipment within one year of receipt.
This creates a perverse incentive for law enforcement to use military-grade equipment in
routine law enforcement situations or other circumstances that do not justify its use 3 2

30 Letter from Senator Richard Durbin to The Honorable Chuck Hagel, Secretary, U.S. Department of
Defense, Sept. 5, 2014, available at
http.;vNvww.durbin.senate ov/public/index.cfm/pressrcleasesID=8f5ff483-e2ba-4db5-97ce-b8c440acd0bc.

" Durbin Letter, infra note 30.

32 State of Missouri Application to Participate, Department of Defense 1033 Excess Property Program
(Revised Sept. 2, 2014), available at http://www.dns.mo.2ov/dir/programs/cile/dod asp (date accessed: Sept.
5, 2014). One component of the application is the State Plan of Operation, which is essentially a
memorandum of understanding between the recipient and the Defense Department. The State Plan of
Operation contains the use-within-one-year provision:



Finally, we agree with Senator Durbin's call for a complaint procedure by which the public
can formally report and trigger investigation of misuse of such equipment by civilian law
enforcement.3 3

IV. Demilitarization of America's Public Schools

Apart from our general concerns about over-militarization of local police, we are
particularly troubled by reports of the transfer and/or lending of military weapons for use
in K-12 schools. A number of school districts participate in the 1033 program.34  And
some have even received military equipment. For example, the Granite School District in
Utah reportedly received 12 AR-15s and two M-16s through the 1033 program. 35

As a fundamental matter, militarization of our educational institutions poses a
threat to all students. But the greatest risk is to students of color. These students are
already disproportionately impacted by the criminalization of student conduct. For
example, while African-American students make up 16 percent of student enrollment
nationally, they comprise 27 percent of students referred to law enforcement and 31
percent of students arrested, often for minor "discretionary" offenses, like "disrespect."36

A significant contributor to the "School to Prison Pipeline" is the presence of law
enforcement officers on school grounds, often known as "School Resource Officers."
These officers are extensively involved in school discipline and often arrest, ticket, or cite
students or refer them to the juvenile justice system for routine infractions. Research
shows that the police presence in schools already negatively impacts school climate,

Property obtained under this SPO must be placed into use within one (1) year of receipt,
unless the condition of the property renders it unusable, in which case the property can be
returned to the nearest DLA Disposition Services Site. If property is not put into use by the
LEA within one (1) year, the State/LEA must coordinate a transfer of property to another
LEA or request a turn-in to return the property to the nearest DLA Disposition Services
Site.

3 Durbin Letter, infra note 30.

" Districts and states reported to have received equipment through the 1033 Program include: California
(Baldwin Park; Oakland Unified; Los Angeles; Stockton Unified); Florida (Washington; Bay District; Palm
Beach County); Georgia (Fulton County; Dooly County); Kansas (Auburn); Michigan (Detroit; Schoolcraft);
Nevada (Washoe); Texas (Ector; Ennis; Spring Branch); Texas (Frenship; Aledo; Edinburg; San Antonio;
Trinity; Beaumont); and Utah (Granite). For a list of all agencies participating in the 1033 program, see
Arezou Rezvani, Jessica Pupovac, David Eads and Tyler Fisher, "MRAPs and Bayonets: What We Know
About the Pentagon's 1033 Program, List of Agencies Receiving Equipment," National Public Radio, Sept.
2, 1014, available at http://www.npr.org/2014/09/02/342494225/mraps-and-bayonets-what-we-know-about-
the-pentagons-10 33-proram.

' Nate Carlisle, "Granite district using military M-16s to defend schools," The Salt Lake Tribune, Feb. 23,
2014, available at http://wwwsltrib.com/sitrib/news/57563036-78/police-ohnson-rifles-granite.hitmlcsp.

36 U.S. Department of Education-Office for Civil Rights, Data Snapshot: School Discipline, March 21, 2014,
available at http://ocrdata.edsov/Downloads/CRDC-School-Discipline-Snapshot.pdf.



fueling distrust and anxiety among students, despite doing little to improve safety.3 7

Adding military weaponry will only exacerbate tenuous climates and further intimidate and
alienate students. Some of the school districts reportedly participating in the 1033
program, including those in California, Florida, Georgia, Kansas, Michigan, Nevada, and
Texas, have documented histories of discipline disparities involving students of color 3

8

The transfer of military-style equipment to schools is especially alarming given that
school law enforcement personnel are routinely used to handle minor disciplinary matters.
Those personnel are often not trained to handle such incidents, and the combination of
possible implicit bias and unchecked discretion results in discipline disparities among
youth of color, even though they do not misbehave more frequently than their white peers.

We cannot afford to conflate school safety with school discipline or understate the
harmful consequences of militarizing school police. The use of any form of military
equipment on school campuses is certainly well beyond the scope of federal programs
designed to equip law enforcement with weaponry. And exacerbating overly punitive
discipline practices and hostile school climates by arming school police officers with
military-grade weapons poses significant danger to those students most vulnerable to
overly punitive discipline. This Committee should investigate the extent of reliance by
school districts on the 1033 program. In addition, we ask that the Committee ensure that
the federal agencies overseeing the program make publicly available all data regarding
school districts participating in the program, including the type of equipment received.

V. Conclusion

Michael Brown's tragic killing and the aftermath of his death have sparked a
national outcry over abusive police practices against communities of color. The federal
government has the moral, legal and financial authority to undertake a host of structural
reforms designed to promote transparency, training, reporting, review, and ultimately
accountability at the local level. Today's hearing regarding the over-militarization of local
law enforcement represents a significant first step. LDF appreciates the opportunity to
contribute to this important discussion.

" "Police in Schools Are Not the Answer to the Newtown Shooting," Joint Issue Brief, Jan. 2013, available
at http.www.naacpldf.org/publication/police-schools-are-not-answer-newtown-shootin .

*e Salt Lake Tribune, infra note 35; Office for Civil Rights Data, infra note 36.
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September 17, 2014

The Honorable Thomas Carper
Chairman
Homeland Security and Governmental
Affairs Committee
United States Senate
340 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Chairman Carper:

On behalf of the National Association of Police Organizations (NAPO), I am
writing to you to submit this statement for the official record in response to the
Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee's hearing on
"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law
Enforcement Agencies"

JOHN A, FLYNN NAPO is a coalition of police unions and associations from across the United
t~y

,,s Benev'olent States that serves to advance the interests of America's law enforcement
or New YoK City through legislative and legal advocacy, political action, and education. Founded

in 1978, NAPO now represents more than 1,000 police units and associations,
241,000 sworn law enforcement officers, and more than 100,000 citizens who
share a common dedication to fair and effective crime control and law

ADQIA RERS enforcement.

As the Committee examines the effectiveness of federal programs that provide
surplus military equipment to state and local law enforcement agencies, we urge
you to consider that programs, such as the Department of Defense's (DoD)
1033 Program, enable law enforcement agencies to fulfill equipment needs that
they would otherwise be unable to afford. This equipment is vital to public
safety, especially as criminals have become more violent and well armed in
recent years.

Moreover, since 9/11, state and local law enforcement agencies have assumed
more duties to protect communities against terrorist threats. The most recent
and prominent example of the pivotal role state and local law enforcement play
in protecting our nation's communities occurred in the immediate aftermath of
the Boston Marathon bombings. The surplus equipment provided through
DoD's 1033 Program enabled state and local law enforcement officers to
restore safety to the community. Eliminating such a program will inhibit the
primary mission of law enforcement-to keep our communities safe.

WILLIAM J. JOHNSON
Exec<utse ouector



Also, NAPO was disappointed to hear Committee member comments regarding our efforts to
secure funding for the Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) Program. Since the
beginning of the 108th Congress, NAPO has fought for increased funding for the COPS Hiring
Program. We understand the importance of putting more officers on the street to build
relationships with the communities they serve and maintain public safety, which is why we
continue to expend all available efforts to promote community policing. In fact, it is our top
priority.

Law enforcement officers put their lives on the line every day to protect our communities. They
must have access to every tool necessary to protect the public. The 1033 Program provides tools
for officers to use to ensure public safety in the most dangerous of circumstances.

We urge you to utilize our organization as a valuable resource for the Committee as you review
federal programs that play a valuable role in equipping state and local law enforcement agencies
with necessary equipment.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me at: (703) 549-0775. We look forward to
working with you on this issue in the future.

Sincerely,

William J. Jo nson
Executive Director
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The Militarization of American Policing

Hearing on Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law
Enforcement Agencies

Statement of Norm Stamper, Seattle Chief of Police (Ret.), advisory board member of
Law Enforcement Against Prohibition, and Author of

Breaking Rank: A Top Cop's Exposi of the Dark Side of American Policing

September 9, 2014

Introduction. Something has gone terribly wrong with American policing. Never

wholeheartedly embraced by a freedom-loving people, the institution recently has

suffered a major blow to its image, and to community-police relations. Thanks in part to

the federal government's 1033 Program, which furnishes Department of Defense military

surplus to city and county law enforcement, we have seen a rapid and massive expansion

in the militarization of local policing exemplified by, but not limited to, the tragedy that

occurred in Ferguson, Missouri this August. This trend is disturbing in the extreme, and

must be reversed in the interests of public safety and community support for law

enforcement.

As a former police chief who has made these mistakes myself (during the 1999

WTO protests in which I authorized military gear as well as the use of tear gas against

nonviolent demonstrators), and who has spent the past 15 years working to atone for

these past transgressions, I urge a top-to-bottom overhaul of the 1033 program. This is a

task best reserved, I think, for multidisciplinary experts (tactical, legal, ethical) combined

with a cross-section of the American people and subject to congressional oversight. I do
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not mean to suggest, however, that tightened regulations, to include inspections, must

await a more comprehensive examination of the 1033 program. On the contrary, the

current situation demands immediate remedial attention.

I also urge consideration of the role of the federal government in mandating or

encouraging additional law enforcement reforms implicit in this paper and along the lines

of those developed during previous generations of national inquiries into local police

practices.

Community policing. Throughout the '90s many cities began adopting the

policies and practices of community policing. The essence of community policing is

deceptively simple: the citizenry and the police working together, in full partnership, to

identify, analyze, and solve crime and other neighborhood problems-including, as

necessary, the community-police relationship itself. The goal? Safe streets, healthy

communities, and a strong community-police bond.

Of course, such a relationship demands a high level of trust between police

officers and the people they serve. But even in the most advanced versions of community

policing (i.e., those that embrace systematic, joint community-police problem-solving,

and reject a cosmetic or "PR" approach), this trust has been elusive. I believe there are

two fundamental reasons for this.

America's War on Drugs. First, the drug war, as the expression implies, has

served as the impetus for many departments to "militarize" key aspects of the work, by

2
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which I mean procurement of military vehicles and weapons, adoption of military garb,

use of military and quasi-military tactics, even the vocabulary of war as local agencies

carry out missions to target and defeat the enemy-defined overwhelmingly as drug

offenders, be they users or dealers.

From the onset of the drug war in the early '70s, this "enemy" has been

disproportionately young, poor, and nonwhite. Many agencies argue that this is merely a

statistical outcome, not an intended consequence.

But since President Nixon famously proclaimed drugs "Public Enemy Number

One" and prioritized their eradication, an impossible goal, what has transpired is less a

war on drugs than a war on the American people. We have incarcerated tens of millions

of young, poor, black and Latino Americans for low-level, nonviolent drug offenses. The

devastating effects of the drug war on inner-city residents, in particular, cannot be

overstated. Families have been fractured and individual lives damaged if not lost. Entire

neighborhoods have been turned into war zones, resulting in plummeting property values

and a deeply diminished quality of life for millions of Americans. Across the country,

residents have been forced to change the way they live and how they raise their children

as a result of fear-of both drug trafficking and of law enforcement's aggressive,

militaristic response to it.

Which brings us to the second barrier standing in the way of mutual trust between

the police and the people they serve.
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A history of paramilitarization. The drug war and post-9/11 considerations

aside, policing has, from its early moments, been organized as a paramilitary

bureaucracy. How a law enforcement agency is organized-not just the work it does on

the streets-gives rise to and shapes an imposing workplace culture. The "cop culture,"

whether in compliance or in defiance of department policies and community

expectations, pretty much determines the performance and conduct of our police officers

Much has been written on the powerful influence of this culture, its positives

and its negatives. At the heart of current controversies, however, one negative stands out

the tendency of our police officers to isolate themselves, to distance themselves from the

residents they have been hired to serve and in the process to form an in-group solidarity

that is all but impenetrable. The militarization movement has dramatically exacerbated

this tendency.

Starting in the early '90s, even as some agencies embraced the language of

community policing, most were moving incrementally toward an increased military

presence in the communities they serve. SWAT accounted for the bulk of these martial

actions, and upwards of 80 percent of all SWAT operations were, and remain, dedicated

to low-level drug targets.

The "9/11 Effect." In the aftermath of 9/11, with new and legitimate concerns

about homeland security, we saw a major escalation in the militarization of our police

forces. Given the federal government's generosity in distributing military equipment,

4
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vehicles, and weaponry-with virtually no strings attached (no demonstration of need, no

training, no maintenance)-we have seen even tiny, rural police departments transformed

into small armies, their peace officers converted into soldiers. With no real homeland

security challenge, many of the 18,000 local police departments in the U.S. have too

often employed their new military materiel and weaponry against essentially nonviolent,

nonthreatening citizens.

In light of what we witnessed last month on the streets of Ferguson--city and

county police officers clad in "camis," combat boots, ballistic helmets, and carrying

semi-automatic military rifles-even an officer poised prominently atop a tall MRAP

(mine-resistant ambush-protected vehicle), tripod-mounted sniper rifle at the ready-it is

no wonder that so many Americans believe their local cops have become an occupying

force, military in appearance, military in demeanor, military in tactics.

If my understanding of the pre-existing relationship between the largely black

population of Ferguson, Missouri and its largely white police force is accurate, what

happened in the hours after the controversial August 9 shooting death of an African-

American teenager was depressingly predictable. Simmering fear, resentment, and

tension exploded when at a peaceful vigil the police showed up looking and acting like

storm troopers.

Imagine a pre-existing relationship in which the police of Ferguson had instead

reached out to their community, had already forged a genuine partnership with its citizens

5
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who want nothing more than safe streets and an effective, respectful police force.

Collateral damage. A single unnecessary or unwise militaristic action can

destroy any hope of a constructive community-police relationship: the wrong house hit in

a predawn raid of the family home; an elderly, unarmed resident caught in the crossfire; a

toddler severely burned by a SWAT "flashbang" grenade; the family pet shot to death in

the midst of a "shock and awe" invasion; a police officer killed by a disoriented,

bewildered homeowner. Any one of these is enough to create a permanent rift in the way

a community views its police force.

In the years prior to 9/11 there were roughly 3,000 recorded SWAT missions

annually in the entire country. After 9/11-and notably, with the proliferation of the 1033

military surplus program-SWAT operations have mushroomed to more than of 50,000

separate missions per year. Many of these operations have been carried out by

enthusiastic but undertrained and undisciplined police officers. The "collateral damage"

has been staggering.

The difference between cops and soldiers. The purpose of our military in

wartime is to kill or capture the enemy. By contrast, the purpose of our domestic police

agencies is (1) to prevent crime (murder, sexual assault, burglary, domestic violence,

grand theft, child abuse, arson, etc.) (2) to detect and apprehend those who commit these

criminal offenses (and to assist in their successful prosecution), and (3) to provide other

public safety services, ideally in seamless partnership with the residents who benefit from

6



422

these services. Soldiers follow orders for a living; police officers make decisions for a

living,

There will always be times, places, and circumstances that demand a military-

like approach with military-like discipline, decisiveness, tactical precision and teamwork.

Active shooter incidents, armed and barricaded hostage-takers, and school and workplace

shootings come to mind.

The challenge, then, is as obvious as it is difficult to meet. How do we build a

police force of honest and honorable men and women who treat one another and the

communities they serve with dignity and respect and who have the physical strength,

psychological hardiness and resilience, self-confidence and self-discipline required to

handle the full range of duties they are called upon to perform when these activities range

from a bank robbery in progress to a crib death; from a school shooting to a nonviolent

crowd of protestors?

The answer is complicated but within our grasp. It involves, at a minimum, a

careful selection process for choosing new police officers, rigorous training, diligent

supervision, effective discipline, and competent and courageous leadership-from elected

officials, civic leaders, community activists, and, of course, the police chief and the

police union.

It also demands a willingness to tackle the complex structural and cultural

barriers to reasoned and responsible police work. Daunting though it may be, we can and

7
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must reverse the militarization trend of American law enforcement.

I believe it all starts with a decision. We must decide to view America's cities

as DMZs-demilitarized zones. And to treat our police officers as mature, respected

partners of the community, even as we demand they act as such. I've written extensively

on these and related subjects and invite readers to peruse selected chapters of my book,

relevant, I believe, to the issues arising out of Ferguson: "Why White Cops Kill Black

Men," "Racism in the Ranks," "Staying Alive in a World of Sudden, Violent Death," and

"Demilitarizing the Police."

Thank you for your time and for discussing this important topic.

Sincerely,
Norm Stamper, PhD



Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to the Honorable Alan F. Estevez

From Senator Tom Coburn, M.D.

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"
September 9, 2014

Firearms Inventory Discrepancies

Question: On September 9th of last year (2013)-exactly a year ago today-the Department of
Defense Inspector General (DOD IG) issued a memo to the Under Secretary of Defense for
Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics titled "Firearms Inventory Discrepancies" that cited a
Defense Logistics Agency Inspector General (DLA IG) Report of Crime Vulnerability
Assessment that found "systemic accountability issues with the Law Enforcement Support Office
[1033] program." The memo reported that 125 weapons transferred through the 1033 program
were then unaccounted for. The DOD IG further noted "numerous audits and investigations
conducted throughout the past decade have identified similar accountability issues" and stated that
she was "bringing this matter to your attention to address/correct accountability issues" with the
program because of the "systemic nature of the issues identified." What actions did the
Department take last year, as a result of receiving that memo?

Answer: Since the issuance of the DLA internal report (DOD IG letter of September 9', 2013),
the following corrective actions have been taken by the department:

1) Revised the memorandum of agreement (MOA) with each state, requiring the states to
conduct an annual inventory of all controlled property received under the program;

2) Employed the use of a new property accounting system, the Federal Excess Property
Management Information System (FEPMIS), which allows both DLA and the LEAs to
manage and to track inventories online;

3) Increased the frequency of Law Enforcement Support Office training and assist visits to
State coordinators;

4) Imposed a nationwide moratorium, with the exception of New Hampshire, due to
non-compliance with weapons and other program accountability requirements. This was
imposed to ensure mandatory inventories of all issued firearms were provided as required
by the MOAs with each state;

5) Increased focus on state compliance and accountability, resulting in suspension of three
states and another 149 individual LEAs in 2013;

6) Required States to upload photos and serial numbers into FEPMIS for high profile property
such as weapons, tactical vehicles, and aircraft as part of the required annual 100 percent



physical inventory of property in LEA custody;

7) Appointed a new Program Manager and increased the program office staffing from 14 to
20 personnel to assist with program compliance reviews; and

8) Developed standard operating procedures for the program.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-002
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator Coburn
Question: #2

Firearms Inventory Discrepancies

Question: On September 9th of last year (2013)--exactly a year ago today-the Department of
Defense Inspector General (DOD IG) issued a memo to the Under Secretary of Defense for
Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics titled "Firearms Inventory Discrepancies" that cited a
Defense Logistics Agency Inspector General (DLA IG) Report of Crime Vulnerability
Assessment that found "systemic accountability issues with the Law Enforcement Support Office
[1033] program." The memo reported that 125 weapons transferred through the 1033 program
were then unaccounted for. The DOD IG further noted "numerous audits and investigations
conducted throughout the past decade have identified similar accountability issues" and stated that
she was "bringing this matter to your attention to address/correct accountability issues" with the
program because of the "systemic nature of the issues identified. "As the DOD IG noted, the
Department was aware of accountability issues with the 1033 program as far back as 2002, when
GAO reported problems with inventory records. In 2005 GAO reported millions of dollars of
weapons and other sensitive military equipment were missing. How was it that the program still
suffered from accountability issues and didn't undertake a comprehensive audit of all equipment
transferred until 2013?

Answer: The Department of Defense acknowledges that past procedures and programs exercised
by DLA during this time resulted in some property accounting issues. However, the Department
did not wait until 2013 to conduct a comprehensive audit. The Defense Logistics Agency (DLA)
conducted an internal audit from 2008 - 2009 and published these findings in 2010. This internal
audit found fifteen findings regarding property accountability and program compliance; all fifteen
findings have since been addressed. As a result of that audit, in 2012 DLA started modification to
a USDA program called the Federal Excess Property Management Information System (FEPMIS).
DLA fully shifted to this system in 2013. DLA conducted another internal audit in 2013 to verify
corrective action had been taken from the published 2010 audit. The 2013 audit did find that
corrective actions had been addressed.

Because of these two audits, DLA has since instituted substantive improvements to ensure



property accountability and program compliance with 1033 program participants. These
improvements include:

1) Imposed a nationwide moratorium, with the exception of New Hampshire, due to
non-compliance with weapons and other program accountability requirements. This was imposed
to ensure mandatory inventories of all issued firearms were provided as required by the MOAs
with each state;
2) Increased focus on state compliance and accountability, resulting in suspension of three
states and another 149 individual LEAs in 2013, and;

3) Appointed a new Program Manager and increased the program office staffing from 14 to
20 personnel to assist with program compliance reviews.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-003
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agencies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator Coburn
Question: #3

Firearms Inventory Discrepancies

Question: On September 9th of last year (2013)-exactly a year ago today-the Department of
Defense Inspector General (DOD IG) issued a memo to the Under Secretary of Defense for
Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics titled "Firearms Inventory Discrepancies" that cited a
Defense Logistics Agency Inspector General (DLA IG) Report of Crime Vulnerability
Assessment that found "systemic accountability issues with the Law Enforcement Support Office
[1033] program." The memo reported that 125 weapons transferred through the 1033 program
were then unaccounted for. The DOD IG further noted "numerous audits and investigations
conducted throughout the past decade have identified similar accountability issues" and stated that
she was "bringing this matter to your attention to address/correct accountability issues" with the
program because of the "systemic nature of the issues identified. "As the DOD IG noted, the
Department was aware of accountability issues with the 1033 program as far back as 2002, when
GAO reported problems with inventory records. In 2005 GAO reported millions of dollars of
weapons and other sensitive military equipment were missing. Who in the Department has been
held accountable for this systemic lax in basic program oversight?

Answer: The 1033 program manager who held the position from 2009-2012 was removed from
his position. The new program manager strengthened the program through the following:

1) Increased the frequency of Law Enforcement Support Office training and assist visits to
State coordinators;

2) Employed the use of a new property accounting system, the Federal Excess Property



Management Information System, which allows both the Defense Logistics Agency and the Law
Enforcement Agencies to manage and to track inventories online; and

3) Developed standard operating procedures for the program.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-004
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs
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Senator: Senator Coburn
Question: #4

DLA Audit Recommendations

Question. Are you familiar with the findings of the 2010 audit? Why did it take DLA three years to
implement the most critical recommendations, like investigating each piece of unaccountable
property reported and tracking serial numbers?

Answer. Yes, the Department of Defense is familiar with the findings of the 2010 audit that was
performed by the DLA Inspector General's office. I understand that the internal audit found
fifteen findings regarding property accountability and program compliance; all fifteen findings
have since been addressed.

There was one major reason why DLA did not fully implement the two most critical
recommendations as noted above. The property accounting system (LEEDS) that was used to
document unaccountable property and track serial numbers was deemed inadequate for our use
and had to be updated. DLA therefore started researching possibilities for a new property
accounting system in 2011; the decision to start modification to a USDA program called the
Federal Excess Property Management Information System occurred in March of 2012. DLA fully
shifted to this system in 2013.

The new property accounting system allows for uploads of photographs and serial numbers for
certain controlled property; tracks each individual Law Enforcement Agency (LEA) certification
of annual inventories; enhances visibility of internal state transfers of property between LEAs; and
tracks justifications for property requests.
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Question: #5



DLA Audit Recommendations

Question. The 2013 audit found the Law Enforcement Support Office that oversees the 1033
program had only implemented 7 of the 15 recommendations from the 2010 report because of
"staff shortages, attempts to standardize processes, personnel learning curve ...a focus on
operations and marketing, and other competing priorities". Can you explain why the Department
thought marketing activities were more important than accurate accounting for missing military
grade weapons and vehicles?

Answer: The Department does not concur with the 2013 audit that alleges that the focus of the
LESO program was on marketing. The former LESO program manager mischaracterized this
effort. Furthermore, in April 2012, DLA had essentially overhauled the program to include
oversight, IT enhancement, program management, and an increase of staff with a focus on
operations and accountability.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-006
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agencies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator Coburn
Question: #6

DLA Audit Recommendations

Question. Has the program been audited by an independent auditor since 2013 to
determine the efficacy of the changes that have been made? If yes, by who and when?

Answer. No, an independent audit has not been completed since 2013. However, we
implemented the following key improvements to strengthen program controls and oversight:

1) Revised the memorandum of agreement (MOA) with each state, requiring the states to
conduct an annual inventory of all controlled property received under the program;

2) Increased the frequency of Law Enforcement Support Office training and assist visits to
State coordinators;

3) Increased focus on state compliance and accountability, resulting in suspension of three
states and another 149 individual LEAs in 2013, and;

4) Required States to upload photos and serial numbers into FEPMIS for high profile property
such as weapons, tactical vehicles, and aircraft as part of the required annual 100 percent physical
inventory of property in LEA custody.
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Question: #7

1033 Annual Audit Requirement

Question. DLA reports that after the 2013 audit it instituted a requirement for agencies to
perform an annual audit of 100 percent of the equipment received through the 1033 program. But it
was always a program requirement for agencies to conduct an annual audit of weapons, vehicles,
and aircraft-it just wasn't being completed by all the agencies and it apparently wasn't a priority
for the Department to ensure program procedures were being followed. The addition of staff to
assist agencies conducting the required annual review is also cited as a program reform. Can you
explain in detail what that process entails and why an agency would require such assistance?

Answer. The annual inventory process begins on October 1 and must be completed by
January 31 of each year. Law Enforcement Agencies (LEAs) conduct these inventories
electronically in the Federal Excess Property Management Information System (FEPMIS). This
process entails LEAs physically verifying all controlled property by serial number (if applicable)
and submitting the results in FEPMIS. Once all LEAs in a state have completed their inventories,
the state coordinator certifies each LEA's inventory, as well as the entire inventory for the state.
States who fail to complete the annual inventory are immediately suspended.

Thorough, properly conducted annual inventories are critical to maintaining accountability of all
controlled property. In order to ensure these inventories are done correctly, DLA provides state
coordinators initial and remedial training as required. When questions arise with the use of
FEPMIS and completing the annual inventory, DLA assists state coordinators as needed. The
mission of the additional staff is to complete the Program Compliance Reviews with the LEAs,
which entails physically inspecting at least 20 percent of the weapons and 10 percent of the general
property for each state participating in the program on a biannual basis.

Please see section VI "Annual Inventory Requirement" of the attached Memorandum of
Agreement (MOA) for detailed roles and responsibilities for inventories. The MOA attachment is
titled "RFI Q7.pdf'. (Available upon request in the HSGAC office.)
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Question: #8

1033 Annual Audit Requirement

Question. DLA reports that after the 2013 audit it instituted a requirement for agencies to
perform an annual audit of 100 percent of the equipment received through the 1033 program. But it
was always a program requirement for agencies to conduct an annual audit of weapons, vehicles,
and aircraft-it just wasn't being completed by all the agencies and it apparently wasn't a priority
for the Department to ensure program procedures were being followed. The addition of staff to
assist agencies conducting the required annual review is also cited as a program reform. Why is it
a good deal for taxpayers to pay for staff to help noncompliant agencies complete basic program
requirements? Why can't these agencies that are allowed to possess and operate military grade
weapons and equipment not be held accountable for taking responsibility for basic accountability
procedures? Why does the Department think it's a function of the program to help them complete
these basic requirements, instead of just suspending or terminating them from the program if they
can't demonstrate the ability to meet the basic program requirements?

Answer. States and Law Enforcement Agencies (LEAs) are accountable for program
compliance in accordance with the Memorandum of Agreement. As the administrator for this
congressionally authorized program, the Defense Logistics Agency considers it a program
requirement to provide training on program oversight and inventory requirements to State
Coordinators upon appointment and through the annual training seminars to ensure accountability
of controlled property. States and LEAs that are not in compliance with the Law Enforcement
Support Office program requirements are suspended and/or terminated.
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Question: #9

Unresolved Lost, Stolen, or Missing Weapons

Question. In response to an inquiry I submitted to DLA in May of this year, DLA reported 440
unresolved lost, stolen, or missing weapons, but downplayed that number by portraying it as a
small percentage of the 91,361 weapons that have been transferred to agencies since the original
transfer program was started in 1990. Is it the Department's position that 440 missing weapons are
inconsequential?

Answer: No, it is not the Department's position that 440 missing weapons are inconsequential.
Every missing weapon is taken very seriously. Current policy requires the automatic suspension
of a Law Enforcement Agency (LEA) for a report of a missing, stolen, or misappropriated weapon.
These LEAs are subsequently prohibited from acquiring further property until a full investigation



by DLA IG is completed. Once the investigation is complete, a LEA may apply for full
reinstatement to the LESO program.
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Question: #10

Unresolved Lost, Stolen, or Missing Weapons

Question. In response to an inquiry I submitted to DLA in May of this year, DLA reported 440
unresolved lost, stolen, or missing weapons, but downplayed that number by portraying it as a
small percentage of the 91,361 weapons that have been transferred to agencies since the original
transfer program was started in 1990. What responsibility does the Department assume for these
missing weapons?

Answer. The Department maintains a robust oversight and accountability role with states and Law
Enforcement Agencies (LEAs), ensuring states comply with Memorandum of Agreement
requirements such as inventorying all controlled property received and reporting lost, missing, and
stolen property. The Department will suspend an LEA or an entire state for failure to meet these
requirements. The Department ensures that State Coordinator and LEAs input missing weapons
into the National Crime Information Center (NCIC) database and upload a screen shot of the NCIC
entry into the Federal Excess Property Management Information System within 72 hours of the
reported loss. Additionally, the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) actively monitors Federal, state,
and LEA investigations into reported cases of lost, stolen, missing, or misappropriated controlled
property issued by DLA.
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Question: #11

Unresolved Lost, Stolen, or Missing Weapons

Question. In response to an inquiry I submitted to DLA in May of this year, DLA reported
440 unresolved lost, stolen, or missing weapons, but downplayed that number by portraying it as a
small percentage of the 91,361 weapons that have been transferred to agencies since the original
transfer program was started in 1990. Can an agency that cannot account for weapons, vehicles, or



other sensitive equipment remain enrolled in the program?

Answer. Yes. However, upon report of a missing weapon, that Law Enforcement Agency
(LEA) is automatically suspended. The suspension is lifted only after an appropriate investigation
is completed and the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) is satisfied with the corrective actions
taken by the LEA. If DLA is not satisfied with the LEAs corrective actions and explanations
regarding loss, that LEA is terminated. The Maricopa County Sheriff's Office in Arizona was
recently terminated for that reason.
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Question: #12

Unresolved Lost, Stolen, or Missing Weapons

Question. In response to an inquiry I submitted to DLA in May of this year, DLA reported
440 unresolved lost, stolen, or missing weapons, but downplayed that number by portraying it as a
small percentage of the 91,361 weapons that have been transferred to agencies since the original
transfer program was started in 1990. Many of the weapons reported to DLA as missing in 2012
actually went missing in 2006, even as far back as 2001. What were the consequences to the states
and the State Coordinators and 1033 program managers for this failure?

Answer. The Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) acknowledges past accountability issues.
From 2001 to the present, the majority of the property, to include weapons, provided by the Law
Enforcement Support Office was properly accounted for, safe guarded, and used within program
guidelines. However, procedures and programs used during this time resulted in some property
accountability issues. These included the transfer of weapon tracking responsibilities from the
Department of the Army to DLA in 2003 and DLA's use of a legacy accounting system that did not
have a strong property tracking function.

DLA's focus was on strengthening policies and procedures to ensure stronger program compliance
and property accountability. This included replacing the legacy IT system with the Federal Excess
Property Management Information System.

The Department takes seriously any missing weapon and has procedures in place to actively
investigate missing, misappropriated, or stolen weapons. These include suspending the Law
Enforcement Agency (LEA) from the 1033 Program for a minimum of 30 days; inputting the
controlled property (weapons) into National Crime Information Center within 72 hours; initiating
an investigation; directing the LEA to complete a preliminary Police report within 72 hours; and
notifying the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives within 72 hours.
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Question: #13

Non-Compliant, Suspended, and Terminated 1033 Entities

Question. In response to the inquiry I submitted in May, DLA reported that as a result of
the 2013 inventory, six states were found non-compliant, 1,691 agencies were suspended, and
seven agencies were terminated from the program. Why would an agency be suspended from the
1033 program? Can agencies receive multiple suspensions and still remain enrolled in the
program?

Answer. States and Law Enforcement Agencies (LEAs) are suspended from the 1033
program for noncompliance with weapons accountability and other program accountability
requirements.

Yes, an agency may receive multiple suspensions over a period of time/years, but the
suspension may be lifted if the LEA has implemented a Defense Logistics Agency-approved
corrective action plan to address the violation. However, if an agency continues to violate the
Memorandum of Agreement and does not improve, then it is terminated from the program.
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Question: #14

Non-Compliant, Suspended, and Terminated 1033 Entities

Question. In response to the inquiry I submitted in May, DLA reported that as a result of
the 2013 inventory, six states were found non-compliant, 1,691 agencies were suspended, and
seven agencies were terminated from the program. How many individual agencies and states are
currently suspended from the program and why? What would be grounds for termination from the
program? How many agencies have been terminated since the current program was started in
1997?

Answer. As of the Law Enforcement Support Office suspension list dated October 3, 2014,
there are 138 Law Enforcement Agencies (LEAs) and two states suspended from the program. For



a list of suspended agencies and the reasons why, please see the attachment titled "RFI Q14a".
(Available upon request in the HSGAC office.)

Grounds for an LEA termination include failure by states and/or LEAs to comply with
program requirements or to correct identified discrepancies after a suspension. Currently, there
are a total of nine agencies that have been terminated from the program. Individual LEA
terminations prior to 2012 were not maintained. However, the Department now tracks all
terminations. For a list of terminations, please see the attachment titled "RFI Q14b". (Available
upon request in the HSGAC office.)
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Senator: Senator Coburn
Question: #15

Albuquerque Police Department

Question. The Albuquerque Police Department has received more than $5 million in equipment
and funding through the three programs we are discussing today. And since at least 2010, the
Albuquerque Police Department has been the subject of misconduct allegations and even public
protests, accusing its officers of using excessive force and unreasonable deadly force. In early
April of this year the Department of Justice concluded that its officers' unnecessary use of force
had violated the Constitutional rights of the residents its members had sworn to protect. In late
2013, while the Albuquerque Police Department was under active DOJ investigation, it received
an MRAP vehicle from the DOD 1033 program. Data reported by DLA shows equipment was
transferred to a Bernalillo County law enforcement agency as late as April 23, 2014. Is the
Albuquerque Police Department one of the agencies that has been terminated from the 1033
program?

Answer: No, the Albuquerque Police Department has not been terminated from the 1033 program.
However, coordination with the Department of Justice (DOJ) is being strengthened. The
Department now works with DOJ before transferring equipment to a LEA in order to ensure that
there is not an open investigation or other derogatory information found on the LEA requesting
excess property through the LESO program.
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Question: #16

Albuquerque Police Department

Question. The Albuquerque Police Department has received more than $5 million in equipment
and funding through the three programs we are discussing today. And since at least 2010, the
Albuquerque Police Department has been the subject of misconduct allegations and even public
protests, accusing its officers of using excessive force and unreasonable deadly force. In early
April of this year the Department of Justice concluded that its officers' unnecessary use of force
had violated the Constitutional rights of the residents its members had sworn to protect. In late
2013, while the Albuquerque Police Department was under active DOJ investigation, it received
an MRAP vehicle from the DOD 1033 program. Data reported by DLA shows equipment was
transferred to a Bernalillo County law enforcement agency as late as April 23, 2014. How does the
Department coordinate with the Department of Justice to review program eligibility for agencies
under active investigation or agencies, like in the case of the Albuquerque Police Department, that
have been found to use excessive force and violate the Constitutional rights of Americans?

Answer: Coordination with the Department of Justice (DOJ) is being strengthened. We
participated in the Presidentially-directed interagency review of Federal programs for equipping
State and local law enforcement agencies. We are working with the DOJ before transferring
equipment to a Law Enforcement Agency (LEA) in order to ensure that there is not an open
investigation on the recipient LEA or other derogatory information. DoJ and Department of
Homeland Security, at our invitation, participated in our annual Law Enforcement Support Office
conference to review 1033 program execution and address issues. This conference is a forum for
the Department and State Coordinators to review federal supply classes in order to verify and
validate the classes of equipment transferred under the 1033 program.
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Question: #17

Determining Equipment Available

Question. Who determines what equipment is made available to local law enforcement under the
1033 program? Please provide a short description of the process followed to reach that
determination, including the people involved in the decision making process.

Answer: The Military Services turn-in excess property to Defense Logistics Agency (DLA)
Disposition Services on a daily basis, and that excess property is first made available for
reutilization within the Department of Defense. If the property is not requested from within the
Department, property may then be eligible for transfer to a Law Enforcement Agency (LEA).



Service Item Managers restrict certain items from being provided to the LESO program to include:
uniforms, body armor, Kevlar helmets, and certain up-armored HMMWVs. Additionally, DLA
has determined that 103 federal supply classes (FSC) will not be allowed for transfer to a LEA.
These FSC's include items that have items with offensive capabilities or whose predominant
purpose is for combat operations not suitable for transfer outside the DoD. These items include
but are not limited to tanks, Bradley Fighting Vehicles, drones, and crew served weapons.

After the State Coordinator (SC) determines that the items are suitable for use for the LEA, a
request is forwarded to the Law Enforcement Support Office by the SC that includes justification
on how the LEA will utilize the property.

Before a request is approved, DLA makes a case-by-case determination considering the
justification for the requested property and then approves or denies the request based on current
property availability and current LEA 1033 Program inventory, ensuring fair and equitable
distribution of available property to the greatest extent possible.
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Question: #18

Federal Supply Classes

Question. In May of this year DLA reported 529 Federal Supply Classes were currently available
for transfer through the 1033 program. How does DLA determine what Federal Supply Classes are
available for transfer? What criteria are used? How often is the eligibility list reviewed, and at
what level in the Department is the final determination of eligibility made?

Answer: The Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) reviews the list of items eligible for transfer at
least semi-annually. DLA has been delegated responsibility to make these determinations on
behalf of the Department. The Military Services turn-in excess property to DLA Disposition
Services on a daily basis, and that excess property is first made available for transfer within the
Department of Defense. If the property is not requested from within the Department, property may
then be eligible for transfer to a Law Enforcement Agency (LEA).

DLA has determined that 103 federal supply classes (FSC) will not be allowed for transfer to a
LEA. These FSCs include items that have items with offensive capabilities or whose predominant
purpose is for combat operations and are not suitable for transfer outside the DoD. These items
include but are not limited to tanks, Bradley Fighting Vehicles, drones, and crew served weapons.
Items within the remaining FSCs are eligible to transfer to LEAs.
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Question: #19

Federal Supply Classes

Question. In May of this year DLA reported 529 Federal Supply Classes were currently
available for transfer through the 1033 program. DLA data shows that as late as 2012, grenade
launchers were being internally transferred to agencies under the 1010 Federal Supply Class, even
though DLA stopped issuing grenade launchers in 1999. Why was the 1010 Federal Supply Class
removed from the list of eligible transfers and grenade launchers placed on the restricted list?

Answer. Federal Supply Class (FSC) 1010 is on the list of restricted FSCs, along with 102
other restricted FSCs. FSC 1010 includes weapons between 30mm and 75mm, which are not
appropriate for Law Enforcement Agency (LEA) use. LEAs use Vietnam era, single shot grenade
launchers to deliver riot control agents, not grenades, and the transfer noted in the question
involves transactions of previously issued weapons between LEAs at the state level. The Defense
Logistics Agency has not issued a Grenadc Launcher since 1999.
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Question: #20

Federal Supply Classes

Question. In May of this year DLA reported 529 Federal Supply Classes were currently
available for transfer through the 1033 program. What other Federal Supply Classes or items
previously transferred are now restricted? When a Federal Supply Class or item is removed from
the eligibility list, are agencies required to return all restricted equipment?

Answer. No additional Federal Supply Classes (FSCs) have been restricted since 2012.
Currently, when an FSC or item is removed from the eligibility list, the equipment is
"grand-fathered", and agencies are not required to return the equipment. However, this policy will
be reviewed by the interagency Law Enforcement Equipment Working Group.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-021



Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs
Hearing Date: September 09, 2014

Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement
Agnecies

Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez
Senator: Senator Coburn

Question: #21

Controlled item transfers

Question. You testified that only 4 percent of all transfers made over the life of the 1033
program are controlled items. Please provide a list of all items used to compute the 4 percent
statistic. The list should include FSC, NSN, and Item Name for each item, the quantity of items
transferred for the time period for which the 4 percent statistic represents, and the total number of
items transferred during this same period. Please provide the data in an editable Excel file.

Answer. In my Oral statement I testified "Within the past 12 months, law enforcement
agencies received approximately 1.9 million pieces of excess equipment: 1.8 million pieces of
non-controlled or general property, such as office type equipment; and 78,000 pieces of controlled
property. That is property that is more tactical in nature."

This 12 month snapshot, calculated at the end of August 2014, was the basis for the 4 percent
statistic. While controlled property remains on the property book until transferred or returned to
DOD, non-controlled property is removed from the property book after 12 months. Due to data
purges of non-controlled property since August 2014 we are unable to provide the specific data
requested.

However, the Department is able to supply the data for the 12 month period from January 26, 2014,
to January 26, 2015. During this 12 month period, law enforcement agencies received
approximately 950,000 pieces of excess equipment: 878,500 pieces of non-controlled or general
property (92.5% of property provided during this timeframe) and 71,500 pieces of controlled
property (7.5% of property provided during this timeframe).

Please see the requested data attachment titled "RFI Q21.xls". (Available upon request in the
HSGAC office.)
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Question: #22

List of Denied Requests



Question. You testified that 25 percent of requests made by law enforcement agencies are
denied. Please provide a list of all requests submitted in FY 2104 that were denied, including the
requesting agency, state, county, items requested by FSC, NSN, and Item Name, reason for denial
of the request, and indicate if the request was denied by the DLA or the State Coordinator.

Answer. Please see the attachment titled "RFI Q22.xlsx" (Available upon request in the
HSGAC office.)
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Question: #23

Response to 2013 DoD IG Memo

Question. What actions did the Department take to increase oversight of the 1033 program as a
result of receiving the September 9, 2013, DODIG memo alerting the Under Secretary for AT&L
that 125 weapons transferred through the 1033 program were then unaccounted for?

Answer: The Department started taking corrective actions to increase oversight of the 1033
program prior to the September 9, 2013 DOD IG memo to the Under Secretary of Defense for
AT&L concerning the 125 unaccounted for weapons. Substantive improvements made to the
program a full year prior to the issuance of the letter include:

1) Revised the memorandum of agreement (MOA) with each state, requiring the states to
conduct an annual inventory of all controlled property received under the program;

2) Employed the use of a new property accounting system, the Federal Excess Property
Management Information System (FEPMIS), which allows both DLA and the Law Enforcement
Agencies (LEAs) to manage and to track inventories online;

3) Required States to upload photos and serial numbers into FEPMIS for high profile property
such as weapons, tactical vehicles, and aircraft as part of the required annual 100 percent physical
inventory of property in LEA custody;

4) Developed standard operating procedures for the program.
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Question: #24

Program Oversight

Question. As the DOD IG noted in its September 9, 2013, memo, the Department was aware of
accountability issues with the 1033 program as far back as 2002, when GAO first reported
problems with inventory records. In 2005 GAO reported millions of dollars of weapons and other
sensitive military equipment were missing. How was it that the program still suffered from
accountability issues and didn't undertake a comprehensive audit of all equipment transferred until
2013? Who in the Department has been held accountable for this systemic lax in basic program
oversight?

Answer: As noted by the 2010 audit, although the majority of the property provided by LESO was
properly accounted for, safe guarded and used within program guidelines, LESO's policies did not
include all the specific procedures necessary to correctly process transactions. During this period,
LESO staff was focused on processing daily transactions to support Law Enforcement Agencies.
DLA has since instituted substantive improvement to ensure property accountability and program
compliance with 1033 program participants.

The 1033 program manager who held the position from 2009-2012 was removed from his position.
The focus going forward was to identify and correct systemic program issues, not attributable to an
individual, to ensure policies and procedures were in place to meet the intent of the 1033 program
to both provide equipment to LEAs in support of their law enforcement duties and to increase rigor
in DLA program management to ensure proper account and program compliance. As a result, the
program was strengthened through the following:

1) Increased the frequency of Law Enforcement Support Office training and assist visits to
State coordinators;

2) Employed the use of a new property accounting system, the Federal Excess Property
Management Information System, which allows both the Defense Logistics Agency and the Law
Enforcement Agencies to manage and to track inventories online; and

3) Developed standard operating procedures for the program.



Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to the Honorable Alan F. Estevez

From Senator Claire McCaskill

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"
September 9, 2014

Review of 1033 list

Question. How often is the list of items available to law enforcement under 1033
reviewed?

Answer. The Defense Logistics Agency reviews the list of items eligible for transfer at
least semi-annually.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-026
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agencies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #26

Condition of equipment on the 1033 list

Question. Please provide a list of the equipment provided under the 1033 program during
the last five years that has a Condition Code A and/or is new, "almost new," or "like new." Please
include the type of equipment, the recipient, the physical state of the equipment, and the original
acquisition cost. For all vehicles on the list, please include a plain English description or the name
and manufacturer of the item.

Answer. The Department of Defense uses Condition Codes to describe the physical
condition of materiel upon turn-in to the Defense Logistics Agency for possible re-issue.
Condition Code "A" is defined as "New, used, repaired or reconditioned materiel which is
serviceable and issuable to all customers without limitation or restriction." The Defense Logistics
Agency used the term "new" in a January 14, 2014, response to Representative Johnson, as a
generalized description of Condition Code A, when referring to equipment provided through the
1033 program. Condition code "A" essentially means useable, or in good condition and includes
used and reconditioned property.



Please see the attachment titled "RFI Q26.xlsx". (Available upon request in the HSGAC office.)

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-027
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #27

Items acquired in the last 5 years on 1033 list

Question. Please provide an accounting of all items acquired by the Department of
Defense (DOD) over the past 5 years that also appear on the list of items available to law
enforcement under the 1033 program.

Answer. Please see attachment titled "RFI Q27.xlsb" (Available upon request in the
HSGAC office.)

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-028
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #28

Parts Acquisition

Question. What measures does DOD take to ensure that equipment acquired solely for
parts is not being used otherwise?

Answer. In accordance with the individual state-signed Memorandum of Agreement, the
state coordinator ensures that the items are being used in accordance with the justification
provided in the initial request. However, during DLA's annual Program Compliance Reviews, the
DLA team verifies that equipment acquired solely for parts is being used accordingly, not as an
end item.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-029
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies



Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez
Senator: Senator McCaskill

Question: #29

Guidance to State Coordinators

Question. What guidance does DOD provide State Coordinators on limitations or
restrictions on what equipment they can disburse to the law enforcement agencies?

Answer. The Memorandum of Agreement that DLA has with each of the participating
states outlines the terms and conditions for participation in the program. All requests for property
must be based on bona fide law enforcement requirements. DLA also provides guidance to states
regarding allocation limits, i.e. weapons, tactical vehicles, and aircraft.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-030
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #30

Rejected 1033 applications

Question. Have any law enforcement agency applications to join the 1033 program been
rejected by DLA in the past 10 years? If so, please provide a copy of each rejected application,
including the name of the law enforcement agency, the date of rejection, and the reason for
rejection.

Answer. The Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) does not approve Law Enforcement
Agency participation in the 1033 Program. That determination is made by the state coordinator.
However, DLA has on occasion had to remind state coordinators that only agencies that are
Government agencies whose primary function is the enforcement of applicable Federal, State,
local laws, and whose compensated officers have powers of arrest and apprehension are eligible to
participate in this program.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-031
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #31



Rejected 1033 applications

Question. Is DLA aware of any law enforcement agency applications to join the 1033
program that have been rejected by their respective State Coordinators? If so, please provide a
copy of each rejected application, including the name of the law enforcement agency, the date of
rejection, and the reason for rejection.

Answer. Yes, the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) is aware of Law Enforcement Agency
applications that have been rejected by their respective State Coordinators. For example, in
Delaware the state coordinator rejected a request by the Delaware Office of the State Fire Marshal,
and in New Jersey the state coordinator rejected a request from the Mercer County Prosecutor's
Office.

DLA does not maintain records of rejections by State Coordinators.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-032
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #32

Returned 1033 equipment

Question. In response to Question 5 of Senator McCaskill's August 27, 2014 request for
documents, DLA submitted a list of equipment returned from law enforcement agencies to the
1033 program. Please provide the names of the law enforcement agencies that returned the
equipment as well as the reason for return in addition to the information already in that list.

Answer. Please see the attachment titled "RFI Q32.xlsx" (Available upon request in the
HSGAC office.)

Note 1: Individual Law Enforcement Agency (LEA) names were not available prior to July 2013.

Note 2: LEAs are not required to supply a reason when turning in property to the Defense
Logistics Agency; therefore, that information is not available.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-033
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill



Question: #33

Annual briefings for law enforcement personnel

Question. Chapter 10 of the U.S. Code, Section 380 provides that the Secretary of
Defense, in cooperation with the Attorney General, shall conduct an annual briefing of law
enforcement personnel of each state. The briefing will include information on training, technical
support, equipment and facilities that are available to civilian law enforcement personnel from the
Department of Defense. For all such briefings that took place nationwide from 2011-present:
a. Please provide a list of the date and location of each briefing.
b. Please provide a list of all participants for each briefing.
c. Please provide copies of the information that was presented by DOD during these
briefings.

Answer. The briefing locations and dates are:

- FY 2011 - San Antonio, Texas; March 14-18, 2011
- FY 2012 - Seattle, Washington; May 1-3, 2012
- FY 2013 - N/A (this conference was not conducted due to funding availability and the
Government shutdown.)
- FY 2014 - Battle Creek, Michigan; November 4-6, 2014

For an attendance list please see attachment titled "RFI Q33b.xlsx". (Available upon request in the
HSGAC office.)

For copies of the information that was presented, please see attachments titled "RFI Q33cl.pdf',
"RFI Q33c2.pdf', and "RFI Q33c3.pdf'. (Available upon request in the HSGAC office.)

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-034
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #34

Role of State Coordinators

Question. State Coordinators serve as a filter for 1033 program requests - taking requests
from law enforcement agencies, compiling them, and submitting them to DLA. Can State
Coordinators request equipment that has not been requested by local law enforcement agencies?

Answer. Yes, this may be authorized on a case-by-case basis. The Defense Logistics
Agency has approved five States (Florida, Illinois, Missouri, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin) to
operate as a Transitional Distribution Point, which authorizes the State Coordinator or appointed



state point of contact to request equipment on behalf of their Law Enforcement Agencies.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-035
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agencies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #35

Role of State Coordinators

Question. State Coordinators serve as a filter for 1033 program requests - taking requests
from law enforcement agencies, compiling them, and submitting them to DLA. Do State
Coordinators request equipment a certain number of times each year or on a rolling basis as they
receive requests from law enforcement agencies?

Answer. State Coordinators review and process requests for excess Department of
Defense property throughout the year.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-036
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #36

1033 list updates

Question. How often is DLA's list of available items updated?

Answer. The list of 103 restricted Federal Supply Classes is reviewed biannually by the
Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) in coordination with the Department of Justice and Department
of Homeland Security. DLA receives property from the Department of Defense and updates the
property available to all customers on a daily basis.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-037
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill



Question: #37

Law enforcement agency terminations

Question. Of the law enforcement agencies that had weapons stolen or go missing over the
last three years, it appears that only two were terminated. Were these indefinite terminations or
one year terminations? What is the basis for deciding to suspend, terminate for one year, or issue
an indefinite termination of a law enforcement agency?

Answer. Terminations are not indefinite but must be in place for a minimum of one year.
A Law Enforcement Agency (LEA) that has been suspended or terminated from the 1033 Program
may request reinstatement. When requesting reinstatement, LEAs must demonstrate how
deficiencies have been addressed and risks mitigated.

A LEA is suspended for a minimum of 30 days if a controlled item cannot be accounted for during
the program compliance review or when self-reported by the LEA. If it is determined that there
was negligence on the part of the LEA, then the Defense Logistics Agency will decide whether a
longer suspension or termination is necessary.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-038
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #38

DLA site visits and audits

Question. How many DLA employees do you have available to conduct site visits and
on-site audits?

Answer. The Defense Logistics Agency has six employees with the primary function of
conducting site visits/compliance reviews.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-039
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #39

Contractors in the disposal program



Question. Are there any contractors involved in any aspect of the equipment disposal
program? If so, what type of work do they perform and what is the rationale for using contractors
to conduct oversight instead of hiring federal employees?

Answer. The Defense Logistics Agency has two contractor personnel assisting with
inventory management. They do not perform oversight functions.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-040
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #40

Specific transfers

Question. Please provide information regarding the following transfers of equipment
under the 1033 program, including a description of the items transferred, any justification given by
the State Coordinator expressing a need for such equipment, and any oversight conducted by DLA
to ensure that the equipment was properly distributed.

- On Aug. 30, 2012, the Anchorage Department of Public Safety received 123 rifles
worth $61,377.
- In a 6 month span in 2012, the Adamsville, AL police department, a town of 4,500
people, received 4 utility trucks valued at $206,357.
- On April 26, 2012, the Montgomery, AL Department of Conservation received 122
5.56 millimeter rifles (value: $60,878).
- On May 10, 2013, the Alabama A&M University Police Department received 2
utility trucks (Value: $78,104).
- The Albertville, AL Police Department, a town of 21,160, received 14 utility trucks
valued at $581,612.
- In Jan, 2013, the city of Andalusia, AL, population 9,015, received 2 Remote
Ordnance Neutralization Systems valued at $354,894.

Answer.

Note 1: Before July 1, 2013, when the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) adopted the use of
Federal Excess Property Management Information System (FEPMIS), the property accountability
system in place did not have the capability to track specific transaction details.

Note 2: The current allocation standard for issuance of weapons is one weapon for every full-time
or part-time officer assigned to a Law Enforcement Agency (LEA).

On Aug. 30, 2012, the Anchorage Department of Public Safety received 123 rifles worth



$61,377. Our records indicate that in 1997, vice August 2012, the Department of Public
Safety, Anchorage, Alaska, requested 125 M-16 rifles and DLA transferred 124. As of the
certification of the 2013 annual inventory, the LEA has 123 rifles on record with one rifle
reported as missing as of June 25, 2012, which is currently under investigation. A Program
Compliance Review was conducted in August 2014. This transfer is in accordance with
current DLA allocation limits: in this case, 1 weapon per officer.

In a 6 month span in 2012, the Adamsville, AL police department, a town of 4,500 people,
received 4 utility trucks valued at $206,357. As of the certification of the 2013 Annual
Inventory, DLA confirms that the Adamsville, Alabama, Police Department received these
soft skinned HMMWVs in the stated timeframe. This transfer is in accordance with the
DLA allocation limits: in this case, in this case, one HMMWV per three officers.

- On April 26, 2012, the Montgomery, AL Department of Conservation received 122 5.56
millimeter rifles (value: $60,878). On August 3, 2011, the Department of Conservation,
Wildlife and Freshwater Fisheries requested and was transferred 122 5.56mm rifles
(M16s). As of the certification of the 2013 annual inventory, the LEA has 122 M-16s.
This transfer is in accordance with the DLA allocation limits: in this case, one weapon per
officer.

- On May 10, 2013, the Alabama A&M University Police Department received 2 utility
trucks (Value: $78,104). In May 2013, Alabama A&M Police Department requested and
was transferred two soft skinned HMMWVs. The justification included with the request
indicated the soft skinned HMMWVs would be used as Police Department SWAT
vehicles. This transfer is in accordance with the DLA allocation limits: in this case, one
HMMWV per three officers.

- The Albertville, AL Police Department, a town of 21,160, received 14 utility trucks valued
at $581,612. In 2012, the Albertville, Alabama. Police Department requested and was
transferred seven soft skinned HMMWVs. In 2013, an additional seven soft skinned
HMMWVs were requested and transferred with the justification that the soft skinned
HMMWVs will be used by the Police Department during inclement weather and other
emergency situations. This transfer is in accordance with the DLA allocation limits: in
this case, one HMMWV per three officers.

- In Jan, 2013, the city of Andalusia, AL, population 9,015, received 2 Remote Ordnance
Neutralization Systems valued at $354,894. In January and February 2014, the Andalusia,
Alabama. Police Department requested and was transferred two Remote Ordnance
Neutralization Systems, commonly referred to as "bomb robots."

Please see attachment for Question #41

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-045
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement



Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #45

Determination of available equipment

Question. Who determines what equipment is made available to local law enforcement
under the 1033 program? Please provide a short description of the process followed to reach that
determination, including the people involved in the decision making process.

Answer. The Military Services turn-in excess property to DLA Disposition Services on a
daily basis, and that excess property is first made available for reutilization within the Department
of Defense. If the property is not requested from within the Department, property may then be
eligible for transfer to a Law Enforcement Agency (LEA).

DLA has determined that 103 federal supply classes (FSC), whose predominant purpose is for
combat operations, are not suitable for transfer outside the DoD. This includes tanks, Bradley
Fighting Vehicles, drones, and crew served weapons. Items within the remaining FSCs are
eligible to transfer to LEAs.

After the State Coordinator (SC) determines that the items are suitable for use for the LEA, a
request is forwarded to LESO by the SC that includes justification on how the LEA will utilize the
property.

Before a request is approved, DLA makes a case-by-case determination considering the
justification for the requested property and then approves or denies the request based on current
property availability and current LEA 1033 Program inventory, ensuring fair and equitable
distribution of available property to the greatest extent possible.

Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to the Honorable Alan F. Estevez

From Senator Mark Pryor

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"
September 9, 2014

DLA evaluation of requests

Question. What is the average length of time for the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) to
evaluate and determine a state's request for equipment or property? Are there a separate
consideration tracks for the controlled versus non-controlled property? What type of guidance
does the DLA provide states with on their requests? How does the DLA determine which pieces of
property are available to be purchased by states? Do states have specific criteria to meet in their



request for property? If so, please list the specific criteria.

Answer.

1. What is the average length of time for the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) to evaluate and
determine a state's request for equipment or property?

Once the request has been received and the justifications approved by DLA, the average
processing time is one day.

2. Are there a separate consideration tracks for the controlled versus non-controlled property?

Yes, we do use separate consideration tracks for controlled and non-controlled property.

3. What type of guidance does the DLA provide states with on their requests?

The Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) that DLA has with each of the participating states
outlines the terms and conditions for participation in the program. These terms and
conditions include that property must not be obtained for the purpose of sale, lease, loan,
personal use, rent, exchange, barter, to secure a loan, or to otherwise supplement normal
LEA's budget. DLA also provides guidance to States regarding allocation limits.
Additionally, we have continuous coordination and dialogue through State Coordinators
quarterly teleconferences, annual training events, and routine communications regarding
requests.

4. How does the DLA determine which pieces of property are available to be purchased by states?

DLA does not sell items to states. Instead, excess material is issued free of charge to
participating LEAs. DLA has determined that 103 federal supply classes (FSC), whose
predominant purpose is for combat operations, are not suitable for transfer outside the
DoD. This includes tanks, Bradley Fighting Vehicles, drones, and crew served weapons.
Items within the remaining FSCs are eligible to transfer to LEAs.

5. Do states have specific criteria to meet in their request for property? If so, please list the
specific criteria.

All requests for property must include supporting justification indicating the law
enforcement activities for which the property would be used. State specific criteria are
outlined in each State's individual plan of operations.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-043
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement
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Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator Pryor
Question: #43

Reasons requests are denied

Question. In your testimony, you mentioned that 25% of law enforcement agency requests
are denied either by the DLA or the State Coordinator. What are the most common and consistent
reasons for denials?

Answer. The most common and consistent reasons for which DLA would deny a request
are:

1. The property is no longer available;

2. The State and/or LEA provided insufficient justifications for the property or its intended
use;

3. The State and/or LEA has already met the allocation limits for that individual commodity.

CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-044
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agnecies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator Pryor
Question: #44

Accountability and management issues

Question. Would you please detail specific examples of accountability and management
control issues that the DLA is seeing which results in a state's program suspension or termination?
How does the DLA work with states to resolve accountability and management control issues?

Answer. All suspensions from the program have been for non-compliance with program
requirements. Typical accountability issues resulting in suspensions include:

1) Missing or unaccounted for high profile property such as weapons,
vehicles;

2) Failure to meet the annual inventory requirements; and

3) Failure of program compliance reviews.
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For example, North Carolina and Alabama are suspended for failure to comply with annual
inventory requirements. Furthermore, repeated failure by states and/or Law Enforcement
Agencies (LEAs) to comply with requirements or correct identified discrepancies after a
suspension, will result in the termination of the LEA from the 1033 Program.

We visit the states and work directly with the state coordinators to provide assistance with
accountability and management control questions.



CHARRTS No.: SHSGAC-05-041
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Hearing Date: September 09, 2014
Subject: Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement

Agencies
Witness: PDUSD(AT&L) Estevez

Senator: Senator McCaskill
Question: #41

Specific equipment

Question. Please provide a description as well as any available pictures of for the
following items transferred through the 1033 program.1010-00-691-1382 LAUNCHER,
GRENADE 1080-00-103-1211 CAMOUFLAGE SCREENING
SYSTEM1080-00-103-1233 CAMOUFLAGE SCREENING SYSTEM, SNOW LIGHT
WEIGHT RADAR SCATTERING1095-00-913-2602 BAYONET1345-00-402-2226

MINE, ANTIPERSONNEL, PRACTICE1375-01-509-3981 DEMOLITION KIT,
BREACHING SYSTEM,ANTI-PERSONNEL OBSTACLE1375-00-047-3750

DEMOLITION SET, EXPL1375-00-093-0090 CASE, DEMOLITION
CHARGE 1375-00-212-4602 CLIP, CORD DETONATING1375-00-567-0223 BLASTING
MACHINE1375-01-021-0606 FIRING DEVICE, DEMOLITION1375-01-355-9060

CONTROL, REMOTE, FIRING DEVICE1375-01-417-7104 BLASTING
MACHINE1385-DS-SUR-FEXP SURFACE USE EXPLOSIVE
ORDNANCE2320-00-077-1631 TRUCK, TANK2320-01-044-7133 TRUCK,
ARMORED2320-01-123-1601 LIGHT ARMORED VEHICLE2320-01-128-9551

TRUCK, UTILITY2320-01-437-6957 ARMORED SECURITY VEHICLE
(ASV)2320-01-467-0677 FAST ATTACK VEHICLE5860-DS-LAS-ER00

STIMULATED COHERENT RADIATION DEVICES5865-01-421-0799
COUNTERMEASURES SET5865-01-533-5336 BLUE FORCE TRACKING

SYSTEM, CF-295865-01-549-8562 COUNTERMEASURES SET5865-DS-ECM-ECCM
ELECTRONIC COUNTERMEASURES5895-01-055-2252 DETECTOR, RADIO

FREQUENCY5895-01-063-8103 PLATOON EARLY WARNING
SYSTEM5895-01-024-0394 COAXIAL CIRCULATOR5895-01-064-1697 DETECTOR,
ANTI-INTRUSION5895-01-065-1079 COAXIAL TERMINATION5895-01-068-6747

PLATOON EARLY WARNING SYSTEM
Answer.



LAUNCHER, GRENADE

Used by LEAs to disburse Riot Control Agents.

1080-00-103-1211 CAMOUFLAGE SCREENING SYSTEM
DESERT CAMO NETTING - Used by LEAs for shade and concealment while conducting surveillance

missions

1080-00-103-1233 CAMOUFLAGE SCREENING SYSTEM, SNOW LIGHT
WEIGHT RADAR SCATTERING

SNOW CAMO NETTING- Used by LEAs for shade and concealment while conducting surveillance
missions

1095-00-913-2602 BAYONET
Utility knife used by LEAs as a pry bar, for cutting seatbelts, breaking windshields, and other

cutting applications.

1010-00-691-1382
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1345-00-402-2226 MINE, ANTIPERSONNEL, PRACTICE
Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT

- .

1375-01-509-3981 DEMOLITION KIT, BREACHING
SYSTEM,ANTI-PERSONNEL OBSTACLE

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)

1375-00-047-3750 DEMOLITION SET, EXPL

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)

1375-00-093-0090 CASE, DEMOLITION CHARGE

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)



457

1375-00-212-4602 CLIP, CORD DETONATING

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)

1375-00-567-0223 BLASTING MACHINE

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)

1375-01-021-0606 FIRING DEVICE, DEMOLITION

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)

1375-01-355-9060 CONTROL, REMOTE, FIRING DEVICE

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.

(No image available)

1375-01-417-7104 BLASTING MACHINE

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT
bomb disposal.
(No image available)
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1385-DS-SUR-FEXP SURFACE USE EXPLOSIVE ORDNANCE

Used by LEA for SWAT training aides for Breech training, "booby trap" training, and SWAT

2320-00-077-1631 TRUCK, TANK

Used by LEA for Refueling of vehicles and aircraft
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2320-01-044-7133 TRUCK, ARMORED

Used by LEAs in Hostage Rescue / Serving high risk search warrants / protection of officers

2320-01-123-1601 LIGHT ARMORED VEHICLE

. k -ection of officers



2320-01-128-9551 TRUCK, UTILITY

2320-01-437-6957 ARMORED SECURITY VEHICLE (ASV)
Used by LEAs for Hostage Rescue / Serving high risk search warrants / protection of officers
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2320-01-467-0677 FAST ATTACK VEHICLE

Used by LEAs as a as an off road vehicle / search and rescue vehicle

5860-DS-LAS-ER00 STIMULATED COHERENT RADIATION DEVICES

Used by LEAs as a Training tool in detecting radiation.

(No image Available)

5865-01-421-0799 COUNTERMEASURES SET

Used by LEAs in Radio jamming device for surveillance missions.

(No image available)

5865-01-533-5336 BLUE FORCE TRACKING SYSTEM, CF-29

Used by LEAs to track vehicles via GPS.

(No image available)

5865-01-549-8562 COUNTERMEASURES SET

Used by LEAs as a Radio Jamming device for surveillance missions.

(No image available)

5865-DS-ECM-ECCM ELECTRONIC COUNTERMEASURES
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Used by LEAs as a Radio Jamming device for surveillance missions.

(No image available)

5895-01-055-2252 DETECTOR, RADIO FREQUENCY

Used by LEAs as a radar gun for speeding vehicles

(No image Available)

5895-01-063-8103 PLATOON EARLY WARNING SYSTEM

Used by LEAs as a security alarm.

(No image available)

5895-01-024-0394 COAXIAL CIRCULATOR

Used by LEAs to connect TV cables and monitors.

(No image available)

5895-01-064-1697 DETECTOR, ANTI-INTRUSION

Used by LEAs as a security alarm.

(No image available)

5895-01-065-1079 COAXIAL TERMINATION

Used by LEAs to connect TV cables and monitors.

(No image available)

5895-01-068-6747 PLATOON EARLY WARNING SYSTEM

Used by LEAs as a security alarm.

(No image available)
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Committee: HOMELAND SECURITY (SENATE)

Question: In discussing successful uses of preparedness grant dollars, the Department
has noted that the use of equipment purchased by Massachusetts and Boston law
enforcement agencies assisted in the response to the 2013 Boston Marathon bombing.
One specific example cited was that during the pursuit, a Forward Looking Infrared
(FLIR) camera purchased with preparedness grant funds facilitated the apprehension of
Dzhokhar Tsarnaev. Please clarify the role preparedness grant dollars played in the
response to the bombing, including in Tsanaez's apprehension.

Response: Since 2002, Massachusetts has received more than $990 million in
preparedness grant funds. Since 2003, Boston has received more than $415 million
through eight grant programs, including $210 million through Urban Area Security
Initiative (UASI) grants.

The response by Massachusetts and Boston emergency response agencies, including law
enforcement, in the aftermath of the 2013 Boston Marathon bombing, remains a sterling
example of the value of the preparedness grant programs. Much of the multi-
jurisdictional, multi-discipline response by both state and local agencies was facilitated
by the continual planning, training, exercises and equipment investments made possible
by preparedness grant dollars. For example:

0 Urban Shield Boston 2011: the multi-discipline, multi-agency full scale exercise,
Urban Shield Boston 2011, provided first responders from the Metropolitan
Boston Homeland Security Region (MBHSR) with real-world simulations of
terrorist attacks within a highly urbanized environment. This exercise is an
excellent example of the Federal and state/local partnership and use of grant funds
for extensive planning and execution. The entire cost of this exercise was paid for
by UASI funding. Also, the capabilities which were established and enhanced by
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the UASI grant program and exercises such as Urban Shield have provided
MBHSR first responders with the tools, equipment, training, skills and knowledge
to respond aggressively to a terrorist threat or attack. Additionally, this exercise
demonstrated how Homeland Security Grant funds can become a true force
multiplier when coupled with highly skilled and professional emergency
managers, command staff, SWAT team members, canine handlers, bomb
technicians, firefighters, emergency medical technicians, paramedics, and Urban
Search and Rescue technicians.

* Interoperable Communications: The Boston UASI has utilized DHS/FEMA grant
funds to ensure first responders can communicate across jurisdictional lines and
disciplines. The Urban Shield Exercise also provided a large scale test of the
communications interoperability for the Metropolitan Boston Homeland Security
Region (MBHSR). Each exercise site was assigned a specific radio channel and
frequency for communications. There were some minor communications
difficulties during the first round of exercises but problems were identified and
fixed. From fiscal years 2006 to 2009, the Boston UASI invested a total of $13.8
million for communications interoperability. These funds have been used to
provide a seamless, simple, and easy to use radio system for the nine jurisdictions
and ten first responder disciplines within the MBHSR.

We believe firmly, as do Massachusetts and Boston officials, that many of the
capabilities demonstrated in Boston in the immediate aftermath of the bombing,
including the apprehension of the suspects, were built or enhanced-and have been
sustained-through the preparedness grant funding made available under the Homeland
Security Grant Program, including the Urban Areas Security Initiative and the State
Homeland Security Program.

More specifically, Emergency Medical Services Special Operations Vehicles were staged
at the Boston Marathon event as a routine measure. These vehicles are equipped with
"medical surge" equipment needed to treat multiple casualties and were engaged in the
mass care response within minutes of the bombing. In addition to explosive ordinance
and detection equipment, explosive scent detecting canines were deployed in response to
the Marathon Bombing. These specialized dogs and their handlers performed searches
for suspects and additional explosive devices within the target area. The patient tracking
system allowed Emergency Medical Services incident commanders to effectively track
patients, their conditions, and where they were transported. As noted, the Massachusetts
State Police Helicopter used to search for the suspects had a Forward Looking Infrared
(FLIR) camera system. Following up on the tip from a home/boat owner, the
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Massachusetts state police used the FLIR system to see the heat signature of suspect #2
(later identified as Dzhokhar Tsamaev) and detect movement as he hid beneath a tarp on
a boat. This allowed police-from a safe distance -to confirm suspect #2's presence and
evaluate the threat he posed. This facilitated both situational awareness and operational
coordination. We believe, as do Massachusetts and Boston officials, that the FLIR
camera was instrumental in the apprehension of the suspect and protected the safety of
law enforcement officers engaged in the search.

The multi-jurisdictional, multi-discipline response to the 2013 Boston Marathon bombing
by both state and local agencies, facilitated by their continual planning, training,
exercises and equipment enhancements, remains a benchmark example of how advance
preparedness efforts come together to enable a highly effective response and
demonstrates the ongoing value of the preparedness grant programs.
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Question: As you know I have looked closely at FEMA preparedness grants several
times, as has the Chairman, and we are all familiar with the way these programs work and
their inherent structural challenges, which keep FEMA from having practical insight into
what specific items local agencies are buying with this grant money, or how they use
items they have bought.

Do you think those challenges are a problem to the responsible administration of these
programs?

If you were to recommend three reforms to Congress to improve your agency's ability to
oversee the grants you distribute, what would they be?

Response: The Department of Homeland Security (DHS) has realized the challenge of
managing a large multi-billion dollar federal grant program. To address this, DHS has
had a number of conversations with congressional staff regarding the implementation of a
project-based approach to grants management as a necessary solution to address several
challenges: 1) the potential funding of duplicative projects across grant programs as a
result of insufficient project level information available at the time of award; 2) the
inability to report dollars spent at the project or purchase level; and 3) the inability to
prioritize and filter grant dollars to the most critical gaps in national preparedness. The
adoption of project-based applications has also been discussed as part of hearings before
the House Committee on Homeland Security as well as the Senate Committee on
Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs. (On this point see the statement by FEMA
Deputy Administrator Manning before the House Committee on Homeland Security,
Subcommittee on Emergency Preparedness, Response and Communications for the
hearing titled "Homeland Security Grants: Measuring Our Investments", March 19, 2013.
Also see the statement by FEMA Deputy Administrator Manning before the Senate
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Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, Subcommittee on
Emergency Management, Intergovernmental Relations and the District of Columbia for
the hearing titled "Grants Measurement and Performance Measures", June 25, 2013.)

DHS prioritized the incorporation of a project-level approach to the management and
administration of the preparedness grant programs. The project-based approach to the
grant application is built upon a common set of foundational data elements that will allow
DHS to compare projects within and across awards and measure progress within
programs. Within the limitations of our current systems, DHS is gathering applicant data
upfront at the project level in order to categorize the project as a discrete unit for pre-
award evaluation and post-award management, reporting, and monitoring purposes.

We believe this change will enhance our ability to manage the grant program and allow
the Department to be better stewards of federal grant funding. In addition, the
Department is participating in the ongoing White House review of federal assistance
programs, and, with the White House and other participating Federal agencies, will
consider potential changes to the Department's grant administration practices.
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Question: According to FEMA's Authorized Equipment List, "battle dress uniforms" are
an authorized purchase under your Preparedness Grant programs. So are boots, body
armor, ballistic helmets, protective padding such as knee pads, and ballistic shields.

How does FEMA enforce that prohibition?

Is FEMA capable of enforcing that prohibition?

What is the purpose of allowing equipment purchases with prohibitions in place that are
essentially unenforceable?

Response: As intended by Congress and as specified in the authorizing language of the
Homeland Security Grant Programs, all investments must assist governments in
achieving target capabilities related to preventing, preparing for, protecting against, or
responding to acts of terrorism. As the safety of law enforcement personnel and other
first responders is of critical importance, the purchase of ballistic personal protective
equipment is allowable for this purpose. The authorizing language also provides for
multi-purpose use of all Homeland Security Grant Program investments. This "dual-use"
provision permits the use of preparedness investments in a manner that enhances
preparedness for disasters unrelated to terrorism if such use also assists governments in
achieving target capabilities related to preventing, preparing for, protecting against, or
responding to acts of terrorism. The Authorized Equipment List (AEL) notes that certain
ballistic protective equipment, including body armor, helmets, face shields, and eye/ear
protection, is not for riot suppression. To date, FEMA is not aware of any grantee
violating the riot suppression language in the AEL. FEMA works with the grantee, the
State Administrative Agency, to ensure compliance through monitoring and audits.

In reviewing the use of those preparedness grant dollars, the Department will make every
effort to evaluate whether the use was appropriate and in keeping with the requirements
governing the preparedness grant programs, including the AEL's riot suppression
language. This also includes the requirement and assurance that federal grant dollars not
be used to engage in any conduct that is contrary to any federal, State, or local law. If
grant-funded equipment is used in a way contrary to program or other requirements, the
Department, in coordination with the grantee, has the option of several remedies. These
remedies include requiring corrective action plans and the potential recoupment of
preparedness grant funds if those funds are connected to equipment associated with
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actions contrary to program and other requirements, including the AEL's riot suppression
language.
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Question: Again according to the AEL, other categories of allowable purchases include
"tactical entry equipment," "explosive entry equipment," and "portable explosive
magazines," although not explosives themselves.

Is the purpose of UASI and SHSP grants counterterrorism preparedness?

Let's say there is a known terror suspect who poses such an immediate and grave danger,
his arrest requires a SWAT team to conduct a tactical entry using explosives. Is it your
understanding that the federal authorities would allow or direct a local police force to
conduct that raid, using only local equipment?

Is it that assumption that keeps such items on the Authorized Equipment List, and makes
that equipment available using grant funds to any police agency which wants it?

Response: As provided under the Homeland Security Act of2002, as amended, the
purpose of the preparedness grant programs, including the State Homeland Security and
the Urban Areas Security Initiative Grant Programs, is to assist State, local, and tribal
governments to build and sustain capabilities to prevent, prepare for, protect against, and
respond to acts of terrorism. One of the many allowable uses of preparedness grant funds
is the purchase of various types of equipment, including equipment employed by law
enforcement agencies. Indeed, the Authorized Equipment List, which governs and assists
grantees in identifying equipment allowed under the programs, is comprised of
equipment used by a myriad of emergency response disciplines to prepare for, respond to,
and recover from acts of terrorism.

Many of the capabilities built and sustained with preparedness grant dollars directly
support law enforcement responses to terrorist events. The Department has not attempted
to oversee orjudge tactical decisions made by individual agencies, including law
enforcement agencies, in their response to specific events.
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Question: Your prepared testimony mentions President Obama's request for a review of
federal programs that fund state and local law enforcement agencies. You said that
officials at DHS "look forward to contributing this effort." The president's
announcement was over two weeks ago.

Are you aware of any work beginning on this review effort, aside from the
announcement?

The last my staff spoke with senior personnel in your office, no one had been contacted
by the White House regarding this review. Has that changed?

Do you know the name of the White House official who is overseeing the review?

Have there been any meetings to discuss this review?

What is the timeline? When are findings expected?

Response: The Department of Homeland Security was initially contacted by the White
House in late August. FEMA's Grant Programs Directorate (GPD) has been actively
engaged in the review process since that time.

The White House is in the best position to provide details on the timeline of the process.
To date there have been multiple meetings and conference calls held in connection with
the ongoing review.
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Question: How many Department of Homeland Security (DHS) employees do you have
available to conduct site visits and on-site audits of grant recipients?

How many grantee site visits does DHS conduct annually?

Response: FEMA monitors grants awarded under the preparedness grant programs both
on a programmatic level and a financial level. At a minimum, all open awards receive an
annual desk review at the programmatic and financial level. On-site reviews are more
limited and depend on a variety of factors, including available resources and staff.

Currently, FEMA has twenty-one (21) federal programmatic staff members who manage
the individual grants awarded under the State Homeland Security Grant Program (SHSP)
and Urban Area Security Initiative (UASI). In addition, FEMA has twenty-six (26)
federal grant managers who provide financial oversight of these grants. As part of
FEMA's oversight activities during fiscal years 2012-2014, FEMA has conducted sixty-
two (62) financial site visits on HSGP recipients. On average, 26 financial site visits on
ISGP recipients are conducted annually.

Grants under both SHSP and UASI are awarded directly to the states. Each state makes
sub-awards to eligible entities within the state as well as providing UASI funds to
designated urban areas. Under both the SHSP and UASI, FEMA's monitoring efforts
focus on the states as the grantee. Each state, however, is responsible for the
programmatic and financial oversight of its sub-awards. As a matter of oversight, FEMA
can and does request equipment inventories and other information, where necessary, to
review sub-grantee expenditures.
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Question: Are there any contractors involved in any aspect of the grantee monitoring
program? If so, what type of work are the contractors doing in the oversight process and
what was the rationale for using contractors to conduct oversight instead of hiring federal
employees?

Response: Although FEMA has employed contractors in support of its programmatic and
financial monitoring efforts, FEMA has not used, and does not use, contractors to
perform actual monitoring activities. FEMA's grant monitoring activities, including desk
reviews and on-site monitoring, are conducted by Federal staff.

FEMA's use of contract support in both programmatic and financial monitoring has been
limited to a supporting role to assist FEMA in the development and establishment of the
systems, including information tracking systems, to support FEMA's grant monitoring
activities conducted by Federal staff.

FEMA has also employed contractors to assist FEMA staff in the development of several
financial monitoring protocols, including the development of FEMA's "risk based"
monitoring program. In addition, contract support was useful in the development of
performance metrics and measures for accessing monitoring activities of Federal staff.
As such, FEMA's use of contract support for its monitoring activities has been limited
and the use of that contract support ended as of July 31, 2014.
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Question: Is it permissible for law enforcement agencies to use DHS grant funds to
maintain their existing equipment?

Is it permissible for law enforcement agencies to use DHS grant funds to pay for the
transportation costs of obtaining equipment from other sources, such as the Department
of Defense's 1033 program?

Response: It is generally permissible to use FEMA preparedness grant funds to maintain
existing equipment. Information Bulletin (IB) 336, issued on November 20, 2009
identified maintenance costs as allowable expenses. The IB states, in part:

Effective immediately, the use of FEMA preparedness grant funds for
maintenance contracts, warranties, repair or replacement costs, upgrades, and user
fees are allowable under all active and future grant awards, unless otherwise
noted.

In February 2012, FEMA published IB 379, which expanded the allowability of
maintenance and sustainment costs. In part, this IB states:

DHS/FEMA's policy on maintenance and sustainment as communicated in
GPD's Information Bulletin #336 "Maintenance and Sustainment" dated
November 20, 2009, has been expanded to allow for the support of equipment,
training, and critical resources that have previously been purchased with either
federal grant or any other source of funding other than DHS/FEMA preparedness
grant program dollars. This policy to expand allowability of maintenance and
sustainment costs applies to all open grant years from FY 2007 to 2012.

FEMA has continued this policy through the HSGP Funding Opportunity
Announcements for fiscal years 2013 and 2014.

In response to stakeholders' questions on use of grant funds to support Military Surplus
Equipment under the expanded allowability of IB 379, FEMA issued an internal policy
memo providing staff clear criteria when addressing stakeholders' concerns and questions
as they related to Military Surplus Equipment. Staff utilized this memo to clarify that
grantees were permitted to use grant funds to pay for delivery and refurbishing of military
surplus equipment under lB 379 under the following conditions:
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" The equipment that is being transported and/or refurbished fits the mission/scope of
the grant program being utilized

" The equipment being transported and/or refurbished is allowable per the Authorized
Equipment List or the expanded allowable costs identified in the IB #379.

" There is clear cost-benefit to the activity, as detailed by the grantee
" The FEMA Grant Programs Directorate has approved the use of grant funding for the

associated refurbishment/transportation costs, and provides written notice to the
grantee

" No GPD grant funding is transferred to DoD or any other federal agency for the
acquisition, refurbishment and/or transport of the equipment

" Transportation and refurbishment are handled by a non-Federal entity and
transportation occurs domestically and not internationally. Under no circumstances
should the grantee pay for transportation costs that are inherently the responsibility of
DoD (or other Federal agencies).
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Question: What efforts does DHS make, if any, to ensure that grant applicants have
qualified personnel capable of using the equipment they can buy with DHS grants?

How does DHS ensure that equipment purchased through its grants has not been used
contrary to grant restrictions?

Response: The Department of Homeland Security does not maintain a specific policy for
reviewing the qualifications of personnel at the state and local level. Funds under the
preparedness grant programs are awarded by FEMA directly to the States, territories, the
District of Columbia, and Tribal Nations. The further pass-through of State Homeland
Security Program and Urban Areas Security Initiative funding to local law enforcement
agency sub-recipients is done at the discretion of the States and Urban Area Working
Groups, within program guidelines and provided that the States pass through at least 80
percent of those funds to local or tribal governments as required by statute.

However, all states, territories, the District of Columbia, tribal nations, and designated
urban areas, are required to submit an investment justification portfolio to FEMA as part
of their annual Homeland Security Grant Program application package. The investment
justifications must demonstrate how a proposed project will support or address the gaps
identified in the state/territory or urban area Threat and Hazard Identification and Risk
Assessment and State Preparedness Report. All eligible law enforcement projects and
expenditures must therefore fit within the scope of an approved investment justification.

Generally, eligible equipment purchases must align with one of the 21 allowable
prevention, protection, mitigation, response, and recovery categories for Homeland
Security Grant Program listed on the Authorized Equipment List. Equipment requests
not covered by the defined Authorized Equipment List categories may be submitted via a
formal waiver request for consideration for approval by the FEMA Grant Programs
Directorate.

FEMA requires grantees to report their law enforcement terrorism prevention activities
(LETPA) expenditures on a semi-annual basis, and regularly monitors grantees to ensure
compliance. Activities eligible for use of LETPA focused funds are outlined in the
National Prevention Framework. Monitoring of these activities is accomplished through
on-site visits and/or audits of grantee reports and invoices. The FEMA regional offices
perform financial monitoring and FEMA HQ performs programmatic monitoring.
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If a grantee is found to be non-compliant with the Law Enforcement Terrorism
Prevention Activities minimum expenditure requirement, FEMA has a range of remedies
available under its grant administration regulations. If the grant remains open, FEMA
can work with a grantee on a corrective action plan to make sure the requirement is met.

If the grant is closed and an audit determines non-compliance after the fact, FEMA can
recoup from the grantee funds that did not meet the requirement, and consider
withholding existing and future grant funds until a plan to meet the requirement going
forward is in place. Finally, in the most egregious cases FEMA could make
recommendations to DHS to suspend or debar a grantee from receiving further funding
for a period of time if the grantee has demonstrated that it is not presently responsible in
spending Federal funds. Such a course of action by DHS would preclude the grantee
from receiving any Federal funding, not just FEMA homeland security grant funding.
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Question: At the hearing, you indicated that FEMA has "moved more toward project-
based applications where we're asking grantees to identify up front the types of projects
and the investment, really with an eye toward tighter fiscal management and oversight of
the programs." However, in briefings with the Subcommittee staff, FEMA indicated the
opposite, at least for Urban Area Secure Initiative (UASI) grants.

Please provide a timeline for the grant application process for UASI grants. Please
indicate, at minimum, when in the process grant applicants are told how much funding is
available to them, and when they must articulate the intended use of that funding. Please
also indicate whether there are any opportunities to redirect that funding and FEMA's
authority to approve or disapprove of any redirection of funding.

Response: FEMA has moved to a project-based application process for the Homeland
Security Grant Program which includes the State Homeland Security Program (SHSP)
and the Urban Area Security Initiative (UASI) Grant Program. Project-based
applications were introduced in fiscal year (FY) 2014 and will continue in the FY 2015
grant cycle.

Project-based applications require that the applicant provide detailed project information
as part of the initial application. As such, this information will be requested at the
beginning of the grant cycle with the requirements specified in each program's Notice of
Funding Opportunity (NOFO), previously referred to as the Funding Opportunity
Announcement (FOA).

Each fiscal year's grant cycle begins with the enactment of the Department of Homeland
Security appropriations act. Historically the Department's appropriations act has not only
contained an appropriation for the various preparedness grant programs, but also a very
specific timeline for the grant cycle. This timeline delineates the number of days for each
phase of that year's grant cycle beginning with the release of the NOFO and ending with
the award allocation announcement.

Using the FY 2014 grant cycle as a model, FEMA was required to make applications
available to grantees within sixty (60) days after appropriations was signed. Within this
sixty-day window, FEMA released the NOFO. The NOFO contained information on
how much funding is available to each eligible State and Urban Area under the SHSP and
UASI programs, as well as instructions on how to apply for grant funding. The NOFO
also required grantees to submit applications within 66 days.
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As part of the FY 2014 grant application, applicants were required to provide project-
level information in the application that was more extensive than was required in past
grant cycles. Under the project-based application, the key change was that applicants
were required to outline their expenditures across the Planning, Organization, Exercise,
Training and Equipment (POETE) categories for each individual project, instead of at the
broader Investment Justification level as in the past.

Investment Justifications, or IJs, provide narratives of proposed activities and have been
used as the basis of the preparedness grant programs applications since the program's
inception. The incorporation of project-based applications will provide a more detailed
understanding of the proposed use of grant dollars at the time of application. For FY
2014, the first year of the project-based approach, applicants were required to submit at
least one fully detailed project for every proposed investment. If states choose not to
submit all of their projects in the initial application, they are required to provide detailed
information on each of them at the time of the first Biannual Strategy Implementation
Report (BSIR), which is due January 31, 2015.

Grantees have the opportunity to update their planned expenditures during the grant
period of performance, but only with approval from their FEMA Program Analyst.
Grantees are not allowed to divert funding from one program to another (e.g., from SHSP
to UASI) due to the risk-based funding allocations.
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Enclosed please find responses to questions for the record arising from the appearance of Karol
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Assistant Attorney General
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Questions Posed by Senator Claire McCaskill

. Has the disbursal of grant funding to police departments under the JAG program ever been
suspended because law enforcement agencies are under investigation for civil rights or
other violations?

The civil rights laws and nondiscrimination provisions applicable to grant funding under the JAG
program generally permit the suspension of funding after there is a civil rights investigation provided
there is a finding that a grantee has violated any of those laws or provisions, the grantee has been
provided due process of notice and an opportunity to respond, and a determination has been made that a
grantece will not voluntarily come into compliance. We are not aware of a suspension of funds based on
civil rights investigations alone, as opposed to suspensions based on findings of civil rights violations or
consent decrees resolving civil rights investigations.

2. How many Department of Justice (DOJ) employees do you have available to conduct the
initial compliance checks in your monitoring program?

The Office of Justice Programs' (OJP's) progranmiatic monitoring efforts include annual desk reviews of
all its active awards, Annual desk reviews ("initial compliance checks") allow program staff to examine
the grantees' progress towards programmatic goals and objectives and for compliance with financial,
programmatic and administrative requirements. Program staff also use these desk reviews to determine if
grantees need more training, technical assistance or oversight. Throughout the year, program staff also
review granted progress reports and quarterly financial reports.

These reports and reviews help BJA monitor federal funds, measure the programs' effectiveness, and
promote transparency in the use of JAG funds. The Desk Review tool supports an extensive review of
materials available in the grant file to determine administrative, financial, and programmatic compliance.
It produces a historic record and an audit trail; provides a means of monitoring a recipient's progress over
time; and documents, as part of the GMS official grant file, that the gmint has been reviewed at least once
annually.

The Bureau of Justice Assistance (B3JA) which administers the Byrne Justice Assistance Grrant (JAG)
Program, currently has 50 employees who perform initial compliance checks.

3. How many DOJ employees do you have available to conduct site visits and on-site audits of
grant recipients?

If, after the desk review (initial compliance check), issues are found that warrant further oversight. OJP
conducts in-depth monitoring remotely or on-site, In-depth monitoring allows program staff to follow up
on any issues identified during annual desk reviews, verify grantee activities, validate reported
information, and assess the status of project implementation.
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In addition, OJP employs a risk-based monitoring process to determine which grants will receive an on-
site or enhanced programmatic desk review (EPDR) (similar to an on-site review) each year. All open
and active grants undergo an annual automated grant risk assessment to set monitoring priorities. OJP
assesses each grant to determine the degree of risk an award presents using the OJP Girant Assessment
Tool Based on the results of the risk assessment, awards deemed to be of the highest risk, including JAG
awardees, are subjected to an enhanced programmatic review that includes an annual sampling of their
financial records, or an on-site financial and programmatic monitoring review. About 10% of BJA
awards receive an on-site or enhanced programmatic desk review. We believe that our risk-based
monitoring process allows us to maximize oversight within available resources and effectively select
grantees for site visits each year, while our desk review process allows us to look at every grantee
annually for compliance with established terms and conditions.

Both types of monitoring (site visit/EPDR) include extensive contact with the grantee; reviews of key
financial, programmatic, and administrative aspects of the grant program; and identification of issues for
resolution. They result in a site visit/EPDR report that documents the grant manager's findings and a
post-site visit/EPDR letter thti is sent to the grantee through OJP's web-based Grant Management System
(GMS).

BJA currently has 45 employees available to conduct programmatic in-depth (on-site or remote)
monitoring reviews,

In addition to the programmatic monitoring conducted by BJA. OJP's Office of the Chief Financial
Officer (OCFO) conducts in-depth financial monitoring, both on-site and remotely, to assess the financial
integrity and accountability of grant awards. Similar to the process to select grants for programmatic
monitoring, OCFO also uses a risk-based process to select grants for financial monitoring.

As a result of the Department hiring freeze that began with uncertainty over appropriations levels in
January, 2011 and continued into Februamy, 2014 due to the budget sequestration, OJP had only three full-
time financial monitors conducting site visits in FY 2014. Since the end of the hiring freeze, OJP has
hired eight additional financial monitors for OCFO to increase the number of financial site visits in FY
2015.

While OJP actively monitors its grant recipients, it does not conduct formal "audits" of these
organizations. Audits of OJP grantees are conducted by two sources, both of which are external to OJP:

Full-scope financial audits for grants to state, local and tribal governments, colleges, universities
and other non-profit organizations (non-federal entities) are conducted by independent auditors
under the provisions of the Single Audit Act of 1984 (amended in 1996) and OMB Circular A-
133 ("Audits of State, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations"), which provide audit
requirements for ensuring grant funds are expended properly. All non-federal entities that expend
5500,000 or more of federal awards in i year (increased to $750,000 for audits of fiscal years
beginning on or after December 26, 2014) are required to obtain aii annual audit in accordance
with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996, OMB Circular A-133, the OMB Circular
Compliance Supplement and Government Auditing Standards. A single audit is intended to
provide a cost-effective audit for non-federal entities in that one audit is conducted in lieu of
multiple audits of indiv idual programs.

- Full-seope audits may also be conducted by the DOJ's Office of the Inspector General (01G).
During FY 2014, the OIG audited 30 OJP grantees, which included reviews of 67 grants.
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OJP's involvement in these types of audits is limited to providing audit resolution services, to assist grant
recipients in addressing recommendations and questioned costs included in the audit reports.

4. How many grantee site visits does DOJ conduct annually?

In FY 2014, OJP conducted in-depth programmatic monitoring on 653 grants (over 400 grantees) totaling
over $ 1.2 billion. BJA conducted programmatic monitoring (both on site and enhanced desk reviews) for
192 sites, which covered 316 grants, totaling $449 million. In addition, OCFO completed on-site
financial monitoring reviews of 307 grants totaling $621 million.

5. Please provide any data in your control regarding equipment procured by laws enforcement
agencies with DOJ funding, including the cost of each item, the name of the law
enforcement agency buying the equipment, and the justification given for the purchase of
each item.

See Attachment A - All Equipment Procured by Law Enforcement Agencies with DOJ Funds.

6. Please provide a sample Byrne JAG grant application for law enforcement agencies.

See Attachment B - City of Sedalia, MO Byrne JAG Grant Application Packet.

7. Does DOJ ask law enforcement agencies to include information about their crime rates in
any of the reporting requirements?

DOJ uses Uniform Crime Reporting data for Part I violent crime in the statutory JAG Formula to
determine the amount of funding awarded to states and localities, OJP does not ask for information on
crime rates as part of reporting requirements.

8. Is it permissible for law enforcement agencies to use Byrne JAG grant funds to maintain
their existing equipment?

Yes, maintenance of existing equipment with a criminal justice nexus is an allowable expense.

9. Is it permissible for law enforcement agencies to use Byrne JAG grant funds to pay for the
transportation costs of obtaining equipment from other sources, such as the Department of
Defense's 1033 program?

If the granted could show a criminal justice justification for this activity, it would likely be allowable
under the JAG program.

Chapter 10 of the U.S. Code, Section 380 provides that the Secretary of Defense, in cooperation
with the Attorney General, shall conduct an annual briefing of law enforcement personnel of each
state. The briefing will include information on training, technical support, equipment and facilities
that are available to civilian law enforcement personnel from the Department of Defense.

10. Please describe the role of the Department of Justice in planning, preparing, and
conducting these briefings.

As resources have allowed, the OJP National Institute of Justice (NIJ) has provided funding to support the
Annual Law Enforcement Support Office (LEISO) National Training Conference. The LESO is a
component of the Defense Logistics Agency and administers the Department of Defense 1033 Fquipment
Program (1033 Program). NIJ last provided funding to support the conference in 2012.
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Through the National Law Inforcement and Corrections Technology Center System (NLECTC), NIJ
assists law enforcement and other criminal justice agencies in identifying and accessing equipment made
available through the 1033 Program. This assistance includes providing relevant information and
guidance virtually through the Justice Technology Information Network (http://www.iustnet.or).
NLECTC also provides a representative who can answer law enforcement agencies' questions about
accessing available equipment. Representatives from NLECTC attended the annual LESO conferences to
provide this information and services to public safety agencies.

11. What information was provided by DOJ during the last time such a briefing occurred?

The Department of Defense and the Departnment of Justice view the annual LESO National Training
Conference as being responsive to the requirement to conduct an annual briefing as required by 10 U.S.C.
Sec. 380 (b). At the conference, NLECTC representatives provided information on services available to
assist law enforcement and public safety agencies on identifying and accessing equipment available
through the 1033 Program. The most recent LESO National Training Conference was held in November
2014. NLECTC representatives did not attend this conference.

The DOJ is statutorily required to collect and distribute data about police use of force on an annual
basis since 1994.

12. Is DOJ collecting this information on an annual basis?

DOJ agencies have annually used a variety of methods to collect and disseminate data about police use of
force. The Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) has measured various aspects of police use of force through
four different data collection vehicles. The Police-Public Contact Survey is a national survey of the
nature and characteristics of citizen contacts with the police, including how many U.S. residents who have
contact with police experience use of force by an officer. The Law Enforcement Management and
Administrative Statistics Statistical Series has included questions about the annual number of complaints
law enforcement agencies received regarding excessive use of force by officers. The Arrest-Related
Deaths Program collects national-level information on civilian deaths attributed to events occurring
during an interaction with lass enforcement. Finally, the Census of Law Enforcement Training
Academies queries all known law enforcement training academies in the U.S. and includes questions
about the types of training police recruits receive on the use of force.

In addition to the work of BJS, the FBI annually collects information on justifiable homicides reported by
participating police departments through their submissions to the Unifbrm Crime Reporting (UCR)
Progmin.

13. If so, please provide details of how this information is collected.
The following information covers reports and products published during the most recent ten year
period, from 2004 to 20 13. A table detailing the annual publications by year is included at the end of
this document.

Police-Public Contact Survey (PPCS) - Fielded by BJS in 1999, 2002, 2005, 2008, and 2011, the
PPCS is a national survey of the nature and characteristics of citizen contacts with the police. Data
are collected from a nationally representative survey of nearly 90,000 residents age 16 or older, and
include information on face-to-face contacts with the police including traffic stops, arrests,
handcuffing and incidents of police use of force.

Publications



2002 Characteristics of Drivers Stopped by Police, 1999 (NCJ 191548)
2005 Contacts between Police and Public: Findings from the 2002 National Survey (NCJ

207845)
2006 Characteristics of Drivers Stopped by Police, 2002 (NCJ 211471)
2007 Contacts between Police and the Public, 2005 (NCJ 215243)
2011 Contacts between Police and the Public, 2008 (NCJ 234599)
2013 Police Behavior during Traffic and Street Stops, 2011 (NCJ 242937)

Law Enforcement Management and Administrative Statistics (LEMAS) - Fielded by BJS in
2003, 2007, and 2012, the LEMAS data collection consists of a variety of questions to a nationally-
representative sample of state and local law enforcement agencies about personnel, pay and benefits,
budgets, record and infonnation management systems, and community policing. The 2003 and 2007
LEMAS surveys also included questions about the annual number of complaints sampled law
enforcement agencies received regarding excessive use of free by officers.

Publications
2006 Citizen Complaints about Police Use of Force (NCJ 210296)

Arrest-Related Deaths (ARD) Program - From 2003 through March 2013, BJS collected national-
level infonnation on civilian deaths that occurred during an interaction with state or local law
enforcement personnel. Data collected included information on the decedent's demographic
characteristics, the manner and cause of death, the law enforcement agency involved with the death,
and circumstances ofthe incident, such as weapon use, and alleged criminal behavior of the
decedent. While the collection continued through early 2013, published data are currently available
through 2009. A forthcoming publication details the challenges associated with this data collection
and the concerns about the quality of the data collected. BJS is investigating other potential
methodologies for collecting more accurate, reliable and complete data on arrest-related deaths.

Publications
2007 Arrest-Related Deaths in the United States 2003-2005 (NCJ 219534)
20l 1 Arrest-Related Deaths 2003-2009 - Statistical Tables (NCJ 235385)

Census of Law Enforcement Training Academies - In 2002 and 2006, BJS conducted a survey of
all known lass enforcement training academies in the United States. Among other things, the survey
included questions about the types of training police recruits receive on the use offorce. This survey
is cuTently being conducted, with data collection completed and results expected in 2015.

Publications
2005 State and Local Law Enforcement Training Academies 2002 (NCJ 204030)
2009 State and Local Law Enforcement Training Academies, 2006 (NCJ 222987)

FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) Program - The FBI annually collects details for each
homicide known to the FBI through the UCR Program. In addition to incident-specific information
on murders and non-negligent homicides that come to the attention of the police, the UCR program
also collects data on justifiable homicides. In the UCR program, a justifiable homicide is defined as
the willful killing of a felon by 1) a peace officer in the line of duty; or 2) a private citizen during the
felon's commission of the felony. Each year the FBI publishes UCR data, including data on
justifiable homicides by police officers, through the annual publication Crime in the United
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States. In addition to this annual publication, the following publications of statistics on the use of
force by police are available on the FBI website,

This table is a complete summary of the publications of statistical data collected annually by DOJ on
police use of force.

Publication Collection Publication
Year

2004 FBIs Uniform Crime Reporting FBI's Crime in the United States. 2003
(UCR) Program

2005 Census of Law Enforcement Training State and Local Law Enforcement Training
Academies, 2002 Academies, 2002

Police-Public Contact Survey, 2002 Contacts between Police and Public: Findings
from the 2002 National Survey

2006 Police-Public Contact Survey, 2002 Characteristics of Drivers Stopped by Police,
2002 (NCJ 211471)

Law Enforcement Management and
Administrative Statistics, 2002 Citizen Complaints about Police Use of Force

2007 Police-Public Contact Survey, 2005 Contacts between Police and the Public, 2005

Arrest-Related Deaths Program Arrest-Related Deaths in the United States,
2003-2005

2008 FBPs Uniform Crime Reporting FBIPs Crime in the United States, 2007
(UCR) Program

2009 Census of Law Enforcement Training State and Local Law Enforcement Training
Academics, 2006 Academies, 2009

2010 FBIs Uniform Crime Reporting FBPs Crime in the United States. 2009
(UCR) Program



201 '1 Police-Public Contact Survey, 2008 Contacts between Police and the Public, 2008

Arrest-Related Deaths Program Arrest-Related Deaths, 2003 2009 -
Statistical Tables

2012 FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting FBI's Crime in the United States, 2011
(UCR) Program

2013 Police-Public Contact Survey, 2011 Police Behavior during Traffic and Street
Stops, 2011
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Responses of the Department of Justice
to Questions for the Record

Arising from the September 9, 2014,
Hearing Before the Senate Committee on

Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs:
"Oversight of Federal Programs for

Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement Agencies"

Questions Posed by Senator Toni Coburn

Albuquerque

In 2010, the Byrne JAG grant program gave $605,000 to the city of Albuquerque for equipment
including rifles and protective equipment, according to documents your office provided my staff.
Two years later the DOJ Office of Civil Rights opened an investigation into the Albuquerque Police
Department for improper use of force complaints.

. When the investigation was announced, what steps did your office take to see whether
equipment purchased using federal grant funds had been used in any incidents of alleged
improper use of force?

The Office for Civil Rights (OCR) at the Office of Justice Programs (OJP) and the Civil Rights Division
(CRT) are two different components within the U S. Department of Justice (DOJ). OCR enforces federal
civil rights laws that apply to recipients of DOJ financial assistance through administrative procedures,
whereas CRT, for the most part, enforces federal civil rights laws through litigation. CRT initiated an
investigation of the Albuquerque Police Department (APD) that focused on allegations ofexcessive use
of force by APD officers under the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 and not on
whether equipment purchased with federal funds was used during encounters involving excessive force
by APD officers. During the course of the investigation regarding APD, CRT ensured that all relevant
components within DOJ, including OCR, remained informed.

2. What steps were possible? If OJP wanted to find out if grant money had paid for a gun used
in an alleged incident of unreasonable deadly force, could that be done?

Current reporting under the JAG grant program, administered by OJP's Bureau of Justice Assistance

(BA), requires grantees to indicate in their application for finding the type of equipment they intend to
purchase within certain categories. For example, while firearms are not prohibited under the statute, they
are one of the nudor categories that require notification if a state plans to purchase them. Thus, OJP will
likely know what type of firearms equipment jurisdictions plan to purchase. However, OJP does not have
the resources to track each individual purchase made with over 1100 state, local and tribal grantees per
year. BJA verifies equipment purchases as part of its in depth (on-site or remote) monitoring reviews,
which occur for approximately 10 percent of all its grants in any given year. Unless a grantee is included
among the 10 percent selected, there generally is no way for OJP to confirm the purchase unless OJP
specifically queries the grantee.

3. While the investigation was ongoing, OJP continued to make grants to the City of
Albuquerque. Given that DOJ colleagues suspected its police force of abuse, was there any
suggestion that grants should be more closely scrutinized, and monies withheld, either in
total or for certain items?
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As part of the Department's oversight of grants, DOJ personnel may become aware of serious
programmatic or financial noncompliance issues of DOJ grantees through a variety of sources, which can
lead to the grantee's placement on the High Risk Designation List. Grantees with the high risk
designation will receive additional special conditions on all new DOJ awards. The City of Albuquerque
was on the high risk designation list from July 12, 2010 to September 29, 2014 after a financial audit of a
grant from the Office of Community Oriented Policing Services. very grant APD received during the
period it was on the high-risk designation list had special conditions, specifically the City of Albuquerque
would provide relevant documentation upon request and would undergo increased financial monitoring.
OJP generally does not add special conditions on awards to grantees that are under an investigation
because the issue of noncompliance has not yet been concluded. Accordingly, OJP did not place any
additional special conditions on JAG grants to the City of Albuquerque during the CRT investigation.

Excessive Force

Earlier this year, the DOJ investigation into Albuquerque police concluded that the officers had in
fact used force unnecessarily. And specifically it found the APD SWAT team lacked leadership and
accountability to prevent the unnecessary use of deadly force by its members.

4. What actions, if any, did these findings prompt within OJP?

As outlined above, OJ's OCR and CRT are two different components within DOJ. However, in some
cases, settlements resulting from CRT's pattern or practice investigations can have federal funding
implications on the local law enforcement agencies. CRT concluded its investigation on April 10, 2014,
and on October 31, 2014 DOJ announced a settlement agreement with the City of Albuquerque. Through
this agreement, the city agreed to implement comprehensive police reforms in the way it recruits, selects,
guides, trains, supervises, investigates and disciplines officers, to ensure that officers are held accountable
for their use of force and that they are fully prepared in carrying out their duties in an effective,
constitutional and professional manner. As a result, OCR determined that the settlement did not require
any action by OJP.

5. Has there been any change in status for the City of Albuquerque with respect to the Byrne
JAG program?

No; the City of Albuquerque remains an eligible applicant within the Byrne JAG program. The Byrne
JAG fornmula, as defined by statute, uses population and violent crime data to determine eligibility.

6. Should there be?

No; based upon the investigation and the resulting settlement agreement, no further action was warranted
in this matter.

7. In your opinion, how could the Office of Civil Rights' work receiving and investigating
allegations of police misconduct be synchronized with your office's work making grants for
law enforcement equipment?

OJP, through OCR, continually works with CRT when awarding grants and monitoring recipients. While
CR T's investigative findings do not necessarily prohibit the receipt of grants under the JAG statutory
formula, 13JA has previously added special terms and conditions to awards when the terms of the grant
award have been violated. If the grantee does not comply with the terms and conditions of an award, OJP
is authorized to withhold funds fiom the grantee until it comes into compliance.

Paving for Weaponrv
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1 understand that unlike the DIS Preparedness Grant programs, Byrne JAG grants will pay for
weaponry.

8. Do you think that funding the purchase of weapons and equipment related to the use of
lethal force is any different from funding the purchase of protective gear or non-lethal
equipment? Why or why not?

The JAG program provides funding for many types of equipment across the criminal justice enterprise,
which includes firearms, less-than-lethal technologies, protective gear, computers and associated
software, police vehicles, canine officers, and license plate readers. All of these items can be used for
standard law enforcement operations. State and local jurisdictions make their funding decisions based on
individual priorities, as the law allows. The JAG program is formula-based, allowing maximum
flexibility for jurisdictions to make those funding decisions.

9. Has OJP ever examined the use of weapons and related equipment it has helped local
agencies purchase?

OJP's National Institute of Justice (NIJ) conducts studies and evaluates the equipment used by law
enforcement agencies. For example, NU has conducted outcome evaluations of lass enforcement agency
use of less lethal technologies (referred to by DoD as "non lethal weapons") as part of its focus on making
arrests safer, particularly in the case of conducted energy devices (more commonly referred to as
"1ASERs" after the most widely adopted such devices). NI research points to the fact that when used by
trained. well supervised officers in accordance with strong policy, the use of such devices increases the
safety of both officers and suspects httn:'/ww w.niiov/topics/technology/lesslethal/pages/safety-of-
conducted-enerv-devices.asp.

10. Could OJP identify and/or locate all weapons purchased with its grant funds? If so how
would it go about that, and how accurate would it be?

Current reporting under the JAG grant program requires grantees to indicate the type of equipment they
are purchasing, which falls within certain categories. For example, firearms is a specified category that
requires reporting, so OJP has an understanding of what type of firearms equipment jurisdictions are
purchasing. However, OJP does not have the resources to track each individual purchase made by over
1100 state, local, and tribal grantees per year. BJA verifies equipment purchases as par of its in-depth
(on-site or remote) monitoring reviews, which occur for approximately 10 percent of all its grants per
fiscal year. In limited cases, BJA may reach out to a law enforcement agency through a data call to
determine equipment items that were purchased with federal funds.

11. Do you know whether any DOJ-funded equipment was used in response to civil unrest in
Ferguson?

OJP has reviewed the grants previously made directly to the Ferguson, Missouri, Police Department. The
items identified for purchase included surveillance cameras, training equipment, and conducted energy
devices (commonly referred to as TASERs). The City of Ferguson has confirmed that none ofthe
purchases made with the DOJ grant funds were used in response to the civil unrest. The State of Missouri
has only provided one subgrant to the Ferguson Police Department. From the FY 2013 State JAG award,
Missouri subgranted $8,991 to Ferguson The city used these fuimds for three in-car cameras, two body-
worn video cameras, and two vehicle-mounting kits.

12. Is that something your office is looking into? If so, how? If not, why not?
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Yes, BJA has proactively researched the items purchased or identified for purchase by Ferguson from
existing grants through program narratives and budgets already on file with BJA. In addition, BJA
conducted a data call to both Ferguson, Missouri as well as the State Administrative Agency for the State
of Missouri. According to their records, no equipment purchased with DOI grant funds was used in
response to the civil unrest in Ferguson.
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Attachment A:

All Equipment Procured by Law Enforcement Agencies
with DOJ Funds
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Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Data Request

All Equipment Procured by Law Enforcement Agencies with DOJ Funds

October 2, 2014
Compiled by Matthew Kenyon and Emily Patton

The following data come from two sources: Performance Measurement Tool (PMT) data for JAG

recipients of FY 2009 - FY 2013 grants and PMT data for ARRA JAG recipients of FY 2009 -FY 2010

grants. PMT data cover 9 reporting periods from April 2012 through June 2014. As with any PMT search,

accurate data relies on accurate entry by grantees. The data presented in this report come from

responses provided by grantees and rely on text and narrative entries with varying levels of detail. This

report accurately reflects the information provided by grantees in the PMT but does not extend beyond

the scope of the PMT.

The JAG and ARRA JAG PMT databases cover 20,346 unique grants awarded to 10,390 unique grantees'.

These grantees use JAG funding in 7 program areas with Law Enforcement averaging 60% of all allocated

funds

'This includes sub-grants and sub-grantees.
2 This number comes from the CY2013 JAG Spending Report
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Equipment Purchases

JAG grantees report equipment purchases quarterly utilizing 18 categories in a check box system.

Grantees are provided with the list of categories and are allowed to check which categories their

quarterly purchases fall under. Grantees are not asked to provide additional detail beyond the
categories, such as the number of items purchased or the make or model of the purchase, however they

are allowed to add additional information about the purchases they made (including cost, make, or

model) in additional follow-up questions.

Data from the ARRA JAG FY 2009 to FY 2010 grants were combined with data from JAG FY 2009 to FY

2014 grants. Analysis revealed that a total of 16,321 individual grantees reported that money was

allocated for law enforcement equipment purchases.

Table 1.
Funin A4ocate for. Law Enforcemen EqimntPrhases Tota-

Year201 2013 214 2012-2014u
Repo.rtingPeriod Apor.-Dee Ja n.Dec ... an. Jove. _9 reporting _

periods
Number of Grantees Reporting Allocations 7,371 9 395 2,465 16,321
Average Allocation For LE Equipment $74 229 $67,358 $44,502 $62,029

Cumulative LE Equipment Funding Allocated $547 144 063 $430,756,586 $109 698 477 $1,087,599,126

A majority of grantees reported equipment purchases in the 'Other' category. This included purchases of

items such as uniforms and uniform equipment, crime scene processing equipment, general office

supplies (i.e. desks, printers, ink), service subscriptions (i.e. GPS, internet), cameras and camera
equipment, and supplies for their K-9 units (i.e. dog food, kennels). The next largest reported purchases

were for 'Computer/Mobile Data Terminals', 'Computer Software', and 'Equipment for Police Cruisers'

It is important to note that the number of purchases does not necessarily equal the number of items

that were purchased under each category. For example, there are a total of 1,085 less-lethal weapon
purchases reported in the PMT, This data doesn't include how many items were bought for each
purchase, so the total number of items purchased is most likely higher.

Tables 2 and 3 report on the number of purchases per equipment category.

Table 2. Law Enforcement Equipment Purchases

Eq ip ent' i Type fr' - ac

Computers/Molle Data Terminals 2,906

Computer Software 23

Equipment for Police Cruisers 1,82/

in-car/On-person Camera Systems 1,533

Radios 3,311



Less-Lethal Weapons
Vehicles
Video Observation
Tactical Vests/Body Armor
Mobile Access Equipment
Lethal Weapons
Undercover Surveillance Equipment
Security Systems
License Plate Readers
Computer-Aided Dispatch
Emergency Medical Services

Table 3. Law Enforcement Equipment Purchases

a aComputer-Aided Dispatch

g i Computer Software

s a Equipment for Police Cruisers

W Less-Lethal Weapons

g x License Plate Readers

M t Radios

a o Tactical Vests/Body Armor

aVehices

a ® Other

s Computers/Mobile Data Terminals

* Emergency Medical Services

a In-car/On-person Camera Systems

s Lethal Weapons

, Mobile Access Equipment

Security Systems

N Undercover Surveillance Equipment

Video Observation

114
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Purchases by State

The state with the highest number of law enforcement equipment purchases was Florida, with a
reported total of 2,349. Other states with high equipment purchases include Texas (1,603), Arkansas
(1,399), California (1,382), and North Carolina (1,049).

The lowest number of law enforcement equipment purchases was made by Guam (3). Other states and
territories with low purchase rates include Tinian (of the Northern Mariana Islands) (8), the U.S. Virgin
Islands (10), American Samoa (40), and Wyoming (53).
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Attachment B:

City of Sedalia, MO

Byrne JAG Grant Application Packet
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Grant Application Number: 2014-MO-DJ

ABSTRACT OF PROJECT

APPLICANT: CITY OF SEDALIA, MISSOURI
PROJECT TITLE: See Me & Hear Me Project

1. PROJECT GOALS:

A. The Project Identifiers included on this grant are:
1. Communications,
2. Equipment-General
3. Officer Safety
4. System Improvements
5. Traffic Enforcement

B. Provide more reliable communications between deputies, dispatchers, and
other county law enforcement.

C. Purchase equipment that replaces worn out light bars and sirens that could
not be replaced with the normal fiscal budget.

D. Provide more reliable radio communications and better emergency equipment
on patrol cars improving overall officer safety at both recipient agencies.

E. Purchase equipment that improves the Pettis County radio system providing
for an overall system improvement.

F. Purchase new emergency lights and siren equipment providing officers the
ability to conduct more traffic enforcement,

2. SOLUTION: The solution to the problems identified in this proposal is for an
additional influx of funds to enhance the operation of the both the Police
Department and the Sheriffs Department.

Funds from this grant would be used to assist in the purchase of the following
items:

1. Purchase emergency lights also known as light bars,

2. Purchase intersection clearing siren (Rumbler) to help create better
awareness of patrol vehicles operating in emergency mode,

3. and additional radio repeater system for the Pettis County Sheriffs
Department.

Since the cost of these appropriations exceeds both Departments budget
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appropriations, the utilization of grant funds would aid both Departments in
replacing and purchasing new equipment creating a more efficient operational
environment for both Departments and the citizens that we serve.

3. IMPLEMENTATION: If the See Me & Hear Me Project is funded, the
Sedalia Police Department would be responsible for the following:

1. Additional costs associated with the installation of all emergency equipment.
2. Maintenance costs of purchased equipment.

In addition, the Pettis County Sheriffs Department would be responsible for any
additional costs for the radio repeater system purchased by grant funds.

The funds for the installation of equipment for the City would be taken from either
the Department's Capital expenditure budget or a normal line item in the general
budget. The Pettis County Sheriffs Department would be responsible for all
installation costs of equipment purchased.
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See Me & Hear Me Project

PROGRAM NARRATIVE:

The Sedalia Police Department and the Pettis County Sheriffs Department have
continued to survive difficult budget issues over the last several years due to the
assistance of Department of Justice Grants. Grants have played a significant
role in allowing both departments to purchase items that have become a
necessity in providing high quality policing and service to the communities we
serve. As both departments continue to evolve, we continue to need assistance
with equipment in critical need areas.

One of the targeted tasks of the See Me & Hear Me Project is to provide a better
service to the public through the improvement of the equipment utilized by both
Departments. The Sedalia Police Department's proposal is to use grant funds to
upgrade and purchase new emergency lights. All of the emergency lights (light
bars) have begun to fail causing significant down time for patrol cars and
potential large repair costs. Grant funds will allow the Sedalia Police Department
the ability to replace aging emergency lights on four patrol cars. The new lights
provide higher visibility at night and better visibility for patrol cars entering
intersections while running with emergency lights activated. A new type of siren
that has low frequency will also be purchased to help with busy large
intersections. The siren has been proven to be at such a frequency as to alert
more motorist than a regular siren.

Currently, both Departments have equipment that is need of replacement and
upgrade. However, due to present budget constraints, equipment replacement
and upgrade funds have been reduced at both departments. This has made it
challenging for law enforcement to find innovative ways to complete the mission
of their respective agencies and improve services to the general public.

In addition, the Pettis County budget does not have the funds to purchase new
equipment due to the economic climate in Pettis County. Sales tax revenues that
fund county and city government have continued to fail. Currently, Pettis County
is not able to communicate effectively with outlying police departments or
deputies in remote locations. Pettis County plans to use grant funds for a third
phase to add a radio repeater system to outlying small communities providing
better radio communication for deputies. Currently, if a deputy cannot be
reached by radio another law enforcement officer must be sent to locate the
deputy. Many times this process takes a substantial amount of time and is a
safety concern for deputies in these remote areas.

The equipment requested in this grant application tailors to the needs of both
Departments with the purpose of advancing law enforcement in both the City and
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County.

A summation of this proposal is as follows:

1. Emergency Lights - The budget constraints of the City only allow for limited
funds for equipment improvements. There is a need to upgrade the
Department's light bars to allow more reliable operation of patrol vehicles and
improved visibility when clearing an intersection.

2. Intersection clearing siren (Rumbler) - the purchase of intersection clearing
sirens provide the improved ability to safely clear large intersection while
operating a patrol car in emergency mode. This purchase will allow two patrol
cars to test the new type of siren and determine if it truly helps warn motorist
more effectively at intersections,

3, The Pettis County Sheriffs Department will use their funding to assist in the
purchase of a radio repeater system to aid in the communication between
dispatchers and deputies in remote locations. It will also facilitate the
communication between outlying police agencies and Sheriffs deputies.



Budget Narrative:

City of Sedalia Request Budget

1. Emergency Lights

2. Intersection Clearing Siren (Rumbler)

Pettis County Sheriff's Department Request

1. Pettis County Sheriffs Department Equipment
Radio repeater system

TOTAL COST OF EQUIPMENT & INSTALLATION

Total Request for JAG Funds
Installation and Training Costs for the City of Sedalia
Installation and Training Costs for Pettis County

TOTAL FUNDING BUDGET WORKSHEET

Cost

$ 6080.00

$ 908.00

$4658.00

$11,646.00

$11,646.00
$ 0

-0-

$11,646.00

Category
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Review Narrative

The following is the filing and review process that is proposed for the Bureau of
Justice Assistance grant.

1. Application Provided to Governing Body April 24, 2014

2. Notice Posted to Public for application May 9*, 2014

3. Public Comment & Action by Council June 2nd , 2014

4. Application Filing (30 day review required) June 9*", 2014

5. Application Deadline for filing June 10, 2014



Applicant Disclosure of Pending Applications

The grantee, the Sedalia Police Department, does not have pending applications
submitted within the last 12 months for federally funded assistance that include requests
for funding to support the same project being proposed under this solicitation and will
cover the identical cost items outlined in the budget narrative and worksheet in the
application under this solicitation,

The sub-grantee, the Pettis County Sheriffs Office, is completing part 2 of the radio
project described in the 2013 JAG, "Can you hear me now Project." Part three of the
project will be funded by the 2014 JAG. The funds for the 2013 JAG have been
distributed to the grantee and upon completing of part 2 will be reimbursed to the sub-
grantee. Using funding from multiple years has been done in a complementary manner
to implement comprehensive programs. As a result, if this is considered a "pending"
application the funding source is listed below:

Possible Funding Source: Bureau of Justice Assistance
Possible Program: 2013 JAG Can you hear me now Project.
Contact Point: Kandia Conaway

Grant Administration Specialist
Bureau of Justice Assistance
US. Department of Justice
810 7th Street, NW Washington, D.C.
20531
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RESOLUTION NO. 1843

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SEDALIA POLICE DEPARTMENT TO ACT AS AN AGENT
FOR THE CITY OF SEDALIA IN THE APPLICATION PROCESS FOR THE 2014 EDWARD BYRNE
MEMORIAL JUSTICE ASSISTANCE LOCAL GRANT (JAG) FROM THE U.S. BUREAU OF JUSTICE
AS WELL AS AUTHORIZING AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF SEDALIA, MISSOURI
AND THE COUNTY OF PETTIS, MISSOURI FOR DISTRIBUTION AND USE OF ANY AWARDED
FUNDS.

WHEREAS, the City of Sedalia desires to pursue funding available under the Edward Byrne Memorial
Justice Assistance Local Grant from the U.S. Bureau of Justice for the purposes of continued development of the
operations of the Sedalia Police Department; and

WHEREAS, the City of Sedalia has previously accepted grants from the Bureau of Justice for the purposes
as stated above and desires to participate in the 2014 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Local Grants; and

WHEREAS, the Sedalia Police Department has a legitimate law enforcement need for these funds if
awarded by the Bureau of Justice for the purposes of effective law enforcement; and

WHEREAS, the City of Sedalia, Missouri d/b/a the Sedalia Police Department will work in conjunction
with the County of Pettis, Missouri d/b/a Pettis County Sheriff's Department in the distribution and use of any
awarded funds, as more fully described in the proposed agreement attached to this resolution and incorporated by
reference as though the proposed agreement were set forth herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SEDALIA,
MISSOURI as follows:

Section L The Sedalia Police Department is hereby authorized to act as the agent for the City of Sedalia,
Missouri in the application process for the 2014 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grants for the
purposes of continued enhancement of the Sedalia Police Department's Operation and effectiveness.

Section 2. The Council of the City of Sedalia, Missouri, hereby approves and accepts the agreement by and
between the City of Sedalia, Missouri, and the County of Pettis, Missouri, in substantially the same form and
content as the agreement has been proposed.

Section 3. The Mayor is authorized and directed to execute and the City Clerk is hereby authorized and
directed to attest and fix the seal of the City of Sedalia, Missouri, on the document in substantively the same form
and content as they have been proposed.

Section 4. The City Clerk is hereby directed to file in her office a duplicate or copy ofthe document after it
has been executed by the parties or their duly authorized representatives.

Section 5. This resolution shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage and approval.

PASSED by the Council of the City of Sedalia, Missouri, this 2" day of June 2014.

ATTEST: re Officer of the Council

Arlene Silvey, MRCCCity rk
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CITY OF SEDALIA
)

COUNTY OF PETTIS )

INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT
BETWEEN THE CITY OF SEDALIA, MO AND THE COUNTY OF PETTIS, MO

2014 EDWARD BYRNE JUSTICE ASSISTANCE GRANT (JAG) PROGRAM

This Agreement is made and entered into this 2nd day of June, 2014, by and between The
COUNTY of PETTIS, acting by and through its governing body, the County Commissioners,
hereinafter referred to as the COUNTY, and the CITY of SEDALIA, acting by and through its
governing body, the City Council, hereinafter referred to as the CITY, both of Pettis County, State
of Missouri, witnesseth:

WHEREAS, this Agreement is made under the authority of laws of the State of Missouri; and

WHEREAS, each governing body, in performing governmental functions, or in paying for the
performance of governmental functions hereunder, shall make that performance or those
payments from current revenues legally available to that party; and

WHEREAS, each governing body finds that the performance of this Agreement is in the best
interests of both parties, that the undertaking will benefit the public, and that the division of costs
fairly compensates the performing party for the services or functions under this agreement: and

WHEREAS, the CITY agrees to provide the COUNTY $4658,00 from the JAG award, if
awarded, for the purposes of enhancing law enforcement in Pettis County: and

WHEREAS, the CITY and COUNTY believe it to be in their best interests to reallocate the JAG
funds.

NOW THEREFORE, the COUNTY and CITY agree as follows:

Section 1.

CITY agrees to pay COUNTY a total of $4658.00 of JAG funds, if awarded.

Section 2.

COUNTY agrees to use $4658.00 for the JAG program until 30* day of September 2015.

Section 3.

Nothing in the performance of this Agreement shall impose any liability for claims against the
COUNTY other than claims for which liability may be imposed under the Statutes for the State of
Missouri.



Section 4.

Nothing in the performance of this Agreement shall impose any liability for claims against the
CITY other than claims for which liability may be imposed under the Statutes for the State of
Missouri.

Section 5.

Each party to this agreement will be responsible for its own actions in providing services under
this agreement and shall not be liable for any civil liability that may arise from the furnishing of the
services by the other party.

Section 6.

The parties to this Agreement do not intend for any third party to obtain a right by virtue of this
Agreement.

Section 7.

By entering into this Agreement, the parties do not intend to create any obligations express or
implied other than those set out herein; further, this Agreement shall not create any rights in any
party not a signatory hereto

CITY OF SEDALIA, O

te en Galliher

COUNTY OF PETTIS, MO

Jo han Presiding Commissioner

ATTEST:

42

;
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The City of Sedalia and Pettis County will file for Justice Assistance Grant in the amount of
$11,646 to be utilized by both the Sedalia Police Department and the Pettis County Sheriffs
Department. The proposed project and its description can be viewed at the Municipal Building,
located at 2" and Osage, Sedalia, MO. and will be posted on May 9 , 2014, The stated purpose
of the grant is to purchase equipment to enhance the patrol operations of both Departments.
Public comments on the application can be directed to the office of the City Clerk on or after May
9", 2014. A formal resolution for the grant application will be presented to the City Council at their
regular scheduled meeting to be held on June 2, 2014,

The City proposes that the monies solicited from BJA under the JAG program be utilized for the
purpose of enhancing the equipment needs of both the Sedalia Police Department and the Pettis
County Sheriff's Department.

For additional information on this grant, contact Commander Matthew Wirt at (660) 827-7823.

Applications for funding are filed with the Bureau of Justice Assistance, Office of the Justice
Programs, U.S. Department of Justice. Points of view in these grants are those of the author and
do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the U. S. Department of Justice.



Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Chief Jim Bueermann

From Senator Tom Coburn

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"
September 9, 2014

Battle Dress Uniform

A 2012 article in the Department of Justice's COPS newsletter questioned whether the use of
the "battle dress uniform" by police was compatible with the goals of community policing,
asking "does this warrior look have an adverse impact on the relationship development and
partnership building that is inherent in community policing?" The article cites research
performed at Johns Hopkins University in which participants deemed officers in the more
traditional police uniform as "more approachable" and indicated "they preferred to have this
officer respond to their call for service rather than the officer in the military style battle dress
uniform.

1. Can you explain what the effect of a police officer's dress has not only on public
perception, but also that officer's own perception of his or her role?

I refer you to the Johns Hopkins research' for scientific evidence of how people view
military-like police uniforms. Little research has been done in this area, which is
problematic on a variety of dimensions. There are varying degrees of military-like dress
for police officers that form a continuum of traditional police uniforms all the way to
complete military-like uniforms and equipment (e.g. SWAT officers). Some of these
uniforms have very legitimate rationale and are not problematic to most communities.
Others can present an image, and messaging to the community, that is in conflict with
community policing principles and ideals. Anything that "messages" to officers an
organizational acceptance or encouragement of the "militarized" orientation to non-
tactical policing is extremely problematic and should be discouraged..

2. When you look at the pictures of the police response in Ferguson, there is little
difference between the appearance of the officers uniforms, weapons, and personal
protective equipment used there and pictures of our military combat troops in full
battle dress in Iraq and Afghanistan. Is this an appropriate posture for our state and
local law enforcement officers, even in response to protestors armed with Molotov
cocktails like we saw in Ferguson? Or does this type of response by the police instead
escalate the violence by both the protestors and police?

Jackson, S., M. Hill, T. Gregory, F. Doyle, and Deangelo. (2009, May 1) Public Perception toward Police Uniforms.
Paper presented at Johns Hopkins University Public Safety Leadership Program, Research and Evaluation,
700.317.9A Spring of 2009.



I think the images of the military-like equipped police in Ferguson, particularly during
the daytime protests, were extremely disconcerting to most progressive police
practitioners and many, many Americans. However, I do not know enough about the
decision making with regard to the daytime protests to formulate an opinion about
whether this was a correct decision or not. Certainly, the images were troubling to say the
least.

The nighttime looting and assaults on the police certainly warranted a very different
response from the police. There is a significant difference between a protest and a riot
and the police are obligated to treat them differently. I do not know enough about the
incident and its specific facts (i.e. threats to the police, level of assaultive behavior on the
part of the looters, etc.) to formulate an opinion about the legitimacy of the nighttime
police response. The U.S. Department of Justice's COPS Office is funding an "after
action review" of the police response to the protests and looting. This inquiry should help
address the question about the police response on these occasions. Overall, I believe it is
true that inappropriate police responses can precipitate uncooperative - even violent -
behavior on the part of people with whom they are interacting.

Increased Use

As Dr. Kraska noted in his testimony, the equipment obtained through these programs is
increasingly used for routine, proactive policing activities.

3. Does this create unnecessary barriers between the police and these communities and
do more harm than good?

I am not familiar enough with Dr. Kraska's research to know if it meets accepted criteria
for rigorous research (and therefore producing high quality, generalizable findings).
However, I believe that certain kinds of military-surplus equipment like MRAPs can -
without clear guidelines and adequate police transparency and accountability - create
problems between the police and the communities they serve. I believe additional
research is needed to answer this very important question.

Warrior-like Orientation

A 2013 article in the Department of Justice's COPS newsletter states that "the warrior-like
orientation [in most police academy training programs] seems antithetical to a community
oriented policing philosophy that is grounded in trust building, partnering, and developing and
sustaining positive relationships with citizen stakeholders that are integral parts of community
oriented policing." It quotes findings that "...paramilitary stress academies produce defensive
and depersonalized officers, while collegiate non-stress training models, a small minority in
American policing, have no such consequences."



4. Can we also reasonably infer that an increasingly militarized police culture reinforces
defensive and depersonalized police officers, like we saw on display in Ferguson?

Again, there is not enough research into this area to objectively answer this question.
Congress should consider prioritizing research funding for such a study to provide better
answers for policymakers. Any research should be conducted by non-membership
policing research organizations, such as the Police Foundation. Having said that, based
my own experience, I agree that "increasingly militarized police culture" can produce
defensive and depersonalized officers. However, further scientific inquiry will be
necessary to fully understand to what extent, and under what conditions this may be true,.

SWAT Served Search Warrants

I understand most SWAT deployments are to serve search warrants. In Maryland they found
that about 90 percent of SWAT deployments are for search warrants.

5. Does this correspond to your research?

We have not done research in this area, but would like to explore this research more if do
so if the funding was available for studies. My own experience as a police officer/chief
for 33 years suggests to me that this statistic may not be uniform for all jurisdictions. I
would like to closely examine the research before I accept that number to be correct
across jurisdictions.

6. To what extent has your organization taken a close look at police militarization and the
use of SWAT teams?

We have not conducted any rigorous research on this issue. However, if funding for such
a study were available, the Police Foundation would definitely apply for it. This is an
area we believe needs more research, and, as a non-membership, non-partisan policing
research organization, we are best positioned to do so. We are currently engaging a
variety of focus groups on this issue to try and identify easy-to-implement strategies to
counter the militarization phenomena.

7. Has your group conducted a study of SWAT deployments, or the use of MRAPs and
other armored vehicles?

We have not conducted a study on this topic. Again, if funding were available, the Police
Foundation would apply for it. This is an area we believe needs more research, and, as a
non-membership, non-partisan policing research organization, we are best positioned to
do so.

8. Do you know the percentage of SWAT deployments in which these vehicles are used?



I do not. There is not enough research into this area. Congress should prioritize funding
for studies by objective studies done by independent policing research organizations, like
the Police Foundation. The findings of such a study will help Congress help determine if
its actions in this area have been helpful to communities and furthered our democracy or
harmed it.

Federal Government in Local Law Enforcement

Mr. Bueermann, One question at the heart of this issue is grasping the federal government's
role in local law enforcement.

9. At what point does it end?

Clearly, this is up to Congress, the Administration, and, ultimately local communities. I
believe there is a place for federal assistance in these areas. There is also a dire need for
the federal government to immediately enact reasonable guidelines on how local
communities acquire military surplus equipment and use federal funds to purchase
similar equipment. Congress should prioritize research funding to study this issue in a
scientific manner and direct the Justice Department to provide reasonable guidelines such
as those I suggested in my testimony.

10. To what extent have federal programs like the ones we're discussing today helped local
law enforcement stand up, equip and arm their own SWAT teams?

I do not know the exact impact. There is very little research about this issue. Congress
should prioritize funding for such an assessment. Having stated that, I believe there are
SWAT teams that were created or funded with federal assistance. To what extent is
unknown - but this could be determined by a research team with a bit of effort.

11. In your opinion, what is the federal government's duty to oversee the use of this
equipment and weaponry, knowing that it will in nearly every case be used against its
own citizens?

I believe the federal government should closely examine and consider the type of military
surplus equipment it provides civilian police agencies. I also believe it should reconsider
the funding guidelines of its DOJ and DHS grant programs to determine if it is the federal
intent to fund the acquisition of items such as armored vehicles. There are reasonable
guidelines that the federal government should apply to the programs that either directly
provide, or fund through grant programs, certain potentially problematic equipment.



Paying Twice

You say in your testimony that the 1033 program ensures taxpayers don't pay for the same
resources twice.

12. Do you think that's a danger for heavy military equipment, like MRAPs? If it weren't for
the 1033 program, hundreds of police departments around the country would be buying
their own mine-resistant vehicles?

Of course they wouldn't be buying mine-resistant vehicles - in my testimony I was
primarily referring to other types of equipment, such as binoculars, rifles, furniture, etc.
However, while I have strong personal opinions about the transfer of MRAPs to civilian
police forces, I do believe that some departments would buy armored vehicles - like the
"Bearcats" used in the Ferguson incident- if 1) MRAPs were not available to them; and,
2) they had the $150,000-300,000, which is what these civilian armored vehicles cost, In
some instances, it might be very appropriate for the federal government to give a local
agency an MRAP if they are otherwise in need of an armored vehicle. I believe the
current practice of providing MRAPs to local communities without any substantive
guidelines should be altered as soon as possible.

13. What is your organization's position on body-worn and dashboard cameras?

It is our position that the limited research about body-worn cameras and dashboard
cameras is highly suggestive that they increase police legitimacy and decrease police use
of force and complaints about the police. As such, we recommend that EVERY patrol,
traffic and specialized field officer and their police cars/motorcycles be equipped with
cameras.



Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Dr. Peter B. Kraska

From Senator Tom Coburn

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"
September 9, 2014

Increased Paramilitary Police

You have researched and written extensively about the increasing militarization of state and
local police. Your past research has shown that as of the late 1990s, 89 percent of agencies in
U.S. cities with populations greater than 50,000 and 80 percent of agencies in towns with
populations between 25,000 and 50,000 had a paramilitary police unit, as compared to 20
percent in the mid-1980s. You also documented a 1,400 percent increase in paramilitary police
unit deployments between 1980 and 2000, that more than 80 percent of the paramilitary police
unit deployments were for proactive drug raids, and that a high percentage of these units
engaged in routine patrols for high crime areas.

1. Is it possible to conclude from your research that these programs that provide state and
local law enforcement with military grade weapons, vehicles, and other equipment have
accelerated the presence of paramilitary police units and deployments of these units?

These federal programs have accelerated, and have acted as a catalyst for, police militarization.
Previous to the drug war of the 1980s and throughout the 1990s, the police did not think in
terms of acquiring military-grade weapons and armament. The federally operated military
hardware transference programs that were put into place during this time period, provided a
strong measure of legitimacy to the idea that the local police were at "war" with the drug-
using/dealing segments of the community they served. The revived and greatly enhanced
military transference programs subsequent to 9/11 had the same impact. Of course rather than
justifying this federal program on drug control, the revived programs focus mostly on terrorism
response and control.

The federal legitimization of military-grade weapons and gear on the local civilian police
system, has helped to change the culture of these police agencies -from one of protecting and
serving as a first-priority value, to "security" (or, "securing the homeland"). It is critical to
recognize the symbiotic, and mutually reinforcing, relationship between military weapons and
gear, and an increasingly militarized police culture.

2. What does your current research tell you about how this equipment and these units are
being used in small medium sized towns across America?

The impact of the growth and normalization of the police paramilitary approach in small to
medium departments is highly pronounced. Remember that a large police department can

**Questions continued next page**



much more easily compartmentalize its operations. It can, for example, house a large full-time
SWAT team without having that SWAT team impact to any real degree police operations or
police culture. (Please note that some large police departments strive for this
compartmentalization, while others work toward using the "tactical" (i.e., paramilitary)
approach as model for the entire department).

Smaller police departments are simply not able to do this. My research demonstrated that in
smaller localities, over 20% of police officers serve part-time in a police paramilitary unit (SWAT
team). This means these officers, who aspire to be the military special operations of the police -
and who immerse themselves in the trappings of paramilitary culture - are fully mainstreamed
into the everyday operations of the agency. I have witnessed first hand how this proximity can
have a profound negative impact on the rest of the agency, with administrators and officers
adopting the aforementioned "tactical mindset." This mindset values military weaponry and
sees it as a viable option to solve the myriad problems a typical police agency encounters.

One telling example came from a small police department in Kentucky. They procured a
armored personnel carrier through a military transference program. They had no idea how it
was going to be used, or whether it would be useful. After owning if for two years they finally
found an excuse to deploy it. They started bringing it to the high school's basketball games,
along with officers fully decked out in paramilitary gear, in order to quell "racial tensions."

3. Does the provision of this gear make us safer or does it increase the risk it will be used
inappropriately or produce unintended outcomes? Can you provide specific examples,
other than Ferguson, where the deployment of police paramilitary units and tactics have
actually degraded the response to incidents, such as in Hurricane Katrina?

The police institution has already proven how this gear does not make their communities safer
and it produces numerous unintended consequences. The research conducted at the EKU
College of Justice and Safety demonstrated that this gear has been mostly used for conducting
contraband raids on people's private residences for the purpose of obtaining drug evidence and
assets from low-level drug possessors and dealers. A recent study conducted by the ACLU
corroborated these findings. It is critical to recognize that the police are choosing to
manufacture a risk-filled and dangerous situation for themselves and citizens, when they use
the Navy Seals dynamic entry model to conduct drug raids on private residences. To be clear, if
the police were using the same approach for a known terrorist, few would call this a
misapplication of the paramilitary model. However, according to the research, most of these
raids - oftentimes using in part the gear provided to them by the military - are for minor drug
offenses.

4. What happens to the traditional police role to protect and serve with an increasingly
militarized and federalized police force?

**Questions continued next page**



The motto of "protect and serve" represents the apex value of civilian policing within a
democratic society. The first instinct of our police agencies ought to be serving all members of
the community impartially, for the greater good of the community. As a part of the police
militarization trend, this guiding ethic is rapidly being replaced with a "security-first" mindset.
The aftermath of Hurricane Katrina was a powerful example at the federal level, where the
government's first instinct was to "secure the stricken territory" instead of to provide
humanitarian aid. This DHS-driven response was unique in American history.

Unfortunately this security first ethic has flowed (not trickled) rapidly to local police agencies.
And despite the massive and long-running efforts of the federal government to democratize
local police through community policing reforms, our overall police institution - as led by the
federal government - has become much more concerned about "securing the homeland' than
they are protecting and serving the American public.

5. While there appears to be a general consensus that MRAPs don't belong on the streets
of America, some have argued that there is no harm in maintaining the ability for state
and local law enforce to obtain personal protective equipment like riot gear, body armor
or uniform items worn by our combat troops through the 1033 program. Is there a
psychological component at work as well, when units become more militarized because
they look more militarized?

Police dress and style is consequential. Paramilitary culture is highly seductive for a
significant segment of the U.S. police. They aspire to the military special operations model,
they want the high-tech Cyborg 21st century style and gear, they scour through trade
magazines that glorify paramilitary (or "tactical") culture, and they perceive of the
paramilitary model as representing real crime fighting. This growing subculture in policing-
one I would argue is rapidly becoming normalized - compels agencies to

e procure equipment such as MRAPs that have no real utility,
e spend tremendous amounts of money on SWAT teams and their equipment,
e attend SWAT roundups, training, and conference functions that are overtly

militarized, and
e allow police administrators and SWAT commanders to see a highly dangerous pre-

dawn dynamic entry on a family's home for possible low level drug possession as
"reasonable."

The obvious fact that Cops are not Soldiers, and shouldn't look or arm themselves as
such, is lost on those who are immersed in this subculture.

**Questions continued next page**



Posse Comitatus Act

Under our Constitution, the states are responsible for executing police power and maintaining
law and order, and state and local police have a fundamental responsibility to uphold citizens'
Constitutional rights. You have written about the significant erosion of the Posse Comitatus Act,
which was passed to limit the use of the federal military to enforce state laws.

6. What is the appropriate role of the federal government in state and local policing?
The federal government has played an important role in attempts to reform the U.S. police.
Policing in America has a checkered history of corruption, violence, and over-reach. Its history
has been replete with numerous attempts to professionalize the police and to make them more
accountable to the public they serve. However, these efforts can be misguided, and have led to
some disastrous unintended consequences. Federally funded and pushed for crime and drug
wars have incentivized the police into a crime and drug fighting mentality that often runs
counter to local community norms. The federal government also created a massive civil asset
forfeiture training program for local prosecutors and police that provided an ugly incentive to
conduct massive numbers of the aforementioned SWAT raids on private residences. After 9/11
the Department of Homeland Security has provided local police tremendous ideological and
material support for developing a "security-first" mindset and operational focus - as opposed
to the ethic espoused in the community policing reform efforts.

7. Can you further increase federal oversight and involvement in state and local police
matters without further eroding the principles of Federalism on which this country was
founded, and under which the sovereignty of the states is Constitutionally guaranteed?

Before my Senate testimony I really had not given much thought to the extent to which "federal
involvement" - broadly conceptualized as an entire range of political movements, funding
initiatives, and policy changes - has driven so many of these unfortunate trends. However, it is
clear now that it has been federal involvement that has primarily led the police institution
down this path. This is not to say by any means that all federal programs designed to reform
and assist local police have resulted in negative outcomes (e.g., professionalization, education,
etc.).

Training Issue?

Several of my colleagues and even some on this witness panel have characterized what we saw
in Ferguson as a training issue. They argue that the provision of specialized military grade
equipment to our state and local law enforcement agencies is not a problem if training for
paramilitary police units is standardized and properly overseen.



The call for increased training of the police in how to use military gear and weaponry
completely misses the obvious: it is imperative that we reign in police militarization and not
perpetuate it with further training. There are few good options when it comes to the type of
training that these advocates are encouraging. The police institution has thus far relied on the
following sources:

1) For-profit paramilitary training camps where police and military personnel learn tactical
operations from retired military special operations' personnel. Some of these camps are
operated by major gun manufactures that sell their weapons to police agencies.

2) Active-duty military units, such as the Navy Seals. My research found that almost 50% of
police agencies have received "tactical training" from active-duty military personnel. (I can't
imagine a worse-case scenario than to demand that the military provide "proper training" to
local police when they send them an armored personnel carrier or heavy weaponry).

3) DHS funded tactical schools, which oftentimes are simply contracted out services of the
aforementioned training camps.

8. Is what we saw in Ferguson simply a training issue, in which officers weren't sufficiently
trained to respond to this type of scenario? Or does a militarized response by the police
elicit the events we saw unfolding there?

The militarized response we saw was a direct result of an agency that had adopted a militaristic
mindset along with the associated gear. As has been reported widely by numerous police
administrators, most police departments would not take this approach, and would have simply
let the demonstrators protest.

9. Is it realistic to expect, with more than 17,000 state and local law enforcement agencies
participating in these programs, that a standardized training program, or a certification
or accreditation program can be put into place to ensure that the weapons and
equipment are not misused, overused, or in a worst-case scenario, fired in cases of
excessive use of force, or improper use of deadly force?

This sort of massive new training program would likely only accomplish two things: a huge
boost to the militarized police training industry, and a perpetuation of the destructive "security-
first" ethic that is rapidly displacing the tradition of "to protect and serve."
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October 24, 2014

The Honorable Thomas R. Carper
Chairman
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
513 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Carper:

Thank you and the Committee Members for the opportunity to testify at the
hearing that was held on September 9, 2014, titled "Oversight of Federal Programs
for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement Agencies."

Enclosed are the responses from the National Tactical Officers Association to
the post-hearing questions.

Sincerely,

Mark E. Lomax
Enclosure



Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Mark Lomax
From Senator Tom Coburn

"Oversight of Federal Programs for Equipping State and Local Law Enforcement"
September 9, 2014

SWAT

You have emphasized the need for increased training of SWAT teams in the proper use of both
equipment and tactics. SWAT teams were originally established to be used reactively, in
response to emergencies like active shooter and hostage scenarios. Today, as Dr. Kraska points
out, they are increasing used in proactive police activities, such as serving routine drug warrants
and even routine patrols of neighborhoods.

1. How is the increasing militarization of police a training issue and not evidence of a
fundamental cultural shift in the way state and local police interact with their
communities, driven and incentivized by an influx of federal funding and equipment?

NTOA Response: Law enforcement interaction with their various communities has, for
the most part, improved with the philosophical implementation of Community Oriented
Policing. The availability of federal funding and equipment has had very little influence on
these relationships. The NTOA believes SWAT team deployment is a training issue in that the
primary training focus is on decision making, not just technical skills development. Training
law enforcement leaders in how, when and when not to use a SWAT team, is emphasized
throughout the training. Templates, critical incident debriefs and current case law is used to
enhance the leader's knowledge base. We believe that by thoroughly educating and training
our Chief's and Sheriffs in SWAT capabilities and limitations, provides them with a solid
foundation to make sound decisions on how to best serve their respective communities.

Training and Change

Research on the effectiveness of training in police academies on community policing methods
has shown that training, even highly effective training, is less a factor in behavioral change than
departmental culture. A scholarly article titled, Police Academy Socialization: Understanding the
Lessons Learned in a Paramilitary- Bureaucratic Organization cited "several studies [that]
recognize how the reproduction of the paramilitary environment and the maintenance of the
traditional police subculture undermine the formal teachings of the academy."



2. If we extrapolate that conclusion to the effectiveness of training on the appropriate use
of SWAT teams, how effective could the training curriculum recommended by your
organization really be to counter a culture of militarism that is already ingrained in our
state and local law enforcement agencies and incentivized by these federal programs?

NTOA Response: The training that we suggest needs to occur is not merely for the line
level law enforcement officer on a SWAT team (although that is essential), but more
importantly for the decision makers that determine when and how tactical law enforcement
resources are utilized, such as first line supervisors, commanders, agency heads, the public
and elected officials that approve the funding and policies that support such a capability. The
"fundamental cultural shift" can be changed at the local community level, if the responsible
stakeholders understand both the challenges and the risks associated with modifying this
capability.

Additionally, training at the local level should address why SWAT teams should not be the
only law enforcement resource utilized in crowd control and civil disturbance events. While
they do offer the ability to rescue victims under fire and encounter armed demonstrators,
they should serve as part of a larger response capability that may also include community
liaisons to deescalate tension, patrol officers to ensure pedestrian and traffic flow, mobile
field force units to address crowd control, as well as Fire/EMS personnel to respond to
injuries and fires caused by demonstrators. Holistic training is necessary to address how
communities will address and respond to civil disturbance events.

Training Differences

In contrast to the training frequency for SWAT teams recommended by your organization, the
specialized military units on which SWAT teams are modeled train continuously throughout the
year.

3. Assuming training could effect a change that these units are used less frequently and
only in reactive scenarios as appropriate, can a few weeks of training a year provide
even a basic level of competency in the advanced tactics required these units?

NTOA Response: The NTOA does not recommend that SWAT teams model themselves
after military units. To the contrary, our organization offers training to federal law
enforcement and military police units on SWAT operations and tactics. While there are many
tactics and types of equipment that are used similarly by both disciplines, state and local law
enforcement agencies are far more likely to respond to hostage and barricaded subject
incidents than our military counterparts. The FBI Critical Incident Response Group maintains
the Hostage Barricaded Subject (HOBAS) Database System which allows state and local law



enforcement agencies to voluntarily enter data about such incidents that occur throughout
the US. There are currently over 6000 incidents entered. The majority of those incidents
were resolved through a combined effort of tactical operations and effective negotiations
and rarely result in injuries or death to the subject, citizens or law enforcement officers
involved.

The training frequency that we recommend in the NTOA SWAT Standard is the minimum
recommended levels to maintain competency. In the Introduction and Objective of the
Standard it states, "It is the position of the NTOA that the decision to form a SWAT team carries with
it the responsibility to provide the ongoing training, equipment, leadership and financial support
necessary to create and maintain an effective team. Training hours are an investment in risk
mitigation.

4. Is it reasonable that small agencies can devote the amount of time and resources
required to become proficient in these advanced tactics?

NTOA Response: Smaller agencies face a greater challenge in deploying a proficient
SWAT team. This is due primarily to manpower and budget constraints. To ease this challenge
the NTOA has emphasized and encouraged the creation of multijurisdictional and regional
SWAT teams.

Equipment Payment

I understand from your prepared testimony that your organization does not advocate any
significant change or reform to the types of equipment made available to local law
enforcement through the programs we're discussing today, or any change in the way in which
that equipment is paid for - that is, the tab would remain entirely with the federal taxpayer.

5. Is there any paramilitary equipment or weaponry that a police department or its
tactical team should not have? Where do you draw the line -- what weapons or
vehicles simply should not be in a police department's hands?

NTOA Response: The bulk of surplus equipment provided through the 1033 Program has
enhanced local agencies ability to respond to critical incidents such as natural disasters.
However, it is also recognized that this discussion has focused primarily on two specific types
of equipment - weapons and armored vehicles.



During this discussion, the terms "paramilitary or military grade weapons" have been used.
The majority of firearms obtained through the 1033 Program have been carbine rifles. And
while they are the general issue rifle for all US military branches, they are also available to
the public in any local gun store or gun show and more commonly known as an M-16, AR-15
or M-4. Additionally, US citizens can purchase 50 caliber rifles, as well as automatic and
suppressed firearms if licensed appropriately. Legally purchased firearms are not the only
threat. In November of 2012, the US Bureaus of Justice Statistics reported that between 2005
and 2010, an estimated average of 232,400 firearms were stolen each year. In recent years
US law enforcement has increasingly encountered armed criminals with such weapons.
Subsequently, most agencies across the country have begun to adopt the patrol rifle concept,
replacing the shotgun as the general issued shoulder fired weapon. The patrol carbine rifle
allows for greater accuracy, ammunition capacity and distance. The patrol carbine rifle is
typically configured in a semi-automatic capability. To suggest that the 1033 Program or
federally funded grants has armed law enforcement at a greater level than a citizen or a
criminal has access to, would be inaccurate. Having said that though, the NTOA cannot
reasonably defend the need for rifle mounted bayonets or rifle mounted grenade launchers.
While there is an appropriate application and use of 37mm and 40mm projectile launchers,
we do not believe they should be mounted to a lethal weapon system such as a rifle.

The second controversial piece of equipment discussed has been the armored rescue vehicle.
When faced with a critical violent incident involving firearms, law enforcement agencies have
an obligation to be able to rescue citizen victims and protect officers involved in such
operations. Quite often, ballistic vests, helmets and shields are not sufficient. Armored
vehicles are often necessary to bring negotiators close enough to communicate with a
hostage taker, to deliver negotiated food, water and medicine for hostages and to deploy
tactical robots and listening devices during standoffs. While armored HUMVEES, MRAPS and
armored tracked vehicles were not designed for this purpose, they are the next best
substitute. Ideally, SWAT teams that respond to such incidents should be equipped with an
armored rescue vehicle designed for that purpose.

6. If a local community believes it needs a tactical police unit, what is its obligation to
pay for that unit?

NTOA Response: The NTOA is not in a position to speak on behalf of all local
communities. Our general impression though is that most communities understand the need
for such units as well as the reasonable expenditure of local funds in support of such efforts.
It is also our impression though that local communities expect that their governments will
leverage every opportunity possible to offset those costs through federally funded programs.



7. In what circumstances should the federal government shoulder the responsibility of
arming and equipping such a unit?

NTOA Response: Following September 11, 2001 the traditional role of law enforcement
changed. For the first time, local law enforcement was tasked with a number of Presidential
Directives which called for an enhanced capability to respond to terrorist incidents. This has
created a need for specialized equipment in some SWAT teams to enhance their ability to
meet these directives. If or when another terrorist incident occurs on U.S. soil it will be local
law enforcement acting as the first responders, not the federal government. If the federal
government is going to task local law enforcement with these responsibilities then it has an
obligation to properly equip them.

8. In your opinion, what is the federal government's duty to oversee the use of this
equipment and weaponry, knowing that it will in nearly every case be used against
its own citizens?

NTOA Response: The Department of Justice has the ability to investigate alleged police
misconduct. The NTOA believes in reasonable accountability and transparent auditing
measures for the programs in question. Regular reporting and inspections of not only the
equipment itself, but the manner in which it is being utilized would be welcomed by most
agencies.

SWAT Oversight

in light of events in Ferguson, a number of proposals have been raised on how to reform and
improve oversight of SWAT teams; I'd like to hear your organization's opinion on some of the
ideas.

9. What is NTOA's position on SWAT units publishing regular statistics on deployments
and their results?

NTOA Response: The NTOA is not opposed to the publication of SWAT team use and
results. The NTOA recognizes that transparency is likely to create a better understanding of
the role SWAT plays in law enforcement functions.

10. What is NTOA's position on requiring all police, including tactical units, to use body-
worn and dashboard cameras?

NTOA Response: The NTOA believes that body worn camera technology is a reasonable
expectation of the public. The greatest challenge for local law enforcement agencies in



implementing such a program is cost. The initial cost of purchasing the equipment is nominal
in comparison to the cost of long term data storage. The NTOA would be willing to
participate in future discussions and/or research necessary to explore this possibility.

11. Does your organization have a position on how police visually identify themselves?

NTOA Response: The NTOA believes that SWAT teams should be easily identifiable as the
police, with the appropriate markings on their respective uniforms and body armor
protection. This topic is also addressed in SWAT Command and Supervisor courses taught by
the NTOA.

12. In what situations is it acceptable or advisable for an officer to cover his face,
remove his badge or otherwise obscure his identity?

NTOA Response: In rare instances, some SWAT operators on collateral duty teams are
assigned full time to an undercover investigative assignment. In such circumstances, NTOA
instructors suggest that those officers may conceal their face, but only after entry and once
the presence of law enforcement has been clearly established with citizens they are
interacting with. We have advocated against the use of balaclavas or face masks on initial
contact with public, unless they offer some type of certified personal protection from such
hazards as fire or debris, and credible information can be articulated that such a hazard will
occur during the operation. The NTOA strongly encourages agencies to have marked patrol
cars and uniform patrol officers present during high risk search warrant entries.
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November 3, 2014

The Honorable Tom Coburn
Ranking Minority Member
Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee

United States Senate
Washington DC 20510

Dear Senator Coburn;

Thank you so much for the opportunity to elaborate on the testimony that I provided to the
committee on September 9, 2014, on the use of police force and the militarization of local law

enforcement agencies. I appreciate the depth and breadth of your questions, as well as the
subject matter, since the use of force in civilian policing has long been of vital importance to the

communities served and represented by the NAACP. Below are my responses to your
questions, and I welcome any further dialog you may wish to have with me on this subject.

Oversight

In the wake of Ferguson several people have suggested that greater oversight and
accountability of state and local police, particularly police use of force, is warranted.

1. What is the NAACP's position?
The NAACP fully agrees with the statement that greater oversight and accountability of
state and local police is warranted (and we would add federal law enforcement officials
as well), especially (although not limited to) in routine traffic and pedestrian stops and
when force is used. The majority of law enforcement officers are hard working, caring
and courageous men and women, whose concern for the safety of those they are
charged with protecting and serving is often paramount, even when their own safety is
on the line. However, if and when even one of their colleagues engages in practices
which appear based on the race or ethnicity of a suspect, whether it be conscious or
subconscious, the trust of the entire community can be, and will be, lost. Law
enforcement agents should not endorse or act upon stereotypes, attitudes, or beliefs
that a person's race, ethnicity, gender, appearance, sexual orientation, religious



affiliation, or national origin increases that person's general propensity to act
unlawfully.

2. What recommendations does your organization have?
The NAACP strongly supports efforts to ensure that state and local law enforcement
agents are held accountable for their actions. First and foremost, we feel strongly that
all law enforcement agents, from commanders to the police agent on the beat, be given
clear, uniform, definitions and explanations of what is and what is not acceptable
behavior from what merits a stop, detainment, and / or detention of a suspect, to the
acceptable use of force in apprehending a suspect of a crime or with information.
Secondly, there must be an outright prohibition on the mis-use of policing powers,
including racial profiling and excessive use of force, including deadly force.
Thirdly, there must be adequate training for all law enforcement agents, including those
with law enforcement responsibilities. Fourth, the NAACP is calling for comprehensive,
uniform data collection on everything from police stops to instances of use of force, and
deaths in custody. This data must be complete and it must be uniform so that it can be
analyzed and compared.
Fifth, civilians must have a private right of action to pursue to help them protect their
rights. Finally, there must be independent agencies responsible for receiving
complaints, and investigating allegations of police misconduct. Internal Affairs is not an
adequate body to investigate many of the complaints lodged by Americans against
police abuses.
The NAACP also supports the establishment of citizen review boards to help address
community grievances. In order to be effective, the review board will be independent
of police departments and they must have the authority and resources to conduct
hearings, subpoena witnesses and report findings and recommendations to the public
and it shall be housed away from police headquarters to maintain credibility and
independence.
It must be relevant in that it must have investigatory power to independently
investigate incidents and issue findings on complaints. It must be able to spot problem
policies and provide a forum for developing and imposing reforms. It must have
complete access to police witnesses and documents through legal mandate and / or
subpoena power, and Board findings will be considered in determining appropriate
disciplinary action. Finally, the NAACP strongly supports the establishment of civilian
review boards which are reflective of the diversity of the community, including racial
and ethnic Board and staff will be broadly representative of the community it serves.



3. Have you shared these with any national law enforcement organizations?
Yes. We have been in discussions with groups which represent law enforcement agents
of all ranks and races and ethnicities, including NOBLE (the National Organization of
Black Law Enforcement Executives); the NBPA (the National Black Police Association);
the FOP (the Fraternal Order of Police); the Major City Chiefs; and the International
Association of Chiefs of Police, among others

4. If so, what was their reaction?
The reaction has been varied. Some groups, including the Fraternal Oder of Police, have
stated their vehement opposition to the NAACP proposals; other groups, including
NOBLE, have implemented them and gone so far as to develop training programs and
materials for their members which are consistent with NAACP recommendations.
Several groups appear to accept our recommendations warmly, but have yet to take
significant action to support or implement them.

Police Misconduct
The NAACP has done extensive work on police misconduct over the years.

5. What sorts of misconduct stem from lack of training for line officers, as opposed to
misconduct that stems from poor leadership?
Both the poor training of rank and file officers, as well as poor direction from those in a
leadership capacity, have led to significant problems. We would however raise the
mantra of inadequate policies, by which officers are trained and held accountable.
In terms of poor training of leadership, this has led directly to the promotion of poor
practices throughout law enforcement agencies. Leaders must not only enforce and
promote sound policies, but they must also lead by example.
In terms of "line officers", these are the men and women who most often come in
contact with members of the community. They must be clear on what is and is not
acceptable, as well as what is and is not good policing and sound policy to gain the trust
and support of the community. Trust is an absolutely essential condition to a successful
community policing operation.

6. Based on what you saw on the news, and what was reported to you from people on
the ground in Ferguson, did the problems seem to stem from poor officer training or
poor leadership?
The leadership failed to lead and had failed to provide proper training, especially in
terms of what an appropriate response might be, and the rank and file failed to be



responsive to the community. All of this is of course contingent on sound policing
policies.

Helpful Reform

Mr. Shelton, have you had success in working with law enforcement organizations to study
issues and encourage reforms in police conduct?

7. Which ones have been helpful?
NOBLE (the Organization of Black Law Enforcement Executives) has been especially responsive
to concerns raised by the NAACP. And in fact they developed a curriculum for their members on
how to identify, and not use, racial profiling, while advancing more effective policy protocols.


